UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM	10-Q
-------------	-------------

	FORM 10-Q		
X	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURIT	TIES EXCHANGE ACT OF	F
	For the quarterly period ended October 2, 2009		
	Or		
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURIT 1934	FIES EXCHANGE ACT OI	F
	For the transition period from to		
	Commission File Number: 000-30235		
	Exelixis, Inc.		
	(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)		
	(State or Other Jurisdiction of (I.R.	3257395 S. Employer ification No.)	
	249 East Grand Ave. P.O. Box 511 South San Francisco, CA 94083-0511 (Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)		
	(650) 837-7000 (Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)		
during	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) however the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square		34
to be s	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if ubmitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter pand post such files). Yes \Box No \Box		
	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filerinitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Excl		See
Large	accelerated filer \square	Accelerated filer	X
Non-a	ccelerated filer	Smaller reporting company	
	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).	Yes □ No ⊠	
	As of October 23, 2009 there were 107,386,717 shares of the registrant's common stock outstanding.		
			_

EXELIXIS, INC.

QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED OCTOBER 2, 2009

INDEX

Part I. F	<u>'inancial Information</u>	3
Item 1.	<u>Financial Statements</u>	3
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets—September 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008	3
	<u>Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations—Three Months and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009 and 2008</u>	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows—Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009 and 2008	5
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	ϵ
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	14
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	28
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	28
Part II. (Other Information	28
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	28
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	41
SIGNAT	<u>rures</u>	42
EXHIBI	<u>TS</u>	43
	Exhibit 10.1	
	Exhibit 10.2	
	Exhibit 10.3	
	Exhibit 10.4	

Exhibit 31.1
Exhibit 31.2

Exhibit 32.1

Exhibit 99.1

Exhibit 99.2

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

EXELIXIS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands)

	September 30, 2009 (unaudited)	December 31, 2008 (1)
ASSETS	` ,	
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 170,570	\$ 247,698
Marketable securities	115,737	_
Investments held by Symphony Evolution, Inc.	_	14,703
Other receivables	9,594	1,457
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	10,621	7,713
Total current assets	306,522	271,571
Restricted cash and investments	4,744	4,015
Long-term marketable securities	9,976	17,769
Property and equipment, net	28,481	36,247
Goodwill	63,684	63,684
Other assets	7,695	8,336
Total assets	\$ 421,102	\$ 401,622
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 4,048	\$ 4,946
Accrued clinical trial liabilities	18,982	22,551
Other accrued liabilities	18,742	14,007
Accrued compensation and benefits	15,215	16,142
Current portion of notes payable and bank obligations	11,459	14,911
Current portion of convertible loans	28,050	28,050
Deferred revenue	118,499	88,936
Total current liabilities	214,995	189,543
Notes payable and bank obligations	9,976	17,769
Convertible loans	56,950	56,950
Other long-term liabilities	23,907	22,620
Deferred revenue	258,044	171,001
Total liabilities	563,872	457,883
Commitments		
Stockholders' deficit:		
Exelixis, Inc. stockholders' deficit:		
Common stock	107	106
Additional paid-in-capital	917,916	897,423
Accumulated other comprehensive income	96	_
Accumulated deficit	(1,060,889)	(954,504)
Total Exelixis, Inc. stockholders' deficit	(142,770)	(56,975)
Noncontrolling interest		714
Total stockholders' deficit	(142,770)	(56,261)
Total liabilities and stockholders' deficit	\$ 421,102	\$ 401,622

⁽¹⁾ The condensed consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2008 has been derived from the audited consolidated financial statements at that date but does not include all of the information and footnotes required by generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

EXELIXIS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mon Septem		
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Revenues:					
Contract	\$ 24,608	\$ 16,665	\$ 37,615	\$ 52,047	
License	30,368	13,267	70,066	36,240	
Total revenues	54,976	29,932	107,681	88,287	
Operating expenses:					
Research and development	60,186	65,670	170,567	200,512	
General and administrative	8,643	8,867	25,910	27,786	
Collaboration cost sharing	2,965		2,807		
Total operating expenses	71,794	74,537	199,284	228,298	
Loss from operations	(16,818)	(44,605)	(91,603)	(140,011)	
Other income (expense):					
Interest income and other, net	355	1,090	1,276	5,072	
Interest expense	(2,122)	(2,171)	(6,356)	(4,386)	
Gain on sale of business	_	4,500	1,800	4,500	
Loss on deconsolidation of Symphony Evolution, Inc.			(9,826)		
Total other income (expense), net	(1,767)	3,419	(13,106)	5,186	
Consolidated loss before taxes	(18,585)	(41,186)	(104,709)	(134,825)	
Tax provision	(6,860)		(6,014)	_	
Consolidated net loss	(25,445)	(41,186)	(110,723)	(134,825)	
Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest.		2,680	4,337	9,920	
Net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc.	\$ (25,445)	\$ (38,506)	\$(106,386)	\$(124,905)	
Net loss per share, basic and diluted, attributable to Exelixis, Inc.	\$ (0.24)	\$ (0.36)	\$ (1.00)	\$ (1.19)	
Shares used in computing basic and diluted loss per share amounts	107,336	105,548	106,853	105,294	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

EXELIXIS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in thousands) (unaudited)

	Nine Months End	ed Sep	<u>tember 30,</u> 2008
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Consolidated net loss	\$ (110,723)	\$	(134,825)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	9,558		9,822
Stock-based compensation expense	17,512		17,081
Gain on sale of business	_		(4,500)
Loss on deconsolidation of Symphony Evolution, Inc.	9,826		_
Other	621		1,009
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Other receivables	(8,035)		(233)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(2,909)		(609)
Other assets	1,111		(3,191)
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	1,305		5,790
Other long-term liabilities	1,287		2,414
Deferred revenue	116,606		(56,336)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	36,159		(163,578)
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Purchases of investments held by Symphony Evolution, Inc.	(49)		(601)
Proceeds on sale of investments held by Symphony Evolution, Inc.	4,497		13,063
Purchases of property and equipment	(1,592)		(13,925)
Proceeds on sale of business	1,800		9,000
Increase (decrease) in restricted cash and investments	(729)		2,384
Proceeds from maturities of marketable securities	5,998		51,172
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities	7,793		32,571
Purchases of marketable securities	(121,889)		(5,619)
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(104,171)		88,045
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from exercise of stock options and warrants	4		299
Proceeds from employee stock purchase plan	2,150		2,142
Proceeds from note payable and bank obligations			13,619
Principal payments on notes payable and bank obligations	(11,245)		(11,754)
Repayments, net from deconsolidation of Symphony Evolution, Inc.	(25)		_
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(9,116)		4,306
Net decreases in cash and cash equivalents	(77,128)		(71,227)
Cash and cash equivalents, at beginning of period	247,698		135,457
Cash and cash equivalents, at end of period	170,570	\$	64,230
Non-cash investing and financing activities:			
Warrants issued in conjunction with Deerfield financing agreement		\$	3,438

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

NOTE 1. Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Organization

Exelixis, Inc. ("Exelixis," "we," "our" or "us") is committed to developing innovative therapies for cancer and other serious diseases. Through our drug discovery and development activities, we are building a portfolio of novel compounds that we believe have the potential to be high-quality, differentiated pharmaceutical products. Our most advanced pharmaceutical programs focus on drug discovery and development of small molecules in cancer.

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States for interim financial information and pursuant to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for complete financial statements. In our opinion, all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation of the results of operations and cash flows for the period presented have been included.

Exelixis has adopted a 52- or 53-week fiscal year that ends on the Friday closest to December 31st of each year. Fiscal year 2008, a 53-week year, ended on January 2, 2009, and fiscal year 2009, a 52-week year, will end on January 1, 2010. For convenience, references in these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes as of and for the fiscal year ended January 2, 2009 are indicated on a calendar year basis ended December 31, 2008 and as of and for the fiscal quarters ended September 26, 2008 and October 2, 2009 are indicated as ended September 30, 2008 and 2009, respectively. We have evaluated subsequent events through October 29, 2009, the date on which the financial statements being presented were issued.

Operating results for the three-month and nine-month periods ended September 30, 2009 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009 or for any future period. These financial statements and notes should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 10, 2009.

Basis of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Exelixis and our wholly owned subsidiaries as well as one variable interest entity, Symphony Evolution, Inc. ("SEI"), for which we were the primary beneficiary. As of June 9, 2009, our purchase option for SEI expired and as a result, we were no longer considered to be the primary beneficiary. (Refer to Note 6). All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

Cash and Investments

We consider all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. We invest in high-grade, short-term commercial paper and money market funds, which are subject to minimal credit and market risk.

Investments held by SEI consisted of investments in money market funds. As of December 31, 2008, we had investments held by SEI of \$14.7 million. As of September 30, 2009, following the deconsolidation of SEI, we no longer record any SEI investments.

All marketable securities are classified as available-for-sale and are carried at fair value. We view our available-for-sale portfolio as available for use in current operations. Accordingly, we have classified certain investments as short-term marketable securities, even though the stated maturity date may be one year or more beyond the current balance sheet date. Available-for-sale securities are stated at fair value based upon quoted market prices of the securities. We have classified certain investments as cash and cash equivalents or marketable securities that collateralize loan balances. However, they are not restricted to withdrawal. Unrealized gains and losses on available-for-sale investments are reported as a separate component of stockholders' equity. Realized gains and losses, net, on available-for-sale securities are included in interest income. The cost of securities sold is based on the specific identification method. Interest and dividends on securities classified as available-for-sale are included in interest income.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

The following summarizes available-for-sale securities included in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and investments as of September 30, 2009 (in thousands):

	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized <u>Gains</u>	Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
Money market funds	\$168,600	\$ —	\$ —	\$168,600
Commercial paper	34,991	1	(2)	34,990
Corporate bonds	28,868	89	(35)	28,922
U.S. Government agency securities	16,604	11	_	16,615
Government sponsored enterprises	55,745	38	(5)	55,778
Total	\$304,808	\$ 139	\$ (42)	\$304,905

The following summarizes available-for-sale securities included in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and investments as of December 31, 2008 (in thousands):

	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
Money market funds	\$270,147	\$ —	\$ —	\$270,147
Total	\$270,147	\$ —	\$ —	\$270,147

The following summarizes available-for-sale securities included in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and investments as of September 30, 2009 by contractual maturity (in thousands):

	Amortized	
	Cost	Fair Value
Mature in less than one year	\$286,475	\$286,585
Mature in one to three years	18,333	18,320
Total	\$304,808	\$304,905

Fair Value Measurements

The fair value of our financial instruments reflects the amounts that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (exit price). The fair value hierarchy has the following three levels:

Level 1—quoted prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities.

Cash equivalents and marketable securities

- Level 2—observable inputs other than quoted prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities.
- Level 3—unobservable inputs.

Our financial instruments are valued using quoted prices in active markets or based upon other observable inputs. The following tables set forth the fair value of our financial assets for the periods ended September 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, respectively (in thousands):

As of September 30, 2009:

	Total	\$168,600	\$136,305	<u>\$ —</u>	\$304,905
As of	December 31, 2008:				
		Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	Cash equivalents and marketable securities	\$270,147	7 \$ —	\$ —	\$270,147
	Investments held by Symphony Evolution, Inc.	14,703	3 —	_	14,703
	Total	\$284,850	\$ —	\$ —	\$284,850

Level 1

Total

\$304,905

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

We have estimated the fair value of our long-term debt instruments using the net present value of the payments discounted at an interest rate that is consistent with our current borrowing rate for similar long-term debt. We have outstanding balances associated with our loan from GlaxoSmithKline and various equipment lines of credit. The estimated fair value of our outstanding debt was as follows (in thousands):

	September 30, 2009	December 31, 2008
GlaxoSmithKline loan	\$ 76,824	\$ 77,121
Equipment lines of credit	21,244	30,388
Total	\$ 98,068	\$ 107,509

At September 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, we had debt outstanding of \$106.4 million and \$117.7 million, respectively. Our payment commitments associated with these debt instruments are fixed during the corresponding terms and are comprised of interest payments, principal payments or a combination thereof. The fair value of our debt will fluctuate with movements of interest rates, increasing in periods of declining rates of interest, and declining in periods of increasing rates of interest.

Collaboration Cost-Sharing

Collaborative agreement reimbursement revenue or collaboration cost sharing expenses are recorded as earned or owed based on the performance requirements by both parties under the respective contracts. Under our 2008 cancer collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb Company ("Bristol-Myers Squibb"), both parties are actively involved with compound development and certain research and development expenses are partially reimbursable to us on a net basis by compound. On an annual basis, amounts owed by Bristol-Myers Squibb to us, net of amounts reimbursable to Bristol-Myers Squibb by us on those projects, are recorded as collaboration revenue. Conversely, research and development expenses may include the net settlement of amounts we owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. In annual periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost-sharing expense.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") established the FASB Accounting Standards Codification ("FASB ASC") as the source of authoritative accounting principles recognized by the FASB. The FASB will issue new standards in the form of Accounting Standards Updates ("FASB ASUs"). FASB ASC is effective for financial statements issued for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009 and therefore was effective for us in the third quarter of fiscal year 2009. The issuance of FASB ASC does not change GAAP and therefore the adoption of FASB ASC only affects the specific references to GAAP literature in the notes to our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB ASC 810, Consolidation, 10 Overall, paragraph 65-1 Transition ("FASB ASC Paragraph 810-10-65-1"). FASB ASC Paragraph 810-10-65-1 establishes accounting and reporting standards for ownership interests in subsidiaries held by parties other than the parent, the amount of consolidated net income attributed to the parent and to the noncontrolling interest, changes in a parent's ownership interest and the valuation of retained noncontrolling equity investments when a subsidiary is deconsolidated. FASB ASC Paragraph 810-10-65-1 also establishes disclosure requirements that clearly identify and distinguish between the interests of the parent and the interests of the noncontrolling owners. FASB ASC Paragraph 810-10-65-1 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008, and was adopted by us in the first quarter of fiscal year 2009. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated results or operations or financial condition; however, it did modify the presentation of our financial results.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

NOTE 2. Comprehensive Loss

Comprehensive loss represents net loss plus the results of certain stockholders' deficit changes, which are comprised of unrealized gains and losses on available-for-sale securities, not reflected in the consolidated statements of operations. Comprehensive loss was as follows (in thousands):

		Three Months Ended September 30,		ths Ended ber 30,
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Consolidated net loss	\$(25,445)	\$(41,186)	\$(110,723)	\$(134,825)
Increase in unrealized gains (losses) on available-for-sale securities	76	(424)	96	(321)
Comprehensive loss	(25,369)	(41,610)	(110,627)	(135,146)
Comprehensive loss attributable to the noncontrolling interest		2,680	4,337	9,920
Comprehensive loss attributable to Exelixis	\$(25,369)	\$(38,930)	\$(106,290)	\$(125,226)

NOTE 3. Stock-Based Compensation

We recorded and allocated employee stock-based compensation expenses as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	Septen	September 30,		iber 30,
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Research and development expense	\$ 3,979	\$ 3,773	\$11,789	\$10,985
General and administrative expense	1,951	1,990	5,689	6,021
Total employee stock-based compensation expense	\$ 5,930	\$ 5,763	\$17,478	\$17,006

We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value our stock options. The expected life computation is based on historical exercise patterns and post-vesting termination behavior. We considered implied volatility as well as our historical volatility in developing our estimate of expected volatility. The fair value of employee share-based payments awards was estimated using the following assumptions and weighted average fair values:

	Stock Options				ESPP			
	7	Three Months End	ded Septer	nber 30,	T	Three Months Ended September 30,		
	2	009 (1)		2008		2009		2008
Weighted average fair value of awards	\$	3.54	\$	3.48	\$	1.37	\$	2.42
Risk-free interest rate		2.5%		3.25%		0.30%		1.73%
Dividend yield		0%		0%		0%		0%
Volatility		67%		61%		61%		59%
Expected life	5	5.6 years		5.2 years	0	.44 years	(0.5 years

		Stock Options				ESPP			
	1	Nine Months End	led Septem	ber 30,	- N	line Months End	ed Septemb	er 30,	
	20	009 (1)		2008		2009		2008	
Weighted average fair value of awards	\$	2.93	\$	4.53	\$	1.67	\$	2.83	
Risk-free interest rate		2.3%		3.20%		0.18%		2.72%	
Dividend yield		0%		0%		0%		0%	
Volatility		67%		61%		65%		56%	
Expected life	5	.6 years		5.2 years	0.	17 years	C).5 years	

¹⁾ These exclude the assumptions used to estimate the fair value of the options granted under the stock option exchange program as discussed below.

On July 7, 2009, we commenced a stock option exchange program approved by our stockholders on May 14, 2009. The exchange program was open to all eligible employees who, at the start of the exchange program, were employed by us or one of our subsidiaries and remained employed through August 5, 2009, the date that the replacement stock options were granted. As a result of the exchange, 9.9 million options were cancelled, of which 7.3 million and 2.6 million were vested and unvested, respectively. Of the 7.2 million replacement options that were granted, 5.1 million were issued in exchange for vested options and will vest over three years, with a one year cliff. In association with these grants, we expect to recognize incremental compensation cost of approximately \$0.8 million ratably over the vesting period, of which we have recognized approximately \$0.1 million as of September 30, 2009.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

The fair value of replacement options issued under the option exchange were estimated using the following assumptions and weighted average fair values:

Weighted average fair value of awards	\$	2.82
Risk-free interest rate		2.1%
Dividend yield		0%
Volatility		67%
Expected life	3.7	years

A summary of all stock option activity for the nine-month period ended September 30, 2009 is presented below:

	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price		Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Options outstanding at December 31, 2008	24,141,186	\$	9.67		
Granted	9,088,759	\$	5.48		
Exercised	(1,811)	\$	2.19		
Cancelled	(11,686,952)	\$	10.43		
Options outstanding at September 30, 2009	21,541,182	\$	7.49	6.37 years	\$6,525,830
Exercisable at September 30, 2009	8,953,655	\$	9.67	5.13 years	\$ 231,360

As of September 30, 2009, \$26.0 million of total unrecognized compensation expense related to employee stock options was expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.93 years.

NOTE 4. Collaborations

Global License Agreement and Collaboration with sanofi-aventis

On May 27, 2009, we entered into a global license agreement with sanofi-aventis for two of our cancer programs, XL147 and XL765, and a broad collaboration for the discovery of inhibitors of phosphoinositide-3 kinase ("PI3K") for the treatment of cancer. The license agreement and collaboration agreement became effective on July 7, 2009. In connection with the effectiveness of the license and collaboration, on July 20, 2009, we received upfront payments of \$140.0 million (\$120.0 million for the license and \$20.0 million for the collaboration), less applicable withholding taxes of \$7.0 million, for a net receipt of \$133.0 million.

Under the license, sanofi-aventis received a worldwide exclusive license to XL147 and XL765, which are currently in phase 1 and phase 1b/2 clinical trials, respectively, and has sole responsibility for all subsequent clinical, regulatory, commercial and manufacturing activities. We will participate in conducting ongoing and potential future clinical trials and manufacturing activities. Sanofi-aventis is responsible for funding all future development activities with respect to XL147 and XL765, including our activities. Under the discovery collaboration, the parties will combine efforts in establishing several preclinical PI3K programs and will jointly share responsibility for research and preclinical activities related to isoform-selective inhibitors of PI3K alpha and beta. Sanofi-aventis will provide guaranteed research and development funding to cover our expenses and is responsible for funding all development activities for each product following approval of the investigational new drug application filed with the United States Food and Drug Administration, or the foreign equivalent thereof, for such product. Sanofi-aventis will have sole responsibility for all subsequent clinical, regulatory, commercial and manufacturing activities of any products arising from the collaboration; however, we may be requested to conduct certain clinical trials at sanofi-aventis' expense. The research term under the collaboration is three years, although sanofi-aventis has the right to extend the term for an additional one-year period upon prior written notice.

In addition to the aggregate upfront cash payments for the license and collaboration agreements, we are also entitled to receive guaranteed research funding of \$21.0 million over three years. For both the license and the collaboration, we will be eligible to receive development, regulatory and commercial milestones of over \$1.0 billion in the aggregate, as well as royalties on sales of any products commercialized under the license or collaboration. The aggregate upfront payments of \$140.0 million will be recognized over the estimated research and development term of four years, and recorded as license revenue, from the effective date of the agreements. Any milestone payments that we may receive under the agreements will be amortized over the remaining research and development term and recorded as contract revenue. We will record as operating expenses all costs incurred for work performed by us under the agreements. Reimbursements we receive from sanofi-aventis under the agreements will be recorded as contract revenue as earned, commencing as of the effective date, including reimbursements for costs incurred under the license from the date of signing. In addition, the guaranteed research funding that we expect to receive over the three year research term under the collaboration will be recorded as contract revenue commencing as of the effective date of the collaboration.

Sanofi-aventis may, upon certain prior notice to us, terminate the license as to products containing XL147 or XL765. In the event of such termination election, sanofi-aventis' license relating to such product would terminate and revert to us, and we would receive, subject to certain terms, conditions and potential payment obligations, licenses from sanofi-aventis to research, develop and commercialize such products.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

The collaboration will automatically terminate under certain circumstances upon the expiration of the research term, in which case all licenses granted by the parties to each other would terminate and revert to the respective party, subject to sanofi-aventis' right to receive, under certain circumstances, the first opportunity to obtain a license from us to any isoform-selective PI3K inhibitor. In addition, sanofi-aventis may, upon certain prior written notice to us, terminate the collaboration in whole or as to certain products following expiration of the research term, in which case we would receive, subject to certain terms, conditions and potential payment obligations by us, licenses from sanofi-aventis to research, develop and commercialize such products.

Boehringer Ingelheim

On May 7, 2009, we entered into a collaboration agreement with Boehringer Ingelheim International GmbH ("Boehringer Ingelheim") to discover, develop and commercialize autoimmune disease therapies. The collaboration is focused on the discovery of sphingosine-1-phosphate type 1 receptor ("S1P1R") agonists, a central mediator of multiple pathways implicated in a variety of autoimmune diseases.

Under the terms of the agreement, Boehringer Ingelheim was required to pay us an upfront cash payment of \$15.0 million for the development and commercialization rights to our S1P1R agonist program. We and Boehringer Ingelheim will share responsibility for discovery activities under the collaboration. The agreement provides that the parties will each conduct research under a mutually agreed upon research plan until such time that we submit a compound that has met agreed-upon criteria, or such later time as agreed upon by the parties. The parties shall each be responsible for their respective costs and expenses incurred in connection with performing research under the collaboration. Under the collaboration, Boehringer Ingelheim also has the right, at its own expense, to conduct additional research on S1P1R agonists outside of the scope of the research plan agreed to by the parties. The agreement further provides that Boehringer Ingelheim will receive an exclusive worldwide license to further develop, commercialize and manufacture compounds developed under the collaboration and will have sole responsibility for, and shall bear all costs and expenses associated with, all subsequent preclinical, clinical, regulatory, commercial and manufacturing activities. In return, we will potentially receive up to \$339.0 million in further development, regulatory and commercial milestones and are eligible to receive royalties on worldwide sales of products commercialized under the collaboration. The upfront payment will be amortized over the estimated research term of approximately 11 months and recorded as license revenue from the effective date of the agreement.

Boehringer Ingelheim may, upon certain prior notice to us, terminate the agreement as to any product developed under the collaboration. In the event of such termination election, Boehringer Ingelheim's license relating to such product would terminate and revert to us, and we would receive, subject to certain terms and conditions, licenses from Boehringer Ingelheim to research, develop and commercialize such product.

Bristol-Myers Squibb

In December 2008, we entered into a worldwide collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb for XL184 and XL281. Upon effectiveness of the agreement in December 2008, Bristol-Myers Squibb made an upfront cash payment of \$195.0 million for the development and commercialization rights to both programs. The agreement required Bristol-Myers Squibb to make additional license payments to us of \$45.0 million, of which \$20.0 million was received on April 1, 2009 and \$25.0 million was received on July 1, 2009.

We and Bristol-Myers Squibb have agreed to co-develop XL184, which may include a backup program for XL184. The companies will share worldwide (except for Japan) development costs for XL184. We are responsible for 35% of such costs and Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for 65% of such costs, except that we are responsible for funding the initial \$100.0 million of combined costs and have the option to defer payments for development costs above certain thresholds. In return, we will share 50% of the commercial profits and losses (including pre-launch commercialization expenses) in the United States and have the option to co-promote XL184 in the United States. We have the right to defer payment for certain early commercialization and other related costs above certain thresholds. We are eligible to receive sales performance milestones of up to \$150.0 million and double-digit royalties on sales on XL184 outside the United States. The clinical development of XL184 is directed by a joint committee. It is anticipated that we will conduct certain clinical development activities for XL184. We may opt out of the co-development for XL184, in which case we would instead be eligible to receive development and regulatory milestones of up to \$295.0 million, double-digit royalties on XL184 product sales worldwide and sales performance milestones. Our co-development and co-promotion rights may be terminated in the event that we have "cash reserves" below \$80.0 million and we are unable to increase such cash reserves to \$80.0 million or more within 90 days, in which case we would receive development and regulatory milestones, sales milestones and double-digit royalties instead of sharing product profits on XL184 in the United States. For purposes of the agreement, "cash reserves" includes our total cash, cash equivalents and investments (excluding any restricted cash), plus the amount then available for borrowing by us under the Facility Agreement dated June 4, 2008 among us, Deerfield Private Design Fund, L.P., Deerfield Privat

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

Deerfield Partners, L.P. and Deerfield International Limited, as the same may be amended from time to time (which will remain available until December 2009), and any other similar financing arrangements. Our co-promotion rights on XL184 in the United States, and possibly our right to share product profits on XL184, may be terminated in the event we undergo certain change of control transactions. Bristol-Myers Squibb may, upon certain prior notice to us, terminate the agreement as to products containing XL184 or XL281. In the event of such termination election, Bristol-Myers Squibb's license relating to such product would terminate and revert to us, and we would receive, subject to certain terms and conditions, licenses from Bristol-Myers Squibb to research, develop and commercialize such products.

Bristol-Myers Squibb received an exclusive worldwide license to develop and commercialize XL281. We will carry out certain clinical trials of XL281 which may include a backup program on XL281. Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for funding all future development of XL281, including our activities. We are eligible for development and regulatory milestones of up to \$315.0 million, sales performance milestones of up to \$150.0 million and double-digit royalties on worldwide sales of XL281.

The upfront payment of \$195.0 million we received upon effectiveness of the collaboration agreement and the license payments of \$20.0 million and \$25.0 million we received on April 1, 2009 and on July 1, 2009, respectively, will be amortized over the estimated development term of five years, and recorded as license revenue, from the effective date of the agreement in December 2008. Any milestone payments that we may receive under the agreement will be amortized over the same period but recorded as contract revenue. We will record as operating expense 100% of the cost incurred for work performed by Exelixis on the two programs. During the term of the collaboration, so long as we have not opted out of the co-development of XL184, there may be periods during which Bristol-Myers Squibb will partially reimburse us for certain research and development expenses, and other periods during which we will owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. To the extent that net research and development funding payments are received from Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration revenue. In periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost sharing expense. Net amounts due from or payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb will be determined and reflected on an annual basis. For the year ending December 31, 2009, we expect to incur a net payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, which has resulted in a net increase in operating expenses year-to-date. Generally, the direction of cash flows will depend on the level of development activity by either party, which may change during the development term. Our capital requirements will be impacted by the level of our expenses for the development activity conducted by us and the degree to which we will be required to make pa

Amounts attributable to both programs under the 2008 Bristol-Myers Squibb collaboration agreement consist of the following (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended		Nine Month	s Ended
	Septemb	September 30,		er 30,
	2009	2008	2009 (2)	2008
Exelixis research and development expenses (1)	\$ 15,218	\$ —	\$ 34,987	\$ —
Net amount (owed to) due from collaboration partner	\$ (2,965)	\$ —	\$ (2.807)	\$ —

- (1) Total research and development expenses attributable to us include direct third party expenditures plus estimated internal personnel costs.
- (2) The net amount due from the collaborative partner is classified as a reduction in operating expenses for the nine-month period ended September 30, 2009.

NOTE 5: Restructuring Charge

In November 2008, we implemented a restructuring plan that resulted in a reduction in force of 78 employees, or approximately 10% of our workforce. All actions associated with the 2008 restructuring plan were completed in the first quarter of 2009, and we do not anticipate incurring any further costs under the 2008 restructuring plan.

EXELIXIS, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued) September 30, 2009 (unaudited)

In connection with the 2008 restructuring plan, we recorded a charge of approximately \$2.9 million during the year ended December 31, 2008. This charge consisted primarily of severance, health care benefits and legal and outplacement services fees. The current balance of the liability is included in "Other Accrued Expenses" on our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of September 30, 2009 and the components are summarized in the following table (in thousands):

	Severance and er Benefits	U	and Other Fees	To	tal
Balance as of December 31, 2008	\$ 1,688	\$	51	\$ 1,	739
Cash payments	(1,602)		(129)	(1,	731)
Adjustments or non-cash credits	(86)		92		6
Balance as of September 30, 2009	\$ _	\$	14	\$	14

NOTE 6. Symphony Evolution, Inc.

In 2005, we licensed three of our compounds, XL647, XL784 and XL999, to SEI, in return for an \$80.0 million investment for the clinical development of these compounds. As part of the agreement, we received an exclusive purchase option to acquire all of the equity of SEI, thereby allowing us to reacquire XL647, XL784 and XL999 at our sole discretion. The purchase option expired on June 9, 2009. As a result of the expiration of the purchase option, we issued a warrant to Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC to purchase 500,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$6.05 per share, which is equal to 125% of the average closing price of our common stock on the NASDAQ Global Select Market over a continuous period of 60 trading days immediately preceding the second trading day prior to the business day immediately following the date the purchase option expired, with a five-year term.

The expiration of the purchase option triggered a reconsideration event regarding our need to consolidate SEI, a variable interest entity. Upon the expiration of the purchase option, we no longer held a variable interest in the variable interest entity. Accordingly, we deconsolidated SEI and derecognized the SEI assets, liabilities and noncontrolling interest from our financial statements. In the second quarter, we recognized a loss of \$9.8 million upon the deconsolidation of the variable interest entity.

NOTE 7. Sale of Plant Trait Business

In 2007, we entered into arrangements with Agrigenetics, Inc. ("Agrigenetics"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Dow Chemical Company, for (1) the sale of assets used for crop trait discovery and granted to Agrigenetics licenses to certain other related assets and intellectual property and (2) to perform contract research. In the second quarter of 2009, we signed an amendment to this arrangement upon the execution of which we were entitled to receive \$1.8 million. The \$1.8 million payable has been recorded as an adjustment to the gain on the sale of our plant trait business originally recorded in 2007. We are entitled to receive additional payments of up to \$7.2 million if we achieve specified development milestones, which will also be recorded as adjustments to the 2007 gain, in the period that they are achieved.

NOTE 8. Income Taxes

As a result of our collaboration with sanofi-aventis, we were subject to \$7.0 million withholding tax payable to the French taxing authorities. As a result of this withholding, we have recorded a tax provision for this amount which was paid upon the effective date of the collaboration. In addition, as a result of the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008, we are eligible to claim a refund of previously generated tax credits and have recorded a total tax benefit of approximately \$1.0 million.

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements. These statements are based on our current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections about our business and our industry, and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our or our industry's results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied in, or contemplated by, the forward-looking statements. Words such as "believe," "anticipate," "expect," "intend," "plan," "will," "determine," "may," "could," "would," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "continue" or the negative of such terms or other similar expressions identify forward-looking statements. Our actual results and the timing of events may differ significantly from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause such a difference include those discussed in Part II, Item 1A of this Form 10-Q, as well as those discussed elsewhere in this report.

This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and accompanying notes included in this report and the financial statements and accompanying notes thereto included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, on March 10, 2009. Operating results are not necessarily indicative of results that may occur in future periods. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events after the date of this report.

Overview

We are committed to developing innovative therapies for cancer and other serious diseases. Through our integrated drug discovery and development activities, we are building a portfolio of novel compounds that we believe have the potential to be high-quality, differentiated pharmaceutical products. Our most advanced pharmaceutical programs focus on discovery and development of small molecule drugs for cancer.

Utilizing our library of more than 4.5 million compounds, we have integrated high-throughput processes, medicinal chemistry, bioinformatics, structural biology and early *in vivo* testing into a process that allows us to efficiently and rapidly identify highly qualified drug candidates that meet our extensive development criteria.

Since our inception, we have filed 16 investigational new drug applications, or INDs, with the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA. As our compounds advance into clinical development, we expect to generate a critical mass of data that will help us to understand the full clinical and commercial potential of our drug candidates. In addition to guiding the potential commercialization of our innovative therapies, these data may contribute to the understanding of disease and help improve treatment outcomes.

Based on the strength of our expertise in biology, drug discovery and development, we have established collaborations with leading pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies, including Bristol-Myers Squibb Company, sanofi-aventis, Genentech, Inc. and GlaxoSmithKline, that allow us to retain economic participation in compounds and support additional development of our pipeline. Our collaborations generally fall into one of two categories: collaborations in which we co-develop compounds with a partner, share development costs and profits from commercialization and may have the right to co-promote products in the United States, and collaborations in which we out-license compounds to a partner for further development and commercialization, have no further unreimbursed cost obligations and are entitled only to receive milestones and royalties from commercialization. Under either form of collaboration, we may also be entitled to license fees, research funding and milestone payments from research results and subsequent product development activities. We maintain exclusive ownership of those compounds in our pipeline that we are developing ourselves. We are responsible for all development costs for these compounds and are entitled to 100% of profits if the compounds are commercialized.

The following table sets forth those compounds in clinical development that we are developing internally or are co-developing with a partner:

Compound	Partner	Principal Targets	Indication	Stage of Development
XL184	Bristol-Myers Squibb	MET, VEGFR2, RET	Cancer	Phase 3
XL518	Genentech	MEK	Cancer	Phase 1
XL228	Unpartnered	IGF1R , ABL, SRC	Cancer	Phase 1
XL139	Bristol-Myers Squibb	Hedgehog	Cancer	Phase 1
XL413	Bristol-Myers Squibb	CDC7	Cancer	Phase 1
XL888	Unpartnered	HSP90	Cancer	Phase 1

The following table sets forth those compounds in preclinical and clinical development that we have out-licensed to third parties for further development and commercialization:

Compound	Partner	Principal Targets	Indication	Stage of Development
XL880	GlaxoSmithKline	MET, VEGFR2	Cancer	Phase 2
XL147	sanofi-aventis	PI3K	Cancer	Phase 1b/2
XL765	sanofi-aventis	PI3K, mTOR	Cancer	Phase 1b/2
XL281	Bristol-Myers Squibb	RAF	Cancer	Phase 1
XL652	Bristol-Myers Squibb	LXR	Metabolic and cardiovascular diseases	Phase 1
XL041	Bristol-Myers Squibb	LXR	Metabolic and cardiovascular diseases	Phase 1
XL550	Daiichi-Sankyo	MR	Metabolic and cardiovascular diseases	Preclinical
FXR	Wyeth	FXR	Metabolic and liver disorders	Preclinical

Our Strategy

Our business strategy is to leverage our biological expertise and integrated drug discovery capabilities to generate a pipeline of diverse development compounds with first-in-class or best-in-class potential that fulfill unmet medical needs in the treatment of cancer and potentially other serious diseases.

Our strategy is centered around three principal elements:

- Focus development—While we have historically pursued an approach to drug discovery intended to generate a significant number of development candidates to fuel our pipeline, for the foreseeable future we intend to direct our discovery efforts more towards generating development candidates under existing and future discovery collaborations with third parties. Our objective is to fund a significant portion of our discovery costs by entering into such collaborations. We are also focusing our later stage clinical development efforts on a limited number of programs. We believe that the most attractive compounds to develop ourselves or to co-develop with a partner have a lower-cost, lower-risk route to the market, usually for a niche indication, with the possibility of substantially expanding the market into major indications. Our most advanced clinical asset, XL184, which we are co-developing with Bristol-Myers Squibb, represents such a compound. We are focusing our later stage development efforts on XL184, which is being studied in a variety of tumor types, with the goal of rapidly commercializing the compound.
- Partner compounds—We are seeking new collaborations with leading pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies for the development and ultimate commercialization of some of our preclinical and clinical assets, particularly those drug candidates for which we believe that the capabilities and bandwidth of a partner can accelerate development and help to fully realize their therapeutic and commercial potential. Collaborations also provide us with a means of shifting a portion or all of the development costs related to such drug candidates. Consistent with this element of our strategy, in December 2008 we entered into a worldwide collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb on two of our cancer programs: one associated with XL184 and the other associated with XL281, and in May 2009 we entered into a license agreement with sanofi-aventis for XL147 and XL765 and also launched a broad collaboration with sanofi-aventis for the discovery of phosphoinositide-3 kinase, or PI3K, inhibitors. In May 2009, we also entered into a collaboration agreement with Boehringer Ingelheim International GmbH focused on the discovery of sphingosine-1-phosphate type 1 receptor agonists. We expect that over the next several years an increasingly greater portion of our development expenses will be funded by our partners.
- Control costs—We are committed to managing our costs and continually analyze our expenses to ensure that they are not disproportionate to our cash resources. We are selective with respect to funding our clinical development programs and have established definitive "go/no-go" criteria with respect to our development programs to ensure that we commit our resources only to those programs with the greatest commercial and therapeutic potential. To control costs, we may decide in the future to pursue collaborations for the development of drug candidates that we had initially determined to develop ourselves. We also retain the right to opt-out of the development of certain drug candidates that we are currently codeveloping with partners.

We make decisions regarding whether and how to develop particular drug candidates we have generated through our discovery efforts based on a variety of factors, including preclinical and clinical data, our available financial resources, estimates of the costs to develop and commercialize the drug candidate, our bandwidth and our expertise. Ultimately, our decision-making is intended to maximize the value and productivity of our resources and to focus our efforts on those drug candidates that are commercially attractive and have the potential to be first-in-class or best-in-class therapeutics.

Recent Developments

Loan Payment to GlaxoSmithKline

In October 2002, we entered into a loan and security agreement in connection with our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline to discover and develop novel therapeutics in the areas of vascular biology, inflammatory disease and oncology. We borrowed an aggregate of \$85.0 million pursuant to the loan agreement. On October 27, 2009, we paid \$34.7 million in cash to GlaxoSmithKline as the first of three annual installments of principal and accrued interest due under the loan agreement. After giving effect to the payment, as of October 27, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under the loan was \$70.4 million.

Certain Factors Important to Understanding Our Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Successful development of drugs is inherently difficult and uncertain. Our business requires significant investments in research and development over many years, often for products that fail during the research and development process. Our long-term prospects depend upon our ability and the ability of our partners to successfully commercialize new therapeutics in highly competitive areas such as cancer treatment. Our financial performance is driven by many factors, including those described below.

Limited Sources of Revenues

We currently have no pharmaceutical products that have received marketing approval, and we have generated no revenues to date from the sale of such products. We do not expect to generate revenues from the sale of pharmaceutical products in the near term and expect that all of our near term revenues, such as research and development funding, license fees and milestone payments and royalty revenues, will be generated from collaboration agreements with our partners. Milestones under these agreements may be tied to factors that are outside of our control, such as significant clinical or regulatory events with respect to compounds that have been licensed to our partners.

Clinical Trials

We currently have multiple compounds in clinical development and expect to expand the development program for our compounds. Our compounds may fail to show adequate safety or efficacy in clinical testing. Furthermore, predicting the timing of the initiation or completion of clinical trials is difficult and our trials may be delayed due to many factors, including factors outside of our control. The future development path of each of our compounds depends upon the results of each stage of clinical development. In general, we will incur increased operating expenses for compounds that advance in clinical development, whereas expenses will end for compounds that do not warrant further clinical development.

We are responsible for all development costs for compounds in our pipeline that are not partnered and for a portion of development costs for those compounds that we are co-developing with partners. We share development costs with partners in our co-development collaborations and have no unreimbursed cost obligations with respect to compounds that we have out-licensed. We expect that over the next several years an increasingly greater portion of our development expenses will be funded by our partners.

Liquidity

As of September 30, 2009, we had \$301.0 million in cash and cash equivalents and short-term and long-term marketable securities, which included restricted cash and investments of \$4.7 million. We anticipate that our current cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term marketable securities and funding that we expect to receive from collaborators, which assumes a moderate level of business development activity, will enable us to maintain our operations for a period of at least 12 months following the filing date of this report. However, our future capital requirements will be substantial and depend on many factors, including the following:

- whether we repay amounts outstanding under our loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline (described below) in cash or shares of our common stock;
- our expectation that we will not draw funds under the Facility Agreement among us, Deerfield Private Design Fund, L.P., Deerfield Private Design International, L.P., Deerfield Partners, L.P. and Deerfield International Limited (collectively, the "Deerfield Entities");

- our plans for the aggressive development of our broad clinical and preclinical pipelines;
- our obligations under our collaboration agreements, including, in particular, our collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb for XLl84; and
- whether we generate funds from existing or new collaborations for the development of any of our compounds.

Our minimum liquidity needs are also determined by financial covenants in our loan and security agreement, as amended, with GlaxoSmithKline, the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities and our collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb for XL184, as well as other factors, which are described under "—Liquidity and Capital Resources—Cash Requirements".

Our ability to raise additional funds may be severely impaired if any of our product candidates fails to show adequate safety or efficacy in clinical testing.

2008 Cancer Collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb

We are focusing our later stage development efforts on XL184, which is being studied in a variety of tumor types, with the goal of rapidly commercializing the compound. In December 2008, we entered into a worldwide collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb for XL184 and XL281. Upon effectiveness of the agreement in December 2008, Bristol-Myers Squibb made an upfront cash payment of \$195.0 million for the development and commercialization rights to both programs. The agreement required Bristol-Myers Squibb to make additional license payments to us of \$45.0 million, of which \$20.0 million was received in the first quarter of 2009 and \$25.0 million was received in the second quarter of 2009.

We and Bristol-Myers Squibb have agreed to co-develop XL184, which may include a backup program for XL184. The companies will share worldwide (except for Japan) development costs for XL184. We are responsible for 35% of such costs and Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for 65% of such costs, except that we are responsible for funding the initial \$100.0 million of combined costs and have the option to defer payments for development costs above certain thresholds. In return, we will share 50% of the commercial profits and losses (including pre-launch commercialization expenses) in the United States and have the option to co-promote XL184 in the United States. We have the right to defer payment for certain early commercialization and other related costs above certain thresholds. We are eligible to receive sales performance milestones of up to \$150.0 million and double-digit royalties on sales on XL184 outside the United States. The clinical development of XL184 is directed by a joint committee. It is anticipated that we will conduct certain clinical development activities for XL184. We may opt out of the co-development for XL184, in which case we would instead be eligible to receive development and regulatory milestones of up to \$295.0 million, double-digit royalties on XL184 product sales worldwide and sales performance milestones. Our co-development and co-promotion rights may be terminated in the event that we have "cash reserves" below \$80.0 million and we are unable to increase such cash reserves to \$80.0 million or more within 90 days, in which case we would receive development and regulatory milestones, sales milestones and double-digit royalties, instead of sharing product profits on XL184 in the United States. For purposes of the agreement, "cash reserves" includes our total cash, cash equivalents and investments (excluding any restricted cash), plus the amount then available for borrowing by us under the Facility Agreement dated June 4, 2008 among us and the Deerfield Entities, as the same may be amended from time to time (which will remain available until December 2009), and any other similar financing arrangements. Our co-promotion rights on XL184 in the United States, and possibly our right to share product profits on XL184, may be terminated in the event we undergo certain change of control transactions. Bristol-Myers Squibb may, upon certain prior notice to us, terminate the agreement as to products containing XL184 or XL281. In the event of such termination election, Bristol-Myers Squibb's license relating to such product would terminate and revert to us, and we would receive, subject to certain terms and conditions, licenses from Bristol-Myers Squibb to research, develop and commercialize such products.

Bristol-Myers Squibb received an exclusive worldwide license to develop and commercialize XL281. We will carry out certain clinical trials of XL281 which may include a backup program on XL281. Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for funding all future development of XL281, including our activities. We are eligible for development and regulatory milestones of up to \$315.0 million on XL281, sales performance milestones of up to \$150.0 million and double-digit royalties on worldwide sales of XL281.

The upfront payment of \$195.0 million we received upon effectiveness of the collaboration agreement and the license payments of \$20.0 million and \$25.0 million we received in the first quarter and second quarter of 2009, respectively, will be amortized over the estimated development term of five years, and recorded as license revenue, from the effective date of the agreement in December 2008. Any milestone payments that we may receive under the agreement will be amortized over the same period but recorded as contract revenue. We will record as operating expense 100% of the cost incurred for work performed by Exelixis on the two programs. During the term of the collaboration, so long as we have not opted out of the co-development of XL184, there may be periods during which Bristol-Myers Squibb will partially reimburse us for certain research and development expenses, and other periods during which we will owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. To the extent that net research and development funding payments are received from Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration revenue. In periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented

as collaboration cost sharing expense. Net amounts due from or payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb will be determined and reflected on an annual basis. For the year ending December 31, 2009, we expect to incur a net payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb. Generally, the direction of cash flows will depend on the level of development activity by either party, which may change during the development term. Our capital requirements will be impacted by the level of our expenses for the development activity conducted by us and the degree to which we will be required to make payments to, or we will receive payments from, Bristol-Myers Squibb. If we opt out of the co-development of XL184, we would have no further unreimbursed cost obligations with respect to that compound.

GlaxoSmithKline Loan Repayment Obligations

In October 2002, we entered into a collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, to discover and develop novel therapeutics in the areas of vascular biology, inflammatory disease and oncology. As part of the collaboration, we entered into a loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline, pursuant to which we borrowed \$85.0 million for use in our efforts under the collaboration. The loan bears interest at a rate of 4.0% per annum and is secured by certain intellectual property, technology and equipment created or utilized pursuant to the collaboration. As of September 30, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under our GlaxoSmithKline loan was \$104.8 million. Repayment of all or any of the amounts advanced to us under this agreement may, at our election, be in the form of our common stock at fair market value, subject to certain conditions, or cash. On October 27, 2009, we paid \$34.7 million in cash to GlaxoSmithKline as the first of three annual installments of principal and accrued interest due under our loan. After giving effect to the payment, as of October 27, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under the loan was \$70.4 million. Following the conclusion on October 27, 2008 of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, we are no longer eligible to receive selection milestone payments from GlaxoSmithKline to credit against outstanding loan amounts, and in the event the market price for our common stock is depressed, we may not be able to repay the loan in full using shares of our common stock due to restrictions in the agreement on the number of shares we may issue. In addition, the issuance of shares of our common stock to repay the loan may result in significant dilution to our stockholders. As a result, we may need to obtain additional funding to satisfy our repayment obligations. There can be no assurance that we will have sufficient funds to repay amounts outstanding under the loan when due or that we will satisfy the conditions to our ability to repay

Deerfield Facility

In June 2008, we entered into the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities pursuant to which the Deerfield Entities agreed to loan to us up to \$150.0 million, subject to certain conditions. We may draw down on the facility in \$15.0 million increments at any time until December 2009. If we draw down the facility, the outstanding principal and interest under the loan, if any, would be due by June 4, 2013, and, at our option, could be repaid at any time with shares of our common stock, subject to certain restrictions, or in cash. Interest under the loan does not accrue until we draw down on the facility, at which time interest will begin to accrue at a rate of 6.75% per annum compounded annually on the outstanding principal amount of the facility. The Deerfield Entities also have limited rights to accelerate repayment of the loan upon certain changes of control of Exelixis or an event of default. Pursuant to the Facility Agreement, we paid the Deerfield Entities a one time transaction fee of \$3.8 million, or 2.5% of the loan facility, and we are obligated to pay an annual commitment fee of \$3.4 million, or 2.25% of the loan facility, payable quarterly. We also issued warrants to the Deerfield Entities to purchase an aggregate of 1,000,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$7.40 per share. If we draw down under the Facility Agreement, we would be required to issue to the Deerfield Entities additional warrants to purchase shares of our common stock. If we draw down under the Facility Agreement, there is no assurance that the conditions to our ability to repay the loan in shares of our common stock would be satisfied at the time that any outstanding principal and interest under the loan is due, in which case we would be obligated to repay the loan in cash, or that events permitting acceleration of the loan will not occur, in which event we would be required to repay any outstanding principal and interest sooner than anticipated. As of September 30, 2009, we had not drawn funds under the Facilit

Critical Accounting Estimates

Our consolidated financial statements and related notes are prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, which requires us to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. We have based our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Our senior management has discussed the development, selection and disclosure of these estimates with the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

An accounting policy is considered to be critical if it requires an accounting estimate to be made based on assumptions about matters that are highly uncertain at the time the estimate is made, and if different estimates that reasonably could have been used, or changes in the accounting estimates that are reasonably likely to occur periodically, could materially impact the financial statements. We believe the following critical accounting policies reflect the more significant estimates and assumptions used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

Our revenues are derived from three primary sources: license fees, milestone payments and collaborative agreement reimbursements.

Revenues from license fees and milestone payments primarily consist of up-front license fees and milestone payments received under various collaboration agreements. We initially recognize upfront fees received from third party collaborators as unearned revenue and then recognize these amounts on a ratable basis over the expected term of the research collaboration. Often, the total research term is not contractually defined and an estimate of the term of our total obligation must be made. For example, under the 2008 cancer collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb, we have estimated our term to be five years, or through the completion of certain phase 3 trials. We estimate that this is the longest possible period that we could be obligated to perform services and therefore the appropriate term with which to amortize any license fees. However, if we submit a New Drug Approval application earlier than anticipated, or Bristol-Myers Squibb decides to take over management of trials prior to their completion, the estimated term of our obligation would be shortened, resulting in an increase in revenue recognition in the period in which our estimated term changes.

Although milestone payments are generally non-refundable once the milestone is achieved, we recognize the milestone revenues on a straight-line basis over the expected research term of the arrangement. This typically results in a portion of the milestone being recognized on the date the milestone is achieved, with the balance being recognized over the remaining research term of the agreement. There is diversity in practice on the recognition of milestone revenue. Other companies have adopted an alternative milestone revenue recognition policy, whereby the full milestone fee is recognized upon completion of the milestone. If we had adopted such a policy, our revenues recorded to date would have increased and our deferred revenues would have decreased by a material amount compared to total revenue recognized. In certain situations, we may receive milestone payments after the end of our period of continued involvement. In such circumstances, we would recognize 100% of the milestone revenue when the milestone is achieved.

Collaborative agreement reimbursement revenue consists of research and development support received from collaborators. Collaborative agreement reimbursement revenue is recorded as earned based on the performance requirements by both parties under the respective contracts. Under the 2008 cancer collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb, certain research and development expenses are partially reimbursable to us. On an annual basis, the amounts that Bristol-Myers Squibb owes us, net of amounts reimbursable to Bristol-Myers Squibb by us on those projects, are recorded as revenue. Conversely, research and development expenses may include the net settlement of amounts we owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. In annual periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost-sharing expense.

Some of our research and licensing arrangements have multiple deliverables in order to meet our customers' needs. For example, the arrangements may include a combination of up-front fees, license payments, research and development services, milestone payments and future royalties. Multiple element revenue agreements are evaluated to determine whether the delivered item has value to the customer on a stand-alone basis and whether objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered item exists. Deliverables in an arrangement that do not meet the separation criteria are treated as one unit of accounting for purposes of revenue recognition. Generally, the revenue recognition guidance applicable to the final deliverable is followed for the combined unit of accounting. For certain arrangements, the period of time over which certain deliverables will be provided is not contractually defined. Accordingly, management is required to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. In 2008, under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, we accelerated \$18.5 million in previously deferred revenue as a result of the development term concluding on the earliest scheduled end date of October 27, 2008, instead of the previously estimated end date of October 27, 2010.

Goodwill Impairment

As of September 30, 2009, our consolidated balance sheet included \$63.7 million of goodwill. Under GAAP, we evaluate goodwill for impairment on an annual basis and on an interim basis if events or changes in circumstances between annual impairment tests indicate that the asset might be impaired. The impairment tests for goodwill are performed at the reporting unit level and require us to perform a two-step impairment test. Our reporting units have been determined to be consistent with our operating segments. In the first step, we compare the fair value of our reporting units to their respective carrying values. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets assigned to that unit, goodwill is not impaired and we are not required to perform further testing. If the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, we perform the second step of the impairment test in order to determine the implied fair value of the reporting unit's goodwill. If the carrying value of a reporting unit's goodwill exceeds its fair value, then we record an impairment loss equal to the difference.

Clinical Trial Accruals

Substantial portions of our preclinical studies and all of our clinical trials have been performed by third-party contract research organizations, or CROs, and other vendors. We accrue expenses for preclinical studies performed by our vendors based on certain estimates over the term of the service period and adjust our estimates as required. We accrue costs for clinical trial activities performed by CROs based upon the estimated amount of work completed on each study. For clinical trial expenses, the significant factors used in estimating accruals include the number of patients enrolled, the number of active clinical sites, and the duration for which the patients will be enrolled in the study. We monitor patient enrollment levels and related activities to the extent possible through internal reviews, correspondence with CROs and review of contractual terms. We base our estimates on the best information available at the time. However, additional information may become available to us which will allow us to make a more accurate estimate in future periods. In this event, we may be required to record adjustments to research and development expenses in future periods when the actual level of activity becomes more certain, such increases or decreases in cost are generally considered to be changes in estimates and will be reflected in research and development expenses in the period first known. For example, in 2007 we recorded a reduction of \$2.6 million to our accrued clinical trial liabilities and research and development expenses related to our phase 2 clinical trial for XL784.

Stock Option Valuation

Our estimate of compensation expense requires us to determine the appropriate fair value model and a number of complex and subjective assumptions including our stock price volatility, employee exercise patterns, future forfeitures and related tax effects. The most significant assumptions are our estimates of the expected volatility and the expected term of the award. We have limited historical information available to support the underlying estimates of certain assumptions required to value stock options. The value of a stock option is derived from its potential for appreciation. The more volatile the stock, the more valuable the option becomes because of the greater possibility of significant changes in stock price. Because there is a market for options on our common stock, we have considered implied volatilities as well as our historical realized volatilities when developing an estimate of expected volatility. The expected option term also has a significant effect on the value of the option. The longer the term, the more time the option holder has to allow the stock price to increase without a cash investment and thus, the more valuable the option. Further, lengthier option terms provide more opportunity to exploit market highs. However, empirical data shows that employees, for a variety of reasons, typically do not wait until the end of the contractual term of a nontransferable option to exercise. Accordingly, companies are required to estimate the expected term of the option for input to an option-pricing model. As required under the accounting rules, we review our valuation assumptions at each grant date and, as a result, from time to time we will likely change the valuation assumptions we use to value stock based awards granted in future periods. The assumptions used in calculating the fair value of share-based payment awards represent management's best estimates, but these estimates involve inherent uncertainties and the application of management judgment. As a result, if factors change and we use differ

During the quarter ended September 30, 2009, we completed a stock option exchange program that required us to fair value both our under-water pre-exchange options and the replacement options. We will record the incremental expense difference, if any, over the vesting period of the new options. Replacement options that were granted in exchange for fully vested surrendered options shall be 100% vested on the one-year anniversary following the date the replacement options were granted. Replacement options that were granted in exchange for surrendered options that are not fully vested shall be 33% vested on the one-year anniversary following the date the replacement options were granted and the balance of the shares shall vest in a series of twenty-four successive equal monthly installments. The replacement options have a maximum term of 6.2 years. In valuing the replacement awards, we used the mid-point between the vesting period and the maximum term to estimate the expected life of the award. In association with the option exchange, we expect to recognize incremental compensation cost of approximately \$0.8 million ratably over the new vesting periods, of which we have recognized approximately \$0.1 million during the quarter ended September 30, 2009.

In addition, we are required to estimate the expected forfeiture rate and recognize expense only for those shares expected to vest. If our actual forfeiture rate is materially different from our estimate, the stock-based compensation expense could be significantly different from what we have recorded in the current period. As of September 30, 2009, \$26.0 million of total unrecognized compensation expense related to stock options is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.93 years. See Note 3 to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for a further discussion on stock-based compensation.

Fiscal Year Convention

We have adopted a 52- or 53-week fiscal year that ends on the Friday closest to December 31st of each year. Fiscal year 2008, a 53-week year, ended on January 2, 2009, and fiscal year 2009, a 52-week year, will end on January 1, 2010. For convenience, references in these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes as of and for the fiscal year ended January 2, 2009 are indicated on a calendar year basis ended December 31, 2008 and as of and for the fiscal quarters ended September 26, 2008 and October 2, 2009 are indicated as ended September 30, 2008 and 2009, respectively.

Results of Operations

Revenues

Total revenues by category, as compared to the prior year period, were as follows (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mont Septeml	
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Contract revenue:				
Research and development funding	\$ 8.6	\$ 6.3	\$ 12.2	\$21.6
Milestones	6.4	10.3	15.8	30.5
Collaboration reimbursements	9.6	_	9.6	_
License revenue, amortization of upfront payments, including amortization of premiums for				
equity purchases	30.4	13.3	70.1	36.2
Total revenues	\$ 55.0	\$ 29.9	\$107.7	\$88.3
Dollar increase	\$ 25.1		\$ 19.4	
Percentage increase	84%		22%	

The increase in research and development funding for the three-months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was driven primarily by an increase of \$7.1 million resulting from our new collaboration with sanofi-aventis partially offset by a decrease of \$4.4 million resulting from the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration agreement with GlaxoSmithKline and \$0.5 million from the reduction in the number of full-time equivalents related to certain collaborations with Bristol-Myers Squibb.

The decrease in research and development funding for the nine-months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was driven primarily by the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration agreement with GlaxoSmithKline, which resulted in a decrease of \$12.6 million. In addition, there was a decline of \$2.3 million relating to the conclusion of the research term under certain of our collaboration agreements with Genentech and Bristol-Myers Squibb as well as a decline of \$1.4 million relating to fewer full-time equivalents under our LXR program with Bristol-Myers Squibb. These decreases were partially offset by an increase of \$7.1 million resulting from our new collaboration with sanofi-aventis.

The decrease in milestone revenues for the three months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was primarily due to the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration agreement with GlaxoSmithKline in October 2008, which resulted in a decrease of \$5.7 million, in addition to the conclusion of the research term under one of our collaborations with Bristol-Meyers Squibb, which resulted in a decrease of \$1.2 million. These decreases were partially offset by an increase of \$3.2 million in revenue recognition relating to various other collaboration agreements with Bristol-Myers Squibb.

The decrease in milestone revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was primarily due to the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration agreement with GlaxoSmithKline in October 2008, which resulted in a decrease of \$12.7 million, as well as a decrease of \$2.2 million from the reduction in revenue recognition from various collaboration agreements with Bristol-Myers Squibb and a decrease of \$1.1 million from our MEK collaboration with Genentech. These decreases were partially offset by an increase of \$1.3 million relating to our LXR agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb.

The increase in collaboration reimbursements for the three and nine-months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, of \$9.6 million was due to our 2009 collaboration agreement with sanofi-aventis for the discovery of inhibitors of phosphoinositide-3 kinase, or PI3K.

The increase in the amortization of upfront payments for the three months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was primarily due to \$12.0 million in revenues associated with our 2008 cancer collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb relating to XL184 and XL281 in addition to \$8.2 million in revenues associated with our collaboration with sanofi-aventis for XL147 and XL765 and \$4.2 million in revenues associated with our 2009 collaboration with Boehringer Ingelheim. This increase was partially offset by a decrease of \$5.5 million relating to the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline and \$1.2 million due to the deceleration of revenue recognition under our Bristol-Myers Squibb LXR collaboration as a result of extending the collaboration term.

The increase in the amortization of upfront payments for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period for the prior year, was primarily due to \$36.0 million in revenues associated with our 2008 cancer collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb relating to XL184 and XL281, in addition to \$8.2 million in revenues associated with our collaboration

with sanofi-aventis for XL147 and XL765 and \$6.7 million in revenues associated with our 2009 collaboration with Boehringer Ingelheim. This increase was partially offset by \$12.1 million relating to the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline and \$3.6 million due to the deceleration of revenue recognition under our Bristol-Myers Squibb LXR collaboration as a result of extending the collaboration term. In addition, there was a decrease of \$1.0 million due to the conclusion of the research term under our 2005 cancer collaboration agreement with Genentech.

Research and Development Expenses

Total research and development expenses for the three-month and nine-month period ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the prior year period, were as follows (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

	Three Month	s Ended	Nine Mont	hs Ended	
	September	September 30,		September 30,	
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Research and development expenses	\$ 60.2	\$ 65.7	\$170.6	\$200.5	
Dollar decrease	\$ 5.5		\$ 29.9		
Percentage decrease	8%		15%		

Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel expenses, clinical trials, consulting, laboratory supplies and facilities costs.

The decrease for the three months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period in 2008, resulted primarily from the following:

- Clinical Trials—Clinical trial expenses, which include services performed by third-party contract research organizations and other vendors, decreased by \$1.3 million, or 6%, primarily due to the wind down of activities associated with XL647, XL820 and XL844 clinical trials, a decline in preclinical activity on XL888 compared to 2008, the discontinued development of XL999, the transfer of XL518 to Genentech in March 2009 and non-clinical toxicology studies conducted in 2008 on XL019. These decreases were partially offset by an increase in phase 2 and 3 clinical trial activity for XL184.
- Personnel—Personnel expense, which includes salaries, bonuses, related fringe benefits, recruiting and relocation costs, decreased by \$2.1 million, or 10%, primarily due to a reduction in headcount.

The decrease for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period in 2008, resulted primarily from the following:

- Clinical Trials—Clinical trial expenses, which include services performed by third-party contract research organizations and other vendors, decreased by \$17.6 million, or 28%, primarily due to the wind down of activities associated with XL647, XL820, XL784 and XL844 clinical trials, the transfer of XL880 to GlaxoSmithKline in 2008, the transfer of XL518 to Genentech in March 2009, and non-clinical toxicology studies conducted in 2008 on XL019. These decreases were partially offset by an increase in phase 3 clinical trial activities for XL184, increased phase 1 clinical trial activity for XL281, non-clinical activity for XL388, and increased phase 1 activity related to XL139.
- Personnel—Personnel expense, which includes salaries, bonuses, related fringe benefits, recruiting and relocation costs, decreased by \$6.5 million, or 11%, primarily due to a reduction in headcount.
- Lab Supplies—Lab supplies decreased by \$2.7 million, or 19%, primarily due to the decrease in headcount and other cost cutting measures.
- Cost Reimbursement—As a result of our contract research agreement with Agrigenetics, Inc., or Agrigenetics, we received an increase in research and development funding of \$1.5 million that was recognized as a reduction to research and development expense.

We do not track total research and development expenses separately for each of our research and development programs. We group our research and development expenses into three categories: drug discovery, development and other. Our drug discovery group utilizes a variety of high-throughput technologies to enable the rapid discovery, optimization and extensive characterization of lead compounds such that we are able to select development candidates with the best potential for further evaluation and advancement into clinical development. Drug discovery expenses relate primarily to personnel expenses, lab supplies and general corporate costs. Our development group leads the development and implementation of our clinical and regulatory strategies and prioritizes disease indications in which our compounds may be studied in clinical trials. Development expenses relate primarily to clinical trial, personnel and general corporate costs. The other category primarily includes stock compensation expense.

In addition to reviewing the three categories of research and development expenses described above, we principally consider qualitative factors in making decisions regarding our research and development programs. Such factors include enrollment in clinical

trials for our drug candidates, the results of and data from clinical trials, the potential indications for our drug candidates and the clinical and commercial potential for our drug candidates and competitive dynamics. We also make our research and development decisions in the context of our overall business strategy, which includes the pursuit of commercial collaborations with major pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies for the development of our drug candidates.

The expenditures summarized in the following table reflect total research and development expenses by category, including allocations for general and administrative expenses (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Drug discovery	\$ 21.5	\$ 25.6	\$ 66.2	\$ 78.3
Development	33.9	35.6	88.7	109.8
Other	4.8	4.5	15.7	12.4
Total research and development expenses	\$ 60.2	\$ 65.7	\$ 170.6	\$ 200.5

For the three months ended September 30, 2009, the programs representing the greatest portion of our research and development expenses (in approximate order of magnitude), based on estimates of the allocation of our research and development efforts and expenses among specific programs, were XL184, XL765, XL147 and XL228. The expenses for these programs are included in the development category of our research and development expenses.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2009, the programs representing the greatest portion of our research and development expenses (in approximate order of magnitude), based on estimates of the allocation of our research and development efforts and expenses among specific programs, were XL184, XL765, XL147, XL228 and XL281. The expenses for these programs are included in the development category of our research and development expenses.

We currently do not have reliable estimates regarding the timing of our clinical trials. We currently estimate that typical phase 1 clinical trials last approximately one year, phase 2 clinical trials last approximately one to two years and phase 3 clinical trials last approximately two to four years. However, the length of time may vary substantially according to factors relating to the particular clinical trial, such as the type and intended use of the drug candidate, the clinical trial design and the ability to enroll suitable patients. In general, we will incur increased research and development expenses for compounds that advance in clinical development, whereas expenses will end for compounds that do not warrant further clinical development.

We currently do not have reliable estimates of total costs for a particular drug candidate to reach the market. Our potential therapeutic products are subject to a lengthy and uncertain regulatory process that may involve unanticipated additional clinical trials and may not result in receipt of the necessary regulatory approvals. Failure to receive the necessary regulatory approvals would prevent us from commercializing the product candidates affected. In addition, clinical trials of our potential products may fail to demonstrate safety and efficacy, which could prevent or significantly delay regulatory approval.

General and Administrative Expenses

Total general and administrative expenses for the three-month and nine-month period ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the prior year period, were as follows (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

		Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
General and administrative expenses	\$ 8.6	\$ 8.9	\$ 25.9	\$ 27.8	
Dollar decrease	\$ 0.3		\$ 1.9		
Percentage decrease	3%		7%		

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel expenses, employee stock-based compensation expense, facility costs and consulting and professional expenses, such as legal and accounting fees. The decrease in expenses for the three-month and nine-month periods ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable periods in 2008, was primarily due to a reduction in headcount related to our restructuring in November 2008 and other cost saving measures.

Collaboration Cost-Sharing Expenses

Total collaboration cost-sharing expenses for the three-month and nine-month period ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the prior year period, were as follows (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

		Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Collaboration cost-sharing expenses	\$ 3.0	\$ —	\$ 2.8	\$ —	
Dollar change	\$ 3.0		\$ 2.8		
Percentage change	100%		100%		

Total collaboration cost-sharing expenses consist of research and development expenses and reimbursements related to our 2008 cancer collaboration agreement with Bristol Myers-Squibb for XL184 and XL281. To the extent that net research and development funding payments are received from Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration revenue. In periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost sharing expense. Net amounts due from or payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb will be determined and reflected on an annual basis. For the year ending December 31, 2009, we expect to incur a net expense. For the three-month and nine-month periods ended September 30, 2009, we have recorded a payable, which results in an increase in operating expenses of \$3.0 million and \$2.8 million, respectively.

Total Other Income (Expense), Net

Total other income (expense), net as compared to the prior year period, was as follows (dollar amounts are presented in millions):

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	2	2009	2	800		2009	2	800
Total other (expense) income, net	\$	(1.8)	\$	3.4	\$	(13.1)	\$	5.2
Dollar change	\$	(5.2)			\$	(18.3)		
Percentage decrease	Not meaningful			Not meaningful				

The change in total other income (expense), net for the three-month period ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period in 2008, resulted primarily from the recording of a \$4.5 million adjustment in 2008 related to the gain on the sale of our plant trait business originally recorded in 2007.

The change in total other income (expense), net for the nine-month period ended September 30, 2009, as compared to the comparable period in 2008, resulted primarily from the recording of a \$9.8 million loss upon deconsolidation of SEI as a result of the expiration of our purchase option for SEI in June 2009. In addition, we recorded a net adjustment of \$2.7 million to the gain on the sale of our plant trait business which is the difference between the \$4.5 million recorded in 2008 and the \$1.8 million recorded in 2009.

Income Tax Provision

The income tax provision for the three-month period ended September 30, 2009 is a result of \$7.0 million of withholding tax associated with the payments received from sanofi-aventis.

The income tax provision for the nine-month period ended September 30, 2009 is a result of \$7.0 million of withholding tax associated with the payments received from sanofi-aventis, partially offset by a \$1.0 million tax credit recorded as a result of the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Sources and Uses of Cash

The following table summarizes our cash flow activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively (dollar amounts are presented in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009 2008		
Consolidated net loss	\$ (110,723)	\$ (134,825)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating			
activities	37,517	23,412	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities	109,365	(52,165)	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	36,159	(163,578)	
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(104,171)	88,045	
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(9,116)	4,306	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(77,128)	(71,227)	
Cash and cash equivalents, at beginning of period	247,698	135,457	
Cash and cash equivalents, at end of period	\$ 170,570	\$ 64,230	

To date, we have financed our operations primarily through the sale of equity, payments and loans from collaborators, equipment financing facilities and interest income. We have also financed certain of our research and development activities under our agreements with SEI. As of September 30, 2009, we had \$301.0 million in cash and cash equivalents and short-term and long-term marketable securities, which included restricted cash and investments of \$4.7 million. In addition, as of September 30, 2009, approximately \$22.7 million of cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities served as collateral for bank lines of credit.

Operating Activities

Our operating activities provided cash of \$36.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, compared to cash used of \$163.6 million for the comparable period in 2008. Cash provided by operating activities for the 2009 period related primarily to increases in deferred revenue of \$116.6 million and non-cash charges totaling \$36.9 million relating to stock-based compensation, the loss on our deconsolidation of SEI and depreciation and amortization. These increases in cash provided were partially offset by our net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc. of \$110.7 million, and increases in receivables and prepaid expenses totaling \$10.9 million. Cash used by operating activities for the 2008 period related primarily to our net loss of \$134.8 million, losses attributed to noncontrolling interest and to a decrease in cash received from collaborators, which caused a decrease in deferred revenues of \$56.3 million. In addition to the decrease in cash received in 2008, the decline in deferred revenues also reflects the acceleration of \$17.3 million in previously deferred revenue relating to the conclusion of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline on October 27, 2008. These uses of cash by operating activities were partially offset by non-cash charges of stock-based compensation expense and depreciation and amortization expense.

Cash provided in our operating activities increased by \$199.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 as compared to the comparable period in 2008. The increase was primarily driven by an increase in deferred revenue, the loss on our deconsolidation of SEI, and a decrease in our net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc. partially offset by an increase in trade receivables and a decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses. The increase in deferred revenue of \$172.9 million related principally to an increase in cash received in December 2008 and year-to-date in 2009 relating to our collaborations with Bristol-Myers Squibb, sanofi-aventis, and Boehringer Ingelheim, partially offset by the ratable recognition of deferred revenues over the period of continuing involvement from our various collaborations. Decreases in accounts payable and other accrued expense and our net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc. relate primarily to a decrease in research and development expenses.

Investing Activities

Our investing activities used cash of \$104.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, compared to cash provided of \$88.0 million for the comparable period in 2008. Cash used by investing activities for the 2009 period was primarily driven by purchases of marketable securities of \$121.9 million, purchases of property and equipment of \$1.6 million, and a decrease in restricted cash and investments of \$0.7 million. This cash outflow was partially offset by proceeds of \$13.8 million from the sale and maturities of marketable securities, proceeds of \$4.5 million on the sale of investments held by SEI and \$1.8 million in proceeds related to the adjustment to the gain on the 2007 sale of our plant trait business. The purchases of marketable securities were related to payments received from our collaborations with Bristol-Myers Squibb, sanofi-aventis and Boehringer Ingelheim. The proceeds provided by sale and maturities of our marketable securities, the sale of investments held by SEI and proceeds related to the sale of our plant trait business were used to fund our operations. We expect to continue to make moderate investments in property and equipment to support our expanding operations.

Cash provided by investing activities for the 2008 period was primarily driven by proceeds of \$83.7 million from the sale and maturities of our marketable securities and the sale of \$13.1 million of investments held by SEI. In addition, in September 2008 we

received the \$4.5 million anniversary payment plus an additional \$4.5 million of contingent consideration in association with our transaction with Agrigenetics. This cash inflow was partially offset by purchases of property and equipment of \$13.9 million and marketable securities purchases of \$5.6 million. The proceeds provided by maturities or sale of our marketable securities and the sale of investments by SEI were used to fund our operations. We expect to continue to make moderate investments in property and equipment to support our expanding operations.

Financing Activities

Our financing activities used cash of \$9.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, compared to cash provided of \$4.3 million for the comparable period in 2008. Cash used by our financing activities for the 2009 period was due to principal payments on notes payable and bank obligations of \$11.2 million partially offset by the issuance of stock under the employee stock purchase plan of \$2.2 million. Cash provided by our financing activities for the 2008 period was primarily due to proceeds of \$13.6 million from our notes payable and bank obligations and \$2.4 million from the exercise of stock options and the issuance of stock under the employee stock purchase plan. These increases were partially offset by principal payments on notes payable and bank obligations of \$11.8 million.

We finance property and equipment purchases through equipment financing facilities, such as notes and bank obligations. Proceeds from collaboration loans and common stock issuances are used for general working capital purposes, such as research and development activities and other general corporate purposes. Over the next several years, we are required to make certain payments on notes, bank obligations and additional payments on our loan from GlaxoSmithKline. In June 2008, we entered into the Facility Agreement with Deerfield Entities for which the Deerfield Entities agreed to loan us up to \$150.0 million, subject to certain conditions. We may draw down on the facility in \$15.0 million increments at any time until December 2009. The outstanding principal and interest under the loan, if any, is due by June 4, 2013, and, at our option, can be repaid at any time with shares of our common stock, subject to certain restrictions, or in cash. As of September 30, 2009, we had not drawn funds under the Facility Agreement and we do not expect to draw funds under the Facility Agreement prior to the expiration of our ability to do so in December 2009.

Cash Requirements

We have incurred net losses since inception, including a net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc. of \$25.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2009 and \$106.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009, and we expect to incur substantial losses for at least the next several years as we continue our research and development activities, including manufacturing and development expenses for compounds in preclinical and clinical studies. As of September 30, 2009, we had \$301.0 million in cash and cash equivalents and short-term and long-term marketable securities, which included restricted cash and investments of \$4.7 million. We anticipate that our current cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term marketable securities and funding that we expect to receive from collaborators, which assumes a moderate level of business development activity, will enable us to maintain our operations for a period of at least 12 months following the filing date of this report. However, our future capital requirements will be substantial and will depend on many factors that may require us to use available capital resources significantly earlier than we currently anticipate. These factors include:

- repayment of our loan from GlaxoSmithKline—In October 2002, we entered into a collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, to discover and develop novel therapeutics in the areas of vascular biology, inflammatory disease and oncology. As part of the collaboration, we entered into a loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline, pursuant to which we borrowed \$85.0 million for use in our efforts under the collaboration. The loan bears interest at a rate of 4.0% per annum and is secured by certain intellectual property, technology and equipment created or utilized pursuant to the collaboration. As of September 30, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under our GlaxoSmithKline loan was \$104.8 million. Repayment of all or any of the amounts advanced to us under this agreement may, at our election, be in the form of our common stock at fair market value, subject to certain conditions, or cash. On October 27, 2009, we paid \$34.7 million in cash to GlaxoSmithKline as the first of three annual installments of principal and accrued interest due under our loan. After giving effect to the payment, as of October 27, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under the loan was \$70.4 million. Following the conclusion on October 27, 2008 of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, we are no longer eligible to receive selection milestone payments from GlaxoSmithKline to credit against outstanding loan amounts, and in the event the market price for our common stock is depressed, we may not be able to repay the loan in full using shares of our common stock due to restrictions in the agreement on the number of shares we may issue. In addition, the issuance of shares of our common stock to repay the loan may result in significant dilution to our stockholders. As a result, we may need to obtain additional funding to satisfy our repayment obligations. There can be no assurance that we will have sufficient funds to repay amounts outstanding under the loan when due or that we will sati
- our expectation that we will not draw funds under our Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities—In June 2008, we entered into the Facility
 Agreement with the Deerfield Entities pursuant to which the Deerfield Entities agreed to loan to us up to \$150.0 million, subject to certain
 conditions. We may draw down on the facility in \$15.0 million increments at any time until December 2009. The outstanding principal and interest
 under the loan, if any, is due by June 4, 2013, and,

at our option, can be repaid at any time with shares of our common stock, subject to certain restrictions, or in cash. Interest under the loan does not accrue until we draw down on the facility, at which time interest will begin to accrue at a rate of 6.75% per annum compounded annually on the outstanding principal amount of the facility. The Deerfield Entities also have limited rights to accelerate repayment of the loan upon certain changes of control of Exelixis or an event of default. Pursuant to the Facility Agreement, we paid the Deerfield Entities a one time transaction fee of \$3.8 million, or 2.5% of the loan facility, and we are obligated to pay an annual commitment fee of \$3.4 million, or 2.25% of the loan facility, payable quarterly. If we draw down under the Facility Agreement, we would be required to issue to the Deerfield Entities additional warrants to purchase shares of our common stock. If we draw funds under the Facility Agreement, there is no assurance that the conditions to our ability to repay the loan in shares of our common stock would be satisfied at the time that any outstanding principal and interest under the loan is due, in which case we would be obligated to repay the loan in cash, or that events permitting acceleration of the loan will not occur, in which event we would be required to repay any outstanding principal and interest sooner than anticipated;

- the progress and scope of our collaborative and independent clinical trials and other research and development projects, including with respect to XL184, our most advanced asset. We are focusing our later stage development efforts on XL184, which is being studied in a variety of tumor types, with the goal of rapidly commercializing the compound. As described under "—Certain Factors Important to Understanding Our Financial Condition and Results of Operations—2008 Cancer Collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb," in December 2008, we entered into a worldwide codevelopment collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb for the development and commercialization of XL184. The companies will share worldwide (except for Japan) development costs for XL184. We are responsible for 35% of such costs and Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for 65% of such costs, except that we are responsible to fund the initial \$100 million of combined costs and have the option to defer payments for development costs above certain thresholds. In return, we will share 50% of the commercial profits and losses (including pre-launch commercialization expenses) in the United States and have the option to co-promote XL184 in the United States. We have the right to defer payment for certain early commercialization and other related costs above certain thresholds. During the term of the collaboration, so long as we have not opted out of the co-development of XL184, there may be periods during which Bristol-Myers Squibb will partially reimburse us for certain research and development expenses, and other periods during which we will owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. On an annual basis, to the extent that net research and development funding payments are received from Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration revenue. In annual periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost sharing expense. Generally, the direction of cash flows will depend on the level of development activity by either party, which may change during the development term. Our capital requirements will be impacted by the level of our expenses for the development activity conducted by us and the degree to which we will be required to make payments to, or we will receive payments from, Bristol-Myers Squibb. If we opt out of the co-development of XL184, we would have no further unreimbursed cost obligations for that compound;
- the level of payments received under existing collaboration agreements, licensing agreements and other arrangements as well as our ability to enter into new collaboration agreements, licensing agreements and other arrangements that provide additional payments;
- · our ability to control costs;
- · our ability to remain in compliance with, or amend or cause to be waived, financial covenants contained in agreements with third parties;
- · the amount of our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities that serve as collateral for bank lines of credit;
- future clinical trial results;
- our need to expand our product and clinical development efforts;
- our ability to share the costs of our clinical development efforts with third parties;
- the cost and timing of regulatory approvals;
- · the cost of clinical and research supplies of our product candidates;
- the effect of competing technological and market developments;
- · the filing, maintenance, prosecution, defense and enforcement of patent claims and other intellectual property rights;
- the cost of any acquisitions of or investments in businesses, products and technologies; and
- · the cost and timing of establishing or contracting for sales, marketing and distribution capabilities.

One or more of these factors or changes to our current operating plan may require us to use available capital resources significantly earlier than we anticipate. If our capital resources are insufficient to meet future capital requirements, we will have to raise additional funds. We may seek to raise funds through the sale of equity or debt securities or through external borrowings. In addition, we may enter into strategic partnerships for the development and commercialization of our compounds. However, we may be unable to raise sufficient additional capital when we need it, on favorable terms or at all. The sale of equity or convertible debt

securities in the future may be dilutive to our stockholders, and debt-financing arrangements may require us to pledge certain assets and enter into covenants that would restrict certain business activities or our ability to incur further indebtedness, and may contain other terms that are not favorable to our stockholders or us. If we are unable to obtain adequate funds on reasonable terms, we may be required to curtail operations significantly or obtain funds by entering into financing, supply or collaboration agreements on unattractive terms or we may be required to relinquish rights to technology or product candidates or to grant licenses on terms that are unfavorable to us.

We will have to obtain additional funding in order to stay in compliance with financial covenants contained in agreements with third parties. For example, our loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline contains financial covenants pursuant to which our "working capital" (the amount by which our current assets exceed our current liabilities as defined by the agreement, which excludes restricted cash and deferred revenue, but includes amounts available for borrowing under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities (which will cease to be available in December 2009)) must not be less than \$25.0 million and our "cash and investments" (total cash, cash equivalents and investments as defined by the agreement, which excludes restricted cash) must not be less than \$50.0 million. As of September 30, 2009, our "working capital" was \$360.0 million (including \$150.0 million available for borrowing until December 2009 under the Facility Agreement) and our "cash and investments" were \$296.3 million. If we were to default on the financial covenants under the loan and security agreement, GlaxoSmithKline may, among other remedies, declare immediately due and payable all obligations under the loan and security agreement. Outstanding borrowings and accrued interest under the loan and security agreement totaled \$104.8 million at September 30, 2009. The second and third installments of principal and accrued interest under the loan are due on October 27, 2010 and October 27, 2011, respectively. In addition, if our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities on the last day of any calendar quarter are less than \$75.0 million, then we would be in default under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities, and the Deerfield Entities would have the right, among other remedies, to declare immediately due and payable any amounts accrued or payable under the Facility Agreement. If our "cash reserves" fall below \$80.0 million and we are unable to increase such cash reserves to \$80.0 million or more within 90 days, our co-development and co-promotion rights with respect to XL184 under our 2008 collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb may be terminated. "Cash reserves" for purposes of our 2008 collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb includes our total cash, cash equivalents and investments (excluding any restricted cash), plus the amount then available for borrowing by us under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities (which will cease to be available in December 2009), as the same may be amended from time to time, and any other similar financing arrangements. If we cannot raise additional capital in order to remain in compliance with our financial covenants or if we are unable to renegotiate such covenants and the lender exercises its remedies under the agreement, we would not be able to operate under our current operating plan.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Our market risks at September 30, 2009 have not changed significantly from those discussed in Item 7A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 10, 2009. Our exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates relates primarily to our investment portfolio and our long-term debt. We have estimated the effects on our interest rate sensitive assets and liabilities based on a one percentage point hypothetical adverse change in interest rates as of September 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, respectively. As of September 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, a decrease in the interest rates of one percentage point would have had a net adverse change in the fair value of interest rate sensitive assets and liabilities of \$0.2 million and \$1.3 million, respectively.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) required by Rules 13a-15(b) or 15d-15(b) of the Exchange Act, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that as of the end of the period covered by this report, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Changes in internal controls. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during our most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

In addition to the factors discussed elsewhere in this report and our other reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, the following are important factors that could cause actual results or events to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements made by us or on our behalf. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones facing the company. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial also may impair our business operations. If any of the following risks or such other risks actually occurs, our business could be harmed.

We have marked with an asterisk (*) those risk factors below that reflect substantive changes from the risk factors included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 10, 2009.

Risks Related to Our Need for Additional Financing and Our Financial Results

If additional capital is not available to us, we would be forced to delay, reduce or eliminate our product development programs or commercialization efforts and we may breach our financial covenants. *

We will need to raise additional capital to:

- fund our operations and clinical trials;
- · continue our research and development efforts; and
- · commercialize our product candidates, if any such candidates receive regulatory approval for commercial sale.

As of September 30, 2009, we had \$301.0 million in cash and cash equivalents and short-term and long-term marketable securities, which included restricted cash and investments of \$4.7 million. We anticipate that our current cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term marketable securities and funding that we expect to receive from collaborators, which assumes a moderate level of business development activity, will enable us to maintain our operations for a period of at least 12 months following the filing date of this report. However, our future capital requirements will be substantial and will depend on many factors that may require us to use available capital resources significantly earlier than we currently anticipate. These factors include:

- repayment of our loan from GlaxoSmithKline—In October 2002, we entered into a collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, to discover and develop novel therapeutics in the areas of vascular biology, inflammatory disease and oncology. As part of the collaboration, we entered into a loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline, pursuant to which we borrowed \$85.0 million for use in our efforts under the collaboration. The loan bears interest at a rate of 4.0% per annum and is secured by certain intellectual property, technology and equipment created or utilized pursuant to the collaboration. As of September 30, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under our GlaxoSmithKline loan was \$104.8 million. Repayment of all or any of the amounts advanced to us under this agreement may, at our election, be in the form of our common stock at fair market value, subject to certain conditions, or cash. On October 27, 2009, we paid \$34.7 million in cash to GlaxoSmithKline as the first of three annual installments of principal and accrued interest due under our loan. After giving effect to the payment, as of October 27, 2009, the aggregate principal and interest outstanding under the loan was \$70.4 million. Following the conclusion on October 27, 2008 of the development term under our collaboration with GlaxoSmithKline, we are no longer eligible to receive selection milestone payments from GlaxoSmithKline to credit against outstanding loan amounts, and in the event the market price for our common stock is depressed, we may not be able to repay the loan in full using shares of our common stock due to restrictions in the agreement on the number of shares we may issue. In addition, the issuance of shares of our common stock to repay the loan may result in significant dilution to our stockholders. As a result, we may need to obtain additional funding to satisfy our repayment obligations. There can be no assurance that we will have sufficient funds to repay amounts outstanding under the loan when due or that we will sa
- our expectation that we will not draw funds under our Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities—In June 2008, we entered into the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities pursuant to which the Deerfield Entities agreed to loan to us up to \$150.0 million, subject to certain conditions. We may draw down on the facility in \$15.0 million increments at any time until December 2009. The outstanding principal and interest under the loan, if any, is due by June 4, 2013, and, at our option, can be repaid at any time with shares of our common stock, subject to certain restrictions, or in cash. Interest under the loan does not accrue until we draw down on the facility, at which time interest will begin to accrue at a rate of 6.75% per annum compounded annually on the outstanding principal amount of the facility. The Deerfield Entities also have limited rights to accelerate repayment of the loan upon certain changes of control of Exelixis or an event of default. Pursuant to the Facility Agreement, we paid the Deerfield Entities a one time transaction fee of \$3.8 million, or 2.5% of the loan facility, and we are obligated to pay an annual commitment fee of \$3.4 million, or 2.25% of the loan facility, payable quarterly. If we draw down under the Facility Agreement, we would be required to issue to the Deerfield Entities additional warrants to purchase shares of our common stock. If we draw funds under the Facility Agreement, there is no assurance that the conditions to our ability to repay the loan in shares of our common stock would be satisfied at the time that any outstanding principal and interest under the loan is due, in which case we would be obligated to repay the loan in cash, or that events permitting acceleration of the loan will not occur, in which event we would be required to repay any outstanding principal and interest sooner than anticipated;
- the progress and scope of our collaborative and independent clinical trials and other research and development projects, including with respect to XL184, our most advanced asset. We are focusing our later stage development efforts on XL184, which is being studied in a variety of tumor types, with the goal of rapidly commercializing the compound. As described under "—Certain Factors Important to Understanding Our Financial Condition and Results of Operations—2008 Cancer

Collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb" in December 2008, we entered into a worldwide co-development collaboration with Bristol-Myers Squibb for the development and commercialization of XL184. The companies will share worldwide (except for Japan) development costs for XL184. We are responsible for 35% of such costs and Bristol-Myers Squibb is responsible for 65% of such costs, except that we are responsible to fund the initial \$100 million of combined costs and have the option to defer payments for development costs above certain thresholds. In return, we will share 50% of the commercial profits and losses (including pre-launch commercialization expenses) in the United States and have the option to co-promote XL184 in the United States. We have the right to defer payment for certain early commercialization and other related costs above certain thresholds. During the term of the collaboration, so long as we have not opted out of the co-development of XL184, there may be periods during which Bristol-Myers Squibb will partially reimburse us for certain research and development expenses, and other periods during which we will owe Bristol-Myers Squibb for research and development expenses that Bristol-Myers Squibb incurred on joint development projects, less amounts reimbursable to us by Bristol-Myers Squibb on these projects. On an annual basis, to the extent that net research and development funding payments are received from Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration revenue. In annual periods when net research and development funding payments are payable to Bristol-Myers Squibb, these payments will be presented as collaboration cost sharing expense. Generally, the direction of cash flows will depend on the level of development activity by either party, which may change during the development term. Our capital requirements will be impacted by the level of our expenses for the development activity conducted by us and the degree to which we will be required to make payments to, or we will receive payments from, Bristol-Myers Squibb. If we opt out of the co-development of XL184, we would have no further unreimbursed cost obligations for that compound:

- the level of payments received under existing collaboration agreements, licensing agreements and other arrangements as well as our ability to enter into new collaboration agreements, licensing agreements and other arrangements that provide additional payments;
- · our ability to control costs;
- our ability to remain in compliance with, or amend or cause to be waived, financial covenants contained in agreements with third parties;
- · the amount of our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities that serve as collateral for bank lines of credit;
- future clinical trial results;
- our need to expand our product and clinical development efforts;
- our ability to share the costs of our clinical development efforts with third parties;
- the cost and timing of regulatory approvals;
- the cost of clinical and research supplies of our product candidates;
- the effect of competing technological and market developments;
- the filing, maintenance, prosecution, defense and enforcement of patent claims and other intellectual property rights;
- · the cost of any acquisitions of or investments in businesses, products and technologies; and
- · the cost and timing of establishing or contracting for sales, marketing and distribution capabilities.

One or more of these factors or changes to our current operating plan may require us to use available capital resources significantly earlier than we anticipate. If our capital resources are insufficient to meet future capital requirements, we will have to raise additional funds. We may seek to raise funds through the sale of equity or debt securities or through external borrowings. In addition, we may enter into strategic partnerships for the development and commercialization of our compounds. However, we may be unable to raise sufficient additional capital when we need it, on favorable terms or at all. The sale of equity or convertible debt securities in the future may be dilutive to our stockholders, and debt-financing arrangements may require us to pledge certain assets and enter into covenants that would restrict certain business activities or our ability to incur further indebtedness, and may contain other terms that are not favorable to our stockholders or us. If we are unable to obtain adequate funds on reasonable terms, we may be required to curtail operations significantly or obtain funds by entering into financing, supply or collaboration agreements on unattractive terms or we may be required to relinquish rights to technology or product candidates or to grant licenses on terms that are unfavorable to us.

We will have to obtain additional funding in order to stay in compliance with financial covenants contained in agreements with third parties. For example, our loan and security agreement with GlaxoSmithKline contains financial covenants pursuant to which our "working capital" (the amount by which our current assets exceed our current liabilities as defined by the agreement, which excludes restricted cash and deferred revenue, but includes amounts available for borrowing under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities (which will cease to be available in December 2009)) must not be less than \$25.0 million and our "cash and investments" (total cash, cash equivalents and investments as defined by the agreement, which excludes restricted cash) must not be less than \$50.0 million. As of September 30, 2009, our "working capital" was \$360.0 million (including \$150.0 million available for borrowing until December 2009 under the Facility Agreement) and our "cash and investments" were \$296.3 million. If we were to default on the financial covenants under the loan and security agreement, GlaxoSmithKline may, among other remedies, declare immediately due

and payable all obligations under the loan and security agreement. Outstanding borrowings and accrued interest under the loan and security agreement totaled \$104.8 million at September 30, 2009. The second and third installments of principal and accrued interest under the loan are due on October 27, 2010 and October 27, 2011, respectively. In addition, if our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities on the last day of any calendar quarter are less than \$75.0 million, then we would be in default under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities, and the Deerfield Entities would have the right, among other remedies, to cancel our right to request disbursements and declare immediately due and payable any amounts accrued or payable under the Facility Agreement. If our "cash reserves" fall below \$80.0 million and we are unable to increase such cash reserves to \$80.0 million or more within 90 days, our co-development and co-promotion rights with respect to XL184 under our 2008 collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb may be terminated. "Cash reserves" for purposes of our 2008 collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb may be terminated. "Cash reserves" for purposes of our 2008 collaboration agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb includes our total cash, cash equivalents and investments (excluding any restricted cash), plus the amount then available for borrowing by us under the Facility Agreement with the Deerfield Entities (which will cease to be available in December 2009), as the same may be amended from time to time, and any other similar financing arrangements. If we cannot raise additional capital in order to remain in compliance with our financial covenants or if we are unable to renegotiate such covenants and the lender exercises its remedies under the agreement, we would not be able to operate under our current operating plan.

We have a history of net losses. We expect to continue to incur net losses, and we may not achieve or maintain profitability.*

We have incurred net losses since inception, including a net loss attributable to Exelixis, Inc. of \$25.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2009 and \$106.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009. As of that date, we had an accumulated deficit of \$1,060.9 million. We expect our losses in 2009 to increase as compared to 2008 and anticipate negative operating cash flow for the foreseeable future. We have not yet completed the development, including obtaining regulatory approval, of any of our pharmaceutical product candidates and, consequently, have not generated revenues from the sale of pharmaceutical products. Except for revenues associated with the transgenic mouse business of our former German subsidiary, Artemis Pharmaceuticals, GmbH, or Artemis, our only revenues to date are license revenues and revenues under contracts with our partners. In November 2007, we sold 80.1% of our ownership interest in Artemis. The amount of our net losses will depend, in part, on the rate of growth, if any, in our license and contract revenues and on the level of our expenses. These losses have had and will continue to have an adverse effect on our stockholders' equity and working capital. Our research and development expenditures and general and administrative expenses have exceeded our revenues to date, and we expect to spend significant additional amounts to fund research and development in order to enhance our technologies and undertake product development. We currently have numerous product candidates in various stages of clinical development and we anticipate filing additional IND applications for additional product candidates within the next 12 months. As a result, we expect to continue to incur substantial operating expenses, and, consequently, we will need to generate significant additional revenues to achieve profitability. Because of the numerous risks and uncertainties associated with developing drugs, we are unable to predict the extent of any future losses or when we will become profi

We are exposed to risks related to foreign currency exchange rates.*

Most of our foreign expenses incurred are associated with establishing and conducting clinical trials for XL184 and various other compounds in our pipeline at sites outside of the United States. The amount of expenses incurred will be impacted by fluctuations in the currencies of those countries in which we conduct clinical trials. Our agreements with the foreign sites that conduct such clinical trials generally provide that payments for the services provided will be calculated in the currency of that country, and converted into U.S. dollars using various exchange rates based upon when services are rendered or the timing of invoices. When the U.S. dollar weakens against foreign currencies, the U.S. dollar value of the foreign-currency denominated expense increases, and when the U.S. dollar strengthens against these currencies, the U.S. dollar value of the foreign-currency denominated expense decreases. Consequently, changes in exchange rates may affect our results of operations. We currently do not hedge against our foreign currency risks.

Global credit and financial market conditions could negatively impact the value of our current portfolio of cash equivalents or short-term investments and our ability to meet our financing objectives.

Our cash and cash equivalents are maintained in highly liquid investments with remaining maturities of 90 days or less at the time of purchase. Our short-term and long-term investments consist primarily of readily marketable debt securities with remaining maturities of more than 90 days at the time of purchase. While as of the date of this filing we are not aware of any downgrades, material losses, or other significant deterioration in the fair value of our cash equivalents, short-term investments, or long-term investments since September 30, 2009, no assurance can be given that further deterioration in conditions of the global credit and financial markets would not negatively impact our current portfolio of cash equivalents or investments or our ability to meet our financing objectives.

Risks Related to Development of Product Candidates

Clinical testing of our product candidates is a lengthy, costly, complex and uncertain process and may fail to demonstrate safety and efficacy.

Clinical trials are inherently risky and may reveal that our product candidates are ineffective or have unacceptable toxicity or other side effects that may significantly decrease the likelihood of regulatory approval. The results of preliminary studies do not necessarily predict clinical or commercial success, and later-stage clinical trials may fail to confirm the results observed in earlier-stage trials or preliminary studies. Although we have established timelines for manufacturing and clinical development based on existing knowledge of our compounds in development and industry metrics, we may not be able to meet those timelines.

We may experience numerous unforeseen events during, or as a result of, clinical testing that could delay or prevent commercialization of our product candidates, including:

- our product candidates may not prove to be efficacious or may cause harmful side effects;
- negative or inconclusive clinical trial results may require us to conduct further testing or to abandon projects that we had expected to be promising;
- we or our competitors may subsequently discover other compounds that we believe show significantly improved safety or efficacy compared to our product candidates;
- patient registration or enrollment in our clinical testing may be lower than we anticipate, resulting in the delay or cancellation of clinical testing; and
- regulators or institutional review boards may not authorize, delay, suspend or terminate clinical research for various reasons, including
 noncompliance with regulatory requirements or their determination that participating patients are being exposed to unacceptable health risks.

If any of these events were to occur and, as a result, we were to have significant delays in or termination of our clinical testing, our expenses could increase or our ability to generate revenue from the affected product candidates could be impaired, either of which could adversely impact our financial results.

We have limited experience in conducting clinical trials and may not be able to rapidly or effectively continue the further development of our compounds or meet current or future requirements identified based on our discussions with the FDA. We do not know whether our planned clinical trials will begin on time, will be completed on schedule, or at all, will be sufficient for registration of these compounds or will result in approvable products.

Completion of clinical trials may take several years or more, but the length of time generally varies substantially according to the type, complexity, novelty and intended use of a product candidate. The duration and the cost of clinical trials may vary significantly over the life of a project as a result of factors relating to the clinical trial, including, among others:

- the number of patients that ultimately participate in the clinical trial;
- the duration of patient follow-up that is appropriate in view of the results;
- · the number of clinical sites included in the trials; and
- the length of time required to enroll suitable patient subjects.

Any delay or termination described above could limit our ability to generate revenues, cause us to incur additional expense and cause the market price of our common stock to decline significantly.

Risks Related to Our Relationships with Third Parties

We are dependent upon our collaborations with major companies. If we are unable to achieve milestones, develop products or renew or enter into new collaborations, our revenues may decrease and our activities may fail to lead to commercialized products.

We have derived substantially all of our revenues to date from collaborative research and development agreements. Revenues from research and development collaborations depend upon continuation of the collaborations, the achievement of milestones and royalties we earn from any future products developed from the collaborative research. If we are unable to successfully achieve milestones or our collaborators fail to develop successful products, we will not earn the revenues contemplated under such collaborative agreements. In addition, some of our collaborations are exclusive and preclude us from entering into additional collaboration arrangements with other parties in the area or field of exclusivity. Future collaborations may require us to relinquish some important rights, such as marketing and distribution rights.

If any of these agreements is not renewed or is terminated early, whether unilaterally or by mutual agreement, or if we are unable to enter into new collaboration agreements on commercially acceptable terms, our revenues and product development efforts

could suffer. Our agreements with Bristol-Myers Squibb, sanofi-aventis, Genentech, Boehringer Ingelheim, Daiichi-Sanko and Wyeth contain early termination provisions. In addition, from time to time we review and assess certain aspects of our collaborations, partnerships and agreements and may amend or terminate, either by mutual agreement or pursuant to any applicable early termination provisions, such collaborations, partnerships or agreements if we deem them to be no longer in our economic or strategic interests. We may not be able to enter into new collaboration agreements on similar or superior financial terms to offset the loss of revenue from the termination or expiration of any of our existing arrangements, and the timing of new collaboration agreements may have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue to successfully meet our objectives.

Conflicts with our collaborators could jeopardize the outcome of our collaboration agreements and our ability to commercialize products.

We are conducting proprietary research programs in specific disease, therapeutic modality and agricultural product areas that are not covered by our collaboration agreements. Our pursuit of opportunities in pharmaceutical and agricultural markets could result in conflicts with our collaborators in the event that any of our collaborators takes the position that our internal activities overlap with those areas that are exclusive to our collaboration agreements, and we should be precluded from such internal activities. Moreover, disagreements with our collaborators could develop over, among other things, development plans and budgets, the parties' respective research and development activities and rights to our intellectual property. In addition, our collaboration agreements may have provisions that give rise to disputes regarding the respective rights and obligations of the parties, including the rights of collaborators with respect to our internal programs and disease area research. Any conflict with or among our collaborators could lead to the termination of our collaborative agreements, delay collaborative activities, impair our ability to renew agreements or obtain future collaboration agreements or result in litigation or arbitration and would negatively impact our relationship with existing collaborators. If our collaborators fail to develop or commercialize any of our compounds or product candidates, we would not receive any future royalties or milestone payments for such compounds or product candidates. We have limited or no control over the resources that our collaborators may choose to devote to our joint efforts. Our collaborators may breach or terminate their agreements with us or fail to perform their contractual obligations. Also, our collaboration agreements may be subject to early termination by mutual agreement. Further, our collaborators may elect not to develop products arising out of our collaboration arrangements, may experience financial difficulties, may undertake business combinations or significant changes in business strategy that adversely affect their willingness or ability to complete their obligations under any arrangement with us or may fail to devote sufficient resources to the development, manufacture, marketing or sale of such products. Certain of our collaborators could also become competitors in the future. If our collaborators develop competing products, preclude us from entering into collaborations with their competitors, fail to obtain necessary regulatory approvals, terminate their agreements with us prematurely or fail to devote sufficient resources to the development and commercialization of our products, our product development efforts could be delayed or otherwise adversely effected and may fail to lead to commercialized products.

If third parties upon which we rely do not perform as contractually required or expected, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or commercialize our product candidates.

We do not have the ability to independently conduct clinical trials for our product candidates, and we must rely on third parties we do not control such as contract research organizations, medical institutions, clinical investigators and contract laboratories to conduct our clinical trials. If these third parties do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or regulatory obligations or meet expected deadlines, if the third parties need to be replaced or if the quality or accuracy of the data they obtain is compromised due to the failure to adhere to our clinical protocols or regulatory requirements or for other reasons, our preclinical development activities or clinical trials may be extended, delayed, suspended or terminated, and we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or successfully commercialize our product candidates.

We lack the capability to manufacture compounds for clinical trials and rely on third parties to manufacture our product candidates, and we may be unable to obtain required material in a timely manner, at an acceptable cost or at a quality level required to receive regulatory approval.

We currently do not have the manufacturing capabilities or experience necessary to enable us to produce materials for our clinical trials. We rely on collaborators and third-party contractors to produce our compounds for preclinical and clinical testing. These suppliers must comply with applicable regulatory requirements, including the FDA's current Good Manufacturing Practices, or GMP. Our current and anticipated future dependence upon these third-party manufacturers may adversely affect our future profit margins and our ability to develop and commercialize product candidates on a timely and competitive basis. These manufacturers may not be able to produce material on a timely basis or manufacture material at the quality level or in the quantity required to meet our development timelines and applicable regulatory requirements. We may not be able to maintain or renew our existing third-party manufacturing arrangements, or enter into new arrangements, on acceptable terms, or at all. Our third-party manufacturers could terminate or decline to renew our manufacturing arrangements based on their own business priorities, at a time that is costly or inconvenient for us. If we are unable to contract for the production of materials in sufficient quantity and of sufficient quality on acceptable terms, our clinical trials may be delayed. Delays in preclinical or clinical testing could delay the filing of our INDs and the initiation of clinical trials.

Our third-party manufacturers may not be able to comply with the GMP regulations, other applicable FDA regulatory requirements or similar regulations applicable outside of the United States. Additionally, if we are required to enter into new supply arrangements, we may not be able to obtain approval from the FDA of any alternate supplier in a timely manner, or at all, which could delay or prevent the clinical development and commercialization of any related product candidates. Failure of our third-party manufacturers or us to obtain approval from the FDA or to comply with applicable regulations could result in sanctions being imposed on us, including fines, civil penalties, delays in or failure to grant marketing approval of our product candidates, injunctions, delays, suspension or withdrawal of approvals, license revocation, seizures or recalls of products and compounds, operating restrictions and criminal prosecutions, any of which could have a significant adverse affect on our business.

Materials necessary to manufacture some of our compounds currently under development may not be available on commercially reasonable terms, or at all, which may delay our development and commercialization of these compounds.

Some of the materials necessary for the manufacture of our compounds under development may, from time to time, be available either in limited quantities, or from a limited number of manufacturers, or both. Our contract manufacturers need to obtain these materials for our clinical trials and, potentially, for commercial distribution when and if we obtain marketing approval for these compounds. Suppliers may not sell us these materials at the time we need them or on commercially reasonable terms. If we are unable to obtain the materials needed to conduct our clinical trials, product testing and potential regulatory approval could be delayed, adversely affecting our ability to develop the product candidates. Similarly, if we are unable to obtain critical manufacturing materials after regulatory approval has been obtained for a product candidate, the commercial launch of that product candidate could be delayed or there could be a shortage in supply, which could materially affect our ability to generate revenues from that product candidate. If suppliers increase the price of manufacturing materials, the price for one or more of our products may increase, which may make our products less competitive in the marketplace. If it becomes necessary to change suppliers for any of these materials or if any of our suppliers experience a shutdown or disruption at the facilities used to produce these materials, due to technical, regulatory or other reasons, it could harm our ability to manufacture our products.

Risks Related to Regulatory Approval of Our Product Candidates

Our product candidates are subject to a lengthy and uncertain regulatory process that may not result in the necessary regulatory approvals, which could adversely affect our ability to commercialize products.

Our product candidates, as well as the activities associated with their research, development and commercialization, are subject to extensive regulation by the FDA and other regulatory agencies in the United States and by comparable authorities in other countries. Failure to obtain regulatory approval for a product candidate would prevent us from commercializing that product candidate. We have not received regulatory approval to market any of our product candidates in any jurisdiction and have only limited experience in preparing and filing the applications necessary to gain regulatory approvals. The process of obtaining regulatory approvals is expensive, and often takes many years, if approval is obtained at all, and can vary substantially based upon the type, complexity and novelty of the product candidates involved. Before a new drug application can be filed with the FDA, the product candidate must undergo extensive clinical trials, which can take many years and may require substantial expenditures. Any clinical trial may fail to produce results satisfactory to the FDA. For example, the FDA could determine that the design of a clinical trial is inadequate to produce reliable results. The regulatory process also requires preclinical testing, and data obtained from preclinical and clinical activities are susceptible to varying interpretations, which could delay, limit or prevent regulatory approval. In addition, delays or rejections may be encountered based upon changes in regulatory policy for product approval during the period of product development and regulatory agency review. Changes in regulatory approval policy, regulations or statutes or the process for regulatory review during the development or approval periods of our product candidates may cause delays in the approval or rejection of an application. Even if the FDA or a comparable authority in another country approves a product candidate, the approval may impose significant restrictions on the indicated uses, conditions for use, labeling, advertisin

Risks Related to Commercialization of Products

The commercial success of any products that we may develop will depend upon the degree of market acceptance of our products among physicians, patients, health care payors, private health insurers and the medical community.

Our ability to commercialize any products that we may develop will be highly dependent upon the extent to which these products gain market acceptance among physicians, patients, health care payors, such as Medicare and Medicaid, private health insurers, including managed care organizations and group purchasing organizations, and the medical community. If these products do not achieve an adequate level of acceptance, we may not generate adequate product revenues, if at all, and we may not become profitable. The degree of market acceptance of our product candidates, if approved for commercial sale, will depend upon a number of factors, including:

- the effectiveness, or perceived effectiveness, of our products in comparison to competing products;
- · the existence of any significant side effects, as well as their severity in comparison to any competing products;
- potential advantages over alternative treatments;
- the ability to offer our products for sale at competitive prices;
- relative convenience and ease of administration;
- the strength of marketing and distribution support; and
- · sufficient third-party coverage or reimbursement.

If we are unable to establish sales and marketing capabilities or enter into agreements with third parties to market and sell our product candidates, we may be unable to generate product revenues.

We have no experience as a company in the sales, marketing and distribution of pharmaceutical products and do not currently have a sales and marketing organization. Developing a sales and marketing force would be expensive and time-consuming, could delay any product launch, and we may never be able to develop this capacity. To the extent that we enter into arrangements with third parties to provide sales, marketing and distribution services, our product revenues are likely to be lower than if we market and sell any products that we develop ourselves. If we are unable to establish adequate sales, marketing and distribution capabilities, independently or with others, we may not be able to generate product revenues.

If we are unable to obtain adequate coverage and reimbursement from third-party payors for any products that we may develop, our revenues and prospects for profitability will suffer.

Our ability to commercialize any products that we may develop will be highly dependent on the extent to which coverage and reimbursement for our products will be available from third-party payors, including governmental payors, such as Medicare and Medicaid, and private health insurers, including managed care organizations and group purchasing organizations. Many patients will not be capable of paying themselves for some or all of the products that we may develop and will rely on third-party payors to pay for, or subsidize, their medical needs. If third-party payors do not provide coverage or reimbursement for any products that we may develop, our revenues and prospects for profitability will suffer. In addition, even if third-party payors provide some coverage or reimbursement for our products, the availability of such coverage or reimbursement for prescription drugs under private health insurance and managed care plans often varies based on the type of contract or plan purchased.

In recent years, there have been numerous legislative proposals to change the healthcare system in the United States that could significantly affect our business. Such proposals reflect the primary trend in the United States health care industry toward cost containment and include measures that may have the effect of reducing the prices that we are able to charge for any products we develop and sell and cause a reduction in the coverage and reimbursement of such products. If approved, such reform could limit our ability to successfully commercialize our potential products.

Another factor that may affect the pricing of drugs is proposed congressional action regarding drug reimportation into the United States. For example, the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement and Modernization Act of 2003 gives discretion to the Secretary of Health and Human Services to allow drug reimportation into the United States under some circumstances from foreign countries, including countries where the drugs are sold at a lower price than in the United States. Proponents of drug reimportation may attempt to pass legislation, which would allow direct reimportation under certain circumstances. If legislation or regulations were passed allowing the reimportation of drugs, it could decrease the price we receive for any products that we may develop, thereby negatively affecting our revenues and prospects for profitability.

In addition, in some foreign countries, particularly the countries in the European Union, the pricing of prescription pharmaceuticals is subject to governmental control. In these countries, price negotiations with governmental authorities can take six to twelve months or longer after the receipt of regulatory marketing approval for a product. To obtain reimbursement and/or pricing approval in some countries, we may be required to conduct a clinical trial that compares the cost effectiveness of our product candidates or products to other available therapies. The conduct of such a clinical trial could be expensive and result in delays in the commercialization of our product candidates. Third-party payors are challenging the prices charged for medical products and services, and many third-party payors limit reimbursement for newly approved health care products. In particular, third-party payors may limit

the indications for which they will reimburse patients who use any products that we may develop. Cost-control initiatives could decrease the price we might establish for products that we may develop, which would result in lower product revenues to us.

Our competitors may develop products and technologies that make our products and technologies obsolete.

The biotechnology industry is highly fragmented and is characterized by rapid technological change. In particular, the area of kinase-targeted therapies is a rapidly evolving and competitive field. We face, and will continue to face, intense competition from biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies, as well as academic research institutions, clinical reference laboratories and government agencies that are pursuing research activities similar to ours. Some of our competitors have entered into collaborations with leading companies within our target markets, including some of our existing collaborators. In addition, significant delays in the development of our product candidates could allow our competitors to bring products to market before us, which would impair our ability to commercialize our product candidates. Our future success will depend upon our ability to maintain a competitive position with respect to technological advances. Any products that are developed through our technologies will compete in highly competitive markets. Further, our competitors may be more effective at using their technologies to develop commercial products. Many of the organizations competing with us have greater capital resources, larger research and development staff and facilities, more experience in obtaining regulatory approvals and more extensive product manufacturing and marketing capabilities. As a result, our competitors may be able to more easily develop technologies and products that would render our technologies and products, and those of our collaborators, obsolete and noncompetitive. In addition, there may be product candidates of which we are not aware at an earlier stage of development that may compete with our product candidates.

We may not be able to manufacture our product candidates in commercial quantities, which would prevent us from commercializing our product candidates.

To date, our product candidates have been manufactured in small quantities for preclinical and clinical trials. If any of these product candidates are approved by the FDA or other regulatory agencies for commercial sale, we will need to manufacture them in larger quantities. We may not be able to successfully increase the manufacturing capacity, whether in collaboration with third-party manufacturers or on our own, for any of our product candidates in a timely or economic manner, or at all. Significant scale-up of manufacturing may require additional validation studies, which the FDA must review and approve. If we are unable to successfully increase the manufacturing capacity for a product candidate, the regulatory approval or commercial launch of that product candidate may be delayed or there may be a shortage in supply. Our product candidates require precise, high-quality manufacturing. The failure to achieve and maintain these high manufacturing standards, including the incidence of manufacturing errors, could result in patient injury or death, product recalls or withdrawals, delays or failures in product testing or delivery, cost overruns or other problems that could seriously hurt our business.

Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property

If we are unable to adequately protect our intellectual property, third parties may be able to use our technology, which could adversely affect our ability to compete in the market.

Our success will depend in part upon our ability to obtain patents and maintain adequate protection of the intellectual property related to our technologies and products. The patent positions of biotechnology companies, including our patent position, are generally uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. We will be able to protect our intellectual property rights from unauthorized use by third parties only to the extent that our technologies are covered by valid and enforceable patents or are effectively maintained as trade secrets. We will continue to apply for patents covering our technologies and products as and when we deem appropriate. However, these applications may be challenged or may fail to result in issued patents. In addition, because patent applications can take many years to issue, there may be currently pending applications, unknown to us, which may later result in issued patents that cover the production, manufacture, commercialization or use of our product candidates. Our existing patents and any future patents we obtain may not be sufficiently broad to prevent others from practicing our technologies or from developing competing products. Furthermore, others may independently develop similar or alternative technologies or design around our patents. In addition, our patents may be challenged or invalidated or may fail to provide us with any competitive advantages, if, for example, others were the first to invent or to file patent applications for these inventions.

The laws of some foreign countries do not protect intellectual property rights to the same extent as the laws of the United States, and many companies have encountered significant problems in protecting and defending such rights in foreign jurisdictions. Many countries, including certain countries in Europe, have compulsory licensing laws under which a patent owner may be compelled to grant licenses to third parties (for example, the patent owner has failed to "work" the invention in that country or the third party has patented improvements). In addition, many countries limit the enforceability of patents against government agencies or government contractors. In these countries, the patent owner may have limited remedies, which could materially diminish the value of the patent. Compulsory licensing of life-saving drugs is also becoming increasingly popular in developing countries either through direct legislation or international initiatives. Such compulsory licenses could be extended to include some of our product candidates, which could limit our potential revenue opportunities. Moreover, the legal systems of certain countries, particularly certain developing

countries, do not favor the aggressive enforcement of patent and other intellectual property protection, which makes it difficult to stop infringement. We rely on trade secret protection for our confidential and proprietary information. We have taken security measures to protect our proprietary information and trade secrets, but these measures may not provide adequate protection. While we seek to protect our proprietary information by entering into confidentiality agreements with employees, collaborators and consultants, we cannot assure you that our proprietary information will not be disclosed, or that we can meaningfully protect our trade secrets. In addition, our competitors may independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary information or may otherwise gain access to our trade secrets.

Litigation or third-party claims of intellectual property infringement could require us to spend substantial time and money and adversely affect our ability to develop and commercialize products.

Our commercial success depends in part upon our ability to avoid infringing patents and proprietary rights of third parties and not to breach any licenses that we have entered into with regard to our technologies. Other parties have filed, and in the future are likely to file, patent applications covering genes and gene fragments, techniques and methodologies relating to model systems and products and technologies that we have developed or intend to develop. If patents covering technologies required by our operations are issued to others, we may have to obtain licenses from third parties, which may not be available on commercially reasonable terms, or at all, and may require us to pay substantial royalties, grant a cross-license to some of our patents to another patent holder or redesign the formulation of a product candidate so that we do not infringe third-party patents, which may be impossible to obtain or could require substantial time and expense.

Third parties may accuse us of employing their proprietary technology without authorization. In addition, third parties may obtain patents that relate to our technologies and claim that use of such technologies infringes on their patents. Regardless of their merit, such claims could require us to incur substantial costs, including the diversion of management and technical personnel, in defending ourselves against any such claims or enforcing our patents. In the event that a successful claim of infringement is brought against us, we may be required to pay damages and obtain one or more licenses from third parties. We may not be able to obtain these licenses at a reasonable cost, or at all. Defense of any lawsuit or failure to obtain any of these licenses could adversely affect our ability to develop and commercialize products.

We may be subject to damages resulting from claims that we, our employees or independent contractors have wrongfully used or disclosed alleged trade secrets of their former employers.

Many of our employees and independent contractors were previously employed at universities, other biotechnology or pharmaceutical companies, including our competitors or potential competitors. We may be subject to claims that these employees, independent contractors or we have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of their former employers. Litigation may be necessary to defend against these claims. Even if we are successful in defending against these claims, litigation could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention. If we fail in defending such claims, in addition to paying money claims, we may lose valuable intellectual property rights or personnel. A loss of key research personnel and/or their work product could hamper or prevent our ability to commercialize certain product candidates, which could severely harm our business.

Risks Related to Employees, Growth and Location

The loss of key personnel or the inability to retain and, where necessary, attract additional personnel could impair our ability to expand our operations.

We are highly dependent upon the principal members of our management and scientific staff, the loss of whose services might adversely impact the achievement of our objectives and the continuation of existing collaborations. Also, we do not currently have sufficient clinical development personnel to fully execute our business plan. Retaining and, where necessary, recruiting qualified clinical and scientific personnel will be critical to support activities related to advancing our clinical and preclinical development programs, and supporting our collaborative arrangements and our internal proprietary research and development efforts. Competition is intense for experienced clinical personnel, and we may be unable to retain or recruit clinical personnel with the expertise or experience necessary to allow us to pursue collaborations, develop our products and core technologies or expand our operations to the extent otherwise possible. Further, all of our employees are employed "at will" and, therefore, may leave our employment at any time.

Our collaborations with outside scientists may be subject to restriction and change.

We work with scientific and clinical advisors and collaborators at academic and other institutions that assist us in our research and development efforts. These advisors and collaborators are not our employees and may have other commitments that limit their availability to us. Although these advisors and collaborators generally agree not to do competing work, if a conflict of interest between their work for us and their work for another entity arises, we may lose their services. In such a circumstance, we may lose work performed by them, and our development efforts with respect to the matters on which they were working maybe significantly delayed

or otherwise adversely affected. In addition, although our advisors and collaborators sign agreements not to disclose our confidential information, it is possible that valuable proprietary knowledge may become publicly known through them.

Difficulties we may encounter managing our growth may divert resources and limit our ability to successfully expand our operations.

We have experienced a period of rapid and substantial growth that has placed, and our anticipated growth in the future will continue to place, a strain on our research, development, administrative and operational infrastructure. We will need to continue to manage multiple locations and additional relationships with various collaborative partners, suppliers and other third parties. Our ability to manage our operations and growth effectively requires us to continue to improve our reporting systems and procedures as well as our operational, financial and management controls. In addition, rules and regulations implemented by the Securities and Exchange Commission have increased the internal control and regulatory requirements under which we operate. We may not be able to successfully implement improvements to our management information and control systems in an efficient or timely manner to meet future requirements.

Our headquarters are located near known earthquake fault zones, and the occurrence of an earthquake or other disaster could damage our facilities and equipment, which could harm our operations.

Our headquarters are located in South San Francisco, California, and therefore our facilities are vulnerable to damage from earthquakes. We currently do not carry earthquake insurance. We are also vulnerable to damage from other types of disasters, including fire, floods, power loss, communications failures, terrorism and similar events since any insurance we may maintain may not be adequate to cover our losses. If any disaster were to occur, our ability to operate our business at our facilities could be seriously, or potentially completely, impaired. In addition, the unique nature of our research activities could cause significant delays in our programs and make it difficult for us to recover from a disaster. Accordingly, an earthquake or other disaster could materially and adversely harm our ability to conduct business.

Security breaches may disrupt our operations and harm our operating results.

Our network security and data recovery measures may not be adequate to protect against computer viruses, break-ins, and similar disruptions from unauthorized tampering with our computer systems. The misappropriation, theft, sabotage or any other type of security breach with respect to any of our proprietary and confidential information that is electronically stored, including research or clinical data, could have a material adverse impact on our business, operating results and financial condition. Additionally, any break-in or trespass of our facilities that results in the misappropriation, theft, sabotage or any other type of security breach with respect to our proprietary and confidential information, including research or clinical data, or that results in damage to our research and development equipment and assets could have a material adverse impact on our business, operating results and financial condition.

Risks Related to Environmental and Product Liability

We use hazardous chemicals and radioactive and biological materials in our business. Any claims relating to improper handling, storage or disposal of these materials could be time consuming and costly.

Our research and development processes involve the controlled use of hazardous materials, including chemicals and radioactive and biological materials. Our operations produce hazardous waste products. We cannot eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or discharge and any resultant injury from these materials. Federal, state and local laws and regulations govern the use, manufacture, storage, handling and disposal of hazardous materials. We may face liability for any injury or contamination that results from our use or the use by third parties of these materials, and such liability may exceed our insurance coverage and our total assets. Compliance with environmental laws and regulations may be expensive, and current or future environmental regulations may impair our research, development and production efforts.

In addition, our collaborators may use hazardous materials in connection with our collaborative efforts. In the event of a lawsuit or investigation, we could be held responsible for any injury caused to persons or property by exposure to, or release of, these hazardous materials used by these parties. Further, we may be required to indemnify our collaborators against all damages and other liabilities arising out of our development activities or products produced in connection with these collaborations.

We face potential product liability exposure far in excess of our limited insurance coverage.

We may be held liable if any product we or our collaborators develop causes injury or is found otherwise unsuitable during product testing, manufacturing, marketing or sale. Regardless of merit or eventual outcome, product liability claims could result in decreased demand for our product candidates, injury to our reputation, withdrawal of patients from our clinical trials, substantial monetary awards to trial participants and the inability to commercialize any products that we may develop. These claims might be made directly by consumers, health care providers, pharmaceutical companies or others selling or testing our products. We have obtained limited product liability insurance coverage for our clinical trials in the amount of \$10.0 million per occurrence and \$10.0

million in the aggregate. However, our insurance may not reimburse us or may not be sufficient to reimburse us for expenses or losses we may suffer. Moreover, if insurance coverage becomes more expensive, we may not be able to maintain insurance coverage at a reasonable cost or in sufficient amounts to protect us against losses due to liability. If we obtain marketing approval for any of our product candidates, we intend to expand our insurance coverage to include the sale of commercial products, but we may be unable to obtain commercially reasonable product liability insurance for any products approved for marketing. On occasion, juries have awarded large judgments in class action lawsuits for claims based on drugs that had unanticipated side effects. In addition, the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries, in general, have been subject to significant medical malpractice litigation. A successful product liability claim or series of claims brought against us could harm our reputation and business and would decrease our cash reserves.

Risks Related to Our Common Stock

We expect that our quarterly results of operations will fluctuate, and this fluctuation could cause our stock price to decline, causing investor losses.

Our quarterly operating results have fluctuated in the past and are likely to fluctuate in the future. A number of factors, many of which we cannot control, could subject our operating results and stock price to volatility, including:

- · recognition of upfront licensing or other fees or revenue;
- · payments of non-refundable upfront or licensing fees, or payment for cost-sharing expenses, to third parties;
- acceptance of our technologies and platforms;
- · the success rate of our discovery efforts leading to milestone payments and royalties;
- the introduction of new technologies or products by our competitors;
- the timing and willingness of collaborators to commercialize our products;
- our ability to enter into new collaborative relationships;
- the termination or non-renewal of existing collaborations;
- the timing and amount of expenses incurred for clinical development and manufacturing of our product candidates;
- the impairment of acquired goodwill and other assets; and
- general and industry-specific economic conditions that may affect our collaborators' research and development expenditures.

A large portion of our expenses, including expenses for facilities, equipment and personnel, are relatively fixed in the short term. If our revenues decline or do not grow as anticipated due to the expiration or termination of existing contracts, our failure to obtain new contracts or our inability to meet milestones or because of other factors, we may not be able to correspondingly reduce our operating expenses. Failure to achieve anticipated levels of revenues could therefore significantly harm our operating results for a particular fiscal period.

Due to the possibility of fluctuations in our revenues and expenses, we believe that quarter-to-quarter comparisons of our operating results are not a good indication of our future performance. As a result, in some future quarters, our operating results may not meet the expectations of securities analysts and investors, which could result in a decline in the price of our common stock.

Our stock price may be extremely volatile.

The trading price of our common stock has been highly volatile, and we believe the trading price of our common stock will remain highly volatile and may fluctuate substantially due to factors such as the following, many of which we cannot control:

- adverse results or delays in clinical trials;
- announcement of FDA approval or non-approval, or delays in the FDA review process, of our or our collaborators' product candidates or those of our competitors or actions taken by regulatory agencies with respect to our, our collaborators' or our competitors' clinical trials;
- the announcement of new products by us or our competitors;
- quarterly variations in our or our competitors' results of operations;
- · conflicts or litigation with our collaborators;
- litigation, including intellectual property infringement and product liability lawsuits, involving us;
- · failure to achieve operating results projected by securities analysts;
- changes in earnings estimates or recommendations by securities analysts;

- · financing transactions;
- developments in the biotechnology or pharmaceutical industry;
- sales of large blocks of our common stock or sales of our common stock by our executive officers, directors and significant stockholders;
- · departures of key personnel or board members;
- · developments concerning current or future collaborations;
- FDA or international regulatory actions;
- third-party reimbursement policies;
- · acquisitions of other companies or technologies;
- · disposition of any of our subsidiaries, technologies or compounds; and
- general market conditions and other factors, including factors unrelated to our operating performance or the operating performance of our competitors.

These factors, as well as general economic, political and market conditions, may materially adversely affect the market price of our common stock. As with the stock of many other public companies, the market price of our common stock has been particularly volatile during the recent period of upheaval in the capital markets and world economy. This excessive volatility may continue for an extended period of time following the filing date of this report.

In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted. A securities class action suit against us could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources, which could have a material and adverse effect on our business.

We are exposed to risks associated with acquisitions.

We have made, and may in the future make, acquisitions of, or significant investments in, businesses with complementary products, services and/or technologies. Acquisitions involve numerous risks, including, but not limited to:

- · difficulties and increased costs in connection with integration of the personnel, operations, technologies and products of acquired companies;
- diversion of management's attention from other operational matters;
- the potential loss of key employees;
- · the potential loss of key collaborators;
- lack of synergy, or the inability to realize expected synergies, resulting from the acquisition; and
- acquired intangible assets becoming impaired as a result of technological advancements or worse-than-expected performance of the acquired company.

Mergers and acquisitions are inherently risky, and the inability to effectively manage these risks could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Future sales of our common stock may depress our stock price.

If our stockholders sell substantial amounts of our common stock (including shares issued upon the exercise of options and warrants and shares issued under our employee stock purchase plan) in the public market, the market price of our common stock could fall. These sales also might make it more difficult for us to sell equity or equity-related securities in the future at a time and price that we deem appropriate.

Some of our existing stockholders can exert control over us, and their interests could conflict with the best interests of our other stockholders.

Due to their combined stock holdings, our officers, directors and principal stockholders (stockholders holding more than 5% of our common stock), acting together, may be able to exert significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. In addition, this concentration of ownership may delay or prevent a change in control of our company, even when a change may be in the best interests of our stockholders. In addition, the interests of these stockholders may not always coincide with our interests as a company or the interests of other stockholders. Accordingly, these stockholders could cause us to enter into transactions or agreements that would not be widely viewed as beneficial.

Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could make an acquisition of us, which may be beneficial to our stockholders, more difficult and may prevent or deter attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management.

Provisions in our corporate charter and bylaws may discourage, delay or prevent an acquisition of our company, a change in control, or attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove members of our current Board of Directors. Because our Board of Directors is responsible for appointing the members of our management team, these provisions could in turn affect any attempt by our stockholders to replace current members of our management team. These provisions include:

- a classified Board of Directors;
- a prohibition on actions by our stockholders by written consent;
- the inability of our stockholders to call special meetings of stockholders;
- the ability of our Board of Directors to issue preferred stock without stockholder approval, which could be used to institute a "poison pill" that would work to dilute the stock ownership of a potential hostile acquirer, effectively preventing acquisitions that have not been approved by our Board of Directors:
- limitations on the removal of directors; and
- advance notice requirements for director nominations and stockholder proposals.

Moreover, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which prohibits a person who owns in excess of 15% of our outstanding voting stock from merging or combining with us for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person acquired in excess of 15% of our outstanding voting stock, unless the merger or combination is approved in a prescribed manner.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

(a) Exhibits

Q.

The exhibits listed on the accompanying exhibit index are filed or incorporated by reference (as stated therein) as part of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Date: October 29, 2009 EXELIXIS, INC.

/S/ FRANK KARBE

Frank Karbe Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

EXHIBIT INDEX

Number	Exhibit Description
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Exelixis, Inc. (1)
3.2	Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Exelixis, Inc. (2)
3.3	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Exelixis, Inc. (3)
4.1	Specimen Common Stock Certificate. (4)
4.2	Form of Warrant, dated June 9, 2005, to purchase 750,000 shares of Exelixis, Inc. common stock in favor of Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC. (5)
4.3	Form of Warrant, dated June 13, 2006, to purchase 750,000 shares of Exelixis, Inc. common stock in favor of Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC. (6)
4.4	Form of Warrant, dated June 10, 2009, to purchase 500,000 shares of Exelixis, Inc. common stock in favor of Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC. (7)
4.5	Warrant Purchase Agreement, dated June 9, 2005, between Exelixis, Inc. and Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC. (5)
4.6	Form Warrant to Purchase Common Stock of Exelixis, Inc. issued or issuable to Deerfield Private Design Fund, L.P., Deerfield Private Design International, L.P., Deerfield Partners, L.P. and Deerfield International Limited (8)
4.7	Fourth Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated February 26, 1999, among Exelixis, Inc. and certain Stockholders of Exelixis, Inc. (4)
4.8	Registration Rights Agreement, dated June 9, 2005, between Exelixis, Inc. and Symphony Evolution Holdings LLC. (5)
4.9	Registration Rights Agreement between Exelixis, Inc. and Deerfield Private Design Fund, L.P., Deerfield Private Design International, L.P., Deerfield Partners, L.P. and Deerfield International Limited dated June 4, 2008. (8)
10.1	Compensation Information for Non-Employee Directors
10.2*	Amendment No. 2, effective September 1, 2009, to the Collaboration Agreement, dated December 11, 2008, by and between Exelixis, Inc. and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company.
10.3*	Amendment No. 2, effective October 1, 2009, to the Collaboration Agreement, dated December 15, 2006, by and between Exelixis, Inc. and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company.
10.4*	Fifth Amendment, dated October 1, 2009, to the Contract Research Agreement, dated September 4, 2007, by and among Agrigenetics, Inc., Mycogen Corporation, Exelixis Plant Sciences, Inc. and Exelixis, Inc.
31.1	Certification required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a).
31.2	Certification required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a).
32.1**	Certification by the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of Exelixis, Inc., as required by Rule 13a-14(b) or Rule 15d-14(b) and Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code (18 U.S.C. 1350).
99.1	Exelixis, Inc. 401(k) Plan.
99.2	Exelixis, Inc. 401(k) Plan Adoption Agreement.

^{*} Confidential treatment requested for certain portions of this exhibit.

This certification accompanies this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, is not deemed filed with the SEC and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of Exelixis, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

⁽¹⁾ Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-152166), as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 24, 2009, as amended, and incorporated herein by reference.

⁽²⁾ Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2004, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 5, 2004 and incorporated herein by reference.

- (3) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Current Report on Form 8-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 4, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (4) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-96335), as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 7, 2000, as amended, and incorporated herein by reference.
- (5) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2005, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 9, 2005 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (6) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Current Report on Form 8-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 15, 2006 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (7) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended July 3, 2009, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 30, 2009, and incorporated herein by reference.
- (8) Filed as an Exhibit to Exelixis, Inc.'s Current Report on Form 8-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 9, 2008 and incorporated herein by reference.

COMPENSATION INFORMATION FOR NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS

Exelixis, Inc. 2010 Cash Compensation for Non-Employee Directors

Board of Directors	Retainer Fee	\$20,000
	Additional Chair Retainer Fee	\$30,000
	Regular Meeting Fee	\$ 2,500
	Special Meeting Fee*	\$ 1,000
Audit Committee	Retainer Fee	\$ 6,000
	Additional Chair Retainer Fee	\$15,000
	Meeting Fee**	\$ 1,000
Compensation Committee	Retainer Fee	\$ 5,000
	Additional Chair Retainer Fee	\$10,000
	Meeting Fee**	\$ 1,000
Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee	Retainer Fee	\$ 5,000
	Additional Chair Retainer Fee	\$10,000
	Meeting Fee**	\$ 1,000
Research & Development Committee	Retainer Fee	\$10,000
	Additional Chair Retainer Fee	\$10,000
	Meeting Fee**	\$ 5,000

Exelixis, Inc. **2010** Equity Compensation for Non-Employee Directors

Board of Directors	Initial Option Grant*	Number of Options	25,000
	Annual Option Grant	Number of Options	15,000

For new directors only.

Meeting at which minutes are generated.

In-person meeting or teleconference at which minutes are generated.

[*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

AMENDMENT No. 2 TO THE COLLABORATION AGREEMENT BETWEEN EXELIXIS, INC., AND BRISTOL-MYERS SQUIBB COMPANY

THIS AMENDMENT No. 2 ("Amendment No. 2") to the Agreement (defined below) is effective as of September 1, 2009 (the "Amendment No. 2 Effective Date") by and between Exelixis, Inc., a Delaware corporation located at 170 Harbor Way, P.O. Box 511, South San Francisco, California 94083-0511 ("Exelixis") and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company, a Delaware corporation headquartered at 345 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10154 ("BMS"). Exelixis and BMS may be referred to individually as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties".

WHEREAS, Exelixis and BMS entered into that certain Collaboration Agreement executed as of December 11, 2008 and amended to be effective as of December 18, 2009 (the agreement and amendment, collectively, the "**Agreement**") for the purposes of applying Exelixis technology and expertise to the development and commercialization of novel therapeutic and prophylactic products, including XL184 and XL281; and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to amend the Agreement to accelerate the IND transfer of XL281 to BMS and clarify Exelixis' role for the remaining XL281 clinical studies that Exelixis will conduct, as set forth below.

Now, Therefore, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

AGREEMENT

1. AMENDMENT OF THE AGREEMENT

The Parties hereby agree to amend the terms of the Agreement as provided below, effective as of the Amendment No. 2 Effective Date. To the extent that the Agreement is explicitly amended by this Amendment No. 2, the terms of this Amendment No. 2 will control where the terms of the Agreement are contrary to or conflict with the following provision. Where the Agreement is not explicitly amended, the terms of the Agreement will remain in full force and effect. Capitalized terms used in this Amendment No. 2 that are not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings as such terms have in the Agreement.

- **1.1 Amendment of Subsection 2.6(c)(iv)(2)(H).** The Parties agree to delete Subsection 2.6(c)(iv)(2)(H) of the Agreement in its entirety and replace it with the following:
 - "(H) that would change the responsibility for the Exelixis Clinical Trials that were [*] or [*] in [*] from Exelixis to BMS (except pursuant to **Section [*]** or **Section [*]**, or where Exelixis has materially breached its obligations under **Section 3.4(e)** and has not cured such breach pursuant to **Section 11.3**);"

- **1.2 Amendment of Section 3.5.** The Parties agree to delete Section 3.5 of the Agreement in its entirety and replace it with the following:
- **"3.5 Technology and Regulatory Transfer of Collaboration Compounds.** Exelixis shall disclose or transfer to BMS the Information and documents described in **subsections 3.5(a) (b)** below; provided, however, that except for those documents expressly set forth on **Exhibit 3.5**, Exelixis shall not have any obligation to transfer or provide copies of any Information or documents pursuant to **subsections 3.5(a) (b)** below that are not in Exelixis' possession and that are in the possession of Exelixis' Third Party contractors (e.g., manufacturing documents that are in the possession of Exelixis' contract manufacturers or study files that are in the possession of Exelixis' contract research organizations that are working on the Exelixis Clinical Trials):
- (a) Within [*] after the Effective Date, Exelixis shall, at BMS' expense, use Diligent Efforts to disclose (and provide copies, as applicable) to BMS the "Priority" documents identified on Exhibit 3.5. In addition, within [*] after the Effective Date, Exelixis shall, at BMS' expense, use Diligent Efforts to disclose (and provide copies, as applicable) to BMS any other Information, including any preclinical data, clinical data, assays, protocols, procedures and any other information in Exelixis' possession or control, not previously disclosed to BMS, and reasonably necessary or useful to continue or initiate preclinical or clinical Development, or in seeking Regulatory Approval of Products.
- (b) The Parties shall cooperate to ensure that Exelixis transfers, assigns or sublicenses (as applicable) to BMS, at a time determined by the JDC (except as described in below in this **subsection (b)** and in **subsection (c)**) and upon [*] prior written notice to Exelixis: (i) all regulatory filings (including any INDs, drug dossiers, and drug master files) in Exelixis' name for such Products; (ii) any agreements with Third Parties necessary for the further development of such Product (including any agreements relating to the wind-down of clinical trials for such Product); (iii) reasonable quantities of any Product in Exelixis' possession that are required pursuant to BMS' activities under the Global Development Plan; and/or (iv) at BMS' option, all agreements entered into by Exelixis with any Third Party regarding the Development or Manufacture of such Product. The JDC shall not give notice regarding the transfer, assignment or sublicense of items described in **subsections 3.5(b)(i) (iv)** [*] during the period beginning on the Effective Date and ending on [*] (and such transfer, assignment or sublicense shall not take place until [*] after such notice), unless either: (A) [*] has [*] to [*] a [*] pursuant to Section [*] or Section [*] or Section [*] and has

2

- [*] such [*] pursuant to **Section [*]**. The costs and expenses incurred by Exelixis in carrying out the transfer under this **Section 3.5(b)** shall be either: (1) treated as Development Costs in the event that such expenses relate to a Co-Developed Product; or (2) reimbursed one hundred percent (100%) by BMS for any other Product.
- (c) Exelixis agrees to transfer, and BMS agrees to accept, the IND for [*] as soon as practicable on or before [*]. As part of such transfer, and for each [*] Clinical Trial involving [*], BMS shall also file a transfer of obligations substantially in the form of Exhibit 3.5(c) (the "[*] TORO"). Each [*] TORO shall identify [*] as having the responsibilities sufficient for [*] to conduct the [*] Clinical Trials (including the responsibility for oversight of the current contract research organization for such [*] Clinical Trials), and each [*] TORO shall incorporate any changes needed to reflect the responsibilities agreed upon between [*] and the [*]. As part of the IND transfer for [*], Exelixis shall [*] assign to BMS any agreements between Exelixis and a Third Party that are [*] for the conduct of the [*] Clinical Trials involving [*], or the Manufacture of [*] that is use for such [*] Clinical Trials, [*] is [*] responsible for conducting such [*] Clinical Trials. To the extent required by applicable law, Exelixis shall [*] that are [*] and a [*] and that are [*] for the conduct of the [*] Clinical Trials involving [*] that BMS is the IND holder for [*] on or before [*]. Each Party shall maintain comprehensive general liability insurance and umbrella insurance in amounts that are commercially reasonable to cover its indemnification and other obligations under this Agreement. Such insurance shall provide (1) product liability coverage and (2) broad form contractual liability coverage. BMS' insurance shall include Exelixis as an additional insured with respect to the [*] Clinical Trials involving [*]. Such BMS insurance shall be written to cover claims relating to the [*] Clinical Trials involving [*] that are incurred, discovered, manifested, or made during or after the expiration of this Agreement, and such BMS insurance will be primary coverage. Exelixis' insurance will be excess for the [*] Clinical Trials involving [*]."
- **1.3 Amendment of Section 4.1.** The Parties agree to delete Section 4.1 of the Agreement in its entirety and replace it with the following:

"4.1 Regulatory Lead Party.

(a) Prior to transfer of an IND with respect to a Product(s) pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c),** Exelixis shall be the lead Party for all regulatory activities regarding such Product(s). However, BMS shall have a participatory role in all [*]. All [*] would be made and implemented after conferring with the JDC. Prior to transfer of an IND with respect to a Product(s) pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c),** Exelixis shall be the lead Party for worldwide pharmacovigilance for such Product.

3

- (b) Upon transfer of an IND with respect to a Product(s) pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c)**, BMS shall be the lead Party for all regulatory activities regarding such Product(s). However, Exelixis shall have a participatory role in all [*] that would have a [*] on the [*] in the [*], and with respect to [*] as such activities relate to [*]. All [*] would be made and implemented after conferring with the JDC. [*] Regulatory Authorities as well as any [*] a [*] of the [*] that would [*] a [*] in the [*] will be [*] through the JDC. Upon transfer of an IND with respect to a Product(s) pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c)**, BMS shall be the lead Party for worldwide pharmacovigilance for such Product.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in the event any dispute with respect to the content of any regulatory filing or dossier, pharmacovigilance reports, patient risk management strategies and plans, Core Data Sheet, labeling, safety, and the decision to file any DAA, in each case with respect to such Product is not resolved by the JEC, [*] shall have [*] with respect to such matters at the JEC without referring such dispute to the Designated Officers or submitting such dispute to any other dispute resolution procedures provided for in **Section 14.1**."
- 1.4 Amendment of Section 4.2. The Parties agree to delete Section 4.2 of the Agreement in its entirety and replace it with the following:
 - **"4.2 Ownership of Regulatory Dossier.** Upon transfer of an IND with respect to a Product(s) pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c)**, BMS will own all regulatory filings for such Product in order to facilitate BMS' interactions with Regulatory Authorities. Pursuant to **Section 3.5(b) or 3.5(c)**, Exelixis shall transfer and assign to BMS, and BMS will receive from Exelixis, all of Exelixis' right, title and interest to the INDs for the Products. Subject to **Section 3.5(c)**, Exelixis shall notify the applicable Regulatory Authorities in writing that it is transferring such INDs for the applicable Product to BMS, and BMS would notify the applicable Regulatory Authorities in writing that it is accepting such INDs and all responsibilities associated therewith (including without limitation, the responsibility for reporting adverse events), other than any ongoing activities of Exelixis relating to ongoing Exelixis Clinical Trials (if applicable)."
- **1.5 Amendment of Section 4.7.** The Parties agree to delete Section 4.7 of the Agreement in its entirety and replace it with the following:
 - **"4.7 Pharmacovigilance Agreements.** Subject to the terms of this Agreement, and within [*] after the Effective Date, BMS and Exelixis (under the guidance of their respective Pharmacovigilance Departments, or equivalent thereof) shall re-define, re-state and finalize the responsibilities the Parties shall employ to protect patients and promote their well-being for XL184, XL281 and any future Collaboration Compounds under separate pharmacovigilance agreements, based on the Pharmacovigilance Agreement dated as of August 13, 2008 (each, a

4

"Pharmacovigilance Agreement"). These responsibilities shall include mutually acceptable guidelines and procedures for the receipt, investigation, recordation, communication, and exchange (as between the Parties) of adverse event reports, pregnancy reports, and any other information concerning the safety of such Product. Such guidelines and procedures shall be in accordance with, and enable the Parties and their Affiliates to fulfill, local and national regulatory reporting obligations to government authorities. Furthermore, such agreed procedures shall be consistent with relevant International Council for Harmonisation (ICH) guidelines, except where said guidelines may conflict with existing local regulatory safety reporting requirements, in which case local reporting requirements shall prevail. The Pharmacovigilance Agreements will provide for a worldwide safety database to be maintained by BMS or Exelixis (as applicable), and the Pharmacovigilance Agreement for XL281 shall contain a safety reporting procedure (as described in Appendix IV of the Safety Data Exchange Agreement that is between the Parties and that is dated July 20, 2009). Each Party hereby agrees to comply with its respective obligations under such Pharmacovigilance Agreement (as the Parties may agree to modify it from time to time) and to cause its Affiliates and Sublicensees to comply with such obligations)."

2. MISCELLANEOUS

- **2.1 Full Force and Effect.** This Amendment No. 2 amends the terms of the Agreement and is deemed incorporated into, and governed by all other terms of, the Agreement. The provisions of the Agreement, as amended by this Amendment No. 2, remain in full force and effect.
- **2.2 Further Actions.** Each Party shall execute, acknowledge and deliver such further instruments, and do all other acts, as may be necessary or appropriate in order to carry out the purposes and intent of this Amendment No. 2.
- **2.3 Counterparts.** This Amendment No. 2 may be signed in counterparts, each and every one of which shall be deemed an original, notwithstanding variations in format or file designation, which may result from the electronic transmission, storage and printing of copies of this Amendment No. 2 from separate computers or printers. Facsimile signatures shall be treated as original signatures.

Signature page follows

5

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Amendment No. 2 to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as of the Amendment No. 2 Effective Date. The date that this Amendment No. 2 is signed shall not be construed to imply that the document was made effective on that date.

Bristol-Myers Squibb Company		Exelixis, Inc.	
Signature:	/s/ Graham R. Brazier	Signature:	/s/ George Scangos
Name:	Graham R. Brazier	Name:	George Scangos
Title:	Vice President	Title:	President and CEO
	Strategic Transaction Group		
Date:	09/09/2009	Date:	09/08/2009

6

^{[*] =} Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

Exhibit 3.5(c)

Draft Transfer of Regulatory Obligations

TRANSFER OF OBLIGATIONS

This Addendum details specific RESPONSIBILITIES OF SPONSORS codified under Subpart D of Part 312 of TITLE 21 of the US CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS [21 CFR 312 SUBPART D].

In accordance with 21 CFR 312.52 entitled 'TRANSFER OF OBLIGATIONS TO A CONTRACT RESEARCH ORGANIZATION', the following responsibilities are officially transferred to and managed by the specified organization.

[*][*][*]

A. GENERAL RESPONSIBILITIES [21 CFR 312.50]

- 1. Ensuring the investigation is conducted in accordance with the general investigational plan & protocol
- 2. Maintaining an effective IND with respect to the covered investigation
- 3. Ensuring that FDA is promptly informed of significant new adverse effects or risks with respect to the drug.
- 4. Ensuring that all participating investigators are promptly informed of significant new adverse effects or risks with respect to the drug.

B. SELECTING QUALIFIED INVESTIGATORS AND MONITORS [21 CFR 312.53(a) and (d)]

- 1. Confirming that participating Investigators have satisfactory training and experience
- 2. Confirming that monitors have satisfactory training and experience
- 3. Confirming that site personnel routinely conduct research in accordance with Regulations governing GCP

C. CONTROLLING INVESTIGATIONAL NEW DRUG [21 CFR 312.53(b)] *Addressed in QA Agreement

[*]

- 1. Warehousing investigational new drug
- 2. Releasing investigational new drug for clinical use
- 3. Shipping investigational new drug to clinical site
- 4. Returning unused investigational supply

D. OBTAINING SIGNED REGULATORY DOCUMENTS [21 CFR 312.53(c)]

- 1. Obtaining signed Form FDA 1572
- 2. Obtaining signed Curriculum Vitae (CV)
- 3. Obtaining certification of financial interest (signed Form FDA 3454 or alternate Exelixis approved form)

E. INFORMING INVESTIGATORS [21 CFR 312.55]

- 1. Providing the Clinical Protocol to participating Investigators
- 2. Providing the Investigator's Brochure to participating Investigators
- $3.\ Notifying\ investigators\ of\ new\ findings\ including\ IND\ Safety\ Reports\ (Serious\ Adverse\ Events)$

7

This Addendum details specific RESPONSIBILITIES OF SPONSORS codified under Subpart D of Part 312 of TITLE 21 of the US CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS [21 CFR 312 SUBPART D].

In accordance with 21 CFR 312.52 entitled 'TRANSFER OF OBLIGATIONS TO A CONTRACT RESEARCH ORGANIZATION', the following responsibilities are officially transferred to and managed by the specified organization.

[*][*][*]

[*]

F. REVIEW OF ONGOING INVESTIGATIONS [21 CFR 312.56]

- 1. Monitoring progress of the investigation
- 2. Securing compliance with the general investigational plan and protocol or discontinuing drug shipment
- 3. Evaluating evidence relating to the safety and effectiveness of the drug as obtained from the Investigator
- 4. Discontinuing the investigation if the drug presents an unreasonable and significant risk to subjects; notifying FDA, all other applicable health authorities, all IRBs and participating Investigators if such actions occur

G. RECORDKEEPING AND RECORD RETENTION [21 CFR 312.57]

- 1. Maintaining adequate records showing receipt, shipment or disposition of the investigational drug
- 2. Maintaining adequate records regarding financial interests in covered studies (as defined in 21 CFR 54)
- 3. Maintaining records and reports for (a) 2 years after marketing authorization or (b) 2 years after shipment and delivery of the drug for investigational use is discontinued and FDA is so notified
- 4. Maintaining reserve samples for human bioavailability studies (as governed by 21 CFR 320)

H. INSPECTION OF SPONSOR'S RECORDS AND REPORTS [21 CFR 312.58]

- 1. Permitting FDA to access, copy and verify any records and reports relating to a clinical investigation
- 2. Submitting records or reports to FDA (upon written request from FDA)
- 3. Discontinuing shipments of drug to Investigators who fail to maintain compliance with 21 CFR 312.62

I. DISPOSITION OF UNUSED SUPPLY OF INVESTIGATIONAL DRUG [21 CFR 312.59]

- 1. Assuring the return of all unused supplies of the investigational drug from each individual investigator whose participation in the investigation is discontinued or terminated
- 2. Authorizing alternative disposition of unused supplies of the investigational drug (provided this alternative disposition does not expose humans to risks from the drug).
- 3. Maintaining written records of any disposition of the drug in accordance with 21 CFR 312.57

8

[*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

AMENDMENT NO. 2 TO THE COLLABORATION AGREEMENT BETWEEN EXELIXIS, INC., AND BRISTOL-MYERS SQUIBB COMPANY

THIS AMENDMENT No. 2 ("Amendment No. 2") to the Agreement (defined below) is effective as of October 1, 2009 (the "Amendment No. 2 Effective Date") by and between Exelixis, Inc., a Delaware corporation having an address at 170 Harbor Way, P.O. Box 511, South San Francisco, California 94083-0511 ("Exelixis") and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company, a Delaware corporation having an address at 345 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10154 ("BMS"). Exelixis and BMS may be referred to individually as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties".

WHEREAS, Exelixis and BMS entered into that certain Collaboration Agreement executed as of December 15, 2006, and as amended to be effective on January 11, 2007 (the Collaboration Agreement, as amended, the "Agreement"), for the purposes of applying Exelixis' technology and expertise to the discovery, lead optimization and characterization of small molecule compounds that directly bind and modulate certain oncology targets, with a goal of filing Investigational New Drug applications for such small molecule compounds, and to provide for the development and commercialization of novel therapeutic and prophylactic products based on such compounds; and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to amend the Agreement to clarify the exclusivity of antagonists of the target known as [*] ([*]), as set forth below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

1. AMENDMENT OF THE AGREEMENT

The Parties hereby agree to amend the terms of the Agreement as provided below, effective as of the Amendment No. 2 Effective Date. To the extent that the Agreement is explicitly amended by this Amendment No. 2, the terms of this Amendment No. 2 will control where the terms of the Agreement are contrary to or conflict with the following provision. Where the Agreement is not explicitly amended, the terms of the Agreement will remain in full force and effect. Capitalized terms used in this Amendment No. 2 that are not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings as such terms have in the Agreement.

1.1 Amendment of Section 8.6. The Parties agree to add a new Section 8.6(i) of the Agreement as follows:

****8.6(j)** [*] for [*] ([*]) Agonists. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Article 8, [*] Party shall be permitted to engage in research, development or commercialization of products that directly bind and agonize the [*] known as [*] and that are outside the scope of this Agreement (i.e., such products [*] Collaboration Compounds or

Products under this Agreement); provided, however that a compound shall be deemed to agonize [*] only if such compound has an efficacy of [*] percent ([*]%) or greater when compared to [*] ([*]) in the [*] assay."

2. MISCELLANEOUS

- **2.1 Full Force and Effect.** This Amendment No. 2 amends the terms of the Agreement and is deemed incorporated into, and governed by all other terms of, the Agreement. The provisions of the Agreement, as amended by this Amendment No. 2, remain in full force and effect.
- **2.2 Further Actions.** Each Party shall execute, acknowledge and deliver such further instruments, and do all other acts, as may be necessary or appropriate in order to carry out the purposes and intent of this Amendment No. 2.
- **2.3 Counterparts.** This Amendment No. 2 may be signed in counterparts, each and every one of which shall be deemed an original, notwithstanding variations in format or file designation, which may result from the electronic transmission, storage and printing of copies of this Amendment No. 2 from separate computers or printers. Facsimile signatures shall be treated as original signatures.

Signature page follows

2

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Amendment No. 2 to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as of the Amendment No. 2 Effective Date. The date that this Amendment No. 2 is signed shall not be construed to imply that the document was made effective on that date.

Bristol-Myers Squibb Company

Exelixis, Inc.

/s/ Jonathan B. Zung Signature: /s/ Peter Lamb Signature: Jonathan B. Zung, Ph.D. Peter Lamb, Ph.D. Name: Name: EVP, Discovery Research & CSO Title: VP R&D PPM Title: 10/07/2009 09/29/2009 Date: Date:

3

^{[*] =} Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

EXHIBIT: 10.4

[*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT RESEARCH AGREEMENT

This **FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT RESEARCH AGREEMENT** (the "**Amendment**") is made and entered into by and between **AGRIGENETICS**, **INC.**, a Delaware corporation having its principal place of business at 9330 Zionsville Road, Indianapolis, Indiana 46268 ("**Agrigenetics**") and **EXELIXIS PLANT SCIENCES**, **INC.**, a Delaware corporation having its principal place of business at 16160 SW Upper Boones Ferry Road, Portland, Oregon 97224 ("**EPS**"). Agrigenetics and EPS are sometimes referred to herein individually as a "**Party**" and collectively as the "**Parties**".

RECITALS

A. Agrigenetics, Mycogen Corporation, EPS and Exelixis, Inc. ("Exelixis") are parties to a Contract Research Agreement effective as of September 4, 2007 as amended by the First Amendment effective as of January 1, 2008, the Second Amendment effective as of October 27, 2008, the Third Amendment effective as of July 1, 2009 and the Fourth Amendment effective as of July 1, 2009 (the "Agreement"), under which Agrigenetics engaged EPS to conduct certain research pursuant to a Research Plan.

B. Agrigenetics and EPS desire to amend the Agreement, in accordance with Section 14.10 of the Agreement and as contemplated by the Third Amendment, to provide for an accelerated transition, effective as of [*], of employees and facilities from EPS to Agrigenetics or DAS.

Now, THEREFORE, the Parties agree as follows:

1. FIFTH AMENDMENT OF THE AGREEMENT

The parties hereby agree to amend the terms of the Agreement as provided below, effective as of October 1, 2009 (the "**Fifth Amendment Effective Date**"). Where the Agreement is not explicitly amended, the terms of the Agreement will remain in force. Capitalized terms used in this Amendment that are not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings as such terms are given in the Agreement.

1.1 Sections 1.105 and 1.106 are added to the Agreement to read in their entirety as follows:

"1.105 "EPS Research Period" means the period from the Effective Date until [*].

1.106 "Transition Date" means [*]."

1.2 The following sentence is added to the end of Section 2.1:

"Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Article 2, EPS shall not have any obligations to conduct the Research Program or to perform any tasks pursuant to the Research Plan after the end of the EPS Research Period. Commencing on the Transition Date, Agrigenetics shall have sole responsibility, subject to Section 2.5, for conducting the Research Program and attempting to achieve its objectives efficiently and expeditiously."

- **1.3** Section 2.5 shall be amended to state in it is entirety:
 - **"2.5 Implementation of the Research Plan.** The Parties agree that, subject to Sections 2.9 and 3.5, [*] shall have the primary responsibility for decision making with respect to the implementation of the Research Plan for the activities with respect to Additional Purchased Asset 1, Additional Purchased Asset 2 or Additional Purchased Asset 3. In addition, [*] shall serve as the primary contact for communications between the Parties with respect to such implementation."
- **1.4** The first sentence of Section 2.7 shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"In addition to Agrigenetics' payment obligations pursuant to Article 6 and Section 8.5, for the last quarter of the first Contract Year and for the second and third Contract Years, Agrigenetics will provide funding for [*] or [*] per [*] (at the applicable [*] for such [*]) to perform research projects proposed by EPS and approved by Agrigenetics that are outside the scope of the Research Plan."

- **1.5** Section 2.8(d) is added to the Agreement to read in its entirety as follows:
 - "(d) No Special Consulting Services shall be performed on or after the Transition Date and there shall be no Special Consultants after the Transition Date."
- **1.6** The Section 2.9 shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"2.9 Transition Consultation.

(a) If at any time prior to the achievement of Additional Purchased Asset 2, [*] (for the purposes of this Section 2.9, "[*]") [*] with [*] and becomes [*] of [*], Agrigenetics shall cause DAS to allow [*] to dedicate up to [*] percent ([*]%) of his work time consulting with EPS during the EPS Research Period and Agrigenetics commencing on the Transition Date regarding (i) the [*] until the [*] of [*] (such consulting being referred to herein as the "[*] Special Consulting Services") and (ii) EPS' [*] until [*], including spending

up to [*] per [*] may be spent working from the [*] and/or the [*] in support thereof (such consulting in support of EPS' [*] being referred to herein as the "[*] Special Consulting Services"). In no event shall [*] devote more than [*] of his work time consulting with EPS or Agrigenetics as specified in this Section 2.9(a).

- **(b)** Should [*] become [*] and devote a portion of his work time to consulting with EPS or Agrigenetics as contemplated by Section 2.9(a), DAS shall be solely responsible for [*], [*], and reasonable [*], including [*] (including [*] and [*]) for [*] with [*] or [*] at the [*] and/or [*] or at [*], in [*]."
- **1.7** Section 3.6 is added to the Agreement to read in its entirety as follows:
 - "3.6 Dissolution of JMT. The JMT shall dissolve promptly after the delivery of Additional Purchased Asset 2 and Additional Purchased Asset 3."
- **1.8** The first sentence in Section 4.1(a) shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"EPS shall use Diligent Efforts during the EPS Research Period to develop the following assets pursuant to its activities under the Research Program (each such asset, an "Additional Purchased Asset"). Commencing on the Transition Date, Agrigenetics shall have the diligence obligations set forth in Section 8.4(c) with respect to the Additional Purchased Assets."

- **1.9** Section 4.1(a)(ii) shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - "(ii) On or before [*], a [*] collection created by the use of [*] elements and/or [*], and a [*] data package, consisting of (A) a "[*]", defined as a [*] collection and the results of [*] of the [*] for [*] of the [*] by [*] analysis of [*] for [*] contained within the [*] construct, and for [*] of [*] by [*] and/or [*], for all [*] events that produce [*] for which [*] was [*] on or before [*]; (B) a "[*]", defined as a collection of [*] independent [*] containing [*] that include [*] but not any [*]; and (C) [*] showing the ability of at least [*] to [*] a [*] in [*] or [*], such [*] consisting of either (1) the [*] (including [*]) and [*] analysis of [*] events in which the [*] and a [*] are [*] on the [*], or (2) the [*] and [*] analysis of [*] in the [*] ("[*]"); and"

1.10 Section 5.1 shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"5.1 Facility Use. During the EPS Research Period, in order to enable the parties to perform the tasks assigned to them under the Research Plan using the Facilities, (a) EPS shall grant to Agrigenetics a license to use the PDX Facility, which license shall be in the form attached as Exhibit C (the "Agrigenetics PDX Facility License"), and (b) Agrigenetics shall lease the Purchased Facility to EPS, which lease shall be in the form attached as Exhibit D (the "EPS Greenhouse Lease"). On or before [*], the Parties shall execute appropriate documents to terminate the Agrigenetics PDX Facility License and EPS Greenhouse Lease effective as of the Transition Date.

1.11 Section 5.2(a) shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"(a) PDX Facility. The Lease is an Excluded Asset (as such term is defined in the APA). During the EPS Research Period, EPS shall continue to manage, operate and maintain the PDX Facility and the Purchased Operative Assets therein in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Lease and in compliance with all applicable laws during the Term. During the EPS Research Period, EPS shall implement appropriate policies, procedures and programs designed to protect employee and guest safety, further good industrial hygiene practices and ensure compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws with respect to the PDX Facility. Agrigenetics shall pay to EPS all of Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facility Expenses in accordance with Article 6. On or before [*], the appropriate Parties shall execute either (i) the Assignment and Assumption of Lease Agreement attached to the Fifth Amendment to this Agreement as Exhibit 5.2(a) to assign the Lease from EPS to Agrigenetics effective as of the Transition Date, or (ii) (1) a termination agreement with Pacific Realty Associates, L.P., as landlord under the Lease, terminating the Lease as of the Transition Date, (2) a new lease with respect to the PDX Facility between Agrigenetics as tenant and Pacific Realty Associates as landlord, and (3) a license between Agrigenetics and EPS permitting EPS to continue to use the PDX Facility, including the use of and uses related to the Cell Factory Assets and the Purchased Operative Assets (as such terms are defined in the APA), until [*] at no cost or expense to EPS. In the event that the Parties enter into the arrangements set forth in clause (ii) of the foregoing sentence, EPS shall pay to Agrigenetics an amount equal to the security deposit held by landlord under the Lease promptly following EPS's receipt of such security deposit from the landlord under the Lease following termination of the Lease."

1.12 Section 6.1(b)(i) shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"(i) PDX Facility Expenses. Agrigenetics shall be responsible for, and shall reimburse EPS for, Agrigenetics' proportionate

share of the PDX Facility Expenses that arise from operation, during the EPS Research Period, of the PDX Facility and the Purchased Assets therein ("Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facility Expenses"). EPS shall be responsible for the remainder of such PDX Facility Expenses that are not Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facility Expenses ("EPS's Share of PDX Facility Expenses"). Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facility Expenses shall be calculated by multiplying the total PDX Facility Expenses by the fraction equal to [*], with A being the number of [*] and [*] the [*] or [*] during the Contract Year, B being the number of [*] during the Contract Year [*] are [*] to the [*] and C being the total number of [*] and [*] the [*] or [*]; provided, however, that the calculation for the [*] Contract Year shall not take into account any [*] of the [*] or [*] on or after the Transition Date. Agrigenetics shall be responsible for all PDX Facility Expenses that arise from operation, after [*], of the PDX Facility and the Purchased Assets therein."

- 1.13 The last sentence of Section 6.2(a)(i)(3), which was added pursuant to the Fourth Amendment, is amended to state in its entirety:
 - "Agrigenetics shall pay EPS \$[*] on or before [*]."
- **1.14** Section 6.2(a)(i)(4) is replaced in its entirety with the following:
 - "(4) the Estimated Annual FTE Payment for the fourth Contract Year shall be \$[*] for the approximately [*] EPS FTEs engaged in the Research Program; and"
- **1.15** Section 6.2(a)(i)(5) is replaced in its entirety with the following:
 - "(5) the Estimated Annual FTE Payment for the fifth Contract Year shall be \$[*] for the approximately [*] EPS FTEs engaged in the Research Program."
- **1.16** Section 6.2(b)(iii) shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - "(iii) For The Third Contract Year.
 - (1) Estimates. During the Term, at least ninety (90) days before the start of the third Contract Year, EPS shall submit to Agrigenetics a good faith estimate of the amount of the PDX Facility Expenses to be incurred for such Contract Year, together with estimated amounts as to how much of such PDX Facility Expenses would be Agrigenetics' share and EPS's share (respectively, "Estimated Agrigenetics PDX Facility Share" and "Estimated EPS PDX Facility Share").
- [*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

(2) Advance Payments. On or before April 1, 2009, July 1, 2009 and October 1, 2009, Agrigenetics shall pay to EPS an amount equal to one-quarter (¹/4) of the Estimated Agrigenetics PDX Facility Share. EPS shall invoice Agrigenetics in accordance with Section 6.9. All such advance payments made by Agrigenetics during a particular Contract Year shall be referred to collectively as the "Agrigenetics Advance Facilities Payments" during such Contract Year."

- **1.17** Section 6.3(a) shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - "(a) True-Up For FTE Payments. Within [*] after the end of each of the first and second Contract Years and, with respect to the third Contract Year, within [*] after the Transition Date, EPS shall submit an invoice to Agrigenetics setting forth in reasonable detail: (i) the actual FTEs utilized by EPS during such Contract Year for the Research Program (excluding the [*]) immediately preceding the submission of such invoice; (ii) the calculation of the actual annual FTE payment for such Contract Year pursuant to Section 6.1(a) based on such actual FTEs utilized (for the first Contract Year, such actual annual FTE payment amount shall also include the [*], which shall be a fixed amount and not subject to any true-up mechanism) (the "Actual Annual FTE Payment"); and (iii) the difference between such Actual Annual FTE Payment incurred by EPS and the Estimated Annual FTE Payment for such Contract Year. If the Estimated Annual FTE Payments made by Agrigenetics to EPS for such Contract Year exceeds the sum of Actual Annual FTE Payment for such Contract Year, then such overage shall be credited against Agrigenetics' payment for subsequent Estimated Annual FTE Payments, or, if no more invoices will be issued under this Agreement, then such overage shall be refunded to Agrigenetics within [*] after the date of such invoice. If the amount paid by Agrigenetics to EPS for such Contract Year is less than the Actual Annual FTE Payment for such Contract Year, then Agrigenetics shall submit a payment to EPS within [*] after receiving such invoice equal to the amount of such underpayment."
- **1.18** Section 6.3(b)(ii) shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - "(ii) For the Third Contract Year. Within [*] after the Transition Date, EPS shall submit an invoice to Agrigenetics setting forth in reasonable detail: (A) the amount of Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facilities Expenses actually incurred by EPS during the first three quarters of the third Contract Year, calculated pursuant to Section 6.1(b); and (B) the difference between such Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facilities Expenses and the Agrigenetics Advance Facilities Payments received by EPS for the third Contract Year. If the Agrigenetics Advance Facilities
- [*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

Payments for the third Contract Year exceeds Agrigenetics' Share of PDX Facilities Expenses for such Contract Year, then such overage shall be refunded to Agrigenetics within [*] after the date of such invoice. If the amount paid by Agrigenetics to EPS as Agrigenetics Advance Facilities Payments for the third Contract Year is less than Agrigenetics' Share of the PDX Facilities Expenses for such Contract Year, then Agrigenetics shall submit a payment to EPS equal to the amount of such underpayment within [*] after receiving such invoice."

- **1.19** Section 6.10 is added to the Agreement to read in its entirety as follows:
 - **"6.10 Tenant Improvements Payment**. Agrigenetics will pay EPS \$[*] to reimburse EPS for tenant improvements made by EPS to the PDX Facility. EPS will send Agrigenetics an invoice for such payment on or before [*] and Agrigenetics shall make such payment on or before [*]."
- **1.20** The first sentence of Section 8.1 shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - "EPS and Agrigenetics shall each be responsible for staffing the projects assigned to it under the Research Program; provided, however, that EPS shall not have any staffing responsibilities on or after the Transition Date."
- **1.21** The following sentence is added to the end of Section 8.2:
 - "For clarity, there will not be any Key Personnel on or after the Transition Date, and EPS shall not have any obligations pursuant to this Section 8.2 or Section 8.3 on or after the Transition Date."
- **1.22** Section 8.4 shall be amended to state in its entirety:
 - 8.4 [*].
 - (a) Except as provided for below, Agrigenetics or DAS intends to make written [*] of [*] to all the [*] no later than [*]. For the purposes of this Section 8.4(a), "[*]" shall mean an [*] that: (i) as determined by [*] of the [*], gives such [*] a level of [*] that is [*] or [*] that held by such [*] at [*]; (ii) does not require [*] of such [*] (an [*] would be considered to require the [*] of an [*] if the [*] new [*] of [*] has a [*] that is [*] or [*] from [*] current [*] of [*]); (iii) as determined by [*] of the [*], [*] such [*] a [*] and [*] that, in the aggregate, is [*] or [*] that received by such [*] at [*]; and (iv) would [*] as of the Transition Date. On or before [*], each [*] shall either [*] or [*] the [*] of [*]. In the event that any [*] does [*] or [*] of [*] on or before [*] and EPS subsequently [*] such [*] from [*], then neither EPS nor Agrigenetics shall be obligated to provide a [*] to such [*]. In the event that neither Agrigenetics nor DAS [*] to
- [*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

- any [*], Agrigenetics shall notify EPS. If Agrigenetics or DAS does not [*] to any [*] and EPS [*] such [*] from [*] on or before the [*] of [*], then Agrigenetics shall reimburse EPS in full for the [*] to or on behalf of such [*] in connection with such [*], which [*] shall be [*] to such [*] in accordance with the [*] or [*] of [*] that were in effect on the Effective Date; provided, however, in no event will the [*] component (which component shall not include any [*] or [*]) of such [*] exceed [*] of [*] for every [*] of [*] to [*].
- **(b)** During the EPS Research Period, all such [*] actions for [*] shall be made in the normal course of business, consistent with [*] and made in accordance with [*] established [*] management practices. EPS shall provide Agrigenetics with an annual summary of all [*] actions, including [*] to [*] and [*] or [*] actions, made during such period.
- (c) If any [*] becomes an [*] or [*], either through [*] the [*] from [*] or [*] pursuant to Section [*] or otherwise, such [*] with [*] shall simultaneously [*], and [*] shall no longer have the obligation to [*] or [*] to such [*] and [*] or [*], as applicable, shall [*] such [*] directly. If, as of the Transition Date, [*] has not [*] or [*], then [*] shall use [*] to [*] and [*] and in any case no later than [*] all [*] to [*] and [*], which [*] shall include [*] and [*], as applicable, (i) [*] all [*] to [*] under [*] to [*] under the [*] or that are otherwise [*] or [*] to [*] or [*] and (b) [*] each such [*] the same [*] as [*] would have [*] for [*] but for such [*]. Agrigenetics or DAS shall be directly responsible for the [*] and [*] of all [*] have become [*] or [*], respectively.
- (d) If [*] have [*] under the [*] at the time of [*] of [*] by [*] or [*] (as applicable) following [*] of [*] with [*] or [*] pursuant to Section [*], [*] agrees to cause such [*] to [*] as of [*]."
- 1.23 Section 8.5 shall be amended to state in its entirety:

```
"8.5 [*] to [*].
```

- (a) In addition to the [*] set forth in Section [*] and Article [*], [*] shall make an [*] (the "[*]") to [*] of \$[*]. [*] will send [*] an [*] for such [*] on or before [*] and [*] shall make such [*] on or before [*].
- **(b)** EPS shall [*] (after [*] of applicable [*] obligations, including [*] and [*]) such [*] on or before [*] to those [*] have [*] of [*] from [*] or [*]. The [*] shall be [*] by [*] to the [*] in a manner that is consistent with the [*] relative to [*] of [*] and [*]

made by [*] to its [*], provided that [*] shall consult [*] representative on the [*] regarding the [*] of such [*]. The [*] shall not be considered [*] or [*] to any [*] except as required following the [*] of the [*] by [*]. If any [*] with [*] at any time, the [*] shall no longer be eligible to [*] or [*] any [*] of the [*] from [*]; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not apply to [*], [*] shall be eligible to [*] a [*] of the [*]."

1.24 Section 10.4 shall be amended to state in its entirety:

"10.4 Termination at Will.

- (a) At any time after [*], EPS or Agrigenetics, each in its respective sole discretion, may provide the other Party with written notice of its intent to terminate this Agreement, which termination shall become effective [*] after the other Party's receipt of such notice. If Agrigenetics gives notice of termination under this Section 10.4(a) before the [*] of [*] or [*], Agrigenetics shall [*] the [*] set forth in Section [*] for [*] and Section [*] (to the extent not [*]) by the [*] of [*], [*] of whether [*] or [*] has been [*].
- **(b)** Agrigenetics' obligation to make payments pursuant to Section 6.5 with respect to Additional Purchased Asset 2 and Additional Purchased Asset 3 shall survive any termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.4."
- **1.25** Section 10.5(a) of the Agreement is amended to read in its entirety as follows:
 - "(a) The following provisions of this Agreement shall survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement, regardless of cause: Articles 1, 9 (except for Sections 9.9(a) and (b)), 12 and 14 and Sections 6.3(d), 6.5 (with respect to Additional Purchased Asset 2 and Additional Purchased Asset 3 if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 10.4(a)), 6.6, 6.7, 6.8, 6.9, 6.10, 7.1, 7.4, 7.5, 7.6, 8.4(c), 8.6, 8.7, 10.4(a), 10.4(b) and 10.5."

2. MISCELLANEOUS

- **2.1 Full Force and Effect.** This Amendment amends the terms of the Agreement and is deemed incorporated into the Agreement. The provisions of the Agreement, as amended by this Amendment, remain in full force and effect.
- **2.2 Entire Agreement.** The Transactional Agreements, including the Agreement as amended by this Amendment, set forth the entire understanding of the Parties hereto relating to the subject matter thereof and supersede all prior agreements and understandings among or between any of the parties hereto relating to the subject matter thereof.
- [*] = Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

2.3 Counterparts. This Amendment may be executed in two (2) counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original and both of which, when taken together, shall constitute one agreement. The exchange of a fully executed Amendment (in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission, including by email, or facsimile shall be sufficient to bind the Parties to the terms and conditions of this Amendment.

{Signature Page Follows}

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Agrigenetics and EPS have executed this Amendment by their respective duly authorized representatives as of the Fifth Amendment Effective Date.

AGRIGENETICS, INC.

EXELIXIS PLANT SCIENCES, INC.

By:	/s/ Daniel R. Kittle	By:	/s/ George Scangos
Name:	Daniel R. Kittle	Name:	George Scangos
Title:	Vice President	Title:	President and Chief Executive Officer
	signed hereby acknowledges, s to be bound by, the terms		

of the foregoing Amendment:

DOW AGROSCIENCES LLC

By: /s/ William A. Kleschick

Name: William A. Kleschick, Ph.D.

Title: Global Leader, Discovery Research

^{[*] =} Certain confidential information contained in this document, marked by brackets, has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

EXHIBIT 5.2(A)

ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION OF LEASE AGREEMENT

16160 S.W. Upper Boones Ferry Road, Portland, Oregon

THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION OF LEASE AGREEMENT ("Agreement") is dated, for reference purposes only, as of _______, 2009 by and between EXELIXIS PLANT SCIENCES, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Assigner").

WHEREAS, Assignor is tenant under that certain Lease dated [*] by and between PACIFIC REALTY ASSOCIATES, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("Landlord") and Assignor, (as modified by that certain First Lease Modification Agreement with an effective date of [*], the "Lease"), respecting certain premises described in such Lease (the "Premises") with a street address of 16160 S.W. Upper Boones Ferry Road, Portland, Oregon 97224; and

WHEREAS, Assignor desires to assign its interest in the Lease to Assignee and Assignee desires to assume Assignor's obligations under the Lease, all as set forth

NOW THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Assignor and Assignee agree as follows:

I. EFFECTIVE DATE.

This Agreement shall be effective upon the date (the "Effective Date") which is the later of (a) [*], or (b) the date upon which Landlord delivers its written consent to Assignor in a form reasonably satisfactory to Landlord, Assignor and Assignee.

II. ASSIGNMENT OF LEASE.

As of the Effective Date, Assignor does hereby transfer, assign, convey and deliver to Assignee its entire right, title and interest in the Lease and the Premises, including, without limitation, the right to receive from the Landlord the Security Deposit in accordance with the terms of the Lease; provided however, that Assignor reserves from such assignment the exclusive right to occupy, at no cost or expense to Assignor, and to continue to use the PDX Facility, including the use of and uses related to the Cell Factory Assets and the Purchased Operative Assets (as such terms are defined in the APA), until [*] (the "Reserved Right to Occupy") together with the non-exclusive use of the common areas, mail rooms, restrooms, breakrooms and similar areas (collectively the "Reserved Premises").

III. ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS.

As of the Effective Date, Assignee does hereby (a) accept the foregoing assignment, and (b) for the benefit of Assignor and Landlord, expressly assumes and agrees to hereafter perform all of the terms, covenants, conditions and obligations of Tenant arising under the Lease on or after the Effective Date (the "Assumed Obligations").

IV. INDEMNIFICATION.

Assignee hereby agrees to indemnify Assignor against and hold Assignor harmless from any and all cost, claim, liability, loss, damage and/or expense, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, arising out of or relating to events occurring after the Effective Date and arising out of the Assumed Obligations. Assignor hereby agrees to indemnify Assignee against and hold Assignee harmless from any and all cost, claim, liability, loss, damage and/or expense, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, arising out of or relating to events occurring prior to the Effective Date and arising out of Assignor's obligations under the Lease or Assignor's Reserved Right to Occupy.

V. SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS.

This Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns.

VI. COUNTERPARTS.

This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original.

VII. GOVERNING LAW; ATTORNEY'S FEES.

This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of New York. In the event of a claimed breach of this Agreement by either party, or any other dispute arising out of or related to this Agreement, the parties shall follow the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Section 14.6 of the Contract Research Agreement between the parties effective as of September 4, 2007 as amended.

Executed as of the date first above written.

ASSIGNOR:	ASSIGNEE:
EXELIXIS PLANT SCIENCES, INC., a Delaware corporation	AGRIGENETICS, INC., a Delaware corporation
Ву:	Ву:
Its:	Its:

CERTIFICATION

- I, George A. Scangos, Ph.D., Chief Executive Officer of Exelixis, Inc., certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Exelixis, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: October 29, 2009

/s/ George A. Scangos

George A. Scangos, Ph.D. President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION

- I, Frank Karbe, Chief Financial Officer of Exelixis, Inc., certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Exelixis, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: October 29, 2009

/s/ Frank Karbe

Frank Karbe

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to the requirement set forth in Rule 13a-14(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the "Exchange Act") and Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code (18 U.S.C. §1350), George A. Scangos, Chief Executive Officer of Exelixis, Inc. (the "Company"), and Frank Karbe, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, each hereby certifies, to his knowledge, that:

- 1. The Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended October 2, 2009 (the "Periodic Report"), to which this Certification is attached as Exhibit 32.1, fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act; and
- 2. The information contained in the Periodic Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

In Witness Whereof, the undersigned have set their hands hereto as of the 29th day of October, 2009.

/s/ George A. Scangos
George A. Scangos, Ph.D.
President and Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Frank Karbe
Frank Karbe
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer)

VOLUME SUBMITTER DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PLAN

FIDELITY BASIC PLAN DOCUMENT NO. 14

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Exelixis, Inc. 401(K) Plan

PREAMBLE.		1
ARTICLE 1.	ADOPTION AGREEMENT.	1
ARTICLE 2.	DEFINITIONS.	1
2.01.	DEFINITIONS.	1
2.02.	INTERPRETATION AND CONSTRUCTION OF TERMS.	10
2.03.	SPECIAL EFFECTIVE DATES.	10
ARTICLE 3.	SERVICE.	10
3.01.	CREDITING OF ELIGIBILITY SERVICE.	10
3.02.	RE-CREDITING OF ELIGIBILITY SERVICE FOLLOWING TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT.	11
3.03.	CREDITING OF VESTING SERVICE.	11
3.04.	APPLICATION OF VESTING SERVICE TO A PARTICIPANT'S ACCOUNT FOLLOWING A BREAK IN VESTING SERVICE.	11
3.05.	SERVICE WITH PREDECESSOR EMPLOYER.	11
3.06.	CHANGE IN SERVICE CREDITING.	11
ARTICLE 4.	PARTICIPATION.	12
4.01.	DATE OF PARTICIPATION.	12
4.02.	TRANSFERS OUT OF COVERED EMPLOYMENT.	12
4.03.	TRANSFERS INTO COVERED EMPLOYMENT.	12
4.04.	RESUMPTION OF PARTICIPATION FOLLOWING REEMPLOYMENT.	12
ARTICLE 5.	CONTRIBUTIONS.	13
5.01.	CONTRIBUTIONS SUBJECT TO LIMITATIONS.	13
5.02.	COMPENSATION TAKEN INTO ACCOUNT IN DETERMINING CONTRIBUTIONS.	13
5.03.	DEFERRAL CONTRIBUTIONS.	13
5.04.	EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS.	15
5.05.	No DEDUCTIBLE EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS.	15
5.06.	ROLLOVER CONTRIBUTIONS.	15
5.07.	QUALIFIED NONELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS.	16
5.08.	MATCHING EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS.	17
5.09.	QUALIFIED MATCHING EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS.	17
5.10.	NONELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS.	17
5.11.	VESTED INTEREST IN CONTRIBUTIONS.	19
5.12.	TIME FOR MAKING CONTRIBUTIONS.	19
5.13.	RETURN OF EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS.	20
5.14.	FROZEN PLAN.	20
ARTICLE 6.	LIMITATIONS ON CONTRIBUTIONS.	20
6.01.	SPECIAL DEFINITIONS.	20
6.02.	CODE SECTION 402(G) LIMIT ON DEFERRAL CONTRIBUTIONS.	26
6.03.	ADDITIONAL LIMIT ON DEFERRAL CONTRIBUTIONS ("ADP" TEST).	27
6.04.	ALLOCATION AND DISTRIBUTION OF "EXCESS CONTRIBUTIONS".	28
6.05.	REDUCTIONS IN DEFERRAL CONTRIBUTIONS TO MEET CODE REQUIREMENTS.	28

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

6.06.

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved. 28

LIMIT ON MATCHING EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS AND EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS ("ACP" TEST).

30 30 31 32 33 34 36 37 37 37 37 38 38 38
31 32 33 34 36 37 37 37 38 38 38
32 33 34 36 37 37 37 38 38 38
33 34 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38
34 36 37 37 37 38 38 38
36 37 37 37 38 38 38
36 37 37 37 38 38 38
37 37 37 38 38 38 38
37 37 38 38 38 38
37 37 38 38 38 38
37 38 38 38 38
38 38 38 38
38 38 38 38
38 38
38
38
30
38
38
38
38
39
39
39 39
39 40
40
40
40
40
40
41
42
43
43
43
43
43
43
44
44
42 42

REINSTATEMENT OF FORFEITURES.

ADJUSTMENT FOR INVESTMENT EXPERIENCE.

11.10.

11.11.

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved. 45

45

ARTICLE 12.	DISTRIBUTIONS.	46
12.01. 12.02. 12.03. 12.04. 12.05. 12.06.	RESTRICTIONS ON DISTRIBUTIONS. TIMING OF DISTRIBUTION FOLLOWING RETIREMENT OR TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT. PARTICIPANT CONSENT TO DISTRIBUTION. REQUIRED COMMENCEMENT OF DISTRIBUTION TO PARTICIPANTS. REQUIRED COMMENCEMENT OF DISTRIBUTION TO BENEFICIARIES. WHEREABOUTS OF PARTICIPANTS AND BENEFICIARIES.	46 46 47 47 47 48
ARTICLE 13.	FORM OF DISTRIBUTION.	49
13.01. 13.02. 13.03. 13.04. 13.05. 13.06. 13.07.	NORMAL FORM OF DISTRIBUTION UNDER PROFIT SHARING PLAN. CASH OUT OF SMALL ACCOUNTS. MINIMUM DISTRIBUTIONS. DIRECT ROLLOVERS. NOTICE REGARDING TIMING AND FORM OF DISTRIBUTION. DETERMINATION OF METHOD OF DISTRIBUTION. NOTICE TO TRUSTEE.	49 49 49 52 53 54
ARTICLE 14.	SUPERSEDING ANNUITY DISTRIBUTION PROVISIONS.	54
14.01. 14.02. 14.03. 14.04. 14.05. 14.06. 14.07. 14.08. 14.09.	SPECIAL DEFINITIONS. APPLICABILITY. ANNUITY FORM OF PAYMENT. "QUALIFIED JOINT AND SURVIVOR ANNUITY" AND "QUALIFIED PRERETIREMENT SURVIVOR ANNUITY" REQUIREMENTS. WAIVER OF THE "QUALIFIED JOINT AND SURVIVOR ANNUITY" AND/OR "QUALIFIED PRERETIREMENT SURVIVOR ANNUITY" RIGHTS. SPOUSE'S CONSENT TO WAIVER. NOTICE REGARDING "QUALIFIED JOINT AND SURVIVOR ANNUITY". NOTICE REGARDING "QUALIFIED PRERETIREMENT SURVIVOR ANNUITY". FORMER SPOUSE.	54 54 55 55 56 56 57 57
15.01. 15.02. 15.03. 15.04. 15.05. 15.06.	TOP-HEAVY PROVISIONS. DEFINITIONS. APPLICATION. MINIMUM CONTRIBUTION. DETERMINATION OF MINIMUM REQUIRED CONTRIBUTION. ACCELERATED VESTING. EXCLUSION OF COLLECTIVELY-BARGAINED EMPLOYEES.	57 59 59 60 60
ARTICLE 16.	AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION.	60
16.01. 16.02. 16.03. 16.04. 16.05. 16.06.	AMENDMENTS BY THE EMPLOYER THAT DO NOT AFFECT VOLUME SUBMITTER STATUS. AMENDMENTS BY THE EMPLOYER ADOPTING PROVISIONS NOT INCLUDED IN VOLUME SUBMITTER SPECIMEN PLAN. AMENDMENT BY THE VOLUME SUBMITTER SPONSOR. AMENDMENTS AFFECTING VESTED INTEREST AND/OR ACCRUED BENEFITS. RETROACTIVE AMENDMENTS MADE BY VOLUME SUBMITTER SPONSOR. TERMINATION AND DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRIBUTIONS.	60 61 61 61 62

DISTRIBUTION UPON TERMINATION OF THE PLAN.

MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION OF PLAN; TRANSFER OF PLAN ASSETS.

16.07.

16.08.

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved. 62 62

ARTICLE 17.	AMENDMENT AND CONTINUATION OF PRIOR PLAN; TRANSFER OF FUNDS TO OR FROM OTHER QUALIFIED PLANS.	62
4= 04		
17.01.	AMENDMENT AND CONTINUATION OF PRIOR PLAN.	62
17.02.	TRANSFER OF FUNDS FROM AN EXISTING PLAN.	63
17.03.	ACCEPTANCE OF ASSETS BY TRUSTEE.	64
17.04.	TRANSFER OF ASSETS FROM TRUST.	64
ARTICLE 18.	MISCELLANEOUS.	65
18.01.	COMMUNICATION TO PARTICIPANTS.	65
18.02.	LIMITATION OF RIGHTS.	65
18.03.	NONALIEN ABILITY OF BENEFITS.	66
18.04.	QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDERS PROCEDURES.	66
18.05.	APPLICATION OF PLAN PROVISIONS FOR MULTIPLE EMPLOYER PLANS.	66
18.06.	VETERANS REEMPLOYMENT RIGHTS.	67
18.07.	FACILITY OF PAYMENT.	67
18.08.	INFORMATION BETWEEN EMPLOYER AND/OR ADMINISTRATOR AND TRUSTEE.	67
18.09.	EFFECT OF FAILURE TO QUALIFY UNDER CODE.	67
18.10.	DIRECTIONS, NOTICES AND DISCLOSURE.	67
18.11.	GOVERNING LAW.	68
18.12.	DISCHARGE OF DUTIES BY FIDUCIARIES.	68
ARTICLE 19.	PLAN ADMINISTRATION.	68
19.01.	POWERS AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE ADMINISTRATOR.	68
19.02.	DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY TO INVESTMENT PROFESSIONAL.	68
19.03.	NONDISCRIMINATORY EXERCISE OF AUTHORITY.	68
19.04.	CLAIMS AND REVIEW PROCEDURES.	68
19.05.	NAMED FIDUCIARY.	68
19.06.	COSTS OF ADMINISTRATION.	68
ARTICLE 20.	TRUST AGREEMENT.	69
20.01.	ACCEPTANCE OF TRUST RESPONSIBILITIES.	69
20.02.	ESTABLISHMENT OF TRUST FUND.	69
20.03.	EXCLUSIVE BENEFIT.	69
20.04.	POWERS OF TRUSTEE.	69
20.05.	ACCOUNTS.	70
20.06.	APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS.	70
20.07.	DISTRIBUTION FROM TRUST FUND.	70
20.08.	TRANSFER OF AMOUNTS FROM QUALIFIED PLAN.	71
20.09.	TRANSFER OF ASSETS FROM TRUST.	71
20.10.	SEPARATE TRUST OR FUND FOR EXISTING PLAN ASSETS.	71
20.11.	SELF-DIRECTED BROKERAGE OPTION.	72
20.12.	EMPLOYER STOCK INVESTMENT OPTION.	73
20.13.	VOTING; DELIVERY OF INFORMATION.	77
20.14.	COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES OF TRUSTEE.	78 70
20.15.	RELIANCE BY TRUSTEE ON OTHER PERSONS.	78 70
20.16.	INDEMNIFICATION BY EMPLOYER.	78 70
20.17.	CONSULTATION BY TRUSTEE WITH COUNSEL.	78 70
20.18. 20.19.	PERSONS DEALING WITH THE TRUSTEE. RESIGNATION OR REMOVAL OF TRUSTEE.	78 78
20.19. 20.20.	FISCAL YEAR OF THE TRUST.	78 79
20.20.	AMENDMENT.	79 79
20.21.	PLAN TERMINATION.	79 79
40.44.	LEAN LEMMINATION,	13

GOVERNING LAW.

ASSIGNMENT AND SUCCESSORS.

PERMITTED REVERSION OF FUNDS TO EMPLOYER.

20.23.

20.24.

20.25.

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved. 79 80

80

Preamble.

This volume submitter plan consists of three parts: (1) an Adoption Agreement that is a separate document incorporated by reference into this Basic Plan Document; (2) this Basic Plan Document; and (3) a Trust Agreement that is a part of this Basic Plan Document and is found in Article 20. Each part of the volume submitter plan contains substantive provisions that are integral to the operation of the plan. The Adoption Agreement is the means by which an adopting Employer elects the optional provisions that shall apply under its plan. The Basic Plan Document describes the standard provisions elected in the Adoption Agreement. The Trust Agreement describes the powers and duties of the Trustee with respect to plan assets.

The volume submitter plan is intended to qualify under Code Section 401 (a). Depending upon the Adoption Agreement completed by an adopting Employer, the volume submitter plan may be used to implement a profit sharing plan with or without a cash or deferred arrangement intended to qualify under Code Section 40l(k). Provisions appearing on the Additional Provisions Addendum of the Adoption Agreement, if present, supplement or alter provisions appearing in the Adoption Agreement in the manner described therein. Provisions appearing on the Additional Provisions Addendum of the Basic Plan Document, if present, supplement or alter provisions appearing in the Basic Plan Document in the manner described therein. Provisions appearing on the Superseding Provisions Addendum of the Adoption Agreement, if present, supersede any conflicting provisions appearing in the Adoption Agreement, Basic Plan Document or any addendum to either in the manner described therein.

Article 1. Adoption Agreement.

Article 2. Definitions.

- 2.01. <u>Definitions</u>. Wherever used herein, the following terms have the meanings set forth below, unless a different meaning is clearly required by the context:
 - (a) "Account" means an account established for the purpose of recording any contributions made on behalf of a Participant and any income, expenses, gains, or losses incurred thereon. The Administrator shall establish and maintain sub-accounts within a Participant's Account as necessary to depict accurately a Participant's interest under the Plan.
 - (b) "Active Participant" means any Eligible Employee who has met the requirements of Article 4 to participate in the Plan and who may be entitled to receive allocations under the Plan.
 - (c) "Administrator" means the Employer adopting this Plan, as listed in Subsection 1.02(a) of the Adoption Agreement, or any other person designated by the Employer in Subsection 1.01(c) of the Adoption Agreement.
 - (d) "Adoption Agreement" means Article 1, under which the Employer establishes and adopts, or amends the Plan and Trust and designates the optional provisions selected by the Employer, and the Trustee accepts its responsibilities under Article 20. The provisions of the Adoption Agreement shall be an integral part of the Plan.
 - (e) "Annuity Starting Date" means the first day of the first period for which an amount is payable as an annuity or in any other form permitted under the Plan
 - (f) "Basic Plan Document" means this Fidelity volume submitter plan document, qualified with the Internal Revenue Service as Basic Plan Document No. 14.
 - (g) "Beneficiary" means the person or persons (including a trust) entitled under Section 11.04 or 14.04 to receive benefits under the Plan upon the death of a Participant.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

(h) "Break in Vesting Service" means a 12-consecutive-month period beginning on an Employee's Severance Date or any anniversary thereof in which the Employee is not credited with an Hour of Service.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following special rules apply in determining whether an Employee who is on leave has incurred a Break in Vesting Service:

- (1) If an individual is absent from work because of maternity/paternity leave on the first anniversary of his Severance Date, the 12-consecutive-month period beginning on the individual's Severance Date shall not constitute a Break in Vesting Service. For purposes of this paragraph, "maternity/paternity leave" means a leave of absence (i) by reason of the pregnancy of the individual, (ii) by reason of the birth of a child of the individual, (iii) by reason of the placement of a child with the individual in connection with the adoption of such child by the individual, or (iv) for purposes of caring for a child for the period beginning immediately following such birth or placement.
- (2) If an individual is absent from work because of FMLA leave and returns to employment with the Employer or a Related Employer following such FMLA leave, he shall not incur a Break in Vesting Service due to such FMLA leave. For purposes of this paragraph, "FMLA leave" means an approved leave of absence pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.
- (i) "Catch-Up Contribution" means any Deferral Contribution made to the Plan by the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 5.03(a).
- (j) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.
- (k) "Compensation" means wages as defined in Code Section 3401(a) and all other payments of compensation to an Eligible Employee by the Employer (in the course of the Employer's trade or business) for services to the Employer while employed as an Eligible Employee for which the Employer is required to furnish the Eligible Employee a written statement under Code Sections 604l(d) and 6051(a)(3). Compensation must be determined without regard to any rules under Code Section 3401 (a) that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed (such as the exception for agricultural labor in Code Section 3401(a)(2)). Compensation shall include amounts that are not includable in the gross income of the Participant under a salary reduction agreement by reason of the application of Code Section 125, 132(f)(4), 402(g)(3), 402(h), 403(b), or 457.

For any Self-Employed Individual, Compensation means Earned Income; provided, however, that if the Employer elects to exclude specified items from Compensation, such Earned Income shall be adjusted in a similar manner so that it is equivalent under regulations issued under Code Section 414(s) to Compensation for Participants who are not Self-Employed Individuals.

Compensation shall generally be based on the amount actually paid to the Eligible Employee during the Plan Year or, for purposes of Article 5, if so elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.05(b) of the Adoption Agreement, during that portion of the Plan Year during which the Eligible Employee is an Active Participant. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, Compensation for purposes of Section 6.12 (Code Section 415 Limitations) and Article 15 (Top-Heavy Provisions) shall be based on the amount actually paid or made available to the Participant during the Limitation Year for purposes of Section 6.12 and during the Plan Year for purposes of Article 15.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

If the initial Plan Year of a new plan consists of fewer than 12 months, calculated from the Effective Date listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) of the Adoption Agreement through the end of such initial Plan Year, Compensation for such initial Plan Year shall generally be determined as follows:

- (1) For purposes of determining Highly Compensated Employees under Subsection 2.01(cc) and, if selected in Subsection 1.05(b)(1)(A) or (2)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, for purposes of allocating Nonelective Employer Contributions under Section 1.12 of the Adoption Agreement (other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions), the initial Plan Year shall be the 12-month period ending on the last day of the Plan Year.
- (2) For purposes of Section 6.12 (Code Section 415 Limitations), if the Employer has designated in Subsection 1.01(f) of the Adoption Agreement that the Limitation Year is based on the Plan Year, the Limitation Year shall be the 12-month period ending on the last day of the Plan Year.
- (3) For all other purposes, the initial Plan Year shall be the period from the Effective Date listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) of the Adoption Agreement through the end of the initial Plan Year.

The annual Compensation of each Active Participant taken into account for determining benefits provided under the Plan for any 12-month determination period shall not exceed the annual Compensation limit under Code Section 401(a)(17) as in effect on the first day of the determination period (e.g., \$210,000 for determination periods beginning in 2005). A "determination period" means the Plan Year or other 12-consecutive-month period over which Compensation is otherwise determined for purposes of the Plan (e.g., the Limitation Year).

The annual Compensation limit under Code Section 401(a)(17) shall be adjusted by the Secretary to reflect increases in the cost of living, as provided in Code Section 401(a)(17)(B); provided, however, that the dollar increase in effect on January 1 of any calendar year is effective for determination periods beginning in such calendar year. If a Plan determines Compensation over a determination period that contains fewer than 12 calendar months (a "short determination period"), then the Compensation limit for such "short determination period" is equal to the Compensation limit for the calendar year in which the "short determination period" begins multiplied by the ratio obtained by dividing the number of full months in the "short determination period" by 12; provided, however, that such proration shall not apply if there is a "short determination period" because (i) the Employer elected in Subsection 1.05(b) of the Adoption Agreement to determine contributions based only on Compensation paid during the portion of the Plan Year during which an individual was an Active Participant or (ii) an Employee is covered under the Plan less than a full Plan Year.

In lieu of requiring an Active Participant to cease making Deferral Contributions for a Plan Year after his Compensation has reached the annual Compensation limit under Code Section 401(a)(17), the annual Compensation limit shall be applied with respect to Deferral Contributions by limiting the total Deferral Contributions an Active Participant may make for a Plan Year to the product of (i) such Active Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year up to the annual Compensation limit multiplied by (ii) the deferral limit specified in Subsection 1.07(a)(1)(A) of the Adoption Agreement or Subsection 5.03(a), as applicable.

(1) "Contribution Period" means the period for which Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions are made and calculated. The Contribution Period for Matching Employer Contributions described in Subsection 1.11 of the Adoption Agreement is the period specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.1l(d) of the Adoption Agreement.

The Contribution Period for Nonelective Employer Contributions is the Plan Year, unless the Employer designates a different Contribution Period in Subsection 1.12(c) of the Adoption Agreement.

(m) "Deferral Contribution" means any contribution made to the Plan by the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Section 5.03.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (n) "Early Retirement Age" means the early retirement age specified in Subsection 1.14(b) of the Adoption Agreement, if any.
- (o) "Earned Income" means the net earnings of a Self-Employed Individual derived from the trade or business with respect to which the Plan is established and for which the personal services of such individual are a material income-providing factor, excluding any items not included in gross income and the deductions allocated to such items, except that net earnings shall be determined with regard to the deduction allowed under Code Section 164(f), to the extent applicable to the Employer. Net earnings shall be reduced by contributions of the Employer to any qualified plan, to the extent a deduction is allowed to the Employer for such contributions under Code Section 404.
- (p) "Effective Date" means the effective date specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.01(g)(l). The Employer may select special Effective Dates with respect to specified Plan provisions, as set forth in Section (a) of the Special Effective Dates Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. In the event that another plan is merged into and made a part of the Plan, the effective date of the merger shall be reflected in the Plan Mergers Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
- (q) "Eligibility Computation Period" means each 12-consecutive-month period beginning with an Employee's Employment Commencement Date and each anniversary thereof.
- (r) "Eligibility Service" means an Employee's service that is taken into account in determining his eligibility to participate in the Plan as may be required under Subsection 1.04(b) of the Adoption Agreement. Eligibility Service shall be credited in accordance with Article 3.
- (s) "Eligible Employee" means any Employee of the Employer who is in the class of Employees eligible to participate in the Plan. The Employer must specify in Subsection 1.04(d) of the Adoption Agreement any Employee or class of Employees not eligible to participate in the Plan. Regardless of the provisions of Subsection 1.04(d) of the Adoption Agreement, the following Employees are automatically excluded from eligibility to participate in the Plan:
 - (1) any individual who is a signatory to a contract, letter of agreement, or other document that acknowledges his status as an independent contractor not entitled to benefits under the Plan or who is not otherwise classified by the Employer as a common law employee, even if such individual is later determined to be a common law employee; and
 - (2) any Employee who is a resident of Puerto Rico.

If the Employer elects, in Subsection 1.04(d)(2)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, to exclude collective bargaining employees from the eligible class, the exclusion applies to any Employee of the Employer included in any unit of Employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one or more employers, unless the collective bargaining agreement requires the Employee to be covered under the Plan. The term "employee representatives" does not include any organization more than half the members of which are owners, officers, or executives of the Employer.

If the Employer does not elect, in Subsection 1.04(d)(2)(C) of the Adoption Agreement, to exclude Leased Employees from the eligible class, contributions or benefits provided by the leasing organization which are attributable to services performed for the Employer shall be treated as provided by the Employer and there shall be no duplication of benefits under this Plan.

Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, unless the Employer elects to exclude statutory employees who are full-time life insurance salespersons (as described in Code Section 7701(a)(20)) from the eligible class in Subsection 1.04(d)(2)(E) of the Adoption Agreement, such statutory employees are Eligible Employees.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (t) "Employee" means any common law employee (or statutory employee who is a full-time life insurance salesperson as described in Code Section 7701(a)(20)) of the Employer or a Related Employer, any Self-Employed Individual, and any Leased Employee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Leased Employee shall not be considered an Employee if Leased Employees do not constitute more than 20 percent of the Employer's non-highly compensated work-force (taking into account all Related Employers) and the Leased Employee is covered by a money purchase pension plan maintained by the leasing organization and providing (1) a nonintegrated employer contribution rate of at least 10 percent of compensation, as defined for purposes of Code Section 415(c)(3), (2) full and immediate vesting, and (3) immediate participation by each employee of the leasing organization.
- (u) "Employee Contribution" means any after-tax contribution made by an Active Participant to the Plan.
- (v) "Employer" means the employer named in Subsection 1.02(a) of the Adoption Agreement and any Related Employer designated in the Participating Employers Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. If the Employer has elected in Subsection (b) of the Participating Employers Addendum to the Adoption Agreement that the term "Employer" includes all Related Employers, an employer that becomes a Related Employer as a result of an asset or stock acquisition, merger or other similar transaction shall not be included in the term "Employer" for periods prior to the first day of the second Plan Year beginning after the date of such transaction, unless the Employer has designated therein to accept such Related Employer as a participating employer prior to that date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term "Employer" for purposes of authorizing any particular action under the Plan means solely the employer named in Subsection 1.02(a) of the Adoption Agreement.

If the organization or other entity named in the Adoption Agreement is a sole proprietor or a professional corporation and the sole proprietor of such proprietorship or the sole shareholder of the professional corporation dies, then the legal representative of such sole proprietor or shareholder shall be deemed to be the Employer until such time as, through the disposition of such sole proprietor's or sole shareholder's estate or otherwise, any organization or other entity succeeds to the interests of the sole proprietor in the proprietorship or the sole shareholder in the professional corporation. The legal representative of a sole proprietor or shareholder shall be (1) the person appointed as such by the sole proprietor or shareholder prior to his death under a legally enforceable power of attorney, or, if none, (2) the executor or administrator of the sole proprietor's or shareholder's estate.

If a participating Employer designated through Subsection 1.02(b) of the Adoption Agreement is not related to the Employer (hereinafter "un-Related Employer"), the term "Employer" includes such un-Related Employer and the provisions of Section 18.05 shall apply.

- (w) "Employment Commencement Date" means the date on which an Employee first performs an Hour of Service.
- (x) "Entry Date" means the date(s) specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.04(c) of the Adoption Agreement as of which an Eligible Employee who has met the applicable eligibility requirements begins to participate in the Plan. The Employer may specify different Entry Dates for purposes of eligibility to participate in the Plan for purposes of (1) making Deferral Contributions and (2) receiving allocations of Matching and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions.
- (y) "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as from time to time amended.
- (z) "401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contribution" means any Matching Employer Contribution made by the Employer to the Plan in accordance with Subsection 1.11(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement, the 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, and Section 5.08, that is intended to satisfy the requirements of Code Section 401(k)(12)(B).

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (aa) "401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution" means any Nonelective Employer Contribution made by the Employer to the Plan in accordance with Subsection 1.12(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement, the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, and Section 5.10, that is intended to satisfy the requirements of Code Section 401(k)(12)(C).
- (bb) "Fund Share" means the share, unit, or other evidence of ownership in a Permissible Investment.
- (cc) "Highly Compensated Employee" means both highly compensated active Employees and highly compensated former Employees.

A highly compensated active Employee includes any Employee who performs service for the Employer during the "determination year" and who (1) at any time during the "determination year" or the "look-back year" was a five percent owner or (2) received Compensation from the Employer during the "look-back year" in excess of the dollar amount specified in Code Section 414(q)(l)(B)(i) adjusted pursuant to Code Section 415(d) (e.g., \$95,000 for "determination years" beginning in 2005 and "look-back years" beginning in 2004) and, if elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.06(d)(l) of the Adoption Agreement, was a member of the top-paid group for such year.

For this purpose, the "determination year" shall be the Plan Year. The "look-back year" shall be the twelve-month period immediately preceding the "determination year", unless the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.06(c)(l) of the Adoption Agreement to make the "look-back year" the calendar year beginning within the preceding Plan Year.

A highly compensated former Employee includes any Employee who separated from service (or was deemed to have separated) prior to the "determination year", performs no service for the Employer during the "determination year", and was a highly compensated active Employee for either the separation year or any "determination year" ending on or after the Employee's 55th birthday, as determined under the rules in effect for determining Highly Compensated Employees for such separation year or "determination year".

The determination of who is a Highly Compensated Employee, including the determinations of the number and identity of Employees in the top-paid group, shall be made in accordance with Code Section 414(q) and the Treasury Regulations issued thereunder.

- (dd) "Hour of Service", with respect to any individual, means:
 - (1) Each hour for which the individual is directly or indirectly paid, or entitled to payment, for the performance of duties for the Employer or a Related Employer, each such hour to be credited to the individual for the Eligibility Computation Period in which the duties were performed;
 - (2) Each hour for which the individual is directly or indirectly paid, or entitled to payment, by the Employer or a Related Employer (including payments made or due from a trust fund or insurer to which the Employer contributes or pays premiums) on account of a period of time during which no duties are performed (irrespective of whether the employment relationship has terminated) due to vacation, holiday, illness, incapacity, disability, layoff, jury duty, military duty, or leave of absence, each such hour to be credited to the individual for the Eligibility Computation Period in which such period of time occurs, subject to the following rules:
 - (A) No more than 501 Hours of Service shall be credited under this paragraph (2) on account of any single continuous period during which the individual performs no duties, unless the individual performs no duties because of military duty, the individual's employment rights are protected by law, and the individual returns to employment with the Employer or a Related Employer during the period that his employment rights are protected under Federal law;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (B) Hours of Service shall not be credited under this paragraph (2) for a payment which solely reimburses the individual for medically-related expenses, or which is made or due under a plan maintained solely for the purpose of complying with applicable worker's compensation, unemployment compensation or disability insurance laws; and
- (C) If the period during which the individual performs no duties falls within two or more Eligibility Computation Periods and if the payment made on account of such period is not calculated on the basis of units of time, the Hours of Service credited with respect to such period shall be allocated between not more than the first two such Eligibility Computation Periods on any reasonable basis consistently applied with respect to similarly situated individuals;
- (3) Each hour not counted under paragraph (1) or (2) for which he would have been scheduled to work for the Employer or a Related Employer during the period that he is absent from work because of military duty, provided the individual's employment rights are protected under Federal law and the individual returns to work with the Employer or a Related Employer during the period that his employment rights are protected, each such hour to be credited to the individual for the Eligibility Computation Period for which he would have been scheduled to work; and
- (4) Each hour not counted under paragraph (1), (2), or (3) for which back pay, irrespective of mitigation of damages, has been either awarded or agreed to be paid by the Employer or a Related Employer, shall be credited to the individual for the Eligibility Computation Period to which the award or agreement pertains rather than the Eligibility Computation Period in which the award, agreement, or payment is made.

For purposes of paragraphs (2) and (4) above, Hours of Service shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of Section 2530.200b-2(b) and (c) of the Department of Labor regulations, which are incorporated herein by reference.

If the Employer does not maintain records that accurately reflect the actual Hours of Service to be credited to an Employee, 190 Hours of Service will be credited to the Employee for each month worked. The Employer may also elect to credit Hours of Service in accordance with the above equivalency.

- (ee) "Inactive Participant" means any individual who was an Active Participant, but is no longer an Eligible Employee and who has an Account under the Plan.
- (ff) "Investment Professional" or "Financial Advisor" or "Broker" or "Registered Investment Advisor", collectively, the "Investment Professional", means any (1) securities broker-dealer registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, (2) bank, as defined in Section 3(a)(6) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or (3) investment advisor registered under the Investment Advisors Act of 1940 that the Employer designates as its agent for certain purposes in a separate written communication provided to the Trustee or recordkeeper.
- (gg) "Leased Employee" means any individual who provides services to the Employer or a Related Employer (the "recipient") but is not otherwise an employee of the recipient if (1) such services are provided pursuant to an agreement between the recipient and any other person (the "leasing organization"), (2) such individual has performed services for the recipient (or for the recipient and any related persons within the meaning of Code Section 414(n)(6)) on a substantially full-time basis for at least one year, and (3) such services are performed under primary direction of or control by the recipient. The determination of who is a Leased Employee shall be made in accordance with any rules and regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his delegate.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (hh) "Limitation Year" means the 12-consecutive-month period designated by the Employer in Subsection 1.01(f) of the Adoption Agreement. If no other Limitation Year is designated by the Employer, the Limitation Year shall be the calendar year. All qualified plans of the Employer and any Related Employer must use the same Limitation Year. If the Limitation Year is amended to a different 12-consecutive-month period, the new Limitation Year must begin on a date within the Limitation Year in which the amendment is made.
- (ii) "Matching Employer Contribution" means any contribution made by the Employer to the Plan in accordance with Section 5.08 or 5.09 on account of an Active Participant's eligible contributions, as elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.11 (c) of the Adoption Agreement.
- (jj) "Nonelective Employer Contribution" means any contribution made by the Employer to the Plan in accordance with Section 5.10.
- (kk) "Non-Highly Compensated Employee" means any Employee who is not a Highly Compensated Employee.
- (ll) "Normal Retirement Age" means the normal retirement age specified in Subsection 1.14(a) of the Adoption Agreement. If the Employer enforces a mandatory retirement age in accordance with Federal law, the Normal Retirement Age is the lesser of that mandatory age or the age specified in Subsection 1.14(a) of the Adoption Agreement.
- (mm) "Participant" means any individual who is either an Active Participant or an Inactive Participant.
- (nn) "Permissible Investment" means each investment specified by the Employer as available for investment of assets of the Trust and agreed to by the Trustee and the Volume Submitter Sponsor. The Permissible Investments under the Plan shall be listed in the Service Agreement.
- (oo) "Plan" means the plan established by the Employer in the form of the volume submitter plan, as set forth herein as a new plan or as an amendment to an existing plan, by executing the Adoption Agreement, together with any and all amendments hereto.
- (pp) "Plan Year" means the 12-consecutive-month period ending on the date designated in Subsection 1.01(d) of the Adoption Agreement, except that the initial Plan Year of a new Plan may consist of fewer than 12 months, calculated from the Effective Date listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(l) of the Adoption Agreement through the end of such initial Plan Year, in which event Compensation for such initial Plan Year shall be treated as provided in Subsection 2.01(k). Additionally, in the event the Plan has a short Plan year, *i.e.*, *a* Plan Year consisting of fewer than 12 months, otherwise applicable limits and requirements that are applied on a Plan Year basis shall be prorated, but only if and to the extent required by law.
- (qq) "Qualified Matching Employer Contribution" means any contribution made by the Employer to the Plan on account of Deferral Contributions or Employee Contributions made by or on behalf of Active Participants in accordance with Section 5.09, that may be included in determining whether the Plan meets the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03.
- (rr) "Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution" means any contribution made by the Employer to the Plan on behalf of Non-Highly Compensated Employees in accordance with Section 5.07, that may be included in determining whether the Plan meets the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06.

- (ss) "Reemployment Commencement Date" means the date on which an Employee who terminates employment with the Employer and all Related Employers first performs an Hour of Service following such termination of employment.
- (tt) "Related Employer" means any employer other than the Employer named in Subsection 1.02(a) of the Adoption Agreement if the Employer and such other employer are members of a controlled group of corporations (as defined in Code Section 414(b)) or an affiliated service group (as defined in Code Section 414(m)), or are trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) which are under common control (as defined in Code Section 414(c)), or such other employer is required to be aggregated with the Employer pursuant to regulations issued under Code Section 414(o).

(uu) "Required Beginning Date" means:

- (1) for a Participant who is not a five percent owner, April 1 of the calendar year following the calendar year in which occurs the later of (i) the Participant's retirement or (ii) the Participant's attainment of age 70 1/2; provided, however, that a Participant may elect to have his Required Beginning Date determined without regard to the provisions of clause (i).
- (2) for a Participant who is a five percent owner, April 1 of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70 1/2.

Once the Required Beginning Date of a five percent owner or a Participant who has elected to have his Required Beginning Date determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.01(uu)(l)(ii) has occurred, such Required Beginning Date shall not be re-determined, even if the Participant ceases to be a five percent owner in a subsequent year or continues in employment with the Employer or a Related Employer.

For purposes of this Subsection 2.01(uu) a Participant is treated as a five percent owner if such Participant is a five percent owner as defined in Code Section 416(i) (determined in accordance with Code Section 416 but without regard to whether the Plan is top-heavy) at any time during the Plan Year ending with or within the calendar year in which such owner attains age 70 ½.

- (vv) "Rollover Contribution" means any distribution from an eligible retirement plan, as defined in Section 13.04, that an Employee elects to contribute to the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Section 5.06.
- (ww) "Roth 401(k) Contribution" means any Deferral Contribution made to the Plan by the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 5.03(b) that is not excludable from gross income and is intended to satisfy the requirements of Code Section 402A.
- (xx) "Self-Employed Individual" means an individual who has Earned Income for the taxable year from the Employer or who would have had Earned Income but for the fact that the trade or business had no net profits for the taxable year, including, but not limited to, a partner in a partnership, a sole proprietor, a member in a limited liability company or a shareholder in a subchapter S corporation.
- (yy) "Service Agreement" means the agreement between the Employer and the Volume Submitter Sponsor (or an agent or affiliate of the Volume Submitter Sponsor) relating to the provision of investment and other services to the Plan and shall include any addendum to the agreement and any other separate written agreement between the Employer and the Volume Submitter Sponsor (or an agent or affiliate of the Volume Submitter Sponsor) relating to the provision of services to the Plan.
- (zz) "Severance Date" means the earlier of (i) the date an Employee retires, dies, quits, or is discharged from employment with the Employer and all Related Employers or (ii) the 12-month anniversary of the date on which the Employee was otherwise first absent from employment; provided,

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

however, that if an individual terminates or is absent from employment with the Employer and all Related Employers because of military duty, such individual shall not incur a Severance Date if his employment rights are protected under Federal law and he returns to employment with the Employer or a Related Employer within the period during which he retains such employment rights, but, if he does not return to such employment within such period, his Severance Date shall be the earlier of (1) the first anniversary of the date his absence commenced or (2) the last day of the period during which he retains such employment rights.

- (aaa) "Trust" means the trust created by the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Section 20.01.
- (bbb) "Trust Agreement" means the agreement between the Employer and the Trustee, as set forth in Article 20, under which the assets of the Plan are held, administered, and managed.
- (ccc) "Trustee" means the trustee designated in Section 1.03 of the Adoption Agreement, or its successor or permitted assigns. The term Trustee shall include any delegate of the Trustee as may be provided in the Trust Agreement.
- (ddd) "Trust Fund" means the property held in Trust by the Trustee for the benefit of Participants and their Beneficiaries.
- (eee) "Vesting Service" means an Employee's service that is taken into account in determining his vested interest in his Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts as may be required under Section 1.16 of the Adoption Agreement. Vesting Service shall be credited in accordance with Article 3.
- (fff) "Volume Submitter Sponsor" means Fidelity Management & Research Company or its successor.
- **2.02.** <u>Interpretation and Construction of Terms</u>. Where required by the context, the noun, verb, adjective, and adverb forms of each defined term shall include any of its other forms. Pronouns used in the Plan are in the masculine gender but include the feminine gender unless the context clearly indicates otherwise. Wherever used herein, the singular shall include the plural, and the plural shall include the singular, unless the context requires otherwise.
- **2.03.** Special Effective Dates. Some provisions of the Plan are only effective beginning as of a specified date or until a specified date. Any such special effective dates are specified within Plan text where applicable and are exceptions to the general Plan Effective Date as defined in Section 2.01(p).

Article 3. Service.

- **3.01.** <u>Crediting of Eligibility Service</u>. If the Employer has selected an Eligibility Service requirement in Subsection 1.04(b) of the Adoption Agreement for an Eligible Employee to become an Active Participant, Eligibility Service shall be credited to an Employee as follows:
 - (a) If the Employer has selected the one year or two years of Eligibility Service requirement described in Subsection 1.04(b) of the Adoption Agreement, an Employee shall be credited with a year of Eligibility Service for each Eligibility Computation Period during which the Employee has been credited with the number of Hours of Service specified in that Subsection, as applicable.
 - (b) If the Employer has selected a days or months of Eligibility Service requirement described in Subsection 1.04(b) of the Adoption Agreement, an Employee shall be credited with Eligibility Service for the aggregate of the periods beginning with the Employee's Employment Commencement Date (or

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Reemployment Commencement Date) and ending on his subsequent Severance Date; provided, however, that an Employee who has a Reemployment Date within the 12-consecutive-month period following the earlier of the first date of his absence or his Severance Date shall be credited with Eligibility Service for the period between his Severance Date and his Reemployment Date. A day of Eligibility Service shall be credited for each day on which an Employee is credited with Eligibility Service. Months of Eligibility Service shall be measured from the Employee's Employment Commencement Date or Reemployment Commencement Date to the corresponding date in the applicable following month.

- **3.02.** Re-Crediting of Eligibility Service Following Termination of Employment. An Employee whose employment with the Employer and all Related Employers terminates and who is subsequently reemployed by the Employer or a Related Employer shall be re-credited upon reemployment with his Eligibility Service earned prior to his termination of employment.
- **3.03.** <u>Crediting of Vesting Service</u>. If the Plan provides for Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions that are not 100 percent vested when made, Vesting Service shall be credited to an Employee, subject to any exclusions elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.16(b) of the Adoption Agreement, for the aggregate of the periods beginning with the Employee's Employment Commencement Date (or Reemployment Commencement Date) and ending on his subsequent Severance Date; provided, however, that an Employee who has a Reemployment Date within the 12-consecutive-month period following the earlier of the first date of his absence or his Severance Date shall be credited with Vesting Service for the period between his Severance Date and his Reemployment Date. Fractional periods of a year shall be expressed in terms of days.
- **3.04.** Application of Vesting Service to a Participant's Account Following a Break in Vesting Service. The following rules describe how Vesting Service earned before and after a Break in Vesting Service shall be applied for purposes of determining a Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts.
 - (a) If a Participant incurs five-consecutive Breaks in Vesting Service, all years of Vesting Service earned by the Employee after such Breaks in Service shall be disregarded in determining the Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions Account balances attributable to employment before such Breaks in Vesting Service. However, Vesting Service earned both before and after such Breaks in Vesting Service shall be included in determining the Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions Account balances attributable to employment after such Breaks in Vesting Service.
 - (b) If a Participant incurs fewer than five-consecutive Breaks in Vesting Service, Vesting Service earned both before and after such Breaks in Vesting Service shall be included in determining the Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and Nonelective Employer Contributions Account balances attributable to employment both before and after such Breaks in Vesting Service.
- **3.05.** Service with Predecessor Employer. If the Plan is the plan of a predecessor employer, an Employee's Eligibility and Vesting Service shall include years of service with such predecessor employer. In any case in which the Plan is not the plan maintained by a predecessor employer, service for an employer specified in Section 1.17 of the Adoption Agreement shall be treated as Eligibility and/or Vesting Service as specified in Subsection 1.17(a)(l) and/or Subsection 1.17(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement.
- **3.06.** Change in Service Crediting. If an amendment to the Plan or a transfer from employment as an Employee covered under another qualified plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer results in a change in the method of crediting Eligibility and/or Vesting Service with respect to a Participant between the Hours of Service crediting method set forth in Section 2530.200b-2 of the Department of Labor Regulations and the elapsed-time crediting method set forth in Section 1.410(a)-7 of the Treasury Regulations, each Participant with respect to whom the method of crediting Eligibility and/or Vesting Service is changed shall have his Eligibility and/or Vesting Service determined using either the Hours of Service method for the entire Eligibility Computation Period and/or Plan Year, for vesting purposes, or the elapsed time method for the entire Eligibility Computation Period and/or Plan Year, for vesting purposes, whichever provides the greater period of Eligibility Service and/or Vesting Service.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Article 4. Participation.

4.01. Date of Participation. If the Plan is an amendment, as indicated in Subsection 1.01(g)(2)(B) of the Adoption Agreement, all employees who were active participants in the Plan immediately prior to the Effective Date shall continue as Active Participants on the Effective Date, provided that they are Eligible Employees on the Effective Date. If elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.04(f) of the Adoption Agreement, all Eligible Employees who are in the service of the Employer on the date specified in Subsection 1.04(f) (and, if this is an amendment, as indicated in Subsection 1.01(g)(2)(B) of the Adoption Agreement, were not active participants in the Plan immediately prior to that date) shall become Active Participants on the date elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.04(f) of the Adoption Agreement. Any other Eligible Employee shall become an Active Participant in the Plan on the Entry Date coinciding with or immediately following the date on which he first satisfies the eligibility requirements set forth in Subsections 1.04(a) and (b) of the Adoption Agreement.

Any age and/or Eligibility Service requirement that the Employer elects to apply in determining an Eligible Employee's eligibility to make Deferral Contributions shall also apply in determining an Eligible Employee's eligibility to make Employee Contributions, if Employee Contributions are permitted under the Plan, and to receive Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions. An Eligible Employee who has met the eligibility requirements with respect to certain contributions, but who has not met the eligibility requirements with respect to other contributions, shall become an Active Participant in accordance with the provisions of the preceding paragraph, but only with respect to the contributions for which he has met the eligibility requirements.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, if the Employer selects in Subsection 1.01(g)(5) of the Adoption Agreement that the Plan is a frozen plan, no Employee who was not already an Active Participant on the date the Plan was frozen shall become an Active Participant while the Plan is frozen. If the Employer amends the Plan to remove the freeze, Employees shall again become Active Participants in accordance with the provisions of the amended Plan.

4.02. Transfers Out of Covered Employment. If any Active Participant ceases to be an Eligible Employee, but continues in the employ of the Employer or a Related Employer, such Employee shall cease to be an Active Participant, but shall continue as an Inactive Participant until his entire Account balance is forfeited or distributed. An Inactive Participant shall not be entitled to receive an allocation of contributions or forfeitures under the Plan for the period that he is not an Eligible Employee and wages and other payments made to him by the Employer or a Related Employer for services other than as an Eligible Employee shall not be included in Compensation for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of any contributions to the Account of such Inactive Participant. Such Inactive Participant shall continue to receive credit for Vesting Service completed during the period that he continues in the employ of the Employer or a Related Employer.

4.03. <u>Transfers Into Covered Employment</u>. If an Employee who is not an Eligible Employee becomes an Eligible Employee, such Eligible Employee shall become an Active Participant immediately as of his transfer date if such Eligible Employee has already satisfied the eligibility requirements and would have otherwise previously become an Active Participant in accordance with Section 4.01. Otherwise, such Eligible Employee shall become an Active Participant in accordance with Section 4.01.

Wages and other payments made to an Employee prior to his becoming an Eligible Employee by the Employer or a Related Employer for services other than as an Eligible Employee shall not be included in Compensation for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of any contributions to the Account of such Eligible Employee.

4.04. Resumption of Participation Following Reemployment. If a Participant who terminates employment with the Employer and all Related Employers is reemployed as an Eligible Employee, he shall again become an Active Participant on his Reemployment Commencement Date. If a former Employee is reemployed as an Eligible

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Employee on or after an Entry Date coinciding with or following the date on which he met the age and service requirements elected by the Employer in Section 1.04 of the Adoption Agreement, he shall become an Active Participant on his Reemployment Commencement Date. Any other former Employee who is reemployed as an Eligible Employee shall become an Active Participant as provided in Section 4.01 or 4.03. Any distribution which a Participant is receiving under the Plan at the time he is reemployed by the Employer or a Related Employer shall cease, except as otherwise required under Section 12.04.

Article 5. Contributions.

5.01. Contributions Subject to Limitations. All contributions made to the Plan under this Article 5 shall be subject to the limitations contained in Article 6.

5.02. Compensation Taken into Account in Determining Contributions. In determining the amount or allocation of any contribution that is based on a percentage of Compensation, only Compensation paid to a Participant prior to termination for services rendered to the Employer while employed as an Eligible Employee shall be taken into account. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Article 5, for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of contributions under this Article 5, Compensation shall not include any amounts elected by the Employer with respect to such contributions in Subsection 1.05(a) or (b), as applicable, of the Adoption Agreement.

If the initial Plan Year of a new plan consists of fewer than 12 months, calculated from the Effective Date listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) of the Adoption Agreement through the end of such initial Plan Year, except as otherwise provided in this paragraph, Compensation for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of contributions under this Article 5 for such initial Plan Year shall include only Compensation for services during the period beginning on the Effective Date listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) of the Adoption Agreement and ending on the last day of the initial Plan Year. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent selected in Subsection 1.05(b)(1)(A) or (2)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, Compensation for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of Nonelective Employer Contributions, other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, under this Article 5 for such initial Plan Year shall include Compensation for the full 12-consecutive-month period ending on the last day of the initial Plan Year.

5.03. <u>Deferral Contributions</u>. If so provided in Subsection 1.07(a) of the Adoption Agreement, each Active Participant may elect to execute a salary reduction agreement with the Employer to reduce his Compensation by an amount, as specified in Subsection 1.07(a) of the Adoption Agreement, for each payroll period. Except as specifically elected by the Employer within Subsections 1.07(a) of the Adoption Agreement, with respect to each payroll period, an Active Participant may not elect to make Deferral Contributions in excess of the percentage of Compensation specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.07(a)(1)(A) of the Adoption Agreement and Subsection 5.03(a) below. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Employer has elected 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Contributions in Option 1.11(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement, a Participant must be permitted to make Deferral Contributions under the Plan sufficient to receive the full 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.

An Active Participant's salary reduction agreement shall become effective on the first day of the first payroll period for which the Employer can reasonably process the request, but not earlier than the later of (a) the effective date of the provisions permitting Deferral Contributions or (b) the date the Employer adopts such provisions. The Employer shall make a Deferral Contribution on behalf of the Participant corresponding to the amount of said reduction. Under no circumstances may a salary reduction agreement be adopted retroactively.

An Active Participant may elect to change or discontinue the amount by which his Compensation is reduced by notice to the Employer as provided in Subsection 1.07(a)(1)(C) or (D) of the Adoption Agreement. Notwithstanding the Employer's election in Subsection 1.07(a)(1)(C) or (D) of the Adoption Agreement, if the Employer has elected 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions in Subsection 1.11(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions in; Subsection 1.12(a)(3) of the

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Adoption Agreement, an Active Participant may elect to change or discontinue the amount by which his Compensation is reduced by notice to the Employer within a reasonable period, as specified by the Employer (but not less than 30 days), of receiving the notice described in Section 6.09.

Based upon the Employer's elections in Subsection 1.07(a) of the Adoption Agreement, the following special types of Deferral Contributions may be made to the Plan:

(a) Catch-Up Contributions. If elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.07(a)(4) of the Adoption Agreement, an Active Participant who has attained or is expected to attain age 50 before the close of the calendar year shall be eligible to make Catch-Up Contributions to the Plan in excess of an otherwise applicable Plan limit, but not in excess of (i) the dollar limit in effect under Code Section 414(v)(2)(B)(ii) for the calendar year or (ii) when added to the other Deferral Contributions made by the Participant for the calendar year, the deferral limit described in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, provided such deferral limit is not less than 75 percent. Except as otherwise elected by the Employer in the Adoption Agreement, if the Employer elects to provide for Catch-Up Contributions pursuant to Subsection 1.07(a)(4) of the Adoption Agreement, such deferral limit shall be 75 percent of Compensation. An otherwise applicable Plan limit is a limit that applies to Deferral Contributions without regard to Catch-Up Contributions, including, but not limited to, (1) the dollar limitation on Deferral Contributions under Code Section 402(g), described in Section 6.02, (2) the limitations on annual additions in effect under Code Section 415, described in Section 6.12, and (3) the limitation on Deferral Contributions for Highly Compensated Employees under Code Section 401(k)(3), described in Section 6.03.

In the event that the deferral limit described in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(A) of the Adoption Agreement or the administrative limit described in Section 6.05, as applicable, is changed during the Plan Year, for purposes of determining Catch-Up Contributions for the Plan Year, such limit shall be determined using the time-weighted average method described in Section 1.414(v)-l(b)(2)(i)(B)(l) of the Treasury Regulations, applying the alternative definition of compensation permitted under Section 1.414(v)-l(b)(2)(i)(B)(2) of the Treasury Regulations.

- (b) Roth 401(k) Contributions. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if the Employer elects in Subsection 1.07(a)(5) of the Adoption Agreement to permit Roth 401(k) Contributions, then a Participant may irrevocably designate all or a portion of his Deferral Contributions made pursuant to Subsection 1.07(a) of the Adoption Agreement as Roth 401(k) Contributions that are includible in the Participant's gross income at the time deferred, pursuant to Code Section 402A and any applicable guidance or regulations issued thereunder. A Participant may change his designation prospectively with respect to future Deferral Contributions as of the date or dates elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(C) of the Adoption Agreement. The Administrator will maintain all such contributions made pursuant to Code Section 402A separately and make distributions in accordance with the Plan unless required to do otherwise by Code Section 402A and any applicable guidance or regulations issued thereunder.
- (c) <u>Automatic Enrollment Contributions</u>. If the Employer elected Option 1.07(a)(6) of the Adoption Agreement, for each Active Participant to whom the Employer has elected to apply the automatic enrollment contribution provisions, such Active Participant's Compensation shall be reduced by the percentage specified by the Employer in Option 1.07(a)(6) of the Adoption Agreement. These amounts shall be contributed to the Plan on behalf of such Active Participant as Deferral Contributions.

An Active Participant's Compensation shall continue to be reduced and Deferral Contributions made to the Plan on his behalf until the Active Participant elects to change or discontinue the percentage by which his Compensation is reduced by notice to the Employer as provided in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(C) or (D) of the Adoption Agreement. An Eligible Employee may affirmatively elect not to have his Compensation reduced in accordance with this Subsection 5.03(c) by notice to the Employer within a reasonable period ending no later than the date Compensation subject to reduction hereunder becomes available to the Active Participant.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

If the Employer elected Option 1.07(b) of the Adoption Agreement, the deferral election of an Active Participant on whose behalf Deferral Contributions are being made pursuant to the automatic enrollment provisions described above shall be increased annually by the percentage of Compensation specified in Subsection 1.07(b)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, unless and until the percentage of Compensation being contributed on behalf of the Active Participant reaches the limit specified in Subsection 1.07(b)(2) of the Adoption Agreement or, if none, in Subsection 1.07(a)(1) of the Adoption Agreement. An Active Participant may affirmatively elect not to have his deferral election increased in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph by notice to the Employer within a reasonable period ending no later than the date Compensation subject to the increase becomes available to the Active Participant.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section or of any Participant's salary reduction agreement, in no event shall a Participant be permitted to make Deferral Contributions in excess of his "effectively available Compensation." A Participant's "effectively available Compensation" is his Compensation remaining after all applicable amounts have been withheld (e.g., tax-withholding and withholding of contributions to a cafeteria plan).

- **5.04.** Employee Contributions. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.08(a) of the Adoption Agreement, each Active Participant may elect to make non-deductible Employee Contributions to the Plan in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the Employer and subject to the limits provided in Subsection 1.08(a) of the Adoption Agreement. An Active Participant may not elect to make non-deductible Employee Contributions in excess of the percentage of Compensation specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.08(a)(1) of the Adoption Agreement.
- **5.05.** No Deductible Employee Contributions. No deductible Employee Contributions may be made to the Plan. Deductible Employee Contributions made prior to January 1, 1987 shall be maintained in a separate Account. No part of the deductible Employee Contributions Account shall be used to purchase life insurance.
- **5.06.** Rollover Contributions. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.09(a) of the Adoption Agreement, an Eligible Employee who is or was entitled to receive an eligible rollover distribution, as defined in Code Section 402(c)(4) and Treasury Regulations issued thereunder, including an eligible rollover distribution received by the Eligible Employee as a surviving spouse or as a spouse or former spouse who is an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order, from an eligible retirement plan, as defined in Section 13.04, may elect to contribute all or any portion of such distribution to the Trust directly from such eligible retirement plan (a "direct rollover") or within 60 days of receipt of such distribution to the Eligible Employee. Rollover Contributions shall only be made in the form of cash, allowable Fund Shares, or promissory notes evidencing a plan loan to the Eligible Employee; provided, however, that Rollover Contributions shall only be permitted in the form of promissory notes if the Plan otherwise provides for loans.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Plan shall not accept the following as Rollover Contributions:

- (a) any rollover of after-tax employee contributions that is not made by a direct rollover;
- (b) if elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.09(a)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, a direct rollover of after-tax employee contributions from a qualified plan described in Code Section 401(a) or 403(a);
- (c) any rollover of after-tax employee contributions from an annuity contract described in Code Section 403(b) or from an individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or (b);
- (d) any rollover of nondeductible individual retirement account or annuity contributions;
- (e) any rollover of after-tax employee contributions from an eligible deferred compensation plan described in Code Section 457(b) that is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (f) if elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.09(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, any rollover of "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Subsection 6.01(e);
- (g) any rollover of the non-taxable portion of an Eligible Employee's "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Subsection 6.0l(e), that is not made by a direct rollover; or
- (h) any rollover of "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Subsection 6.01(e), from a Roth IRA described in Code Section 408A.

To the extent the Plan accepts Rollover Contributions of after-tax employee contributions, the Plan will separately account for such contributions, including separate accounting for the portion of the Rollover Contribution that is includible in gross income and the portion that is not includible in gross income.

Any rollover of "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Subsection 6.01(e), shall be subject to the requirements of Code Section 402(c). To the extent the Plan accepts Rollover Contributions of "designated Roth contributions", the Plan will separately account for such contributions in accordance with the provisions of Section 7.01, including separate accounting for the portion of the Rollover Contribution that is includible in gross income and the portion that is not includible in gross income, if applicable. If the Plan accepts a direct rollover of "designated Roth contributions", the Trustee and the Plan Administrator shall be entitled to rely on a statement from the distributing plan's administrator identifying (i) the Eligible Employee's basis in the rolled over amounts and (ii) the date on which the Eligible Employee's 5-taxable-year period of participation (as required under Code Section 402A(d)(2) for a qualified distribution of "designated Roth contributions") started under the distributing plan. If the 5-taxable-year period of participation under the distributing plan would end sooner than the Eligible Employee's 5-taxable-year period of participation under the distributing plan shall continue to apply with respect to the Rollover Contribution.

An Eligible Employee who has not yet become an Active Participant in the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Article 3 may make a Rollover Contribution to the Plan. Such Eligible Employee shall be treated as a Participant under the Plan for all purposes of the Plan, except eligibility to have Deferral Contributions made on his behalf and to receive an allocation of Matching Employer or Nonelective Employer Contributions.

The Administrator shall develop such procedures and require such information from Eligible Employees as it deems necessary to ensure that amounts contributed under this Section 5.06 meet the requirements for tax-deferred rollovers established by this Section 5.06 and by Code Section 402(c). No Rollover Contributions may be made to the Plan until approved by the Administrator.

If a Rollover Contribution made under this Section 5.06 is later determined by the Administrator not to have met the requirements of this Section 5.06 or of the Code or Treasury regulations, the Trustee shall, within a reasonable time after such determination is made, and on instructions from the Administrator, distribute to the Employee the amounts then held in the Trust attributable to such Rollover Contribution.

A Participant's Rollover Contributions Account shall be subject to the terms of the Plan, including Article 14, except as otherwise provided in this Section 5.06.

5.07. Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions. The Employer may, in its discretion, make a Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution for the Plan Year in any amount necessary to satisfy or help to satisfy the "ADP" test, described in Section 6.03, and/or the "ACP" test, described in Section 6.06. Unless the Employer elects the allocation provisions in Subsection 1.10(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement, any Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution shall be allocated among the Accounts of Non-Highly Compensated Employees who were Active Participants at any time during the Plan Year in the ratio that each eligible Active Participant's "testing compensation", as defined in Subsection 6.01(r), for the Plan Year bears to the total "testing compensation" paid to all eligible Active Participants for the Plan Year. If the Employer elects the allocation provisions in Subsection 1.10(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement, any Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution shall be allocated among the Accounts of only those Non-Highly Compensated Employees who are designated by the Employer and who

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

were Active Participants at any time during the Plan Year and shall be allocated to each such Non-Highly Compensated Employee in the amount determined by the Employer; provided, however, that the amount of any Qualified Nonelective Contribution included in a Non-Highly Compensated Employee's "contribution percentage amounts", as defined in Subsection 6.01(c), shall not exceed 5% of such Non-Highly Compensated Employee's "testing compensation", as defined in Subsection 6.01(r), and the amount of any Qualified Nonelective Contribution included as "in a Non-Highly Compensated Employee's "includable contributions", as defined in Subsection 6.01(n), shall not exceed 5% of such Non-Highly Compensated Employee's "testing compensation", as defined in Subsection 6.01(r).

Participants shall not be required to satisfy any Hours of Service or employment requirement for the Plan Year in order to receive an allocation of Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions.

Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be distributable only in accordance with the distribution provisions that are applicable to Deferral Contributions; provided, however, that a Participant shall not be permitted to take a hardship withdrawal of amounts credited to his Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions Account after the later of December 31, 1988 or the last day of the Plan Year ending before July 1, 1989.

5.08. Matching Employer Contributions. If so provided by the Employer in Section 1.11 of the Adoption Agreement, the Employer shall make a Matching Employer Contribution on behalf of each of its "eligible" Participants. For purposes of this Section 5.08, an "eligible" Participant means any Participant who was an Active Participant during the Contribution Period, who meets the requirements in Subsection 1.11(e) of the Adoption Agreement or Section 1.13 of the Adoption Agreement, as applicable, and who had eligible contributions, as elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.11(c) of the Adoption Agreement, made on his behalf during the Contribution Period. The amount of the Matching Employer Contribution shall be determined in accordance with Subsection 1.11(a) and/or (b) of the Adoption Agreement and/or the 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, as applicable.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless otherwise elected in Subsection 1.11(c)(1)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, the Employer shall *not* make Matching Employer Contributions, other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, with respect to an "eligible" Participant's Catch-Up Contributions. If, due to application of a Plan limit, Matching Employer Contributions other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions are attributable to Catch-Up Contributions, such Matching Employer Contributions, plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, shall be forfeited and applied as provided in Section 11.09.

5.09. Qualified Matching Employer Contributions. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.11(f) of the Adoption Agreement, prior to making its Matching Employer Contribution (other than any 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contribution) to the Plan, the Employer may designate all or a portion of such Matching Employer Contribution as a Qualified Matching Employer Contribution. The Employer shall notify the Trustee of such designation at the time it makes its Matching Employer Contribution. Qualified Matching Employer Contributions shall be distributable only in accordance with the distribution provisions that are applicable to Deferral Contributions; provided, however, that a Participant shall not be permitted to take a hardship withdrawal of amounts credited to his Qualified Matching Employer Contributions Account after the later of December 31, 1988 or the last day of the Plan Year ending before July 1, 1989.

If the amount of an Employer's Qualified Matching Employer Contribution is determined based on a Participant's Compensation, and the Qualified Matching Employer Contribution is necessary to satisfy the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03, the compensation used in determining the amount of the Qualified Matching Employer Contribution shall be "testing compensation", as defined in Subsection 6.01(r). If the Qualified Matching Employer Contribution is not necessary to satisfy the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03, the compensation used to determine the amount of the Qualified Matching Employer Contribution shall be Compensation as defined in Subsection 2.01(k), modified as provided in Section 5.02.

5.10. Nonelective Employer Contributions. If so provided by the Employer in Section 1.12 of the Adoption Agreement, the Employer shall make Nonelective Employer Contributions to the Trust in accordance with

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Subsection 1.12(a) and/or (b) of the Adoption Agreement to be allocated among "eligible" Participants. For purposes of this Section 5.10, an "eligible" Participant means any Participant who was an Active Participant during the period for which the contribution is made and who meets the requirements in Subsection 1.12(d) of the Adoption Agreement or Section 1.13 of the Adoption Agreement, as applicable. Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated as follows:

- (a) If the Employer has elected a fixed contribution formula, Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated among "eligible" Participants in the manner specified in Section 1.12 of the Adoption Agreement or the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, as applicable.
- (b) If the Employer has elected a discretionary contribution amount, Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated among "eligible" Participants, as determined in accordance with Section 1.12 and Section 1.13 of the Adoption Agreement, as follows:
 - (1) If the non-integrated formula is elected in Subsection 1.12(b)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated to "eligible" Participants in the ratio that each "eligible" Participant's Compensation bears to the total Compensation paid to all "eligible" Participants for the Contribution Period.
 - (2) If the integrated formula is elected in Subsection 1.12(b)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated in the following steps:
 - (A) First, to each "eligible" Participant in the same ratio that the sum of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation and "excess Compensation" for the Plan Year bears to the sum of the Compensation and "excess Compensation" of all "eligible" Participants for the Plan Year. This allocation as a percentage of the sum of each "eligible" Participant's Compensation and "excess Compensation" shall not exceed the "permitted disparity limit", as defined in Section 1.12 of the Adoption Agreement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if in any Plan Year an "eligible" Participant has reached the "cumulative permitted disparity limit", such "eligible" Participant shall receive an allocation under this Subsection 5.10(b)(2)(A) based on two times his Compensation for the Plan Year, rather than the sum of his Compensation and "excess Compensation" for the Plan Year. If an "eligible" Participant did not benefit under a qualified defined benefit plan or target benefit plan for any Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 1994, the "eligible" Participant shall have no "cumulative disparity limit".

(B) Second, if any Nonelective Employer Contributions remain after the allocation in Subsection 5.10(b)(2)(A), the remaining Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated to each "eligible" Participant in the same ratio that the "eligible" Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year bears to the total Compensation of all "eligible" Participants for the Plan Year.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsections 5.10(b)(2)(A) and (B) above, if in any Plan Year an "eligible" Participant benefits under another qualified plan or simplified employee pension, as defined in Code Section 408(k), that provides for or imputes permitted disparity, the Nonelective Employer Contributions for the Plan Year allocated to such "eligible" Participant shall be in the ratio that his Compensation for the Plan Year bears to the total Compensation paid to all "eligible" Participants.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

For purposes of this Subsection 5.10(b)(2), the following definitions shall apply:

- (C) "Cumulative permitted disparity limit" means 35 multiplied by the sum of an "eligible" Participant's annual permitted disparity fractions, as defined in Sections 1.401(l)-5(b)(3) through (b)(7) of the Treasury Regulations, attributable to the "eligible" Participant's total years of service under the Plan and any other qualified plan or simplified employee pension, as defined in Code Section 408(k), maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer. For each Plan Year commencing prior to January 1, 1989, the annual permitted disparity fraction shall be deemed to be one, unless the Participant never accrued a benefit under any qualified plan or simplified employee pension maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer during any such Plan Year. In determining the annual permitted disparity fraction for any Plan Year, the Employer may elect to assume that the full disparity limit has been used for such Plan Year.
- (D) "Excess Compensation" means Compensation in excess of the "integration level" specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.12(b)(2) of the Adoption Agreement.
- **5.11.** Vested Interest in Contributions. A Participant's vested interest in the following sub-accounts shall be 100 percent:
 - (a) his Deferral Contributions Account;
 - (b) his Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions Account;
 - (c) his Qualified Matching Employer Contributions Account;
 - (d) his 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Account;
 - (e) his 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Account;
 - (f) his Rollover Contributions Account;
 - (g) his Employee Contributions Account; and
 - (h) his deductible Employee Contributions Account.

Except as otherwise specifically provided in the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement or as may be required under Section 15.05, a Participant's vested interest in his Nonelective Employer Contributions Account attributable to Nonelective Employer Contributions other than those described in Subsection 5.1 l(d) above, shall be determined in accordance with the vesting schedule elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.16(c)(l) of the Adoption Agreement. Except as otherwise specifically provided in the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, a Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer Contributions Account attributable to Matching Employer Contributions other than those described in Subsection 5.11(e) above, shall be determined in accordance with the vesting schedule elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.16(c)(2) of the Adoption Agreement.

5.12. <u>Time for Making Contributions</u>. The Employer shall pay its contribution for each Plan Year not later than the time prescribed by law for filing the Employer's Federal income tax return for the fiscal (or taxable) year with or within which such Plan Year ends (including extensions thereof).

If the Employer has elected the payroll period as the Contribution Period in Subsection l.ll(d) of the Adoption Agreement, the Employer shall remit any 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions made during a Plan Year quarter to the Trustee no later than the last day of the immediately following Plan Year quarter.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

The Employer should remit Employee Contributions and Deferral Contributions to the Trustee as of the earliest date on which such contributions can reasonably be segregated from the Employer's general assets, but not later than the 15th business day of the calendar month following the month in which such amount otherwise would have been paid to the Participant, or within such other time frame as may be determined by applicable regulation or legislation.

The Trustee shall have no authority to inquire into the correctness of the amounts contributed and remitted to the Trustee, to determine whether any contribution is payable under this Article 5, or to enforce, by suit or otherwise, the Employer's obligation, if any, to make a contribution to the Trustee. The Trustee is a directed trustee pursuant to ERISA Section 403(a)(l) for all purposes, and, specifically, has no responsibility or authority to collect Plan contributions or loan repayments or to pursue any claim the Plan might have with respect to loan repayments or Plan contributions.

- **5.13.** Return of Employer Contributions. The Trustee shall, upon request by the Employer, return to the Employer the amount (if any) determined under Section 20.23. Such amount shall be reduced by amounts attributable thereto which have been credited to the Accounts of Participants who have since received distributions from the Trust, except to the extent such amounts continue to be credited to such Participants' Accounts at the time the amount is returned to the Employer. Such amount shall also be reduced by the losses of the Trust attributable thereto, if and to the extent such losses exceed the gains and income attributable thereto, but shall not be increased by the gains and income of the Trust attributable thereto, if and to the extent such gains and income exceed the losses attributable thereto. To the extent such gains exceed losses, the gains shall be forfeited and applied as provided in Section 11.09. In no event shall the return of a contribution hereunder cause the balance of the individual Account of any Participant to be reduced to less than the balance which would have been credited to the Account had the mistaken amount not been contributed.
- **5.14.** <u>Frozen Plan.</u> If the Employer has selected in Subsection 1.01(g)(5) of the Adoption Agreement that the Plan is a frozen plan, then during the period that the Plan is a frozen Plan and notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, no further contributions may be made to the Plan in accordance with this Article 5. If the Employer amends the Plan to remove the freeze, contributions shall resume in accordance with the provisions of the amended Plan.

Article 6. Limitations on Contributions.

- **6.01. Special Definitions.** For purposes of this Article, the following definitions shall apply:
 - (a) "Annual additions" mean the sum of the following amounts allocated to an Active Participant for a Limitation Year:
 - (1) all employer contributions allocated to an Active Participant's account under qualified defined contribution plans maintained by the "415 employer", including amounts applied to reduce employer contributions as provided under Section 11.09, but excluding amounts treated as Catch-Up Contributions:
 - (2) all employee contributions allocated to an Active Participant's account under a qualified defined contribution plan or a qualified defined benefit plan maintained by the "415 employer" if separate accounts are maintained with respect to such Active Participant under the defined benefit plan;
 - (3) all forfeitures allocated to an Active Participant's account under a qualified defined contribution plan maintained by the "415 employer";
 - (4) all amounts allocated to an "individual medical benefit account" which is part of a pension or annuity plan maintained by the "415 employer";

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (5) all amounts derived from contributions paid or accrued after December 31, 1985, in taxable years ending after such date, which are attributable to post-retirement medical benefits allocated to the separate account of a key employee, as defined in Code Section 419A(d)(3), under a "welfare benefit fund" maintained by the "415 employer"; and
- (6) all allocations to an Active Participant under a "simplified employee pension".
- (b) "Contribution percentage" means the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of (1) the "contribution percentage amounts" allocated to an "eligible participant's" Accounts for the Plan Year to (2) the "eligible participant's" "testing compensation" for the Plan Year.
- (c) "Contribution percentage amounts" mean those amounts included in applying the "ACP" test.
 - (1) "Contribution percentage amounts" include the following:
 - (A) any Employee Contributions made by an "eligible participant" to the Plan;
 - (B) any Matching Employer Contributions on eligible contributions as elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.11(c) of the Adoption Agreement, made for the Plan Year, but excluding (A) Qualified Matching Employer Contributions that are taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 and (B) Matching Employer Contributions that are forfeited either to correct "excess aggregate contributions" or because the contributions to which they relate are "excess deferrals", "excess contributions", "excess aggregate contributions", or Catch-Up Contributions (in the event the Plan does not provide for Matching Employer Contributions with respect to Catch-Up Contributions);
 - (C) if elected, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, excluding Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions that are taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03;
 - (D) if elected, 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, to the extent such contributions are not required to satisfy the safe harbor contribution requirements under Section 1.401(k)-3(b) of the Treasury Regulations, excluding 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions that are taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03; and
 - (E) if elected, Deferral Contributions, provided that the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 is satisfied both including Deferral Contributions included as "contribution percentage amounts" and excluding such Deferral Contributions.
 - (2) Notwithstanding the foregoing, for any Plan Year in which the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 is deemed satisfied pursuant to Section 6.09 with respect to some or all Deferral Contributions, "contribution percentage amounts" shall not include the following:
 - (A) any Deferral Contributions with respect to which the "ADP" test is deemed satisfied; and
 - (B) if elected, the following Matching Employer Contributions:
 - (i) if the requirements described in Section 6.10 for deemed satisfaction of the "ACP" test with respect to some or all Matching Employer Contributions are met, those Matching Employer Contributions with respect to which the "ACP" test is deemed satisfied; or

- (ii) if the "ADP" test is deemed satisfied using 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, but the requirements described in Section 6.10 for deemed satisfaction of the "ACP" test with respect to Matching Employer Contributions are <u>not</u> met, any Matching Employer Contributions made on behalf of an "eligible participant" for the Plan Year that do not exceed four percent of the "eligible participant's" Compensation for the Plan Year.
- (3) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Subsection, if an Employer elects to change from the current year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement to the prior year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, the following shall not be considered "contribution percentage amounts" for purposes of determining the "contribution percentages" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the prior year immediately preceding the Plan Year in which the change is effective:
 - (A) Qualified Matching Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 for such prior year;
 - (B) Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for such prior year;
 - (C) 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for such prior year or that were required to satisfy the safe harbor contribution requirements under Section 1.401(k)-3(b) of the Treasury Regulations for such prior year; and
 - (D) all Deferral Contributions.

To be included in determining an "eligible participant's" "contribution percentage" for a Plan Year, Employee Contributions must be made to the Plan before the end of such Plan Year and other "contribution percentage amounts" must be allocated to the "eligible participant's" Account as of a date within such Plan Year and made before the last day of the 12-month period immediately following the Plan Year to which the "contribution percentage amounts" relate. If an Employer has elected the prior year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, "contribution percentage amounts" that are taken into account for purposes of determining the "contribution percentages" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the prior year relate to such prior year. Therefore, such "contribution percentage amounts" must be made before the last day of the Plan Year being tested.

- (d) "**Deferral ratio**" means the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of (1) the amount of "includable contributions" made on behalf of an Active Participant for the Plan Year to (2) the Active Participant's "testing compensation" for such Plan Year. An Active Participant who does not receive "includable contributions" for a Plan Year shall have a "deferral ratio" of zero.
- (e) "Designated Roth contributions" mean any Roth 401(k) Contributions made to the Plan and any "elective deferrals" made to another plan that would be excludable from a Participant's income, but for the Participant's election to designate such contributions as Roth contributions and include them in income.
- (f) "Determination year" means (1) for purposes of determining income or loss with respect to "excess deferrals", the calendar year in which the "excess deferrals" were made and (2) for purposes of determining income or loss with respect to "excess contributions", and "excess aggregate contributions", the Plan Year in which such "excess contributions" or "excess aggregate contributions" were made.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (g) "Elective deferrals" mean all employer contributions, other than Deferral Contributions, made on behalf of a Participant pursuant to an election to defer under any qualified cash or deferred arrangement as described in Code Section 40l(k), any simplified employee pension cash or deferred arrangement as described in Code Section 402(h)(l)(B), any eligible deferred compensation plan under Code Section 457, any plan as described under Code Section 501(c)(18), and any employer contributions made on behalf of a Participant pursuant to a salary reduction agreement for the purchase of an annuity contract under Code Section 403(b). "Elective deferrals" include "designated Roth contributions" made to another plan. "Elective deferrals" do not include any deferrals properly distributed as excess "annual additions" or any deferrals treated as catch-up contributions in accordance with the provisions of Code Section 414(v).
- (h) "Eligible participant" means any Active Participant who is eligible to make Employee Contributions, or Deferral Contributions (if the Employer takes such contributions into account in calculating "contribution percentages"), or to receive a Matching Employer Contribution. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term "eligible participant" shall not include any Active Participant who is included in a unit of Employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one or more employers.
- (i) "Excess aggregate contributions" with respect to any Plan Year mean the excess of
 - (1) The aggregate "contribution percentage amounts" actually taken into account in computing the average "contribution percentages" of "eligible participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year, over
 - (2) The maximum amount of "contribution percentage amounts" permitted to be made on behalf of Highly Compensated Employees under Section 6.06 (determined by reducing "contribution percentage amounts" made for the Plan Year on behalf of "eligible participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees in order of their "contribution percentages" beginning with the highest of such "contribution percentages").
 - "Excess aggregate contributions" shall be determined after first determining "excess deferrals" and then determining "excess contributions".
- (j) "Excess contributions" with respect to any Plan Year mean the excess of
 - (1) The aggregate amount of "includable contributions" actually taken into account in computing the average "deferral percentage" of Active Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year, over
 - (2) The maximum amount of "includable contributions" permitted to be made on behalf of Highly Compensated Employees under Section 6.03 (determined by reducing "includable contributions" made for the Plan Year on behalf of Active Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees in order of their "deferral ratios", beginning with the highest of such "deferral ratios").
- (k) "Excess deferrals" mean those Deferral Contributions and/or "elective deferrals" that are includable in a Participant's gross income under Code Section 402(g) to the extent such Participant's Deferral Contributions and/or "elective deferrals" for a calendar year exceed the dollar limitation under such Code Section for such calendar year.
- (1) "Excess 415 amount" means the excess of an Active Participant's "annual additions" for the Limitation Year over the "maximum permissible amount". Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (m) "415 employer" means the Employer and any other employers which constitute a controlled group of corporations (as defined in Code Section 414(b) as modified by Code Section 415(h)) or which constitute trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) which are under common control (as defined in Code Section 414(c) as modified by Code Section 415(h)) or which constitute an affiliated service group (as defined in Code Section 414(m)) and any other entity required to be aggregated with the Employer pursuant to regulations issued under Code Section 414(o).
- (n) "Includable contributions" mean those amounts included in applying the "ADP" test.
 - (1) "Includable contributions" include the following:
 - (A) any Deferral Contributions made on behalf of an Active Participant, including "excess deferrals" of Highly Compensated Employees and "designated Roth contributions", except as specifically provided in Subsection 6.01(n)(2);
 - (B) if elected, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, excluding Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions that are taken into account in satisfying the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06; and
 - (C) if elected, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions on Deferral Contributions or Employee Contributions made for the Plan Year; provided, however, that the maximum amount of Qualified Matching Employer Contributions included in "includable contributions" with respect to an Active Participant shall not exceed the greater of 5% of the Active Participant's "testing compensation" or 100% of his Deferral Contributions for the Plan Year.
 - (2) "Includable contributions" shall not include the following:
 - (A) Catch-Up Contributions, except to the extent that a Participant's Deferral Contributions are classified as Catch-Up Contributions as provided in Section 6.04 solely because of a failure of the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03;
 - (B) "excess deferrals" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees that arise solely from Deferral Contributions made under the Plan or plans maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer;
 - (C) Deferral Contributions that are taken into account in satisfying the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06;
 - (D) additional elective contributions made pursuant to Code Section 414(u) that are treated as Deferral Contributions;
 - (E) for any Plan Year in which the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 is deemed satisfied pursuant to Section 6.09 with respect to some or all Deferral Contributions, the following:
 - (i) any Deferral Contributions with respect to which the "ADP" test is deemed satisfied; and
 - (ii) Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, except to the extent that the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 must be satisfied with respect to some Deferral Contributions and such Qualified Matching Employer Contributions are used in applying the "ADP" test.

- (3) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Subsection, if an Employer elects to change from the current year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement to the prior year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, the following shall not be considered "includable contributions" for purposes of determining the "deferral ratios" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the prior year immediately preceding the Plan Year in which the change is effective:
 - (A) Deferral Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for such prior year;
 - (B) Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for such prior year;
 - (C) 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for such prior year or that were required to satisfy the safe harbor contribution requirements under Section 1.401(k)-3(b) of the Treasury Regulations for such prior year;
 - (D) 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions that were taken into account in satisfying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 for such prior year or that were required to satisfy the safe harbor contribution requirements under Section 1.401(k)-3(c) of the Treasury Regulations for such prior year; and
 - (E) all Qualified Matching Employer Contributions.

To be included in determining an Active Participant's "deferral ratio" for a Plan Year, "includable contributions" must be allocated to the Participant's Account as of a date within such Plan Year and made before the last day of the 12-month period immediately following the Plan Year to which the "includable contributions" relate. If an Employer has elected the prior year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, "includable contributions" that are taken into account for purposes of determining the "deferral ratios" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the prior year relate to such prior year. Therefore, such "includable contributions" must be made before the last day of the Plan Year being tested.

- (o) "Individual medical benefit account" means an individual medical benefit account as defined in Code Section 415(1)(2).
- (p) "Maximum permissible amount" means for a Limitation Year with respect to any Active Participant the lesser of (1) the maximum dollar amount permitted for the Limitation Year under Code Section 415(c)(l)(A) adjusted as provided in Code Section 415(d) (e.g., \$42,000 for the Limitation Year ending in 2005) or (2) 100 percent of the Active Participant's Compensation for the Limitation Year. If a short Limitation Year is created because of an amendment changing the Limitation Year to a different 12-consecutive-month period, the dollar limitation specified in clause (1) above shall be adjusted by multiplying it by a fraction the numerator of which is the number of months in the short Limitation Year and the denominator of which is 12.

The Compensation limitation specified in clause (2) above shall not apply to any contribution for medical benefits within the meaning of Code Section 40l(h) or 419A(f)(2) after separation from service which is otherwise treated as an "annual addition" under Code Section 419A(d)(2) or 415(1)(1).

(q) "Simplified employee pension" means a simplified employee pension as defined in Code Section 408(k).

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

(r) "**Testing compensation**" means compensation as defined in Code Section 414(s). "Testing compensation" shall be based on the amount actually paid to a Participant during the "testing year" or, at the option of the Employer, during that portion of the "testing year" during which the Participant is an Active Participant; provided, however, that if the Employer elected different Eligibility Service requirements for purposes of eligibility to make Deferral Contributions and to receive Matching Employer Contributions, then "testing compensation" must be based on the amount paid to a Participant during the full "testing year".

The annual "testing compensation" of each Active Participant taken into account in applying the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 and the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 for any "testing year" shall not exceed the annual compensation limit under Code Section 401(a)(17) as in effect on the first day of the "testing year" (e.g., \$210,000 for the "testing year" beginning in 2005). This limit shall be adjusted by the Secretary to reflect increases in the cost of living, as provided in Code Section 401(a)(17)(B); provided, however, that the dollar increase in effect on January 1 of any calendar year is effective for "testing years" beginning in such calendar year. If a Plan determines "testing compensation" over a period that contains fewer than 12 calendar months (a "short determination period"), then the Compensation limit for such "short determination period" is equal to the Compensation limit for the calendar year in which the "short determination period" begins multiplied by the ratio obtained by dividing the number of full months in the "short determination period" by 12; provided, however, that such proration shall not apply if there is a "short determination period" because (1) an election was made, in accordance with any rules and regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his delegate, to apply the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 and/or the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 based only on Compensation paid during the portion of the "testing year" during which an individual was an Active Participant or (2) an Employee is covered under the Plan for fewer than 12 calendar months or (3) there is a short initial Plan Year.

(s) "Testing year" means

- (1) if the Employer has elected the current year testing method in Subsection 1.06(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement, the Plan Year being tested.
- (2) if the Employer has elected the prior year testing method in Subsection 1.06(a)(2) of the Adoption Agreement, the Plan Year immediately preceding the Plan Year being tested.
- (t) "Welfare benefit fund" means a welfare benefit fund as defined in Code Section 419(e).

To the extent that types of contributions defined in Section 2.01 are referred to in this Article 6, the defined term includes similar contributions made under other plans where the context so requires.

6.02. <u>Code Section 402(g) Limit on Deferral Contributions</u>. In no event shall the amount of Deferral Contributions, other than Catch-Up Contributions, made under the Plan for a calendar year, when aggregated with the "elective deferrals" made under any other plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer, exceed the dollar limitation contained in Code Section 402(g) in effect at the beginning of such calendar year.

A Participant may assign to the Plan any "excess deferrals" made during a calendar year by notifying the Administrator on or before March 15 following the calendar year in which the "excess deferrals" were made of the amount of the "excess deferrals" to be assigned to the Plan. A Participant is deemed to notify the Administrator of any "excess deferrals" that arise by taking into account only those Deferral Contributions made to the Plan and those "elective deferrals" made to any other plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, "excess deferrals", plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, as determined under Section 6.08, shall be distributed no later than April 15 to any Participant to whose Account "excess deferrals" were so assigned for the preceding calendar year and who claims "excess deferrals" for such calendar year. In the event that "excess deferrals" are allocated to a Participant's Deferral Contributions Accounts, such "excess deferrals" will be distributed first from the Participant's Deferral Contributions for the Plan Year other than his Roth 401(k) Contributions then from his Roth 401(k) Contributions.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

"Excess deferrals" to be distributed to a Participant for a calendar year shall be reduced by any "excess contributions" for the Plan Year beginning within such calendar year that were previously distributed or re-characterized in accordance with the provisions of Section 6.04.

Any Matching Employer Contributions attributable to "excess deferrals", plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, as determined under Section 6.08, shall be forfeited and applied as provided in Section 11.09.

"Excess deferrals" shall be treated as "annual additions" under the Plan, unless such amounts are distributed no later than the first April 15 following the close of the calendar year in which the "excess deferrals" were made.

- **6.03.** Additional Limit on Deferral Contributions ("ADP" Test). Unless the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.11(a)(3) or Subsection 1.12(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement to make 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions for a Plan Year, notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the Deferral Contributions, excluding additional elective contributions made pursuant to Code Section 414(u) that are treated as Deferral Contributions and Catch-Up Contributions (except to the extent that a Participant's Deferral Contributions are classified as Catch-Up Contributions as provided in Section 6.04 solely because of a failure of the "ADP" test described herein), made with respect to the Plan Year on behalf of Active Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year may not result in an average "deferral ratio" for such Active Participants that exceeds the greater of:
 - (a) the average "deferral ratio" for the "testing year" of Active Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" multiplied by 1.25; or
 - (b) the average "deferral ratio" for the "testing year" of Active Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" multiplied by two, provided that the average "deferral ratio" for Active Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees for the Plan Year being tested does not exceed the average "deferral ratio" for Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" by more than two percentage points.

For the first Plan Year in which the Plan provides a cash or deferred arrangement, the average "deferral ratio" for Active Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees used in determining the limits applicable under Subsections 6.03(a) and (b) shall be either three percent or the actual average "deferral ratio" for such Active Participants for such first Plan Year, as elected by the Employer in Section 1.06(b) of the Adoption Agreement.

The "deferral ratios" of Active Participants who are included in a unit of Employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement shall be disaggregated from the "deferral ratios" of other Active Participants and the provisions of this Section 6.03 shall be applied separately with respect to each group.

The "deferral ratio" for any Active Participant who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year being tested and who is eligible to have "includable contributions" allocated to his accounts under two or more cash or deferred arrangements described in Code Section 40l(k) that are maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer, shall be determined as if such "includable contributions" were made under the Plan. If a Highly Compensated Employee participates in two or more cash or deferred arrangements that have different plan years, all "includable contributions" made during the Plan Year under all such arrangements shall be treated as having been made under the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, certain plans, and contributions made thereto, shall be treated as separate if mandatorily disaggregated under regulations under Code Section 401(k).

If this Plan satisfies the requirements of Code Section 40l(k), 401(a)(4), or 410(b) only if aggregated with one or more other plans, or if one or more other plans satisfy the requirements of such Code Sections only if aggregated with this Plan, then this Section 6.03 shall be applied by determining the "deferral ratios" of Employees as if all such plans were a single plan. Plans may be aggregated in order to satisfy Code Section 401(k) only if they have the same plan year and use the same method to satisfy the "ADP" test.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if the Plan permits Employees to make Deferral Contributions prior to the time the Employees have completed the minimum age and service requirements of Code Section 410(a)(l)(A) and the Employer elects, pursuant to Code Section 410(b)(4)(B), to disaggregate the Plan into two component plans for purposes of complying with Code Section 410(b)(l), one benefiting Employees who have completed such minimum age and service requirements and the other benefiting Employees who have not, the Plan must be disaggregated in the same manner for ADP testing purposes, unless the Plan applies the alternative rule in Code Section 401(k)(3)(F). In determining the component plans for purposes of such disaggregation, the Employer may apply the maximum entry dates permitted under Code Section 410(a)(4).

The Employer shall maintain records sufficient to demonstrate satisfaction of the "ADP" test and the amount of Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions and/or Qualified Matching Employer Contributions used in such test.

6.04. Allocation and Distribution of "Excess Contributions". Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, the "excess contributions" allocable to the Account of a Participant, plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, as determined under Section 6.08, shall be distributed to the Participant no later than the last day of the Plan Year immediately following the Plan Year in which the "excess contributions" were made, unless the Employer elected Catch-Up Contributions in Subsection 1.07(a)(4) of the Adoption Agreement and such "excess contributions" are classified as Catch-Up Contributions.

If "excess contributions" are to be distributed from the Plan and such "excess contributions" are distributed more than 2 ½ months after the last day of the Plan Year in which the "excess contributions" were made, a ten percent excise tax shall be imposed on the Employer maintaining the Plan with respect to such amounts.

The "excess contributions" allocable to a Participant's Account shall be determined by reducing the "includable contributions" made for the Plan Year on behalf of Active Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees in order of the dollar amount of such "includable contributions", beginning with the highest such dollar amount. "Excess contributions" allocated to a Participant for a Plan Year shall be reduced by the amount of any "excess deferrals" previously distributed for the calendar year ending in such Plan Year.

"Excess contributions" shall be treated as "annual additions".

For purposes of distribution, "excess contributions" shall be considered allocated among a Participant's Deferral Contributions Accounts and, if applicable, the Participant's Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions Account and/or Qualified Matching Employer Contributions Account in the order prescribed and communicated to the Trustee, which order shall be uniform with respect to all Participants and nondiscriminatory. In the event that "excess contributions" are allocated to a Participant's Deferral Contributions Accounts, such "excess contributions" will be distributed first from the Participant's Deferral Contributions for the Plan Year other than his Roth 401(k) Contributions then from his Roth 401(k) Contributions.

Any Matching Employer Contributions attributable to "excess contributions", plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, as determined under Section 6.08, shall be forfeited and applied as provided in Section 11.09.

6.05. Reductions in Deferral Contributions to Meet Code Requirements. If the Administrator anticipates that the Plan will not satisfy the "ADP" and/or "ACP" test for the year, the Administrator may reduce the rate of Deferral Contributions of Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees to an amount determined by the Administrator to be necessary to satisfy the "ADP" and/or "ACP" test.

6.06. <u>Limit on Matching Employer Contributions and Employee Contributions ("ACP" Test)</u>. The provisions of this Section 6.06 shall not apply to Active Participants who are included in a unit of Employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one or more employers. The provisions of this Section shall not apply to Matching Employer Contributions made on account of amounts deferred pursuant to Code Section 457 under a separate eligible deferred compensation plan.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, Matching Employer Contributions and Employee Contributions made with respect to a Plan Year by or on behalf of "eligible participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees for such Plan Year may not result in an average "contribution percentage" for such "eligible participants" that exceeds the greater of:

- (a) the average "contribution percentage" for the "testing year" of "eligible participants" who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" multiplied by 1.25; or
- (b) the average "contribution percentage" for the "testing year" of "eligible participants" who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" multiplied by two, provided that the average "contribution percentage" for the Plan Year being tested of "eligible participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees does not exceed the average "contribution percentage" for the "testing year" of "eligible participants" who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the "testing year" by more than two percentage points.

For the first Plan Year in which the Plan provides for "contribution percentage amounts" to be made, the "ACP" for "eligible participants" who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees used in determining the limits applicable under paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Section 6.06 shall be either three percent or the actual "ACP" of such eligible participants for such first Plan Year, as elected by the Employer in Section 1.06(b) of the Adoption Agreement.

The "contribution percentage" for any "eligible participant" who is a Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year and who is eligible to have "contribution percentage amounts" allocated to his accounts under two or more plans described in Code Section 401(a) that are maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer, shall be determined as if such "contribution percentage amounts" were contributed to the Plan. If a Highly Compensated Employee participates in two or more such plans that have different plan years, all "contribution percentage amounts" made during the Plan Year under such other plans shall be treated as having been contributed to the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, certain plans shall be treated as separate if mandatorily disaggregated under Treasury Regulations issued under Code Section 401(m).

If this Plan satisfies the requirements of Code Section 401(m), 401(a)(4) or 410(b) only if aggregated with one or more other plans, or if one or more other plans satisfy the requirements of such Code Sections only if aggregated with this Plan, then this Section 6.06 shall be applied by determining the "contribution percentages" of Employees as if all such plans were a single plan. Plans may be aggregated in order to satisfy Code Section 401(m) only if they have the same plan year and use the same method to satisfy the "ACP" test.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if the Plan permits Employees to make Employee Contributions and/or receive Matching Employer Contributions prior to the time the Employees have completed the minimum age and service requirements of Code Section 410(a)(1)(A) and the Employer elects, pursuant to Code Section 410(b)(4)(B), to disaggregate the Plan into two component plans for purposes of complying with Code Section 410(b)(1), one benefiting Employees who have completed such minimum age and service requirements and the other benefiting Employees who have not, the Plan must be disaggregated in the same manner for ACP testing purposes, unless the Plan applies the alternative rule in Code Section 401(m)(5)(C). In determining the component plans for purposes of such disaggregation, the Employer may apply the maximum entry dates permitted under Code Section 410(a)(4).

The Employer shall maintain records sufficient to demonstrate satisfaction of the "ACP" test and the amount of Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, and/or Qualified Matching Employer Contributions used in such test.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

6.07. <u>Allocation. Distribution, and Forfeiture of "Excess Aggregate Contributions"</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the "excess aggregate contributions" allocable to the Account of a Participant, plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, as determined under Section 6.08, shall be forfeited, if forfeitable, or if not forfeitable, distributed to the Participant no later than the last day of the Plan Year immediately following the Plan Year in which the "excess aggregate contributions" were made. If such excess amounts are distributed more than 2 ½ months after the last day of the Plan Year in which such "excess aggregate contributions" were made, a ten percent excise tax shall be imposed on the Employer maintaining the Plan with respect to such amounts.

The "excess aggregate contributions" allocable to a Participant's Account shall be determined by reducing the "contribution percentage amounts" made for the Plan Year on behalf of "eligible participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees in order of the dollar amount of such "contribution percentage amounts", beginning with the highest such dollar amount.

"Excess aggregate contributions" shall be treated as "annual additions".

"Excess aggregate contributions" shall be forfeited or distributed from a Participant's Employee Contributions Account, Matching Employer Contributions Account and, if applicable, the Participant's Deferral Contributions Account and/or Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions Account in the order prescribed and communicated to the Trustee, which order shall be uniform with respect to all Participants and nondiscriminatory. In the event that "excess aggregate contributions" are allocated to a Participant's Deferral Contributions Accounts, such "excess aggregated contributions" will be distributed first from the Participant's Deferral Contributions for the Plan Year other than his Roth 401(k) Contributions then from his Roth 401(k) Contributions.

Forfeitures of "excess aggregate contributions" shall be applied as provided in Section 11.09.

- **6.08.** <u>Income or Loss on Distributable Contributions</u>. The income or loss allocable to "excess deferrals", "excess contributions", and "excess aggregate contributions" shall be determined under one of the following methods:
 - (a) the income or loss attributable to such distributable contributions shall be the sum of (i) the income or loss for the "determination year" allocable to the Participant's Account to which such contributions were made multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the amount of the distributable contributions and the denominator of which is the balance of the Participant's Account to which such contributions were made, determined as of the end of the "determination year" without regard to any income or loss occurring during the "determination year", plus (ii) 10 percent of the amount determined under (i) multiplied by the number of whole calendar months between the end of the "determination year" and the date of distribution, counting the calendar month of distribution if distribution occurs after the 15th of the month; or
 - (b) the income or loss attributable to such distributable contributions shall be the sum of (i) the income or loss on such contributions for the "determination year", determined under any other reasonable method, plus (ii) the income or loss on such contributions for the "gap period", determined under such other reasonable method. Any reasonable method used to determine income or loss hereunder shall be used consistently for all Participants in determining the income or loss allocable to distributable contributions hereunder and shall be the same method that is used by the Plan in allocating income or loss to Participants' Accounts. For purposes of this paragraph, the "gap period" means the period between the end of the "determination year" and the date of distribution; provided, however, that income or loss for the "gap period" may be determined as of a date that is no more than seven days before the date of distribution.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- **6.09.** <u>Deemed Satisfaction of "ADP" Test.</u> Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article 6 to the contrary, if the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.1 l(a)(3) or Subsection 1.12(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement to make 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, the Plan shall be deemed to have satisfied the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 for a Plan Year provided all of the following requirements are met:
 - (a) The 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contribution or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution must be allocated to an Active Participant's Account as of a date within such Plan Year and must be made before the last day of the 12-month period immediately following such Plan Year.
 - (b) If the Employer has elected to make 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, such 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions must be made with respect to Deferral Contributions made by the Active Participant for such Plan Year.
 - (c) The Employer shall provide to each Active Participant during the Plan Year a comprehensive notice, written in a manner calculated to be understood by the average Active Participant, of the Active Participant's rights and obligations under the Plan. If the Employer either (i) is considering amending its Plan to satisfy the "ADP" test using 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, as provided in Section 6.11, or (ii) has selected 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions under Subsection 1.12(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement and selected Subsection (a)(2), but not Subsection (a) (2)(A) of the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Addendum, the notice shall include a statement that the Plan may be amended to provide a 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution for the Plan Year. The notice shall be provided to each Active Participant within one of the following periods, whichever is applicable:
 - (1) if the Employee is an Active Participant 90 days before the beginning of the Plan Year, within the period beginning 90 days and ending 30 days, or any other reasonable period, before the first day of the Plan Year; or
 - (2) if the Employee becomes an Active Participant after the date described in paragraph (f) above, within the period beginning 90 days before and ending on the date he becomes an Active Participant.

If the notice provides that the Plan may be amended to provide a 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution for the Plan Year and the Plan is amended to provide such contribution, a supplemental notice shall be provided to all Active Participants stating that a 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution in the specified amount shall be made for the Plan Year. Such supplemental notice shall be provided to Active Participants at least 30 days before the last day of the Plan Year.

- (d) If the Employer has elected to make 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, the ratio of Matching Employer Contributions made on behalf of each Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year to each such Highly Compensated Employee's eligible contributions for the Plan Year is not greater than the ratio of Matching Employer Contributions to eligible contributions that would apply to any Non-Highly Compensated Employee for whom such eligible contributions are the same percentage of Compensation, adjusted as provided in Section 5.02, for the Plan Year.
- (e) Except as otherwise provided in Subsection 6.1 l(b), or with respect to the Plan Year described in (2) below the Plan is amended to provide for 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions before the first day of such Plan Year, and except as otherwise provided in Subsection 6.1 l(d) or with respect to a Plan Year described in (1) through (4) below, such provisions remain in effect for an entire 12-month Plan Year. The 12-month Plan Year requirement shall not apply to:
 - (1) The first Plan Year of a newly established Plan (other than a successor plan) if such Plan Year is at least 3 months long, provided that the 3-month requirement shall not apply in the case of a newly established employer that establishes a plan as soon as administratively feasible;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) The Plan Year in which a cash or deferred arrangement is first added to an existing plan (other than a successor plan) if the cash or deferred arrangement is effective no later than 3 months before the end of such Plan Year;
- (3) Any short Plan Year resulting from a change in Plan Year if (i) the Plan satisfied the safe harbor requirements for the immediately preceding Plan Year and (ii) the Plan satisfies the safe harbor requirements for the immediately following Plan Year (or the immediately following 12 months, if the following Plan Year has fewer than 12 months);
- (4) The final Plan Year of a terminating Plan if any of the following applies: (i) the Plan would satisfy the provisions of paragraph Subsection 6.11(d) below, other than the provisions of paragraph Subsection 6.11(d)(3), treating the termination as an election to reduce or suspend 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions; (ii) the termination is in connection with a transaction described in Code Section 410(b)(6)(C); or (iii) the Employer incurs a substantial business hardship comparable to a substantial business hardship described in Code Section 412(d).

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section, if the Employer has elected a more stringent eligibility requirement in Section 1.04 of the Adoption Agreement for 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions than for Deferral Contributions, the Plan shall be disaggregated and treated as two separate plans pursuant to Code Section 410(b)(4)(B). The separate disaggregated plan that satisfies Code Section 401(k)(12) shall be deemed to have satisfied the "ADP" test. The other disaggregated plan shall be subjected to the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03.

If the Employer has elected in Subsection (a)(l)(B) or (a)(2)(B) of the 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement or Section (b) of the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement to exclude collectively-bargained employees from receiving 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, the Plan shall be deemed to have satisfied the "ADP" test only with respect to those employees who are eligible to receive such contributions. The remainder of the Plan shall be subjected to the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03.

Except as otherwise provided in Subsection 6.11(d) regarding amendments suspending or eliminating 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Contributions, a plan that does not meet the requirements specified in (a) through (e) above with respect to a Plan Year may not default to ADP testing in accordance with Section 6.03 above.

- **6.10.** <u>Deemed Satisfaction of "ACP" Test With Respect to Matching Employer Contributions</u>. The portion of the Plan that is deemed to satisfy the "ADP" test pursuant to Section 6.09 shall also be deemed to have satisfied the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 with respect to Matching Employer Contributions, if Matching Employer Contributions to the Plan for the Plan Year meet all of the following requirements:
 - (a) Matching Employer Contributions meet the requirements of Subsections 6.09(a) and (b) as if they were 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions;
 - (b) the percentage of eligible contributions matched does not increase as the percentage of Compensation contributed increases;
 - (c) the ratio of Matching Employer Contributions made on behalf of each Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year to each such Highly Compensated Employee's eligible contributions for the Plan Year is not greater than the ratio of Matching Employer Contributions to eligible contributions that would apply to each Non-Highly Compensated Employee for whom such eligible contributions are the same percentage of Compensation, adjusted as provided in Section 5.02, for the Plan Year;
 - (d) eligible contributions matched do not exceed six percent of a Participant's Compensation; and

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

(e) if the Employer elected in Subsection 1.11(a)(2) or 1.11(b) of the Adoption Agreement to provide discretionary Matching Employer Contributions, the Employer also elected in Subsection 1.11(a)(2)(A) or 1.11(b)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, as applicable, to limit the dollar amount of such discretionary Matching Employer Contributions allocated to a Participant for the Plan Year to no more than four percent of such Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year.

The portion of the Plan not deemed to have satisfied the "ACP" test pursuant to this Section shall be subject to the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 with respect to Matching Employer Contributions.

If the Plan provides for Employee Contributions, the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 must be applied with respect to such Employee Contributions.

- **6.11.** <u>Changing Testing Methods</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, if the Employer elects to change between the "ADP" testing method and the safe harbor testing method, the following shall apply:
 - (a) Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Section or Subsection 6.09(e), the Employer may not change from the "ADP" testing method to the safe harbor testing method unless Plan provisions adopting the safe harbor testing method are adopted before the first day of the Plan Year in which they are to be effective and remain in effect for an entire 12-month Plan Year.
 - (b) A Plan may be amended during a Plan Year to make 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions to satisfy the testing rules for such Plan Year if:
 - (1) The Employer provides both the initial and subsequent notices described in Section 6.09 for such Plan Year within the time period prescribed in Section 6.09.
 - (2) The Employer amends its Adoption Agreement no later than 30 days prior to the end of such Plan Year to provide for 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution in accordance with the provisions of the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
 - (c) Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Section, a Plan may not be amended during the Plan Year to discontinue 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective or Matching Employer Contributions and revert to the "ADP" testing method for such Plan Year.
 - (d) A Plan may be amended to reduce or suspend 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Contributions on future contributions during a Plan Year and revert to the "ADP" testing method for such Plan Year if:
 - (1) All Active Participants are provided notice of the reduction or suspension describing (i) the consequences of the amendment, (ii) the procedures for changing their salary reduction agreements and (iii) the effective date of the reduction or suspension.
 - (2) The reduction or suspension of 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Contributions is no earlier than the later of (i) 30 days after the date the notice described in paragraph (1) is provided to Active Participants or (ii) the date the amendment is adopted.
 - (3) Active Participants are given a reasonable opportunity before the reduction or suspension occurs, including a reasonable period after the notice described in paragraph (1) is provided to Active Participants, to change their salary reduction agreements elections.
 - (4) The Plan makes 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions in accordance with the provisions of the Adoption Agreement in effect prior to the amendment with respect to Deferral Contributions made through the effective date of the amendment.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

If the Employer amends its Plan in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph (d), the "ADP" test described in Section 6.03 shall be applied as if it had been in effect for the entire Plan Year using the current year testing method in Subsection 1.06(a)(l) of the Adoption Agreement.

6.12. Code Section 415 Limitations. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, the following limitations shall apply:

- (a) <u>Employer Maintains Single Plan</u>: If the "415 employer" does not maintain any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" in addition to the Plan, the provisions of this Subsection 6.12(a) shall apply.
 - (1) If a Participant does not participate in, and has never participated in any other qualified defined contribution plan, "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" maintained by the "415 employer", which provides an "annual addition", the amount of "annual additions" to the Participant's Account for a Limitation Year shall not exceed the lesser of the "maximum permissible amount" or any other limitation contained in the Plan. If a contribution that would otherwise be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account would cause the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year to exceed the "maximum permissible amount", the amount contributed or allocated shall be reduced so that the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year shall equal the "maximum permissible amount".
 - (2) Prior to the determination of a Participant's actual Compensation for a Limitation Year, the "maximum permissible amount" may be determined on the basis of a reasonable estimation of the Participant's Compensation for such Limitation Year, uniformly determined for all Participants similarly situated. Any Employer contributions based on estimated annual Compensation shall be reduced by any "excess 415 amounts" carried over from prior Limitation Years.
 - (3) As soon as is administratively feasible after the end of the Limitation Year, the "maximum permissible amount" for such Limitation Year shall be determined on the basis of the Participant's actual Compensation for such Limitation Year.
 - (4) If there is an "excess 415 amount" with respect to a Participant for a Limitation Year as a result of the estimation of the Participant's Compensation for the Limitation Year, the allocation of forfeitures to the Participant's Account, or a reasonable error in determining the amount of Deferral Contributions that may be made on behalf of the Participant under the limits of this Section 6.12, such "excess 415 amount" shall be disposed of as follows:
 - (A) Any Employee Contributions that have not been matched shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount".
 - (B) If after application of Subsection 6.12(a)(4)(A) an "excess 415 amount" still exists, any Employee Contributions that have been matched and the Matching Employer Contributions attributable thereto shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount".
 - (C) If after application of Subsection 6.12(a)(4)(B) an "excess 415 amount" still exists, any Deferral Contributions that have not been matched shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount". If both pre-tax Deferral Contributions and Roth 401(k) Contributions have been made on behalf of a Participant, the pre-tax Deferral Contributions that have not been matched shall be reduced first. If there is still an "excess 415 amount" after all such pre-tax Deferral Contributions have been distributed, then Roth 401(k) Contributions that have not been matched shall be reduced to the extent necessary.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (D) If after application of Subsection 6.12(a)(4)(C) an "excess 415 amount" still exists, any Deferral Contributions that have been matched and the Matching Employer Contributions attributable thereto shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount". If both pre-tax Deferral Contributions and Roth 401(k) Contributions have been made on behalf of a Participant, the pre-tax Deferral Contributions that have been matched and the Matching Contributions attributable thereto shall be reduced first. If there is still an "excess 415 amount" after all such pre-tax Deferral Contributions have been distributed, then Roth 401(k) Contributions that have been matched and the Matching Contributions attributable thereto shall be reduced to the extent necessary.
- (E) If after the application of Subsection 6.12(a)(4)(D) an "excess 415 amount" still exists, any Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount".
- (F) If after the application of Subsection 6.12(a)(4)(E) an "excess 415 amount" still exists, any Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be reduced to the extent necessary to reduce the "excess 415 amount".

Employee Contributions and Deferral Contributions that are reduced as provided above shall be returned to the Participant. Any income allocable to returned Employee Contributions or Deferral Contributions shall also be returned or shall be treated as additional "annual additions" for the Limitation Year in which the excess contributions to which they are allocable were made.

If Matching Employer, Nonelective Employer, or Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions to a Participant's Account are reduced as an "excess 415 amount", as provided above, then such "excess 415 amount" shall be allocated and re-allocated among Active Participants, except to the extent such allocation or re-allocation pursuant to the provisions of the Plan would cause an Active Participant to exceed the limitations contained in this Section. If any excess remains after allocation and re-allocation has been made as provided in the preceding sentence, then such excess shall be held unallocated in a suspense account established for the Limitation Year and shall be allocated and re-allocated among Active Participants for the next Limitation Year.

If a suspense account is in existence at any time during the Limitation Year pursuant to this Subsection 6.12(a)(4), it shall participate in the allocation of the Trust Fund's investment gains and losses. All amounts in the suspense account must be allocated to the Accounts of Active Participants before any Employer contribution may be made for the Limitation Year.

Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Subsection 6.12, "excess 415 amounts" may not be distributed to Participants.

- (b) <u>Employer Maintains Multiple Defined Contribution Type Plans</u>: Unless the Employer specifies another method for limiting "annual additions" in the 415 Correction Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, if the "415 employer" maintains any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" in addition to the Plan, the provisions of this Subsection 6.12(b) shall apply.
 - (1) If a Participant is covered under any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" maintained by the "415 employer", that provides an "annual addition", the amount of "annual additions" to the Participant's Account for a Limitation Year shall not exceed the lesser of
 - (A) the "maximum permissible amount", reduced by the sum of any "annual additions" to the Participant's accounts for the same Limitation Year under such other qualified defined contribution plans and "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions", or

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

(B) any other limitation contained in the Plan.

If the "annual additions" with respect to a Participant under other qualified defined contribution plans, "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions" maintained by the "415 employer" are less than the "maximum permissible amount" and a contribution that would otherwise be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account under the Plan would cause the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year to exceed the "maximum permissible amount", the amount to be contributed or allocated shall be reduced so that the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year shall equal the "maximum permissible amount". If the "annual additions" with respect to the Participant under such other qualified defined contribution plans, "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions" in the aggregate are equal to or greater than the "maximum permissible amount", no amount shall be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account under the Plan for the Limitation Year.

- (2) Prior to the determination of a Participant's actual Compensation for the Limitation Year, the amounts referred to in Subsection 6.12(b)(1)(A) above may be determined on the basis of a reasonable estimation of the Participant's Compensation for such Limitation Year, uniformly determined for all Participants similarly situated. Any Employer contribution based on estimated annual Compensation shall be reduced by any "excess 415 amounts" carried over from prior Limitation Years.
- (3) As soon as is administratively feasible after the end of the Limitation Year, the amounts referred to in Subsection 6.12(b)(1)(A) shall be determined on the basis of the Participant's actual Compensation for such Limitation Year.
- (4) Notwithstanding the provisions of any other plan maintained by a "415 employer", if there is an "excess 415 amount" with respect to a Participant for a Limitation Year as a result of estimation of the Participant's Compensation for the Limitation Year, the allocation of forfeitures to the Participant's account under any qualified defined contribution plan maintained by the "415 employer", or a reasonable error in determining the amount of Deferral Contributions that may be made on behalf of the Participant to the Plan or any other qualified defined contribution plan maintained by the "415 employer" under the limits of this Subsection 6.12(b), such "excess 415 amount" shall be deemed to consist first of the "annual additions" allocated to this Plan and shall be reduced as provided in Subsection 6.12(a)(4).

Article 7. Participants' Accounts.

7.01. Individual Accounts. The Administrator shall establish and maintain an Account for each Participant that shall reflect Employer and Employee contributions made on behalf of the Participant and earnings, expenses, gains and losses attributable thereto, and investments made with amounts in the Participant's Account. The Administrator shall separately account for any Deferral Contributions made on behalf of a Participant and the earnings, expenses, gains and losses attributable thereto. The Administrator shall establish and maintain such other accounts and records as it decides in its discretion to be reasonably required or appropriate in order to discharge its duties under the Plan. The Administrator shall notify the Trustee of all Accounts established and maintained under the Plan.

If "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Section 6.01, are held under the Plan either as Rollover Contributions or because of an Active Participant's election to make Roth 401(k) Contributions under the terms of the Plan, separate accounts shall be maintained with respect to such "designated Roth contributions." Contributions and withdrawals of "designated Roth contributions" will be credited and debited to the "designated Roth contributions" sub-account maintained for each Participant within the Participant's Account. The Plan will maintain

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

a record of the amount of "designated Roth contributions" in each such sub-account. Gains, losses, and other credits or charges will be separately allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis to each Participant's "designated Roth contributions" sub-account and the Participant's other sub-accounts within the Participant's Account under the Plan. No contributions other than "designated Roth contributions" and properly attributable earnings will be credited to each Participant's "designated Roth contributions" sub-account.

7.02. <u>Valuation of Accounts</u>. Participant Accounts shall be valued at their fair market value at least annually as of a "determination date", as defined in Subsection 15.01(a), in accordance with a method consistently followed and uniformly applied, and on such date earnings, expenses, gains and losses on investments made with amounts in each Participant's Account shall be allocated to such Account.

Article 8. Investment of Contributions.

- **8.01.** Manner of Investment. All contributions made to the Accounts of Participants shall be held for investment by the Trustee. Except as otherwise specifically provided in Section 20.10, the Accounts of Participants shall be invested and reinvested only in Permissible Investments selected by the Employer and designated in the Service Agreement. The Trustee shall have no responsibility for the selection of investment options under the Trust and shall not render investment advice to any person in connection with the selection of such options.
- **8.02.** <u>Investment Decisions</u>. Investments shall be directed by the Employer or by each Participant or both, in accordance with the Employer's election in Subsection 1.24 of the Adoption Agreement. Pursuant to Section 20.04, the Trustee shall have no discretion or authority with respect to the investment of the Trust Fund.
 - (a) With respect to those Participant Accounts for which Employer investment direction is elected, the Employer (in its capacity as a named fiduciary under ERISA) has the right to direct the Trustee in writing with respect to the investment and reinvestment of assets comprising the Trust Fund in the Permissible Investments designated in the Service Agreement.
 - (b) With respect to those Participant Accounts for which Employer investment direction is elected, each Participant shall direct the investment of his Account among the Permissible Investments designated in the Service Agreement. The Participant shall file initial investment instructions using procedures established by the Administrator, selecting the Permissible Investments in which amounts credited to his Account shall be invested.
 - (1) While any balance remains in the Account of a Participant after his death, the Beneficiary of the Participant shall make decisions as to the investment of the Account as though the Beneficiary were the Participant. To the extent required by a qualified domestic relations order as defined in Code Section 414(p), an alternate payee shall make investment decisions with respect to any segregated account established in the name of the alternate payee as provided in Section 18.04.
 - (2) If the Trustee receives any contribution under the Plan as to which investment instructions have not been provided, such amount shall be invested in the Permissible Investment selected by the Employer for such purposes.

To the extent that the Employer elects to allow Participants to direct the investment of their Account in Section 1.24 of the Adoption Agreement, the Plan is intended to constitute a plan described in ERISA Section 404(c) and regulations issued thereunder. The fiduciaries of the Plan shall be relieved of liability for any losses that are the direct and necessary result of investment instructions given by the Participant, his Beneficiary, or an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order. The Employer shall not be relieved of fiduciary responsibility for the selection and monitoring of the Permissible Investments under the Plan.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (c) All dividends, interest, gains and distributions of any nature received in respect of Fund Shares shall be reinvested in additional shares of that Permissible Investment.
- (d) Expenses attributable to the acquisition of investments shall be charged to the Account of the Participant for which such investment is made.
- **8.03.** Participant Directions to Trustee. The method and frequency for change of investments shall be determined under (a) the rules applicable to the Permissible Investments selected by the Employer and designated in the Service Agreement and (b) any additional rules of the Employer limiting the frequency of investment changes, which are included in a separate written administrative procedure adopted by the Employer and accepted by the Trustee. The Trustee shall have no duty to inquire into the investment decisions of a Participant or to advise him regarding the purchase, retention, or sale of assets credited to his Account.

Article 9. Participant Loans.

- **9.01.** Special Definition. For purposes of this Article, a "participant" is any Participant or Beneficiary, including an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order, as defined in Code Section 414(p), who is a party-in-interest (as determined under ERISA Section 3(14)) with respect to the Plan.
- **9.02. Participant Loans.** If so provided by the Employer in Section 1.18 of the Adoption Agreement, the Administrator shall allow "participants" to apply for a loan from their Accounts under the Plan, subject to the provisions of this Article 9.
- **9.03.** <u>Separate Loan Procedures</u>. All Plan loans shall be made and administered in accordance with separate loan procedures that are hereby incorporated into the Plan by reference.
- **9.04.** <u>Availability of Loans</u>. Loans shall be made available to all "participants" on a reasonably equivalent basis. Loans shall not be made available to "participants" who are Highly Compensated Employees in an amount greater than the amount made available to other "participants".
- **9.05.** <u>Limitation on Loan Amount</u>. No loan to any "participant" shall be made to the extent that such loan when added to the outstanding balance of all other loans to the "participant" would exceed the lesser of (a) \$50,000 reduced by the excess (if any) of the highest outstanding balance of plan loans during the one-year period ending on the day before the loan is made over the outstanding balance of plan loans on the date the loan is made, or (b) one-half the present value of the "participant's" vested interest in his Account. For purposes of the above limitation, plan loans include all loans from all plans maintained by the Employer and any Related Employer.
- **9.06.** <u>Interest Rate</u>. Subject to the requirements of the Servicemembers Civil Relief Act, all loans shall bear a reasonable rate of interest as determined by the Administrator based on the prevailing interest rates charged by persons in the business of lending money for loans which would be made under similar circumstances. The determination of a reasonable rate of interest must be based on appropriate regional factors unless the Plan is administered on a national basis in which case the Administrator may establish a uniform reasonable rate of interest applicable to all regions.
- **9.07.** Level Amortization. All loans shall by their terms require that repayment (principal and interest) be amortized in level payments, not less than quarterly, over a period not extending beyond five years from the date of the loan unless such loan is for the purchase of a "participant's" primary residence. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amortization requirement may be waived while a "participant" is on a leave of absence from employment with the Employer and any Related Employer either without pay or at a rate of pay which, after withholding for employment and income taxes, is less than the amount of the installment payments required under the terms of the loan, provided that the period of such waiver shall not exceed one year, unless the "participant" is absent because of military leave during which the "participant" performs services with the uniformed services (as defined in chapter 43 of title 38 of the United States Code), regardless of whether such military leave is a qualified military leave in accordance with the provisions of Code Section 414(u). Installment payments must resume after such leave of

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

absence ends or, if earlier, after the first year of such leave of absence, in an amount that is not less than the amount of the installment payments required under the terms of the original loan. Unless a "participant" is absent because of military leave, as discussed below, no waiver of the amortization requirements shall extend the period of the loan beyond five years from the date of the loan, unless the loan is for purchase of the "participant's" primary residence. If a "participant" is absent because of military leave during which the "participant" performs services with the uniformed services (as defined in chapter 43 of title 38 of the United States Code), regardless of whether such military leave is a qualified military leave in accordance with the provisions of Code Section 414(u), waiver of the amortization requirements may extend the period of the loan to the maximum period permitted for such loan under the separate loan procedures extended by the period of such military leave.

- **9.08.** Security. Loans must be secured by the "participant's" vested interest in his Account not to exceed 50 percent of such vested interest. If the provisions of Section 14.04 apply to a Participant, a Participant must obtain the consent of his or her spouse, if any, to use his vested interest in his Account as security for the loan. Spousal consent shall be obtained no earlier than the beginning of the 90-day period that ends on the date on which the loan is to be so secured. The consent must be in writing, must acknowledge the effect of the loan, and must be witnessed by a Plan representative or notary public. Such consent shall thereafter be binding with respect to the consenting spouse or any subsequent spouse with respect to that loan.
- **9.09.** <u>Loan Repayments</u>. If a "participant's" loan is being repaid through payroll withholding, the Employer shall remit any such loan repayment to the Trustee as of the earliest date on which such amount can reasonably be segregated from the Employer's general assets, but not later than the earlier of (a) the close of the period specified in the separate loan procedures for preventing a default or (b) the 15th business day of the calendar month following the month in which such amount otherwise would have been paid to the "participant".
- **9.10. Default.** The Administrator shall treat a loan in default if
 - (a) any scheduled repayment remains unpaid at the end of the period specified in the separate loan procedures (unless payment is not made due to a waiver of the amortization schedule for a "participant" who is on a leave of absence, as described in Section 9.07), or
 - (b) there is an outstanding principal balance existing on a loan after the last scheduled repayment date.

Upon default, the entire outstanding principal and accrued interest shall be immediately due and payable. If a distributable event (as defined by the Code) has occurred, the Administrator shall direct the Trustee to foreclose on the promissory note and offset the "participant's" vested interest in his Account by the outstanding balance of the loan. If a distributable event has not occurred, the Administrator shall direct the Trustee to foreclose on the promissory note and offset the "participant's" vested interest in his Account as soon as a distributable event occurs. The Trustee shall have no obligation to foreclose on the promissory note and offset the outstanding balance of the loan except as directed by the Administrator.

- **9.11.** Effect of Termination Where Participant has Outstanding Loan Balance. If a Participant has an outstanding loan balance at the time his employment terminates, the entire outstanding principal and accrued interest shall be immediately due and payable. Any outstanding loan amounts that are immediately due and payable hereunder shall be treated in accordance with the provisions of Sections 9.10 and 9.12 as if the Participant had defaulted on the outstanding loan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant with an outstanding loan balance terminates employment with the Employer and all Related Employers under circumstances that do not constitute a separation from service, as described in Subsection 12.01(b), such Participant may elect, within 60 days of such termination, to roll over the outstanding loan to an eligible retirement plan, as defined in Section 13.04, that accepts such rollovers.
- **9.12.** <u>Deemed Distributions Under Code Section 72(p)</u>. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 9.10, if a "participant's" loan is in default, the "participant" shall be treated as having received a taxable "deemed distribution" for purposes of Code Section 72(p), whether or not a distributable event has occurred. The tax treatment of that portion of a defaulted loan that is secured by Roth 401(k) Contributions shall be determined in accordance with Code Section 402A and guidance issued thereunder.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

The amount of a loan that is a deemed distribution ceases to be an outstanding loan for purposes of Code Section 72, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, and a Participant shall not be treated as having received a taxable distribution when the Participant's Account is offset by the outstanding balance of the loan amount as provided in Section 9.10. In addition, interest that accrues on a loan after it is deemed distributed shall not be treated as an additional loan to the Participant and shall not be included in the income of the Participant as a deemed distribution. Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless a Participant repays a loan that has been deemed distributed, with interest thereon, the amount of such loan, with interest, shall be considered an outstanding loan under Code Section 72(p) for purposes of determining the applicable limitation on subsequent loans under Section 9.05.

If a Participant makes payments on a loan that has been deemed distributed, payments made on the loan after the date it was deemed distributed shall be treated as Employee Contributions to the Plan for purposes of increasing the Participant's tax basis in his Account, but shall not be treated as Employee Contributions for any other purpose under the Plan, including application of the "ACP" test described in Section 6.06 and application of the Code Section 415 limitations described in Section 6.12.

The provisions of this Section 9.12 regarding treatment of loans that are deemed distributed shall not apply to loans made prior to January 1, 2002, except to the extent provided under the transition rules in Q & A 22(c)(2) of Section 1.72(p)-l of the Treasury Regulations.

9.13. <u>Determination of Vested Interest Upon Distribution Where Plan Loan is Outstanding</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the portion of a "participant's" vested interest in his Account that is held by the Plan as security for a loan outstanding to the "participant" in accordance with the provisions of this Article shall reduce the amount of the Account payable at the time of death or distribution, but only if the reduction is used as repayment of the loan. If less than 100 percent of a "participant's" vested interest in his Account (determined without regard to the preceding sentence) is payable to the "participant's" surviving spouse or other Beneficiary, then the Account shall be adjusted by first reducing the "participant's" vested interest in his Account by the amount of the security used as repayment of the loan, and then determining the benefit payable to the surviving spouse or other Beneficiary.

Article 10. In-Service Withdrawals.

- **10.01. Availability of In-Service Withdrawals.** Except as otherwise permitted under Section 11.02 with respect to Participants who continue in employment past Normal Retirement Age, or as required under Section 12.04 with respect to Participants who continue in employment past their Required Beginning Date, a Participant shall not be permitted to make a withdrawal from his Account under the Plan prior to retirement or termination of employment with the Employer and all Related Employers, if any, except as provided in this Article.
- **10.02.** Withdrawal of Employee Contributions. a Participant may elect to withdraw, in cash, up to 100 percent of the amount then credited to his Employee Contributions Account. Such withdrawals may be made at any time, unless the Employer elects in Subsection 1.19(c)(l)(A) of the Adoption Agreement to limit the frequency of such withdrawals.
- **10.03.** Withdrawal of Rollover Contributions. A Participant may elect to withdraw, in cash, up to 100 percent of the amount then credited to his Rollover Contributions Account. Such withdrawals may be made at any time.
- **10.04.** <u>Age 59-1/2</u> <u>Withdrawals</u>. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(b) of the Adoption Agreement or the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, a Participant who continues in employment as an Employee and who has attained the age of 59 1/2 is permitted to withdraw upon request all or any portion of his Accounts specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(b) of the Adoption Agreement or the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, as applicable.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

10.05. <u>Hardship Withdrawals</u>. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(a) of the Adoption Agreement, a Participant who continues in employment as an Employee may apply to the Administrator for a hardship withdrawal of all or any portion of (a) his Deferral Contributions Account (excluding any earnings thereon accrued after the later of December 31, 1988 or the last day of the last Plan Year ending before July 1, 1989), if elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(a)(l)(A) of the Adoption Agreement or (b), if elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(a)(l)(B) of the Adoption Agreement, such Accounts as may be specified in Section (c) of the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. The minimum amount that a Participant may withdraw because of hardship is the dollar amount specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(a) of the Adoption Agreement, if any.

For purposes of this Section 10.05, a withdrawal is made on account of hardship if made on account of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant where such Participant lacks other available resources. The Administrator shall direct the Trustee with respect to hardship withdrawals and those withdrawals shall be based on the following special rules:

- (a) The following are the only financial needs considered immediate and heavy:
 - (1) expenses incurred or necessary for medical care (that would be deductible under Code Section 213(d), determined without regard to whether the expenses exceed any applicable income limit) of the Participant, the Participant's spouse, children, or dependents;
 - (2) costs directly related to the purchase (excluding mortgage payments) of a principal residence for the Participant;
 - (3) payment of tuition, related educational fees, and room and board for the next 12 months of post-secondary education for the Participant, the Participant's spouse, children or dependents (as defined in Code Section 152, without regard to subsections (b)(l), (b)(2), and (d)(l)(B) thereof);
 - (4) payments necessary to prevent the eviction of the Participant from, or a foreclosure on the mortgage on, the Participant's principal residence;
 - (5) payments for funeral or burial expenses for the Participant's deceased parent, spouse, child, or dependent (as defined in Code Section 152, without regard to subsection (d)(l)(B) thereof);
 - (6) expenses for the repair of damage to the Participant's principal residence that would qualify for a casualty loss deduction under Code Section 165 (determined without regard to whether the loss exceeds any applicable income limit); or
 - (7) any other financial need determined to be immediate and heavy under rules and regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury or his delegate; provided, however, that any such financial need shall constitute an immediate and heavy need under this paragraph (7) no sooner than administratively practicable following the date such rule or regulation is issued.
- (b) A distribution shall be considered as necessary to satisfy an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant only if:
 - (1) The Participant has obtained all distributions, other than the hardship withdrawal, and all nontaxable (at the time of the loan) loans currently available under all plans maintained by the Employer or any Related Employer;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) The Participant suspends Deferral Contributions and Employee Contributions to the Plan for the 6-month period following receipt of his hardship withdrawal. The suspension must also apply to all elective contributions and employee contributions to all other qualified plans and non-qualified plans maintained by the Employer or any Related Employer, other than any mandatory employee contribution portion of a defined benefit plan, including stock option, stock purchase, and other similar plans, but not including health and welfare benefit plans (other than the cash or deferred arrangement portion of a cafeteria plan); and
- (3) The withdrawal amount is not in excess of the amount of an immediate and heavy financial need (including amounts necessary to pay any Federal, state or local income taxes or penalties reasonably anticipated to result from the distribution).
- **10.06.** <u>Preservation of Prior Plan In-Service Withdrawal Rules</u>. As indicated by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(d) of the Adoption Agreement, to the extent required under Code Section 411(d)(6), in-service withdrawals that were available under a prior plan shall be available under the Plan.
 - (a) The following provisions shall apply to preserve prior in-service withdrawal provisions.
 - (1) If the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a prior plan document or is a transferee plan of a prior plan that provided for in-service withdrawals from a Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts of amounts that have been held in such Accounts for a specified period of time, a Participant shall be entitled to withdraw at any time prior to his termination of employment, any vested interest in amounts attributable to such Employer Contributions held in such Accounts for the period of time specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.19(d)(l)(A) of the Adoption Agreement. Any such withdrawal shall be subject to any restrictions applicable under the prior plan or document that the Employer elects in Subsection 1.19(d)(1)(A)(i) of the Adoption Agreement to continue under the Plan as amended and restated hereunder (other than any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction).
 - (2) If the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a prior plan document or is a transferee plan of a prior plan that provided for in-service withdrawals from a Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts by Participants with at least 60 months of participation, a Participant with at least 60 months of participation shall be entitled to withdraw at any time prior to his termination of employment, his vested interest held in such Accounts. Any such withdrawal shall be subject to any restrictions applicable under the prior plan or document that the Employer elects in Subsection 1.19(d)(l)(B)(i) of the Adoption Agreement to continue under the Plan as amended and restated hereunder (other than any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction).
 - (3) If the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a prior plan document or is a transferee plan of a prior plan that provided for in-service withdrawals from a Participant's vested interest in his Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts under any other circumstances, a Participant who has met any applicable requirements, as set forth in the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, shall be entitled to withdraw at any time prior to his termination of employment his vested interest held in such Accounts. Any such withdrawal shall be subject to any restrictions applicable under the prior plan or document that the Employer elects to continue under the Plan as amended and restated hereunder, as set forth in the In-Service Withdrawal Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
 - (b) If the Plan is a transferee plan of a prior profit sharing plan that provided for in-service withdrawals from any portion of a Participant's Account other than his Employee Contributions and/or Rollover Contributions Accounts, a Participant who has met any applicable requirements, as set forth in the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, shall be entitled to withdraw at any time

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

prior to his termination of employment his vested interest in amounts attributable to such prior profit sharing accounts, subject to any restrictions applicable under the prior plan that the Employer elects to continue under the Plan as amended and restated hereunder (other than any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction), as set forth in the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.

10.07. Restrictions on In-Service Withdrawals. The following restrictions apply to any in-service withdrawal made from a Participant's Account under this Article:

- (a) If the provisions of Section 14.04 apply to a Participant's Account, the Participant must obtain the consent of his spouse, if any, to obtain an in-service withdrawal.
- (b) In-service withdrawals under this Article shall be made in a lump sum payment, except that if the provisions of Section 14.04 apply to a Participant's Account, the Participant shall receive the in-service withdrawal in the form of a "qualified joint and survivor annuity", as defined in Subsection 14.01(a), unless the consent rules in Section 14.05 are satisfied.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary other than the provisions of Section 11.02 or 12.04, a Participant shall not be permitted to make an in-service withdrawal from his Account of amounts attributable to contributions made to a money purchase pension plan, except employee and/or rollover contributions that were held in a separate account(s) under such plan.

Article 11. Right to Benefits.

- 11.01. Normal or Early Retirement. Each Participant who continues in employment as an Employee until his Normal Retirement Age or, if so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.14(b) of the Adoption Agreement, Early Retirement Age, shall have a vested interest in his Account of 100 percent regardless of any vesting schedule elected in Section 1.16 of the Adoption Agreement. If a Participant retires upon the attainment of Normal or Early Retirement Age, such retirement is referred to as a normal retirement.
- **11.02.** <u>Late Retirement.</u> If a Participant continues in employment as an Employee after his Normal Retirement Age, he shall continue to have a 100 percent vested interest in his Account and shall continue to participate in the Plan until the date he establishes with the Employer for his late retirement. Until he retires, he has a continuing right to elect to receive distribution of all or any portion of his Account in accordance with the provisions of Articles 12 and 13; provided, however, that a Participant may not receive any portion of his Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts prior to his attainment of age 59 ½.
- **11.03.** <u>Disability Retirement</u>. If so provided by the Employer in Subsection 1.14(c) of the Adoption Agreement, a Participant who becomes disabled while employed as an Employee shall have a 100 percent vested interest in his Account regardless of any vesting schedule elected in Section 1.16 of the Adoption Agreement. An Employee is considered disabled if he satisfies any of the requirements for disability retirement selected by the Employer in Section 1.15 of the Adoption Agreement and terminates his employment with the Employer. Such termination of employment is referred to as a disability retirement.
- **11.04. Death.** A Participant who dies while employed as an Employee shall have a 100 percent vested interest in his Account and his designated Beneficiary shall be entitled to receive the balance of his Account, plus any amounts thereafter credited to his Account. If a Participant whose employment as an Employee has terminated dies, his designated Beneficiary shall be entitled to receive the Participant's vested interest in his Account.

A copy of the death notice or other sufficient documentation must be filed with and approved by the Administrator. If upon the death of the Participant there is, in the opinion of the Administrator, no designated Beneficiary for part or all of the Participant's Account, such amount shall be paid to his surviving spouse or, if none,

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

to his estate (such spouse or estate shall be deemed to be the Beneficiary for purposes of the Plan). If a Beneficiary dies after benefits to such Beneficiary have commenced, but before they have been completed, and, in the opinion of the Administrator, no person has been designated to receive such remaining benefits, then such benefits shall be paid in a lump sum to the deceased Beneficiary's estate.

Subject to the requirements of Section 14.04, a Participant may designate a Beneficiary, or change any prior designation of Beneficiary by giving notice to the Administrator using procedures established by the Administrator. If more than one person is designated as the Beneficiary, their respective interests shall be as indicated on the designation form. In the case of a married Participant, the Participant's spouse shall be deemed to be the designated Beneficiary unless the Participant's spouse has consented to another designation in the manner described in Section 14.06. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant's Account is subject to the requirements of Section 14.04 and the Employer has specified in Subsection 1.20(d)(2)(B)(ii) of the Adoption Agreement that less than 100 percent of the Participant's Account that is subject to Section 14.04 shall be used to purchase the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity", as defined in Section 14.01, the Participant may designate a Beneficiary other than his spouse for the portion of his Account that would not be used to purchase the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity," regardless of whether the spouse consents to such designation.

- **11.05.** Other Termination of Employment. If a Participant terminates his employment with the Employer and all Related Employers, if any, for any reason other than death or normal, late, or disability retirement, he shall be entitled to a termination benefit equal to the sum of (a) his vested interest in the balance of his Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Account(s), other than the balance attributable to 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer and/or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, such vested interest to be determined in accordance with the vesting schedule(s) selected by the Employer in Section 1.16 of the Adoption Agreement, and (b) the balance of his Deferral, Employee, Qualified Nonelective Employer, 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer, Qualified Matching Employer, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer, and Rollover Contributions Accounts.
- **11.06.** <u>Application for Distribution</u>. Except as provided in Subsection 1.21(a) of the Adoption Agreement or Section 13.02, a Participant (or his Beneficiary, if the Participant has died) who is entitled to a distribution hereunder must make application, using procedures established by the Administrator, for a distribution from his Account and no such distribution shall be made without proper application.
- 11.07. <u>Application of Vesting Schedule Following Partial Distribution</u>. If a distribution from a Participant's Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Account has been made to him at a time when his vested interest in such Account balance is less than 100 percent, the vesting schedule(s) in Section 1.16 of the Adoption Agreement shall thereafter apply only to the balance of his Account attributable to Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions allocated after such distribution. The balance of the Account from which such distribution was made shall be transferred to a separate account immediately following such distribution.

At any relevant time prior to a forfeiture of any portion thereof under Section 11.08, a Participant's vested interest in such separate account shall be equal to P(AB+(RxD))-(RxD), where P is the Participant's vested interest expressed as a percentage at the relevant time determined under Section 11.05; AB is the account balance of the separate account at the relevant time; D is the amount of the distribution; and R is the ratio of the account balance at the relevant time to the account balance after distribution. Following a forfeiture of any portion of such separate account under Section 11.08 below, the Participant's vested interest in any balance in such separate account shall remain 100 percent.

- **11.08.** <u>Forfeitures.</u> If a Participant terminates his employment with the Employer and all Related Employers before his vested interest in his Matching Employer and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts is 100 percent, the non-vested portion of his Account (including any amounts credited after his termination of employment) shall be forfeited by him as follows:
 - (a) If the Inactive Participant elects to receive distribution of his entire vested interest in his Account, the non-vested portion of his Account shall be forfeited upon the complete distribution of such vested

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

interest, subject to the possibility of reinstatement as provided in Section 11.10. For purposes of this Subsection, if the value of an Employee's vested interest in his Account balance is zero, the Employee shall be deemed to have received a distribution of his vested interest immediately following termination of employment.

(b) If the Inactive Participant elects not to receive distribution of his vested interest in his Account following his termination of employment, the non-vested portion of his Account shall be forfeited after the Participant has incurred five consecutive Breaks in Vesting Service.

No forfeitures shall occur solely as a result of a Participant's withdrawal of Employee Contributions.

11.09. <u>Application of Forfeitures</u>. Any forfeitures occurring during a Plan Year shall be applied to reduce the contributions of the Employer, unless the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.16(f)(l) of the Adoption Agreement that such remaining forfeitures shall be allocated among the Accounts of Active Participants who are eligible to receive allocations of Nonelective Employer Contributions for the Plan Year in which the forfeiture occurs. Forfeitures that are allocated among the Accounts of eligible Active Participants shall be allocated as provided in the Adoption Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, forfeitures shall first be used to pay administrative expenses under the Plan, if so directed by the Employer. To the extent that forfeitures are not used to reduce administrative expenses under the Plan, as directed by the Employer, forfeitures will be applied in accordance with this Section 11.09.

Pending application, forfeitures shall be held in the Permissible Investment selected by the Employer for such purpose.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, in no event may forfeitures be used to reduce the Employer's obligation to remit to the Trust (or other appropriate Plan funding vehicle) loan repayments made pursuant to Article 9, Deferral Contributions or Employee Contributions.

- **11.10.** Reinstatement of Forfeitures. If a Participant forfeits any portion of his Account under Subsection 11.08(a) because of distribution of his complete vested interest in his Account, but again becomes an Eligible Employee, then the amount so forfeited, without any adjustment for the earnings, expenses, losses, or gains of the assets credited to his Account since the date forfeited, shall be recredited to his Account (or to a separate account as described in Section 11.07, if applicable) if he repays the entire amount of his distribution not attributable to Employee Contributions before the earlier of:
 - (a) his incurring five-consecutive Breaks in Vesting Service following the date complete distribution of his vested interest was made to him; or
 - (b) five years after his Reemployment Date.

If an Employee is deemed to have received distribution of his complete vested interest as provided in Section 11.08, the Employee shall be deemed to have repaid such distribution on his Reemployment Date.

Upon such an actual or deemed repayment, the provisions of the Plan (including Section 11.07) shall thereafter apply as if no forfeiture had occurred. The amount to be recredited pursuant to this paragraph shall be derived first from the forfeitures, if any, which as of the date of recrediting have yet to be applied as provided in Section 11.09 and, to the extent such forfeitures are insufficient, from a special contribution to be made by the Employer.

11.11. <u>Adjustment for Investment Experience</u>. If any distribution under this Article 11 is not made in a single payment, the amount retained by the Trustee after the distribution shall be subject to adjustment until distributed to reflect the income and gain or loss on the investments in which such amount is invested and any expenses properly charged under the Plan and Trust to such amounts.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Article 12. Distributions.

12.01. Restrictions on Distributions.

- (a) <u>Severance from Employment Rule</u>. A Participant, or his Beneficiary, may not receive a distribution from the Participant's Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts earlier than upon the Participant's severance from employment with the Employer and all Related Employers, death, or disability, except as otherwise provided in Article 10, Section 11.02 or Section 12.04. If the Employer elected Subsection 1.21(c) of the Adoption Agreement, distribution from the Participant's Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts may be further postponed in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 12.01(b) below.
- (b) <u>Same Desk Rule</u>. If elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.21(c) of the Adoption Agreement, a Participant, or his Beneficiary, may not receive a distribution from the Participant's Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions Accounts earlier than upon the Participant's separation from service with the Employer and all Related Employers, death, or disability, except as otherwise provided in Article 10, Section 11.02 or Section 12.04. Notwithstanding the foregoing, amounts may also be distributed from such Accounts, in the form of a lump sum only, upon
 - (1) The disposition by a corporation to an unrelated corporation of substantially all of the assets (within the meaning of Code Section 409(d)(2)) used in a trade or business of such corporation if such corporation continues to maintain the Plan with respect to the Participant after the disposition, but only with respect to former Employees who continue employment with the corporation acquiring such assets.
 - (2) The disposition by a corporation to an unrelated entity of such corporation's interest in a subsidiary (within the meaning of Code Section 409(d) (3)) if such corporation continues to maintain the Plan with respect to the Participant, but only with respect to former Employees who continue employment with such subsidiary.

In addition to the distribution events described in paragraph (a) or (b) above, as applicable, such amounts may also be distributed upon the termination of the Plan provided that the Employer does not maintain another defined contribution plan (other than an employee stock ownership plan as defined in Code Section 4975(e)(7) or 409(a), a simplified employee pension plan as defined in Code Section 408(k), a SIMPLE IRA plan as defined in Code Section 408(p), a plan or contract described in Code Section 403(b) or a plan described in Code Section 457(b) or (f)) at any time during the period beginning on the date of plan termination and ending 12 months after all assets have been distributed from the Plan. Subject to Section 14.04, such a distribution must be made in a lump sum.

12.02. <u>Timing of Distribution Following Retirement or Termination of Employment</u>. Except as otherwise elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.21(b) of the Adoption Agreement and provided in the Postponed Distribution Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, the balance of a Participant's vested interest in his Account shall be distributable upon his termination of employment with the Employer and all Related Employers, if any, because of death, normal, early, or disability retirement (as permitted under the Plan), or other termination of employment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant may elect to postpone distribution of his Account until the date in Subsection 1.21(a) of the Adoption Agreement, unless the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.20(f)(1) of the Adoption Agreement to cash out de minimus Accounts and the Participant's vested interest in his Account does not exceed the amount subject to automatic distribution pursuant to Section 13.02. A Participant who elects to postpone distribution has a continuing election to receive such distribution prior to the date as of which distribution is required, unless such Participant is reemployed as an Employee.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

12.03. Participant Consent to Distribution. No distribution shall be made to the Participant before he reaches his Normal Retirement Age (or age 62, if later) without the Participant's consent, unless the Employer has elected in Subsection 1.20(f)(l) of the Adoption Agreement to cash out de minimus Accounts and the Participant's vested interest in his Account does not exceed the amount subject to automatic distribution pursuant to Section 13.02. Such consent shall be made within the 90-day period ending on the Participant's Annuity Starting Date.

If a Participant's vested interest in his Account exceeds the maximum cash out limit permitted under Code Section 411(a)(11)(A) (\$5,000 as of January 1, 2005), the consent of the Participant's spouse must also be obtained if the Participant's Account is subject to the provisions of Section 14.04, unless the distribution shall be made in the form of a "qualified joint and survivor annuity" or "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" as those terms are defined in Section 14.01. A spouse's consent to early distribution, if required, must satisfy the requirements of Section 14.06.

Neither the consent of the Participant nor the Participant's spouse shall be required to the extent that a distribution is required to satisfy Code Section 401(a)(9) or Code Section 415. In addition, upon termination of the Plan if it does not offer an annuity option (purchased from a commercial provider) and if the Employer or any Related Employer does not maintain another defined contribution plan (other than an employee stock ownership plan as defined in Code Section 4975(e)(7)) the Participant's Account shall, without the Participant's consent, be distributed to the Participant. However, if any Related Employer maintains another defined contribution plan (other than an employee stock ownership plan as defined in Code Section 4975(e)(7)) then the Participant's Account shall be transferred, without the Participant's consent, to the other plan if the Participant does not consent to an immediate distribution.

- **12.04.** Required Commencement of Distribution to Participants. In no event shall distribution to a Participant commence later than the date in Section 1.21(a) of the Adoption Agreement, which date shall not be later than the earlier of the dates described in (a) and (b) below:
 - (a) unless the Participant (and his spouse, if appropriate) elects otherwise, the 60th day after the close of the Plan Year in which occurs the latest of (i) the date on which the Participant's employment with the Employer and all Related Employers ceases, or (iii) the 10th anniversary of the year in which the Participant commenced participation in the Plan; and
 - (b) the Participant's Required Beginning Date.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsection 12.04(a) above, the failure of a Participant (and the Participant's spouse, if applicable) to consent to a distribution shall be deemed to be an election to defer commencement of payment as provided in Section 12.02 above.

- **12.05.** Required Commencement of Distribution to Beneficiaries. Subject to the requirements of Subsection 12.05(a) below, if a Participant dies before his Annuity Starting Date, the Participant's Beneficiary shall receive distribution of the Participant's vested interest in his Account in the form provided under Article 13 or 14, as applicable, beginning as soon as reasonably practicable following the date the Beneficiary's application for distribution is filed with the Administrator. If distribution is to be made to a Participant's spouse, it shall be made available within a reasonable period of time after the Participant's death that is no less favorable than the period of time applicable to other distributions.
 - (a) <u>Death of Participant Before Distributions Begin</u>. If the Participant dies before distributions begin, the Participant's entire vested interest will be distributed, or begin to be distributed, no later than as follows:
 - (1) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary," then, except as otherwise elected under Subsection 12.05(b), minimum distributions, as described in Section 13.03, will begin to the surviving spouse by December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant died, or by December 31 of the calendar year in which the Participant would have attained age $70^{1/2}$, if later.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) If the Participant's surviving spouse is not the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary," then, except as otherwise elected under Subsection 12.05(b), minimum distributions, as described in Section 13.03, will begin to the "designated beneficiary" by December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant died.
- (3) If there is no "designated beneficiary" as of September 30 of the year following the year of the Participant's death, the Participant's entire vested interest will be distributed by December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (4) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary" and the surviving spouse dies after the Participant but before distributions to the surviving spouse begin, this Subsection 12.05(a), other than Subsection 12.05(a)(1), will apply as if the surviving spouse were the Participant.

For purposes of this Subsection 12.05(a), unless Subsection 12.05(a)(4) applies, distributions are considered to begin on the Participant's Required Beginning Date. If Subsection 12.05(a)(4) applies, distributions are considered to begin on the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under Subsection 12.05(a)(l). If distributions under an annuity purchased from an insurance company irrevocably commence to the Participant before the Participant's Required Beginning Date (or to the Participant's surviving spouse before the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under Subsection 12.05(a)(1)), the date distributions are considered to begin is the date distributions actually commence.

(b) <u>Election of 5-Year Rule</u>. Participants or Beneficiaries may elect on an individual basis whether the 5-year rule described in Subsection 12.05(a)(3) or the minimum distribution rule described in Section 13.03 applies to distributions after the death of a Participant who has a "designated beneficiary." The election must be made no later than the earlier of September 30 of the calendar year in which distribution would be required to begin under Subsection 12.05(a), or by September 30 of the calendar year which contains the fifth anniversary of the Participant's (or, if applicable, the surviving spouse's) death. If neither the Participant nor the Beneficiary makes an election under this Subsection 12.05(b), distributions will be made in accordance with Subsection 12.05(a) and Section 13.03.

Subject to the requirements of Subsection 12.05(a) above, if a Participant dies on or after his Annuity Starting Date, but before his entire vested interest in his Account is distributed, his Beneficiary shall receive distribution of the remainder of the Participant's vested interest in his Account beginning as soon as reasonably practicable following the Participant's date of death in a form that provides for distribution at least as rapidly as under the form in which the Participant was receiving distribution.

For purposes of this Section 12.05, "designated beneficiary" is as defined in Subsection 13.03(c)(1).

12.06. Whereabouts of Participants and Beneficiaries. The Administrator shall at all times be responsible for determining the whereabouts of each Participant or Beneficiary who may be entitled to benefits under the Plan and shall direct the Trustee as to the maintenance of a current address of each such Participant or Beneficiary. The Trustee shall be under no duty to make any distributions other than those for which it has received satisfactory direction from the Administrator.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Trustee attempts to make a distribution in accordance with the Administrator's instructions but is unable to make such distribution because the whereabouts of the distributee is unknown, the Trustee shall notify the Administrator of such situation and thereafter the Trustee shall be under no duty to make any further distributions to such distributee until it receives further written instructions from the Administrator.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

If the Administrator is unable after diligent attempts to locate a Participant or Beneficiary who is entitled to a benefit under the Plan, the benefit otherwise payable to such Participant or Beneficiary shall be forfeited and applied as provided in Section 11.09. If a benefit is forfeited because the Administrator determines that the Participant or Beneficiary cannot be found, such benefit shall be reinstated by the Employer if a claim is filed by the Participant or Beneficiary with the Administrator and the Administrator confirms the claim to the Employer. Notwithstanding the above, forfeiture of a Participant's or Beneficiary's benefit may occur only if a distribution could be made to the Participant or Beneficiary without obtaining the Participant's or Beneficiary's consent in accordance with the requirements of Section 1.411(a)-11 of the Treasury Regulations.

Article 13. Form of Distribution.

13.01. Normal Form of Distribution Under Profit Sharing Plan. Unless a Participant's Account is subject to the requirements of Section 14.03 or 14.04, distributions to a Participant or to the Beneficiary of the Participant shall be made in a lump sum in cash or, if elected by the Participant (or the Participant's Beneficiary, if applicable) and provided by the Employer in Section 1.20 of the Adoption Agreement, under a systematic withdrawal plan (installments). If elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.20(c) of the Adoption Agreement and subject to the requirements of Article 14, if applicable, a Participant whose employment has terminated and whose Account is distributable in accordance with the provisions of Article 12 may elect to withdraw, in cash, a portion of his vested interest in his Account at any time. A Participant (or the Participant's Beneficiary, if applicable) who is receiving distribution under a systematic withdrawal plan may elect to accelerate installment payments or to receive a lump sum distribution of the remainder of his Account balance.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if distribution to a Participant commences on the Participant's Required Beginning Date as determined under Subsection 2.01(uu); the Participant may elect to receive distributions under a systematic withdrawal plan that provides the minimum distributions required under Code Section 401(a)(9), as described in Section 13.03.

Distributions shall be made in cash, except that distributions may be made in Fund Shares of marketable securities (as defined in Code Section 731(c)(2)), other than Fund Shares of Employer Stock as defined in Section 20.12, at the election of the Participant, pursuant to the qualifying rollover of such distribution to a Fidelity Investments® individual retirement account.

13.02. Cash Out Of Small Accounts. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if the Employer elected to cash out small Accounts as provided in Subsection 1.20(f)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, and a Participant's vested interest in his Account does not exceed \$1,000 the Participant's vested interest in his Account shall be distributed in a lump sum following the Participant's termination of employment because of retirement, disability, or other termination of employment. If elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.20(f)(1)(A) of the Adoption Agreement, if a mandatory distribution greater than \$1,000 is made to a Participant in accordance with the provisions of this Section prior to the Participant's Normal Retirement Age (or age 62, if later) and the Participant does not elect to have such distribution paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the Participant in a direct rollover or to receive such distribution directly, then the Administrator will pay the distribution in a direct rollover to an individual retirement plan designated by the Administrator. For purposes of determining whether an amount being distributed pursuant to this Section 13.02 will be subject to a direct rollover by the Administrator, a Participant's Roth 401(k) Contributions Account will be considered separately from the amount within the Participant's non-Roth Account.

If the Employer elected to cash out small Accounts as provided in Subsection 1.20(f)(1) of the Adoption Agreement and if distribution is to be made to a Participant's Beneficiary following the death of the Participant and the Beneficiary's vested interest in the Participant's Account does not exceed the maximum cash out limit permitted under Code Section 411(a)(11)(A) (\$5,000 as of January 1, 2005), distribution shall be made to the Beneficiary in a lump sum following the Participant's death.

13.03. <u>Minimum Distributions</u>. Unless a Participant's vested interest in his Account is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company or in a single sum on or before the Participant's Required

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Beginning Date, as of the first "distribution calendar year" distributions will be made in accordance with this Section. If the Participant's vested interest in his Account is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company, distributions thereunder will be made in accordance with the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(9) and the Treasury Regulations issued thereunder.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any other provisions of this Section, distributions may be made under a designation made before January 1, 1984, in accordance with Section 242(b)(2) of the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act (TEFRA) and the provisions of Subsection 13.03(d) below.

- (a) <u>Required Minimum Distributions During a Participant's Lifetime</u>. During a Participant's lifetime, the minimum amount that will be distributed for each "distribution calendar year" is the lesser of:
 - (1) the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's "account balance" by the distribution period in the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations, using the Participant's age as of the Participant's birthday in the "distribution calendar year"; or
 - (2) if the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary" for the "distribution calendar year" is the Participant's spouse, the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's "account balance" by the number in the Joint and Last Survivor Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations, using the Participant's and spouse's attained ages as of the Participant's and spouse's birthdays in the "distribution calendar year."

Required minimum distributions will be determined under this Subsection 13.03(a) beginning with the first "distribution calendar year" and up to and including the "distribution calendar year" that includes the Participant's date of death.

- (b) Required Minimum Distributions After Participant's Death.
 - (1) If a Participant dies on or after the date distributions begin and there is a "designated beneficiary," the minimum amount that will be distributed for each "distribution calendar year" after the year of the Participant's death is the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's "account balance" by the longer of the remaining "life expectancy" of the Participant or the remaining "life expectancy" of the Participant's "designated beneficiary," determined as follows:
 - (A) The Participant's remaining "life expectancy" is calculated using the age of the Participant in the year of death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.
 - (B) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary," the remaining life expectancy of the surviving spouse is calculated for each distribution calendar year after the year of the Participant's death using the surviving spouse's age as of the spouse's birthday in that year. For "distribution calendar years" after the year of the surviving spouse's death, the remaining "life expectancy" of the surviving spouse is calculated using the age of the surviving spouse as of the spouse's birthday in the calendar year of the spouse's death, reduced by one for each subsequent calendar year.
 - (C) If the Participant's surviving spouse is not the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary," the "designated beneficiary's" remaining "life expectancy" is calculated using the age of the "designated beneficiary" in the year following the year of the Participant's death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.
 - (2) If the Participant dies on or after the date distributions begin and there is no "designated beneficiary" as of September 30 of the year after the year of the Participant's death, the minimum

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

amount that will be distributed for each "distribution calendar year" after the year of the Participant's death is the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's "account balance" by the Participant's remaining "life expectancy" calculated using the age of the Participant in the year of death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.

- (3) Unless the Participant or Beneficiary elects otherwise in accordance with Subsection 12.05(b), if the Participant dies before the date distributions begin and there is a "designated beneficiary," the minimum amount that will be distributed for each "distribution calendar year" after the year of the Participant's death is the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's "account balance" by the remaining "life expectancy" of the Participant's "designated beneficiary," determined as provided in Subsection 13.03(b)(1).
- (4) If the Participant dies before the date distributions begin and there is no "designated beneficiary" as of September 30 of the year following the year of the Participant's death, distribution of the Participant's full vested interest in his Account will be completed by December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (5) If the Participant dies before the date distributions begin, the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole "designated beneficiary," and the surviving spouse dies before distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under Subsection 12.05(a)(1), Subsections 13.03(b)(3) and (4) will apply as if the surviving spouse were the Participant.

For purposes of this Subsection 13.03(b), unless Subsection 13.03(b)(5) applies, distributions are considered to begin on the Participant's Required Beginning Date. If Subsection 13.03(b)(5) applies, distributions are considered to begin on the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under Subsection 12.05(a)(1). If distributions under an annuity purchased from an insurance company irrevocably commence to the Participant before the Participant's Required Beginning Date (or to the Participant's surviving spouse before the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under Subsection 12.05(a)(1)), the date distributions are considered to begin is the date distributions actually commence.

- (c) <u>Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Section 13.03, the following special definitions shall apply:
 - (1) "Designated beneficiary" means the individual who is the Participant's Beneficiary as defined under Section 2.01(g) and is the designated beneficiary under Code Section 401(a)(9) and Section 1.401(a)(9)-4 of the Treasury Regulations.
 - (2) "Distribution calendar year" means a calendar year for which a minimum distribution is required. For distributions beginning before the Participant's death, the first "distribution calendar year" is the calendar year immediately preceding the calendar year which contains the Participant's Required Beginning Date. For distributions beginning after the Participant's death, the first "distribution calendar year" is the calendar year in which distributions are required to begin under Subsection 12.05(a). The required minimum distribution for the Participant's first "distribution calendar year" will be made on or before the Participant's Required Beginning Date. The required minimum distribution for other "distribution calendar years," including the required minimum distribution for the "distribution calendar year" in which the Participant's Required Beginning Date occurs, will be made on or before December 31 of that "distribution calendar year."
 - (3) "Life expectancy" means life expectancy as computed by use of the Single Life Table in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations.
 - (4) A Participant's "account balance" means the balance of the Participant's vested interest in his Account as of the last valuation date in the calendar year immediately preceding the

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

"distribution calendar year" (valuation calendar year) increased by the amount of any contributions made and allocated or forfeitures allocated to the Account as of dates in the valuation calendar year after the valuation date and decreased by distributions made in the valuation calendar year after the valuation date. The "account balance" for the valuation calendar year includes any amounts rolled over or transferred to the Plan either in the valuation calendar year or in the "distribution calendar year" if distributed or transferred in the valuation calendar year.

- (d) <u>Section 242(b)(2) Elections</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Section and subject to the requirements of Article 14, if applicable, distribution on behalf of a Participant, including a five-percent owner, may be made pursuant to an election under Section 242(b)(2) of the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 and in accordance with all of the following requirements:
 - (1) The distribution is one which would not have disqualified the Trust under Code Section 401(a)(9), if applicable, or any other provisions of Code Section 401(a), as in effect prior to the effective date of Section 242(a) of the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982.
 - (2) The distribution is in accordance with a method of distribution elected by the Participant whose vested interest in his Account is being distributed or, if the Participant is deceased, by a Beneficiary of such Participant.
 - (3) Such election was in writing, was signed by the Participant or the Beneficiary, and was made before January 1, 1984.
 - (4) The Participant had accrued a benefit under the Plan as of December 31, 1983.
 - (5) The method of distribution elected by the Participant or the Beneficiary specifies the form of the distribution, the time at which distribution will commence, the period over which distribution will be made, and in the case of any distribution upon the Participant's death, the Beneficiaries of the Participant listed in order of priority.

A distribution upon death shall not be made under this Subsection 13.03(d) unless the information in the election contains the required information described above with respect to the distributions to be made upon the death of the Participant. For any distribution which commences before January 1, 1984, but continues after December 31, 1983, the Participant or the Beneficiary to whom such distribution is being made will be presumed to have designated the method of distribution under which the distribution is being made, if this method of distribution was specified in writing and the distribution satisfies the requirements in Subsections 13.03(d)(1) and (5). If an election is revoked, any subsequent distribution will be in accordance with the other provisions of the Plan. Any changes in the election will be considered to be a revocation of the election. However, the mere substitution or addition of another Beneficiary (one not designated as a Beneficiary in the election), under the election will not be considered to be a revocation of the election, so long as such substitution or addition does not alter the period over which distributions are to be made under the election directly, or indirectly (for example, by altering the relevant measuring life).

The Administrator shall direct the Trustee regarding distributions necessary to comply with the minimum distribution rules set forth in this Section 13.03.

13.04. <u>Direct Rollovers</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, a "distributee" may elect, at the time and in the manner prescribed by the Administrator, to have any portion or all of an "eligible rollover distribution" paid directly to an "eligible retirement plan" specified by the "distributee" in a direct rollover; provided, however, that a "distributee" may not elect a direct rollover with respect to a portion of an "eligible rollover distribution" if such portion totals less than \$500. In applying the \$500 minimum on rollovers of a portion of a distribution, any "eligible rollover distribution" from a Participant's Roth 401(k) Contributions Account will be considered separately from any "eligible rollover distribution" from the Participant's non-Roth Account.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

The portion of any "eligible rollover distribution" consisting of Employee Contributions may only be rolled over to an individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or (b) or to a qualified defined contribution plan described in Code Section 401(a) or 403(a) that provides for separate accounting with respect to such accounts, including separate accounting for the portion of such "eligible rollover distribution" that is includible in income and the portion that is not includible in income. That portion of any "eligible rollover distribution" consisting of Roth 401(k) Contributions, may only be rolled over to another designated Roth account established for the individual under an applicable retirement plan described in Code Section 402A(e)(1) that provides for "designated Roth contributions", as defined in Section 6.01, or to a Roth individual retirement account described in Code Section 408A, subject to the rules of Code Section 402(c).

For purposes of this Section 13.04, the following definitions shall apply:

- (a) "Distributee" means a Participant, the Participant's surviving spouse, and the Participant's spouse or former spouse who is the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order, who is entitled to receive a distribution from the Participant's vested interest in his Account.
- (b) "Eligible retirement plan" means an individual retirement account described in Code Section 408(a), an individual retirement annuity described in Code Section 408(b), an annuity plan described in Code Section 403(a), a qualified defined contribution plan described in Code Section 401(a), an annuity contract described in Code Section 403(b), an eligible deferred compensation plan described in Code Section 457(b) that is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state, provided that such 457 plan provides for separate accounting with respect to such rolled over amounts, that accepts "eligible rollover distributions", or a Roth individual retirement account described in Code Section 408A.
- (c) "Eligible rollover distribution" means any distribution of all or any portion of the balance to the credit of the "distributee", except that an "eligible rollover distribution" does not include the following:
 - (1) any distribution that is one of a series of substantially equal periodic payments (not less frequently than annually) made for the life (or life expectancy) of the "distributee" or the joint lives (or joint life expectancies) of the "distributee" and the "distributee's" designated beneficiary, or for a specified period of ten years or more;
 - (2) any distribution to the extent such distribution is required under Code Section 401(a)(9); or
 - (3) any hardship withdrawal made in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.05 or the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
- **13.05.** <u>Notice Regarding Timing and Form of Distribution</u>. Within the period beginning 90 days before a Participant's Annuity Starting Date and ending 30 days before such date, the Administrator shall provide such Participant with written notice containing a general description of the material features of each form of distribution available under the Plan and an explanation of the financial effect of electing each form of distribution available under the Plan. The notice shall also inform the Participant of his right to defer receipt of the distribution until the date in Subsection 1.21(a) of the Adoption Agreement and his right to make a direct rollover.

Distribution may commence fewer than 30 days after such notice is given, provided that:

- (a) the Administrator clearly informs the Participant that the Participant has a right to a period of at least 30 days after receiving the notice to consider the decision of whether or not to elect a distribution (and, if applicable, a particular distribution option);
- (b) the Participant, after receiving the notice, affirmatively elects a distribution, with his spouse's written consent, if necessary;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (c) if the Participant's Account is subject to the requirements of Section 14.04, the following additional requirements apply:
 - (1) the Participant is permitted to revoke his affirmative distribution election at any time prior to the later of (A) his Annuity Starting Date or (B) the expiration of the seven-day period beginning the day after such notice is provided to him; and
 - (2) distribution does not begin to such Participant until such revocation period ends.
- **13.06.** <u>Determination of Method of Distribution.</u> Subject to Section 13.02, the Participant shall determine the method of distribution of benefits to himself and may determine the method of distribution to his Beneficiary. If the Participant does not determine the method of distribution to his Beneficiary or if the Participant permits his Beneficiary to override his determination, the Beneficiary, in the event of the Participant's death, shall determine the method of distribution of benefits to himself as if he were the Participant. A determination by the Beneficiary must be made no later than the close of the calendar year in which distribution would be required to begin under Section 12.05 or, if earlier, the close of the calendar year in which the fifth anniversary of the death of the Participant occurs.
- **13.07. Notice to Trustee.** The Administrator shall notify the Trustee in any medium acceptable to the Trustee, which may be specified in the Service Agreement, whenever any Participant or Beneficiary is entitled to receive benefits under the Plan. The Administrator's notice shall indicate the form of payment of benefits that such Participant or Beneficiary shall receive, (in the case of distributions to a Participant) the name of any designated Beneficiary or Beneficiaries, and such other information as the Trustee shall require.

Article 14. Superseding Annuity Distribution Provisions.

- **14.01. Special Definitions.** For purposes of this Article, the following special definitions shall apply:
 - (a) "Qualified joint and survivor annuity" means (1) if the Participant is not married on his Annuity Starting Date, an immediate annuity payable for the life of the Participant or (2) if the Participant is married on his Annuity Starting Date, an immediate annuity for the life of the Participant with a survivor annuity for the life of the Participant's spouse (to whom the Participant was married on the Annuity Starting Date) equal to 50 percent (or the percentage designated in Subsection 1.20(d)(2)(A)(i)(I) or 1.20(d)(2)(B)(i), as applicable, of the Adoption Agreement) of the amount of the annuity which is payable during the joint lives of the Participant and such spouse, provided that the survivor annuity shall not be payable to a Participant's spouse if such spouse is not the same spouse to whom the Participant was married on his Annuity Starting Date.
 - (b) "Qualified preretirement survivor annuity" means an annuity purchased with at least 50 percent of a Participant's vested interest in his Account that is payable for the life of a Participant's surviving spouse. The Employer shall specify that portion of a Participant's vested interest in his Account that is to be used to purchase the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" in Section 1.20 of the Adoption Agreement.
- **14.02. Applicability.** The provisions of this Article shall apply to a Participant's Account if:
 - (a) the Plan includes assets transferred from a money purchase pension plan;
 - (b) the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a plan that provided an annuity form of payment and such form of payment has *not* been eliminated pursuant to Subsection 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (c) the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a plan that provided an annuity form of payment and such form of payment *has* been eliminated pursuant to Subsection 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement, but the Participant elected a life annuity form of payment before the effective date of the elimination;
- (d) the Participant's Account contains assets attributable to amounts directly or indirectly transferred from a plan that provided an annuity form of payment and such form of payment has *not* been eliminated pursuant to Subsection 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement;
- (e) the Participant's Account contains assets attributable to amounts directly or indirectly transferred from a plan that provided an annuity form of payment and such form of payment *has* been eliminated pursuant to Subsection 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement, but the Participant elected a life annuity form of payment before the effective date of the elimination.
- **14.03.** <u>Annuity Form of Payment</u>. To the extent provided in Section 1.20 of the Adoption Agreement, a Participant may elect distributions made in whole or in part in the form of an annuity contract. Any annuity contract distributed under the Plan shall be subject to the provisions of this Section 14.03 and, to the extent provided therein, Sections 14.04 through 14.09.
 - (a) At the direction of the Administrator, the Trustee shall purchase the annuity contract on behalf of a Participant or Beneficiary from an insurance company. Such annuity contract shall be nontransferable.
 - (b) The terms of the annuity contract shall comply with the requirements of the Plan and distributions under such contract shall be made in accordance with Code Section 401(a)(9) and the Treasury Regulations issued thereunder.
 - (c) The annuity contract may provide for payment over the life of the Participant and, upon the death of the Participant, may provide a survivor annuity continuing for the life of the Participant's designated Beneficiary. Such an annuity may provide for an annuity certain feature for a period not exceeding the life expectancy of the Participant or, if the annuity is payable to the Participant and a designated Beneficiary, the joint life and last survivor expectancy of the Participant and such Beneficiary. If the Participant dies prior to his Annuity Starting Date, the annuity contract distributed to the Participant's Beneficiary may provide for payment over the life of the Beneficiary, and may provide for an annuity certain feature for a period not exceeding the life expectancy of the Beneficiary. The types of annuity contracts provided under the Plan shall be limited to the types of annuities described in Section 1.20 of the Adoption Agreement and the Forms of Payment Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
 - (d) The annuity contract must provide for nonincreasing payments.
- **14.04.** "Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity" and "Qualified Preretirement Survivor Annuity" Requirements. The requirements of this Section 14.04 apply to a Participant's Account if:
 - (a) the Plan includes assets transferred from a money purchase pension plan;
 - (b) the Employer has selected in Subsection 1.20(d)(2)(B) of the Adoption Agreement that distribution in the form of a life annuity is the normal form of distribution with respect to such Participant's Account; or
 - (c) the Employer has selected in Subsection 1.20(d)(2)(A) of the Adoption Agreement that distribution in the form of a life annuity is an optional form of distribution with respect to such Participant's Account and the Participant is permitted to elect and has elected distribution in the form of an annuity contract payable over the life of the Participant.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

If a Participant's Account is subject to the requirements of this Section 14.04, distribution shall be made to the Participant with respect to such Account in the form of a "qualified joint and survivor annuity" (with a survivor annuity in the percentage amount specified by the Employer in Subsection 1.20 of the Adoption Agreement) in the amount that can be purchased with such Account unless the Participant waives the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" as provided in Section 14.05. If the Participant dies prior to his Annuity Starting Date, distribution shall be made to the Participant's surviving spouse, if any, in the form of a "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" in the amount that can be purchased with such Account unless the Participant waives the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" as provided in Section 14.05, or the Participant's surviving spouse elects in writing to receive distribution in one of the other forms of payment provided under the Plan. A Participant's Account that is subject to the requirements of this Section 14.04 shall be used to purchase the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" and the balance of the Participant's vested interest in his Account that is not used to purchase the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" shall be distributed to the Participant's designated Beneficiary in accordance with the provisions of Sections 11.04 and 12.05.

14.05. Waiver of the "Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity" and/or "Qualified Preretirement Survivor Annuity" Rights. A Participant may waive the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" described in Section 14.04 and elect another form of distribution permitted under the Plan at any time during the 90-day period ending on his Annuity Starting Date; provided, however, that if the Participant is married, his spouse must consent in writing to such election as provided in Section 14.06.

A Participant may waive the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" and designate a non-spouse Beneficiary at any time during the "applicable election period"; provided, however, that the Participant's spouse must consent in writing to such election as provided in Section 14.06. The "applicable election period" begins on the later of (1) the date the Participant's Account becomes subject to the requirements of Section 14.04 or (2) the first day of the Plan Year in which the Participant attains age 35 or, if he terminates employment prior to such date, the date he terminates employment with the Employer and all Related Employers. The "applicable election period" ends on the earlier of the Participant's Annuity Starting Date or the date of the Participant's death. A Participant whose employment has not terminated may elect to waive the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" prior to the Plan Year in which he attains age 35, provided that any such waiver shall cease to be effective as of the first day of the Plan Year in which the Participant attains age 35.

A Participant's waiver of the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" or "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" shall be valid only if the applicable notice described in Section 14.07 or 14.08 has been provided to the Participant.

14.06. Spouse's Consent to Waiver. A spouse's written consent to a Participant's waiver of the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" or "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" forms of distribution must acknowledge the effect of the Participant's election and must be witnessed by a Plan representative or a notary public. In addition, the spouse's written consent must either (a) specify the form of distribution elected instead of the "qualified joint and survivor annuity", if applicable, and that such form may not be changed (except to a "qualified joint and survivor annuity") without written spousal consent and specify any non-spouse Beneficiary designated by the Participant, if applicable, and that such designation may not be changed without written spousal consent or (b) acknowledge that the spouse has the right to limit consent as provided in clause (a) above, but permit the Participant to change the form of distribution elected or the designated Beneficiary without the spouse's further consent.

A Participant's spouse shall be deemed to have given written consent to a Participant's waiver if the Participant establishes to the satisfaction of a Plan representative that spousal consent cannot be obtained because the spouse cannot be located or because of other circumstances set forth in Code Section 401(a) (11) and Treasury Regulations issued thereunder.

Any written consent given or deemed to have been given by a Participant's spouse hereunder shall be irrevocable and shall be effective only with respect to such spouse and not with respect to any subsequent spouse.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

A spouse's consent to a Participant's waiver shall be valid only if the applicable notice described in Section 14.07 or 14.08 has been provided to the Participant.

- **14.07.** Notice Regarding "Qualified Joint and Survivor Annuity". The notice provided to a Participant under Section 14.05 shall include a written explanation of (a) the terms and conditions of the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" provided herein, (b) the financial effect of receiving payment under the "qualified joint and survivor annuity", (c) the Participant's right to make, and the effect of, an election to waive the "qualified joint and survivor annuity", (d) the rights of the Participant's spouse under Section 14.06, and (e) the Participant's right to revoke an election to waive the "qualified joint and survivor annuity" prior to his Annuity Starting Date.
- **14.08.** Notice Regarding "Qualified Preretirement Survivor Annuity". If a Participant's Account is subject to the requirements of Section 14.04, the Participant shall be provided with a written explanation of the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity" comparable to the written explanation provided with respect to the "qualified joint and survivor annuity", as described in Section 14.07. Such explanation shall be furnished within whichever of the following periods ends last:
 - (a) the period beginning with the first day of the Plan Year in which the Participant reaches age 32 and ending with the end of the Plan Year preceding the Plan Year in which he reaches age 35;
 - (b) a reasonable period ending after the Employee becomes an Active Participant;
 - (c) a reasonable period ending after Section 14.04 first becomes applicable to the Participant's Account; or
 - (d) in the case of a Participant who separates from service before age 35, a reasonable period ending after such separation from service.

For purposes of the preceding sentence, the two-year period beginning one year prior to the date of the event described in Subsection 14.08(b), (c) or (d) above, whichever is applicable, and ending one year after such date shall be considered reasonable, provided, that in the case of a Participant who separates from service under Subsection 14.08(d) above and subsequently recommences employment with the Employer, the applicable period for such Participant shall be redetermined in accordance with this Section 14.08.

14.09. Former Spouse. For purposes of this Article, a former spouse of a Participant shall be treated as the spouse or surviving spouse of the Participant, and a current spouse shall not be so treated, to the extent required under a qualified domestic relations order, as defined in Code Section 414(p).

Article 15. Top-Heavy Provisions.

- **15.01. Definitions.** For purposes of this Article, the following special definitions shall apply:
 - (a) "Determination date" means, for any Plan Year subsequent to the first Plan Year, the last day of the preceding Plan Year. For the first Plan Year of the Plan, "determination date" means the last day of that Plan Year.
 - (b) "Determination period" means the Plan Year containing the "determination date".
 - (c) "Distribution period" means (i) for any distribution made to an employee on account of severance from employment, death, disability, or termination of a plan which would have been part of the "required aggregation group" had it not been terminated, the one-year period ending on the "determination date" and (ii) for any other distribution, the five-year period ending on the "determination date".

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (d) "**Key employee**" means any Employee or former Employee (including any deceased Employee) who at any time during the "determination period" was (1) an officer of the Employer or a Related Employer having annual Compensation greater than the dollar amount specified in Code Section 416(i)(1)(A)(I) adjusted under Code Section 416(i)(1) for Plan Years beginning after December 31, 2002 (e.g., \$135,000 for Plan Years beginning in 2005), (2) a five-percent owner of the Employer or a Related Employer, or (3) a one-percent owner of the Employer or a Related Employer having annual Compensation of more than \$150,000. The determination of who is a "key employee" shall be made in accordance with Code Section 416(i)(1) and any applicable guidance or regulations issued thereunder.
- (e) "**Permissive aggregation group**" means the "required aggregation group" plus any other qualified plans of the Employer or a Related Employer which, when considered as a group with the "required aggregation group", would continue to satisfy the requirements of Code Sections 401(a)(4) and 410.

(f) "Required aggregation group" means:

- (1) Each qualified plan of the Employer or Related Employer in which at least one "key employee" participates, or has participated at any time during the "determination period" or, unless and until modified by future Treasury guidance, any of the four preceding Plan Years (regardless of whether the plan has terminated), and
- (2) any other qualified plan of the Employer or Related Employer which enables a plan described in Subsection 15.01(f)(1) above to meet the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4) or 410.
- (g) "Top-heavy plan" means a plan in which any of the following conditions exists:
 - (1) the "top-heavy ratio" for the plan exceeds 60 percent and the plan is not part of any "required aggregation group" or "permissive aggregation group";
 - (2) the plan is a part of a "required aggregation group" but not part of a "permissive aggregation group" and the "top-heavy ratio" for the "required aggregation group" exceeds 60 percent; or
 - (3) the plan is a part of a "required aggregation group" and a "permissive aggregation group" and the "top-heavy ratio" for both groups exceeds 60 percent.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a plan is not a "top-heavy plan" for a Plan Year if it consists solely of a cash or deferred arrangement that satisfies the nondiscrimination requirements under Code Section 401(k) by application of Code Section 401(k)(12) and, if matching contributions are provided under such plan, satisfies the nondiscrimination requirements under Code Section 401(m) by application of Code Section 401(m)(11).

(h) "Top-heavy ratio" means:

(1) With respect to the Plan, or with respect to any "required aggregation group" or "permissive aggregation group" that consists solely of defined contribution plans (including any simplified employee pension, as defined in Code Section 408(k)), a fraction, the numerator of which is the sum of the account balances of all "key employees" under the plans as of the "determination date" (including any part of any account balance distributed during the "distribution period"), and the denominator of which is the sum of all account balances (including any part of any account balance distributed during the "distribution period") of all participants under the plans as of the "determination date". Both the numerator and denominator of the "top-heavy ratio" shall be increased, to the extent required by Code Section 416, to reflect any contribution which is due but unpaid as of the "determination date".

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

(2) With respect to any "required aggregation group" or "permissive aggregation group" that includes one or more defined benefit plans which, during the "determination period", has covered or could cover an Active Participant in the Plan, a fraction, the numerator of which is the sum of the account balances under the defined contribution plans for all "key employees" and the present value of accrued benefits under the defined benefit plans for all "key employees", and the denominator of which is the sum of the account balances under the defined contribution plans for all participants and the present value of accrued benefits under the defined benefit plans for all participants. Both the numerator and denominator of the "top-heavy ratio" shall be increased for any distribution of an account balance or an accrued benefit made during the "distribution period" and any contribution due but unpaid as of the "determination date".

For purposes of Subsections 15.01(h)(1) and (2) above, the value of accounts shall be determined as of the most recent "determination date" and the present value of accrued benefits shall be determined as of the date used for computing plan costs for minimum funding that falls within 12 months of the most recent "determination date", except as provided in Code Section 416 and the regulations issued thereunder for the first and second plan years of a defined benefit plan. When aggregating plans, the value of accounts and accrued benefits shall be calculated with reference to the "determination dates" that fall within the same calendar year.

The accounts and accrued benefits of a Participant who is not a "key employee" but who was a "key employee" in a prior year, or who has not performed services for the Employer or any Related Employer at any time during the one-year period ending on the "determination date", shall be disregarded. The calculation of the "top-heavy ratio", and the extent to which distributions, rollovers, and transfers are taken into account, shall be made in accordance with Code Section 416 and the regulations issued thereunder. Deductible employee contributions shall not be taken into account for purposes of computing the "top-heavy ratio".

For purposes of determining if the Plan, or any other plan included in a "required aggregation group" of which the Plan is a part, is a "top-heavy plan", the accrued benefit in a defined benefit plan of an Employee other than a "key employee" shall be determined under the method, if any, that uniformly applies for accrual purposes under all plans maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer, or, if there is no such method, as if such benefit accrued not more rapidly than the slowest accrual rate permitted under the fractional accrual rate of Code Section 411(b)(1)(C).

15.02. <u>Application</u>. If the Plan is or becomes a "top-heavy plan" in any Plan Year or is automatically deemed to be a "top-heavy plan" in accordance with the Employer's selection in Subsection 1.22(a)(1) of the Adoption Agreement, the provisions of this Article shall apply and shall supersede any conflicting provision in the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Article shall not apply if Subsection 1.22(a)(3) of the Adoption Agreement is selected.

15.03. Minimum Contribution. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Section 15.03, the Nonelective Employer Contributions made for the Plan Year on behalf of any Active Participant who is not a "key employee", when combined with the Matching Employer Contributions made on behalf of such Active Participant for the Plan Year, shall not be less than the lesser of three percent (or five percent, if selected by the Employer in Subsection 1.22(b) of the Adoption Agreement) of such Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year or, in the case where neither the Employer nor any Related Employer maintains a defined benefit plan which uses the Plan to satisfy Code Section 401(a)(4) or 410, the largest percentage of Employer contributions made on behalf of any "key employee" for the Plan Year, expressed as a percentage of the "key employee's" Compensation for the Plan Year. Catch-Up Contributions made on behalf of a "key employee" for the Plan Year shall not be taken into account for purposes of determining the amount of the minimum contribution required hereunder.

If an Active Participant is entitled to receive a minimum contribution under another qualified plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer that is a "top-heavy plan", no minimum contribution shall be made hereunder unless the Employer has provided in Subsection 1.22(b)(1) of the Adoption Agreement that the

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

minimum contribution shall be made under this Plan in any event. If the Employer has provided in Subsection 1.22(b)(2) that an alternative means shall be used to satisfy the minimum contribution requirements where an Active Participant is covered under multiple plans that are "top-heavy plans", no minimum contribution shall be required under this Section, except as provided under the 416 Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. If a minimum contribution is required to be made under the Plan for the Plan Year on behalf of an Active Participant who is not a "key employee" and who is a participant in a defined benefit plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer that is aggregated with the Plan, the minimum contribution shall not be less than five percent of such Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year.

The minimum contribution required under this Section 15.03 shall be made to the Account of an Active Participant even though, under other Plan provisions, the Active Participant would not otherwise be entitled to receive a contribution, or would have received a lesser contribution for the Plan Year, because (a) the Active Participant failed to complete the Hours of Service requirement selected by the Employer in Subsection 1.11(e) or 1.12(d) of the Adoption Agreement, or (b) the Participant's Compensation was less than a stated amount; provided, however, that no minimum contribution shall be made for a Plan Year to the Account of an Active Participant who is not employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the last day of the Plan Year.

That portion of a Participant's Account that is attributable to minimum contributions required under this Section 15.03, to the extent required to be nonforfeitable under Code Section 416(b), may not be forfeited under Code Section 411(a)(3)(B).

15.04. Determination of Minimum Required Contribution. For purposes of determining the amount of any minimum contribution required to be made on behalf of a Participant who is not a "key employee" for a Plan Year, the Matching Employer Contributions made on behalf of such Participant and the Nonelective Employer Contributions allocated to such Participant for the Plan Year shall be aggregated. If the aggregate amount of such contributions, when expressed as a percentage of such Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year, is less than the minimum contribution required to be made to such Participant under Section 15.03, the Employer shall make an additional contribution on behalf of such Participant in an amount that, when aggregated with the Matching Employer Contributions and Nonelective Employer Contributions previously allocated to such Participant, will equal the minimum contribution required to be made to such Participant under Section 15.03.

15.05. Accelerated Vesting. For any Plan Year in which the Plan is or is deemed to be a "top-heavy plan" and all Plan Years thereafter, the top-heavy vesting schedule provided in Subsection 1.22(c) of the Adoption Agreement shall automatically apply to the Plan. The top-heavy vesting schedule applies to all benefits within the meaning of Code Section 411(a)(7) except those already subject to a vesting schedule which vests at least as rapidly in all cases as the schedule elected in Subsection 1.22(c) of the Adoption Agreement, including benefits accrued before the Plan becomes a "top-heavy plan". Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 15.05, the top-heavy vesting schedule does not apply to the Account of any Participant who does not have an Hour of Service after the Plan initially becomes or is deemed to have become a "top-heavy plan" and such Employee's Account attributable to Employer Contributions shall be determined without regard to this Section 15.05.

15.06. Exclusion of Collectively-Bargained Employees. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article 15, Employees who are included in a unit covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one or more employers shall not be included in determining whether or not the Plan is a "top-heavy plan". In addition, such Employees shall not be entitled to a minimum contribution under Section 15.03 or accelerated vesting under Section 15.05, unless otherwise provided in the collective bargaining agreement.

Article 16. Amendment and Termination.

16.01. <u>Amendments by the Employer that do Not Affect Volume submitter Status</u>. The Employer reserves the authority through a board of directors' resolution or similar action, subject to the provisions of Article 1 and Section 16.04, to amend the Plan as provided herein, and such amendment shall not affect the status of the Plan as a volume submitter plan.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (a) The Employer may amend the Adoption Agreement to make a change or changes in the provisions previously elected by it. Such amendment may be made either by (1) completing an amended Adoption Agreement, or (2) adopting an amendment in the form provided by the Volume Submitter Sponsor. Any such amendment must be filed with the Trustee.
- (b) The Employer may adopt certain model amendments published by the Internal Revenue Service which specifically provide that their adoption shall not cause the Plan to be treated as an individually designed plan.
- **16.02.** <u>Amendments by the Employer Adopting Provisions not Included in Volume Submitter Specimen Plan.</u> The Employer reserves the authority, subject to the provisions of Section 16.04, to amend the Plan by adopting provisions that are not included in the Volume Submitter Sponsor's specimen plan. Any such amendment shall be made through use of the Superseding Provisions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. Any such amendment may affect the Plan's status as a volume submitter adopter.
- **16.03.** Amendment by the Volume Submitter Sponsor. Effective as of the date the Volume Submitter Sponsor receives approval from the Internal Revenue Service of its Volume Submitter specimen plan, the Volume Submitter Sponsor may in its discretion amend the volume submitter plan at any time, which amendment may also apply to the Plan maintained by the Employer. The Volume Submitter Sponsor shall satisfy any recordkeeping and notice requirements imposed by the Internal Revenue Service in order to maintain its amendment authority. The Volume Submitter Sponsor shall provide a copy of any such amendment to each Employer adopting its volume submitter plan at the Employer's last known address as shown on the books maintained by the Volume Submitter Sponsor or its affiliates.

Notwithstanding the above, the Volume Submitter Sponsor will no longer have the authority to amend the Plan on behalf of an adopting Employer as of the earlier of (a) the date the Internal Revenue Service requires the Employer to file Form 5300 as an individually-designed plan as a result of an Employer amendment to the Plan to incorporate a type of plan that is not allowable in the Volume Submitter program, as described in Section 16.02 of Rev. Proc. 2005-16 (or the successor thereto), or (b) the date the Employer's Plan is otherwise considered an individually-designed plan due to the nature and extent of amendments, as described in Section 24.03 of Rev. Proc. 2005-16 (or the successor thereto).

16.04. <u>Amendments Affecting Vested Interest and/or Accrued Benefits</u>. Except as permitted by Section 16.05, Section 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement, and/or Code Section 411(d)(6) and regulations issued thereunder, no amendment to the Plan shall be effective to the extent that it has the effect of decreasing a Participant's Account or eliminating an optional form of benefit with respect to benefits attributable to service before the amendment. Furthermore, if the vesting schedule of the Plan is amended, the nonforfeitable interest of a Participant in his Account, determined as of the later of the date the amendment is adopted or the date it becomes effective, shall not be less than the Participant's nonforfeitable interest in his Account determined without regard to such amendment.

If the Plan's vesting schedule is amended because of a change to "top-heavy plan" status, as described in Subsection 15.01(g), the accelerated vesting provisions of Section 15.05 shall continue to apply for all Plan Years thereafter, regardless of whether the Plan is a "top-heavy plan" for such Plan Year.

If the Plan's vesting schedule is amended and an Active Participant's vested interest, as calculated by using the amended vesting schedule, is less in any year than the Active Participant's vested interest calculated under the Plan's vesting schedule immediately prior to the amendment, the amended vesting schedule shall apply only to Employees first hired on or after the effective date of the change in vesting schedule.

16.05. Retroactive Amendments made by Volume Submitter Sponsor. An amendment made by the Volume Submitter Sponsor in accordance with Section 16.03 may be made effective on a date prior to the first day of the Plan Year in which it is adopted if, in published guidance, the Internal Revenue Service either permits or requires such an amendment to be made to enable the Plan and Trust to satisfy the applicable requirements of the Code and all requirements for the retroactive amendment are satisfied.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

16.06. <u>Termination and Discontinuation of Contributions</u>. The Employer has adopted the Plan with the intention and expectation that assets shall continue to be held under the Plan on behalf of Participants and their Beneficiaries indefinitely and, unless the Plan is a frozen plan as provided in Subsection 1.01(g)(5) of the Adoption Agreement, that contributions under the Plan shall be continued indefinitely. However, said Employer has no obligation or liability whatsoever to maintain the Plan for any length of time and may amend the Plan to discontinue contributions under the Plan or terminate the Plan at any time without any liability hereunder for any such discontinuance or termination.

If the Plan is not already a frozen plan, the Employer may amend the Plan to discontinue further contributions to the Plan by selecting Subsection 1.01(g) (5) of the Adoption Agreement. An Employer that has selected in Subsection 1.01(g)(5) of the Adoption Agreement may change its selection and provide for contributions under the Plan to recommence with the intention that such contributions continue indefinitely, as provided in the preceding paragraph.

The Employer may terminate the Plan by written notice delivered to the Trustee. Notwithstanding the effective date of the termination of the Plan, loan payments being made pursuant to Section 9.07 shall continue to be remitted to the Trust until the loan has been defaulted or distributed pursuant to Sections 9.10 and 9.11 or Section 9.13, respectively.

16.07. <u>Distribution upon Termination of the Plan</u>. Upon termination or partial termination of the Plan or complete discontinuance of contributions thereunder, each Participant (including a terminated Participant with respect to amounts not previously forfeited by him) who is affected by such termination or partial termination or discontinuance shall have a vested interest in his Account of 100 percent. Subject to Section 12.01 and Article 14, upon receipt of instructions from the Administrator, the Trustee shall distribute to each Participant or other person entitled to distribution the balance of the Participant's Account in a single lump sum payment. In the absence of such instructions, the Trustee shall notify the Administrator of such situation and the Trustee shall be under no duty to make any distributions under the Plan until it receives instructions from the Administrator. Upon the completion of such distributions, the Trust shall terminate, the Trustee shall be relieved from all liability under the Trust, and no Participant or other person shall have any claims thereunder, except as required by applicable law.

If distribution is to be made to a Participant or Beneficiary who cannot be located, following the Administrator's completion of such search methods as described in applicable Department of Labor guidance, the Administrator shall give instructions to the Trustee to roll over the distribution to an individual retirement account established by the Administrator in the name of the missing Participant or Beneficiary, which account shall satisfy the requirements of the Department of Labor automatic rollover safe harbor generally applicable to amounts less than or equal to the maximum cashout amount specified in Code Section 401(a)(31)(B)(ii) (\$5,000 as of January 1, 2005) that are mandatorily distributed from the Plan. In the absence of such instructions, the Trustee shall make no distribution to the distributee.

16.08. <u>Merger or Consolidation of Plan; Transfer of Plan Assets.</u> In case of any merger or consolidation of the Plan with, or transfer of assets and liabilities of the Plan to, any other plan, provision must be made so that each Participant would, if the Plan then terminated, receive a benefit immediately after the merger, consolidation or transfer which is equal to or greater than the benefit he would have been entitled to receive immediately before the merger, consolidation or transfer if the Plan had then terminated.

Article 17. Amendment and Continuation of Prior Plan; Transfer of Funds to or from Other Qualified Plans.

17.01. <u>Amendment and Continuation of Prior Plan</u>. In the event the Employer has previously established a plan (the "prior plan") which is a defined contribution plan under the Code and which on the date of adoption of the Plan meets the applicable requirements of Code Section 401(a), the Employer may, in accordance with the provisions of the prior plan, amend and restate the prior plan in the form of the Plan and become the Employer hereunder, subject to the following:

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (a) Subject to the provisions of the Plan, each individual who was a Participant in the prior plan immediately prior to the effective date of such amendment and restatement shall become a Participant in the Plan on the effective date of the amendment and restatement, provided he is an Eligible Employee as of that date.
- (b) Except as provided in Section 16.04, no election may be made under the vesting provisions of the Adoption Agreement if such election would reduce the benefits of a Participant under the Plan to less than the benefits to which he would have been entitled if he voluntarily separated from the service of the Employer immediately prior to such amendment and restatement.
- (c) No amendment to the Plan shall decrease a Participant's accrued benefit or eliminate an optional form of benefit, except as permitted under Subsection 1.20(e) of the Adoption Agreement.
- (d) The amounts standing to the credit of a Participant's account immediately prior to such amendment and restatement which represent the amounts properly attributable to (1) contributions by the Participant and (2) contributions by the Employer and forfeitures shall constitute the opening balance of his Account or Accounts under the Plan.
- (e) Amounts being paid to an Inactive Participant or to a Beneficiary in accordance with the provisions of the prior plan shall continue to be paid in accordance with such provisions.
- (f) Any election and waiver of the "qualified preretirement survivor annuity", as defined in Section 14.01, in effect after August 23, 1984, under the prior plan immediately before such amendment and restatement shall be deemed a valid election and waiver of Beneficiary under Section 14.04 if such designation satisfies the requirements of Sections 14.05 and 14.06, unless and until the Participant revokes such election and waiver under the Plan.
- (g) All assets of the predecessor trust shall be invested by the Trustee as soon as reasonably practicable pursuant to Article 8. The Employer agrees to assist the Trustee in any way requested by the Trustee in order to facilitate the transfer of assets from the predecessor trust to the Trust Fund.
- 17.02. Transfer of Funds from an Existing Plan. The Employer may from time to time direct the Trustee, in accordance with such rules as the Trustee may establish, to accept cash, allowable Fund Shares or participant loan promissory notes transferred for the benefit of Participants from a trust forming part of another qualified plan under the Code, provided such plan is a defined contribution plan. Such transferred assets shall become assets of the Trust as of the date they are received by the Trustee. Such transferred assets shall be credited to Participants' Accounts in accordance with their respective interests immediately upon receipt by the Trustee. A Participant's vested interest under the Plan in transferred assets which were fully vested and nonforfeitable under the transferring plan or which were transferred to the Plan in a manner intended to satisfy the requirements of subsection (b) of this Section 17.02 shall be fully vested and nonforfeitable at all times. A Participant's interest under the Plan in transferred assets which were transferred to the Plan in a manner intended to satisfy the requirements of subsection (a) of this Section 17.02 shall be determined in accordance with the terms of the Plan, but applying the Plan's vesting schedule or the transferor plan's vesting schedule, whichever is more favorable, for each year of Vesting Service completed by the Participant. Such transferred assets shall be invested by the Trustee in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 17.01(g) as if such assets were transferred from a prior plan, as defined in Section 17.01. Except as otherwise provided below, no transfer of assets in accordance with this Section 17.02 may cause a loss of an accrued or optional form of benefit protected by Code Section 41 l(d)(6).

The terms of the Plan as in effect at the time of the transfer shall apply to the amounts transferred regardless of whether such application would have the effect of eliminating or reducing an optional form of benefit protected by Code Section 411(d)(6) which was previously available with respect to any amount transferred to the Plan pursuant to this Section 17.02, provided that such transfer satisfies the requirements set forth in either (a) or (b):

(a) (1) The transfer is conditioned upon a voluntary, fully informed election by the Participant to transfer his entire account balance to the Plan. As an alternative to the transfer, the Participant is offered the opportunity to retain the form of benefit previously available to him (or, if the transferor plan is terminated, to receive any optional form of benefit for which the participant is eligible under the transferor plan as required by Code Section 411(d) (6));

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) If the defined contribution plan from which the transfer is made includes a qualified cash or deferred arrangement, the Plan includes a cash or deferred arrangement;
- (3) The defined contribution plan from which the transfer is made is not a money purchase pension plan and
- (4) The transfer is made either in connection with an asset or stock acquisition, merger or other similar transaction involving a change in employer of the employees of a trade or business (i.e., an acquisition or disposition within the meaning of Section 1.410(b)-2(f) of the Treasury Regulations) or in connection with the participant's change in employment status such that the participant is not entitled to additional allocations under the transferor plan.
- (b) (1) The transfer satisfies the requirements of subsection (a)(1) of this Section 17.02;
 - (2) The transfer occurs at a time when the Participant is eligible, under the terms of the transferor plan, to receive an immediate distribution of his account;
 - (3) The transfer occurs at a time when the participant is not eligible to receive an immediate distribution of his entire nonforfeitable account balance in a single sum distribution that would consist entirely of an eligible rollover distribution within the meaning of Code Section 401(a)(31)(C); and
 - (4) The amount transferred, together with the amount of any contemporaneous Code Section 401(a)(31) direct rollover to the Plan, equals the entire nonforfeitable account of the participant whose account is being transferred.

It is the Employer's obligation to ensure that all assets of the Plan, other than those maintained in a separate trust or fund pursuant to the provisions of Section 20.10, are transferred to the Trustee. The Trustee shall have no liability for and no duty to inquire into the administration of such transferred assets for periods prior to the transfer.

- **17.03.** Acceptance of Assets by Trustee. The Trustee shall not accept assets which are not either in a medium proper for investment under the Plan, as set forth in the Plan and the Service Agreement, or in cash. Such assets shall be accompanied by instructions in writing (or such other medium as may be acceptable to the Trustee) showing separately the respective contributions by the prior employer and by the Participant, and identifying the assets attributable to such contributions. The Trustee shall establish such accounts as may be necessary or appropriate to reflect such contributions under the Plan. The Trustee shall hold such assets for investment in accordance with the provisions of Article 8, and shall in accordance with the instructions of the Employer make appropriate credits to the Accounts of the Participants for whose benefit assets have been transferred.
- **17.04. Transfer of Assets from Trust.** The Employer may direct the Trustee to transfer all or a specified portion of the Trust assets to any other plan or plans maintained by the Employer or the employers of an Inactive Participant or Participants, provided that the Trustee has received evidence satisfactory to it that such other plan meets all applicable requirements of the Code, subject to the following:
 - (a) The assets so transferred shall be accompanied by instructions from the Employer naming the persons for whose benefit such assets have been transferred, showing separately the respective contributions by the Employer and by each Inactive Participant, if any, and identifying the assets attributable to the various contributions. The Trustee shall not transfer assets hereunder until all applicable filing requirements are met. The Trustee shall have no further liabilities with respect to assets so transferred.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (b) A transfer of assets made pursuant to this Section 17.04 may result in the elimination or reduction of an optional form of benefit protected by Code Section 411(d)(6), provided that the transfer satisfies the requirements set forth in either (1) or (2):
 - (1) (i) The transfer is conditioned upon a voluntary, fully informed election by the Participant to transfer his entire Account to the other defined contribution plan. As an alternative to the transfer, the Participant is offered the opportunity to retain the form of benefit previously available to him (or, if the Plan is terminated, to receive any optional form of benefit for which the Participant is eligible under the Plan as required by Code Section 411(d)(6));
 - (ii) If the Plan includes a qualified cash or deferred arrangement under Code Section 401(k), the defined contribution plan to which the transfer is made must include a qualified cash or deferred arrangement; and
 - (iii) The transfer is made either in connection with an asset or stock acquisition, merger or other similar transaction involving a change in employer of the employees of a trade or business (i.e., an acquisition or disposition within the meaning of Section 1.410(b)-2(f) of the Treasury Regulations) or in connection with the Participant's change in employment status such that the Participant becomes an Inactive Participant.
 - (2) (i) The transfer satisfies the requirements of subsection (1)(i) of this Section 17.04;
 - (ii) The transfer occurs at a time when the Participant is eligible, under the terms of the Plan, to receive an immediate distribution of his benefit:
 - (iii) The transfer occurs at a time when the Participant is not eligible to receive an immediate distribution of his entire nonforfeitable Account in a single sum distribution that would consist entirely of an eligible rollover distribution within the meaning of Code Section 401(a)(31)(C);
 - (iv) The Participant is fully vested in the transferred amount in the transferee plan; and
 - (v) The amount transferred, together with the amount of any contemporaneous Code Section 401(a)(31) direct rollover to the transferee plan, equals the entire nonforfeitable Account of the Participant whose Account is being transferred.

Article 18. Miscellaneous.

- 18.01. Communication to Participants. The Plan shall be communicated to all Eligible Employees by the Employer promptly after the Plan is adopted.
- **18.02.** <u>Limitation of Rights.</u> Neither the establishment of the Plan and the Trust, nor any amendment thereof, nor the creation of any fund or account, nor the payment of any benefits, shall be construed as giving to any Participant or other person any legal or equitable right against the Employer, Administrator or Trustee, except as provided herein; and in no event shall the terms of employment or service of any Participant be modified or in any way affected hereby. It is a condition of the Plan, and each Participant expressly agrees by his participation herein, that each Participant shall look solely to the assets held in the Trust for the payment of any benefit to which he is entitled under the Plan.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

18.03. Nonalienability of Benefits. Except as provided in Code Sections 401(a)(13)(C) and (D) (relating to offsets ordered or required under a criminal conviction involving the Plan, a civil judgment in connection with a violation or alleged violation of fiduciary responsibilities under ERISA, or a settlement agreement between the Participant and the Department of Labor in connection with a violation or alleged violation of fiduciary responsibilities under ERISA), Section 1.401(a)-13(b)(2) of the Treasury Regulations (relating to Federal tax levies), or as otherwise required by law, the benefits provided hereunder shall not be subject to alienation, assignment, garnishment, attachment, execution or levy of any kind, either voluntarily or involuntarily, and any attempt to cause such benefits to be so subjected shall not be recognized. The preceding sentence shall also apply to the creation, assignment, or recognition of a right to any benefit payable with respect to a Participant pursuant to a domestic relations order, unless such order is determined in accordance with procedures established by the Administrator to be a qualified domestic relations order, as defined in Code Section 414(p), or any domestic relations order entered before January 1, 1985.

18.04. Qualified Domestic Relations Orders Procedures. The Administrator must establish reasonable procedures to determine the qualified status of a domestic relations order. Upon receiving a domestic relations order, the Participant and any alternate payee named in the order shall be notified, in writing, of the receipt of the order and the Plan's procedures for determining the qualified status of the order. Within a reasonable period of time after receiving the domestic relations order, the Administrator must determine the qualified status of the order. The Participant and each alternate payee shall be provided notice of such determination by mailing to the individual's address specified in the domestic relations order, or in a manner consistent with the Department of Labor regulations.

If any portion of the Participant's Account is payable during the period the Administrator is making its determination of the qualified status of the domestic relations order, the Administrator must make a separate accounting of the amounts payable. If the Administrator determines the order is a qualified domestic relations order within 18 months of the date amounts first are payable following receipt of the order, the Administrator shall direct the Trustee to distribute the payable amounts in accordance with the order. If the determination of the qualified status of the order is not made within the 18-month determination period, the Administrator shall direct the Trustee to distribute the payable amounts in the manner the Plan would distribute if the order did not exist and shall apply the order prospectively if the Administrator later determines that the order is a qualified domestic relations order.

The Trustee shall set up segregated accounts for each alternate payee as directed by the Administrator.

A domestic relations order shall not fail to be deemed a qualified domestic relations order merely because it permits distribution or requires segregation of all or part of a Participant's Account with respect to an alternate payee prior to the Participant's earliest retirement age (as defined in Code Section 414(p)) under the Plan. A distribution to an alternate payee prior to the Participant's attainment of the earliest retirement age is available only if the order provides for distribution at that time and the alternate payee consents to a distribution occurring prior to the Participant's attainment of earliest retirement age.

Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Section or of a domestic relations order, if the Employer has elected to cash out small Accounts as provided in Subsection 1.20(f)(l) of the Adoption Agreement and the alternate payee's benefits under the Plan do not exceed the maximum cash out limit permitted under Code Section 411(a)(ll)(A) (\$5,000 as of January 1, 2005), distribution shall be made to the alternate payee in a lump sum as soon as practicable following the Administrator's determination that the order is a qualified domestic relations order.

18.05. <u>Application of Plan Provisions for Multiple Employer Plans</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if one of the Employers designated in Subsection 1.02(b) of the Adoption Agreement is or ceases to be a Related Employer (hereinafter "un-Related Employer"), the Plan shall be treated as a multiple employer plan (as defined in Code Section 413(c)) in accordance with applicable guidance.

For the period, if any, that the Plan is a multiple employer plan, each un-Related Employer shall be treated as a separate Employer for purposes of contributions, application of the "ADP" and "ACP" tests described in Sections 6.03 and 6.06, top-heavy determinations and application of the top-heavy requirements under Article 15,

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

and application of such other Plan provisions as the Employers determine to be appropriate. For any such period, the Volume Submitter Sponsor shall continue to treat the Employer as participating in this volume submitter plan arrangement for purposes of notice or other communications in connection with the Plan, and other Plan-related services. The Administrator shall be responsible for administering the Plan as a multiple employer plan.

- **18.06.** <u>Veterans Reemployment Rights.</u> Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, contributions, benefits, and service credit with respect to qualified military service shall be provided in accordance with Code Section 414(u) and the regulations thereunder. The Administrator shall notify the Trustee of any Participant with respect to whom additional contributions are made because of qualified military service. Additional contributions made to the Plan pursuant to Code Section 414(u) shall be treated as Deferral Contributions (if Option 1.07(a)(5) is selected in the Adoption Agreement, including, to the extent designated by the Participant, Roth 401(k) Contributions), Employee Contributions, Matching Employer Contributions, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions based on the character of the contribution they are intended to replace; provided, however, that the Plan shall not be treated as failing to meet the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), 401(k)(3), 401(k)(12), 401(m), 410(b), or 416 by reason of the making of or the right to make such contribution.
- **18.07.** Facility of Payment. In the event the Administrator determines, on the basis of medical reports or other evidence satisfactory to the Administrator, that the recipient of any benefit payments under the Plan is incapable of handling his affairs by reason of minority, illness, infirmity or other incapacity, the Administrator may direct the Trustee to disburse such payments to a person or institution designated by a court which has jurisdiction over such recipient or a person or institution otherwise having the legal authority under state law for the care and control of such recipient. The receipt by such person or institution of any such payments shall be complete acquittance therefore, and any such payment to the extent thereof, shall discharge the liability of the Trust for the payment of benefits hereunder to such recipient.
- **18.08.** <u>Information between Employer and/or Administrator and Trustee</u>. The Employer and/or Administrator will furnish the Trustee, and the Trustee will furnish the Employer and/or Administrator, with such information relating to the Plan and Trust as may be required by the other in order to carry out their respective duties hereunder, including without limitation information required under the Code and any regulations issued or forms adopted by the Treasury Department thereunder or under the provisions of ERISA and any regulations issued or forms adopted by the Department of Labor thereunder.</u>
- **18.09.** Effect of Failure to Qualify Under Code. Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, if the Employer's plan fails to be a qualified plan under the Code, such plan can no longer participate in this volume submitter plan arrangement and shall be considered an individually designed plan.
- **18.10.** <u>Directions. Notices and Disclosure</u>. Any notice or other communication in connection with this Plan shall be deemed delivered in writing if addressed as follows and if either actually delivered at said address or, in the case of a letter, three business days shall have elapsed after the same shall have been deposited in the United States mail, first-class postage prepaid and registered or certified:
 - (a) If to the Employer or Administrator, to it at the address as the Administrator shall direct pursuant to the Service Agreement;
 - (b) If to the Trustee, to it at the address set forth in Subsection 1.03(a) of the Adoption Agreement;

or, in each case at such other address as the addressee shall have specified by written notice delivered in accordance with the foregoing to the addressor's then effective notice address.

Any direction, notice or other communication provided to the Employer, the Administrator or the Trustee by another party which is stipulated to be in written form under the provisions of this Plan may also be provided in any medium which is permitted under applicable law or regulation. Any written communication or disclosure to

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Participants required under the provisions of this Plan may be provided in any other medium (electronic, telephone or otherwise) that is permitted under applicable law or regulation.

- **18.11.** <u>Governing Law.</u> The Plan and the accompanying Adoption Agreement shall be construed, administered and enforced according to ERISA, and to the extent not preempted thereby, the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.
- **18.12.** <u>Discharge of Duties by Fiduciaries</u>. The Trustee, the Employer and any other fiduciary shall discharge their duties under the Plan in accordance with the requirements of ERISA solely in the interests of Participants and their Beneficiaries and with the care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the applicable circumstances that a prudent man acting in a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in conducting an enterprise of like character with like aims.

Article 19. Plan Administration.

- **19.01.** Powers and Responsibilities of the Administrator. Except to the extent such authority is delegated to the Investment Professional as agent for the Employer, as provided in Section 19.02, the Administrator has the full power and the full responsibility to administer the Plan in all of its details, subject, however, to the requirements of ERISA. The Administrator is the agent for service of legal process for the Plan. In addition to the powers and authorities expressly conferred upon it in the Plan, the Administrator shall have all such powers and authorities as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of the Plan, including the discretionary power and authority to interpret and construe the provisions of the Plan, such interpretation to be final and conclusive on all persons claiming benefits under the Plan; to make benefit determinations; to utilize the correction programs or systems established by the Internal Revenue Service (such as the Employee Plans Compliance and Resolution System) or the Department of Labor; and to resolve any disputes arising under the Plan. The Administrator may, by written instrument, allocate and delegate its fiduciary responsibilities in accordance with ERISA Section 405, including allocation of such responsibilities to an administrative committee formed to administer the Plan.
- **19.02.** <u>Delegation of Authority to Investment Professional</u>. The Employer may authorize the Investment Professional to act as its agent with respect to any of the nonfiduciary powers, duties, and responsibilities retained by the Employer or the Administrator under the Plan. The Investment Professional may execute such instructions and directions as may be necessary to perform such powers, duties, and responsibilities in the manner provided under the Plan.
- **19.03. Nondiscriminatory Exercise of Authority.** Whenever, in the administration of the Plan, any discretionary action by the Administrator is required, the Administrator shall exercise its authority in a nondiscriminatory manner so that all persons similarly situated shall receive substantially the same treatment.
- **19.04.** Claims and Review Procedures. As required under Section 2560.503-l(b)(2) of Regulations issued by the Department of Labor, the claims and review procedures are described in detail in the Summary Plan Description for the Plan.
- **19.05.** Named Fiduciary. The Administrator is a "named fiduciary" for purposes of ERISA Section 402(a)(l) and has the powers and responsibilities with respect to the management and operation of the Plan described herein.
- **19.06.** <u>Costs of Administration</u>. Unless paid by the Employer, all reasonable costs and expenses (including legal, accounting, and employee communication fees) incurred by the Administrator and the Trustee in administering the Plan and Trust may be paid from the forfeitures (if any) resulting under Section 11.08, or from the remaining Trust Fund. All such costs and expenses paid from the Trust Fund shall, unless allocable to the Accounts of particular Participants, be charged against the Accounts of all Participants as provided in the Service Agreement.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Article 20. Trust Agreement

- **20.01.** <u>Acceptance of Trust Responsibilities</u>. By executing the Adoption Agreement, the Employer establishes a trust to hold the assets of the Plan that are invested in Permissible Investments. By executing the Adoption Agreement, the Trustee agrees to accept the rights, duties and responsibilities set forth in this Article. If the Plan is an amendment and restatement of a prior plan, the Trustee shall have no liability for and no duty to inquire into the administration of the assets of the Plan for periods prior to the date such assets are transferred to the Trust.
- **20.02.** Establishment of Trust Fund. A trust is hereby established under the Plan. The Trustee shall open and maintain a trust account for the Plan and, as part thereof, Accounts for such individuals as the Employer shall from time to time notify the Trustee are Participants in the Plan. The Trustee shall accept and hold in the Trust Fund such contributions on behalf of Participants as it may receive from time to time from the Employer. The Trust Fund shall be fully invested and reinvested in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Plan in Fund Shares or as otherwise provided in Section 20.10.
- **20.03.** Exclusive Benefit. The Trustee shall hold the assets of the Trust Fund for the exclusive purpose of providing benefits to Participants and Beneficiaries and defraying the reasonable expenses of administering the Plan. No assets of the Plan shall revert to the Employer except as specifically permitted by the terms of the Plan.
- **20.04.** <u>Powers of Trustee</u>. The Trustee shall have no discretion or authority with respect to the investment of the Trust Fund but shall act solely as a directed trustee of the funds contributed to it. In addition to and not in limitation of such powers as the Trustee has by law or under any other provisions of the Plan, the Trustee shall have the following powers, each of which the Trustee exercises solely as a directed trustee in accordance with the written direction of the Employer except to the extent a Plan asset is subject to Participant direction of investment and provided that no such power shall be exercised in any manner inconsistent with the provisions of ERISA:
 - (a) to deal with all or any part of the Trust Fund and to invest all or a part of the Trust Fund in Permissible Investments, without regard to the law of any state regarding proper investment;
 - (b) to transfer to and invest all or any part of the Trust in any collective investment trust which is then maintained by a bank or trust company (or any affiliate) and which is tax-exempt pursuant to Code Section 501(a) and Rev. Rul. 81-100; provided that such collective investment trust is a Permissible Investment; and provided, further, that the instrument establishing such collective investment trust, as amended from time to time, shall govern any investment therein, and is hereby made a part of the Plan and this Trust Agreement to the extent of such investment therein;
 - (c) to retain uninvested such cash as the Named Fiduciary or Administrator may, from time to time, direct;
 - (d) to sell, lease, convert, redeem, exchange, or otherwise dispose of all or any part of the assets constituting the Trust Fund;
 - (e) to borrow funds from a bank or other financial institution not affiliated with the Trustee in order to provide sufficient liquidity to process Plan transactions in a timely fashion, provided that the cost of borrowing shall be allocated in a reasonable fashion to the Permissible Investment(s) in need of liquidity;
 - (f) to enforce by suit or otherwise, or to waive, its rights on behalf of the Trust, and to defend claims asserted against it or the Trust, provided that the Trustee is indemnified to its satisfaction against liability and expenses;
 - (g) to employ legal, accounting, clerical, and other assistance to carry out the provisions of this Trust and to pay the reasonable expenses of such employment, including compensation, from the Trust if not paid by the Employer;

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (h) to compromise, adjust and settle any and all claims against or in favor of it or the Trust;
- (i) to oppose, or participate in and consent to the reorganization, merger, consolidation, or readjustment of the finances of any enterprise, to pay assessments and expenses in connection therewith, and to deposit securities under deposit agreements;
- (j) to apply for or purchase annuity contracts in accordance with Article 14;
- (k) to hold securities unregistered, or to register them in its own name or in the name of nominees in accordance with the provisions of Section 2550.403 a-l(b) of Department of Labor Regulations;
- (1) to appoint custodians to hold investments within the jurisdiction of the district courts of the United States and to deposit securities with stock clearing corporations or depositories or similar organizations;
- (m) to make, execute, acknowledge and deliver any and all instruments that it deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the powers herein granted;
- (n) generally to exercise any of the powers of an owner with respect to all or any part of the Trust Fund; and
- (o) to take all such actions as may be necessary under the Trust Agreement, to the extent consistent with applicable law.

The Employer specifically acknowledges and authorizes that affiliates of the Trustee may act as its agent in the performance of ministerial, nonfiduciary duties under the Trust.

The Trustee shall provide the Employer with reasonable notice of any claim filed against the Plan or Trust or with regard to any related matter, or of any claim filed by the Trustee on behalf of the Plan or Trust or with regard to any related matter.

20.05. Accounts. The Trustee shall keep full accounts of all receipts and disbursements and other transactions hereunder. Within 120 days after the close of each Plan Year and at such other times as may be appropriate, the Trustee shall determine the then net fair market value of the Trust Fund as of the close of the Plan Year, as of the termination of the Trust, or as of such other time, whichever is applicable, and shall render to the Employer and Administrator an account of its administration of the Trust during the period since the last such accounting, including all allocations made by it during such period.

20.06. Approval of Accounts. To the extent permitted by law, the written approval of any account by the Employer or Administrator shall be final and binding, as to all matters and transactions stated or shown therein, upon the Employer, Administrator, Participants and all persons who then are or thereafter become interested in the Trust. The failure of the Employer or Administrator to notify the Trustee within six months after the receipt of any account of its objection to the account shall, to the extent permitted by law, be the equivalent of written approval. If the Employer or Administrator files any objections within such six month period with respect to any matters or transactions stated or shown in the account, and the Employer or Administrator and the Trustee cannot amicably settle the question raised by such objections, the Trustee shall have the right to have such questions settled by judicial proceedings. Nothing herein contained shall be construed so as to deprive the Trustee of the right to have judicial settlement of its accounts. In any proceeding for a judicial settlement of any account or for instructions, the only necessary parties shall be the Trustee, the Employer and the Administrator.

20.07. <u>Distribution from Trust Fund.</u> The Trustee shall make such distributions from the Trust Fund as the Employer or Administrator may direct (in writing or such other medium as may be acceptable to the Trustee), consistent with the terms of the Plan and either for the exclusive benefit of Participants or their Beneficiaries, or for the payment of expenses of administering the Plan.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

20.08. Transfer of Amounts from Qualified Plan. If amounts are to be transferred to the Plan from another qualified plan or trust under Code Section 401(a), such transfer shall be made in accordance with the provisions of the Plan and with such rules as may be established by the Trustee. The Trustee shall only accept assets which are in a medium proper for investment under this Trust Agreement or in cash, and that are accompanied in a timely manner, as agreed to by the Administrator and the Trustee, by instructions in writing (or such other medium as may be acceptable to the Trustee) showing separately the respective contributions by the prior employer and the transferring Employee, the records relating to such contributions, and identifying the assets attributable to such contributions. The Trustee shall hold such assets for investment in accordance with the provisions of this Trust Agreement.

20.09. Transfer of Assets from Trust. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Employer may direct the Trustee to transfer all or a specified portion of the Trust assets to any other plan or plans maintained by the Employer or the employers of an Inactive Participant or Participants, provided that the Trustee has received evidence satisfactory to it that such other plan meets all applicable requirements of the Code. The assets so transferred shall be accompanied by written instructions from the Employer naming the persons for whose benefit such assets have been transferred, showing separately the respective contributions by the Employer and by each Participant, if any, and identifying the assets attributable to the various contributions. The Trustee shall have no further liabilities with respect to assets so transferred.

20.10. Separate Trust or Fund for Existing Plan Assets. With the consent of the Trustee, the Employer may maintain a trust or fund (including a group annuity contract) under this volume submitter plan document separate from the Trust Fund for Plan assets which are not Permissible Investments listed in the Service Agreement and which (i) are purchased prior to the adoption of this volume submitter plan document or (ii) are transferred to the Plan in connection with the merger of another plan into the Plan, provided that such transferred assets were acquired by such other plan prior to the merger date specified for such other plan in the Plan Mergers Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. The Trustee shall have no authority and no responsibility for the Plan assets held in such separate trust or fund. The Employer shall be responsible for assuring that such separate trust or fund is maintained pursuant to a separate trust agreement signed by the Employer and a trustee. The duties and responsibilities of the trustee of a separate trust shall be provided by the separate trust agreement, between the Employer and the trustee of the separate trust. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, in the event such separate trust contains illiquid assets, to the extent a Participant's account is invested in such illiquid assets and Plan loans are otherwise available, such illiquid assets shall be disregarded in determining the amount available as a loan from the Plan and shall in no event be included in a Plan loan.

Notwithstanding the preceding paragraph, the Trustee or an affiliate of the Trustee may agree in writing to provide ministerial recordkeeping services for guaranteed investment contracts held in the separate trust or fund. The guaranteed investment contract(s) shall be valued as directed by the Employer or the trustee of the separate trust.

The trustee of the separate trust shall be the owner of any insurance contract purchased prior to the adoption of this volume submitter plan document. The insurance contract(s) must provide that proceeds shall be payable to the trustee of the separate trust; provided, however, that the trustee of the separate trust shall be required to pay over all proceeds of the contract(s) to the Participant's designated Beneficiary in accordance with the distribution provisions of this Plan. A Participant's spouse shall be the designated Beneficiary of the proceeds in all circumstances unless a qualified election has been made in accordance with Article 14. Under no circumstances shall the trust retain any part of the proceeds. In the event of any conflict between the terms of the Plan and the terms of any insurance contract purchased hereunder, the Plan provisions shall control.

Any life insurance contracts held in the Trust Fund or in the separate trust are subject to the following limits:

(a) Ordinary life - For purposes of these incidental insurance provisions, ordinary life insurance contracts are contracts with both nondecreasing death benefits and nonincreasing premiums. If such contracts are held, less than 1/2 of the aggregate employer contributions allocated to any Participant shall be used to pay the premiums attributable to them.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (b) Term and universal life No more than 1/4 of the aggregate employer contributions allocated to any participant shall be used to pay the premiums on term life insurance contracts, universal life insurance contracts, and all other life insurance contracts which are not ordinary life.
- (c) Combination The sum of 1/2 of the ordinary life insurance premiums and all other life insurance premiums shall not exceed 1/4 of the aggregate employer contributions allocated to any Participant.
- 20.11. Self-Directed Brokerage Option. If one of the Permissible Investments under the Plan is Fidelity BrokerageLink®, the self-directed brokerage option ("BrokerageLink"), the Employer hereby directs the Trustee to use Fidelity Brokerage Services LLC ("FBSLLC") to purchase or sell individual securities for each Participant BrokerageLink account ("PBLA") in accordance with investment directions provided by such Participant. The Employer directs the Trustee to establish a PBLA with FBSLLC in the name of the Trustee for each Participant electing to utilize the BrokerageLink option. Each electing Participant shall be granted limited trading authority over the PBLA established for such Participant, and FBSLLC shall accept and act upon instructions from such Participants to buy, sell, exchange, convert, tender, trade and otherwise acquire and dispose of securities in the PBLA. The provision of BrokerageLink shall be subject to the following:
 - (a) Each Participant who elects to utilize the BrokerageLink option must complete a BrokerageLink Participant Acknowledgement Form which incorporates the provisions of the BrokerageLink Account Terms and Conditions. Upon acceptance by FBSLLC of the BrokerageLink Participant Acknowledgement Form, FBSLLC will establish a PBLA for the Participant. Participant activity in the PBLA will be governed by the BrokerageLink Participant Acknowledgement Form and the BrokerageLink Account Terms and Conditions. If the BrokerageLink Participant Acknowledgement Form or the BrokerageLink Account Terms and Conditions conflicts with the terms of this Trust, the Plan or an applicable statute or regulation, the Trust, the Plan or the applicable statute or regulation shall control.
 - (b) Any successor organization of FBSLLC, through reorganization, consolidation, merger or similar transactions, shall, upon consummation of such transaction, become the successor broker in accordance with the terms of this authorization provision.
 - (c) The Trustee and FBSLLC shall continue to rely on this direction provision until notified to the contrary. The Employer reserves the right to terminate this direction upon written notice to FBSLLC (or its successor) and the Trustee, such termination to be implemented as soon as administratively feasible. Such notice shall be deemed a direction to terminate BrokerageLink as an investment option.
 - (d) The Trustee shall provide the Employer with a list of the types of securities which may not be purchased under BrokerageLink. Administrative procedures governing investment in and withdrawals from a PBLA will also be provided to the Employer by the Trustee.
 - (e) With respect to exchanges from the Participant's Account holding investments outside of the BrokerageLink option (hereinafter, the "SPO") into the PBLA, the named fiduciary hereby directs the Trustee to submit for processing all instructions for purchases into the core account indicated in the BrokerageLink Account Terms and Conditions (the "BrokerageLink Core Account") received before the close of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") on a particular date resulting from such exchange requests the next day that the NYSE is operating.
 - (f) A Participant has the authority to designate an agent to have limited trading authority over assets in the PBLA established for such Participant. Such agent as the Participant may designate shall have the same authority to trade in and otherwise transact business in the PBLA, in the same manner and to the same

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

extent as the Participant is otherwise empowered to do hereunder, and FBSLLC shall act upon instructions from the agent as if the instructions had come from the Participant. Designation of an agent by the Participant is subject to acceptance by FBSLLC of a completed BrokerageLink Third Party Limited Trading Authorization Form, the terms of which shall govern the activity of the Participant and the authorized agent. In the event that a provision of the BrokerageLink Third Party Limited Trading Authorization Form conflicts with the terms of the BrokerageLink Participant Acknowledgement Form, the BrokerageLink Account Terms and Conditions, this Trust, the Plan or the applicable statute or regulation shall control.

- (g) The Participant shall be solely responsible for receiving and responding to all trade confirmations, account statements, prospectuses, annual reports, proxies and other materials that would otherwise be distributed to the owner of the PBLA. With respect to proxies for securities held in the PBLA, FBSLLC shall send a copy of the meeting notice and all proxies and proxy solicitation materials, together with a voting direction form, to the Participant and the Participant shall have the authority to direct the exercise of all shareholder rights attributable to those securities. The Trustee shall not exercise such rights in the absence of direction from the Participant.
- (h) FBSLLC shall buy, sell, exchange, convert, tender, trade and otherwise acquire and dispose of securities in each PBLA, transfer funds to and from the BrokerageLink Core Account and the SPO default fund, collect any fees or other remuneration due FBSLLC or any of its affiliates (other than the Fidelity BrokerageLink Plan related Account Fee, which shall be assessed and collected as described in the Service Agreement), and make distributions to the Participant, in accordance with the Service Agreement. No prior notice to or consent from the Participant is required. In the event of a transfer of the Plan to another service provider, the directions of the Employer in transferring Plan assets shall control. Such transfers may be effected without notice to or consent from the Participant.
- (i) FBSLLC may accept from the Participant changes to indicative data including, but not limited to, postal address, email address, and phone number associated with the PBLA established for the Participant.

20.12. Employer Stock Investment Option. If one of the Permissible Investments is equity securities issued by the Employer or a Related Employer ("Employer Stock"), such Employer Stock must be publicly traded and "qualifying employer securities" within the meaning of ERISA Section 407(d)(5). Plan investments in Employer Stock shall be made via the Employer Stock Investment Fund (the "Stock Fund") which shall consist of either (i) the shares of Employer Stock held for each Participant who participates in the Stock Fund (a "Share Accounting Stock Fund"), or (ii) a combination of shares of Employer Stock and short-term liquid investments, consisting of mutual fund shares or commingled money market pool units as agreed to by the Employer and the Trustee, which are necessary to satisfy the Stock Fund's cash needs for transfers and payments (a "Unitized Stock Fund"). Dividends received by the Stock Fund are reinvested in additional shares of Employer Stock or, in the case of a Unitized Stock Fund, in short-term liquid investments. The determination of whether each Participant's interest in the Stock Fund is administered on a share-accounting or a unitized basis shall be determined by the Employer's election in the Service Agreement.

In the case of a Unitized Stock Fund, such units shall represent a proportionate interest in all assets of the Unitized Stock Fund, which includes shares of Employer Stock, short-term investments, and at times, receivables for dividends and/or Employer Stock sold and payables for Employer Stock purchased. A net asset value per unit shall be determined daily for each cash unit outstanding of the Unitized Stock Fund. The return earned by the Unitized Stock Fund shall represent a combination of the dividends paid on the shares of Employer Stock held by the Unitized Stock Fund, gains or losses realized on sales of Employer Stock, appreciation or depreciation in the market price of those shares owned, and interest on the short-term investments held by the Unitized Stock Fund. A target range for the short-term liquid investments shall be maintained for the Unitized Stock Fund. The named fiduciary shall, after consultation with the Trustee, establish and communicate to the Trustee in writing such target range and a drift allowance for such short-term liquid investments. Such target range and drift allowance may be changed by

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

the named fiduciary, after consultation with the Trustee, provided any such change is communicated to the Trustee in writing. The Trustee is responsible for ensuring that the actual short-term liquid investments held in the Unitized Stock Fund fall within the agreed upon target range over time, subject to the Trustee's ability to execute open-market trades in Employer Stock or to otherwise trade with the Employer.

Investments in Employer Stock shall be subject to the following limitations:

- (a) <u>Acquisition Limit</u>. Pursuant to the Plan, the Trust may be invested in Employer Stock to the extent necessary to comply with investment directions under Section 8.02 of the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, effective for Deferral Contributions made for Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 1999, the portion of a Participant's Deferral Contributions that the Employer may require to be invested in Employer Stock for a Plan Year cannot exceed one percent of such Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year.
- (b) <u>Fiduciary Duty of Named Fiduciary</u>. The Administrator or any person designated by the Administrator as a named fiduciary under Section 19.01 (the "named fiduciary") shall continuously monitor the suitability under the fiduciary duty rules of ERISA Section 404(a)(1) (as modified by ERISA Section 404(a)(2)) of acquiring and holding Employer Stock. The Trustee shall not be liable for any loss, or by reason of any breach, which arises from the directions of the named fiduciary with respect to the acquisition and holding of Employer Stock, unless it is clear on their face that the actions to be taken under those directions would be prohibited by the foregoing fiduciary duty rules or would be contrary to the terms of the Plan or this Trust Agreement.
- (c) Execution of Purchases and Sales. Purchases and sales of Employer Stock shall be made on the open market on the date on which the Trustee receives in good order all information and documentation necessary to accurately effect such purchases and sales or (i) if later, in the case of purchases, the date on which the Trustee has received a transfer of the funds necessary to make such purchases, (ii) as otherwise provided in the Service Agreement, or (iii) as provided in Subsection (d) below. Such general rules shall not apply in the following circumstances:
 - (1) If the Trustee is unable to determine the number of shares required to be purchased or sold on such day;
 - (2) If the Trustee is unable to purchase or sell the total number of shares required to be purchased or sold on such day as a result of market conditions; or
 - (3) If the Trustee is prohibited by the Securities and Exchange Commission, the New York Stock Exchange, or any other regulatory body from purchasing or selling any or all of the shares required to be purchased or sold on such day.

In the event of the occurrence of the circumstances described in (1), (2), or (3) above, the Trustee shall purchase or sell such shares as soon as possible thereafter and, in the case of a Share Accounting Stock Fund, shall determine the price of such purchases or sales to be the average purchase or sales price of all such shares purchased or sold, respectively.

(d) <u>Purchases and Sales from or to Employer</u>. If directed by the Employer in writing prior to the trading date, the Trustee may purchase or sell Employer Stock from or to the Employer if the purchase or sale is for adequate consideration (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(18)) and no commission is charged. If Employer contributions or contributions made by the Employer on behalf of the Participants under the Plan are to be invested in Employer Stock, the Employer may transfer Employer Stock in lieu of cash to the Trust. In such case, the shares of Employer Stock to be transferred to the Trust will be valued at a price that constitutes adequate consideration (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(18)).

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (e) <u>Use of Broker to Purchase Employer Stock</u>. The Employer hereby directs the Trustee to use Fidelity Capital Markets, Inc., an affiliate of the Trustee, or any other affiliate or subsidiary of the Trustee (collectively, "Capital Markets"), to provide brokerage services in connection with all market purchases and sales of Employer Stock for the Stock Fund, except in circumstances where the Trustee has determined, in accordance with its standard trading guidelines or pursuant to Employer direction, to seek expedited settlement of trades. The Trustee shall provide the Employer with the commission schedule for such transactions and a copy of Capital Markets' brokerage placement practices. The following shall apply as well:
 - (1) Any successor organization of Capital Markets through reorganization, consolidation, merger, or similar transactions, shall, upon consummation of such transaction, become the successor broker in accordance with the terms of this provision.
 - (2) The Trustee shall continue to rely on this Employer direction until notified to the contrary. The Employer reserves the right to terminate this authorization upon sixty (60) days written notice to Capital Markets (or its successor) and the Trustee and the Employer and the Trustee shall decide on a mutually-agreeable alternative procedure for handling brokerage transactions on behalf of the Stock Fund.
- (f) <u>Securities Law Reports</u>. The named fiduciary shall be responsible for filing all reports required under Federal or state securities laws with respect to the Trust's ownership of Employer Stock; including, without limitation, any reports required under Section 13 or 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and shall immediately notify the Trustee in writing of any requirement to stop purchases or sales of Employer Stock pending the filing of any report. The Trustee shall provide to the named fiduciary such information on the Trust's ownership of Employer Stock as the named fiduciary may reasonably request in order to comply with Federal or state securities laws.
- (g) <u>Voting and Tender Offers</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Trust Agreement the provisions of this Subsection shall govern the voting and tendering of Employer Stock. For purposes of this Subsection, each Participant shall be designated as a named fiduciary under ERISA with respect to shares of Employer Stock that reflect that portion, if any, of the Participant's interest in the Stock Fund not acquired at the direction of the Participant in accordance with ERISA Section 404(c).

The Employer, after consultation with the Trustee, shall provide and pay for all printing, mailing, tabulation and other costs associated with the voting and tendering of Employer Stock, except as required by law. The Trustee, after consultation with the Employer, shall prepare the necessary documents associated with the voting and tendering of Employer Stock, unless the Employer directs the Trustee not to do so.

(1) Voting.

(A) When the issuer of the Employer Stock prepares for any annual or special meeting, the Employer shall notify the Trustee thirty (30) days in advance of the intended record date and shall cause a copy of all proxy solicitation materials to be sent to the Trustee. If requested by the Trustee, the Employer shall certify to the Trustee that the aforementioned materials represent the same information that is distributed to shareholders of Employer Stock. Based on these materials the Trustee shall prepare a voting instruction form. At the time of mailing of notice of each annual or special stockholders' meeting of the issuer of the Employer Stock, the Employer shall cause a copy of the notice and all proxy solicitation materials to be sent to each Participant with an interest in Employer Stock held in the Trust, together with the foregoing voting instruction form to be returned to the Trustee or its designee. The form shall show the proportional interest in the number of full and fractional shares of Employer Stock credited to the Participant's Sub-Accounts held in the Stock Fund. The Employer shall

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

provide the Trustee with a copy of any materials provided to the Participants and shall (if the mailing is not handled by the Trustee) notify the Trustee that the materials have been mailed or otherwise sent to Participants.

(B) Each Participant with an interest in the Stock Fund shall have the right to direct the Trustee as to the manner in which the Trustee is to vote (including not to vote) that number of shares of Employer Stock that is credited to his Account, if the Plan uses share accounting, or, if accounting is by units of participation, that reflects such Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund (both vested and unvested). Directions from a Participant to the Trustee concerning the voting of Employer Stock shall be communicated in writing, or by such other means mutually acceptable to the Trustee and the Employer. These directions shall be held in confidence by the Trustee and shall not be divulged to the Employer, or any officer or employee thereof, or any other person, except to the extent that the consequences of such directions are reflected in reports regularly communicated to any such persons in the ordinary course of the performance of the Trustee's services hereunder. Upon its receipt of the directions, the Trustee shall vote the shares of Employer Stock that reflect the Participant's interest in the Stock Fund as directed by the Participant. The Trustee shall not vote shares of Employer Stock that reflect a Participant's interest in the Stock Fund for which the Trustee has received no direction from the Participant, except as required by law; provided, however, that the Employer (acting as named fiduciary) may direct the Trustee in the Service Agreement to vote shares of Employer Stock that reflect a Participant's interest in the Stock Fund for which the Trustee has received no directions from the Participant in the same proportion on each issue as it votes those shares that reflect all Participants' interests in the Stock Fund (in the aggregate) for which it received voting instructions from Participants.

(2) Tender Offers.

- (A) Upon commencement of a tender offer for any securities held in the Trust that are Employer Stock, the Employer shall timely notify the Trustee in advance of the intended tender date and shall cause a copy of all materials to be sent to the Trustee. The Employer shall certify to the Trustee that the aforementioned materials represent the same information distributed to shareholders of Employer Stock. Based on these materials, and after consultation with the Employer, the Trustee shall prepare a tender instruction form and shall provide a copy of all tender materials to be sent to each Participant with an interest in the Stock Fund, together with the foregoing tender instruction form, to be returned to the Trustee or its designee. The tender instruction form shall show the number of full and fractional shares of Employer Stock credited to the Participant's Account, if the Plan uses share accounting, or, if accounting is by units of participation, that reflect the Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund (both vested and unvested). The Employer shall notify each Participant with an interest in such Employer Stock of the tender offer and utilize its best efforts to timely distribute or cause to be distributed to the Participant the tender materials and the tender instruction form described herein. The Employer shall provide the Trustee with a copy of any materials provided to the Participants and shall (if the mailing is not handled by the Trustee) notify the Trustee that the materials have been mailed or otherwise sent to Participants.
- (B) Each Participant with an interest in the Stock Fund shall have the right to direct the Trustee to tender or not to tender some or all of the shares of Employer Stock that are credited to his Account, if the Plan uses share accounting, or, if accounting is by units of participation, that reflect such Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund (both vested and unvested). Directions from a Participant to the Trustee concerning the tender of Employer Stock shall be communicated in writing, or by such other means as is agreed upon by the Trustee and the Employer under the preceding paragraph. These directions

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

shall be held in confidence by the Trustee and shall not be divulged to the Employer, or any officer or employee thereof, or any other person, except to the extent that the consequences of such directions are reflected in reports regularly communicated to any such persons in the ordinary course of the performance of the Trustee's services hereunder. The Trustee shall tender or not tender shares of Employer Stock as directed by the Participant. Except as otherwise required by law, the Trustee shall not tender shares of Employer Stock that are credited to a Participant's Account, if the Plan uses share accounting, or, if accounting is by units of participation, that reflect a Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund for which the Trustee has received no direction from the Participant.

- (C) A Participant who has directed the Trustee to tender some or all of the shares of Employer Stock that reflect the Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund may, at any time prior to the tender offer withdrawal date, direct the Trustee to withdraw some or all of such tendered shares, and the Trustee shall withdraw the directed number of shares from the tender offer prior to the tender offer withdrawal deadline. A Participant shall not be limited as to the number of directions to tender or withdraw that the Participant may give to the Trustee.
- (D) A direction by a Participant to the Trustee to tender shares of Employer Stock that reflect the Participant's proportional interest in the Stock Fund shall not be considered a written election under the Plan by the Participant to withdraw, or have distributed, any or all of his withdrawable shares. If the Plan uses share accounting, the Trustee shall credit to the Participant's Account the proceeds received by the Trustee in exchange for the shares of Employer Stock tendered from the Participant's Account. If accounting is by units of participation, the Trustee shall credit to each proportional interest of the Participant from which the tendered shares were taken the proceeds received by the Trustee in exchange for the shares of Employer Stock tendered from that interest. Pending receipt of direction (through the Administrator) from the Participant or the named fiduciary, as provided in the Plan, as to which of the remaining Permissible Investments the proceeds should be invested in, the Trustee shall invest the proceeds in the Permissible Investment specified for such purposes in the Service Agreement.
- (h) <u>Shares Credited</u>. If accounting with respect to the Stock Fund is by units of participation, then for all purposes of this Section 20.12, the number of shares of Employer Stock deemed "reflected" in a Participant's proportional interest shall be determined as of the last preceding valuation date. The trade date is the date the transaction is valued.
- (i) <u>General</u>. With respect to all rights other than the right to vote, the right to tender, and the right to withdraw shares previously tendered, in the case of Employer Stock credited to a Participant's Account or proportional interest in the Stock Fund, the Trustee shall follow the directions of the Participant and if no such directions are received, the directions of the named fiduciary. The Trustee shall have no duty to solicit directions from Participants. The Administrator is responsible for ensuring that (i) the procedures established in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 20.12(g) are sufficient to safeguard the confidentiality of the information described therein, (ii) such procedures are being followed, and (iii) an independent fiduciary, as described in regulations issued under ERISA Section 404(c), is appointed when needed in accordance with those regulations.
- (j) Conversion. All provisions in this Section 20.12 shall also apply to any securities received as a result of a conversion to Employer Stock.
- **20.13.** <u>Voting; Delivery of Information</u>. The Trustee shall deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to the Employer or Administrator all notices, prospectuses, financial statements, proxies and proxy soliciting materials received by the Trustee relating to securities held by the Trust or, if applicable, deliver these materials to the

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

appropriate Participant or the Beneficiary of a deceased Participant. Unless provided otherwise in the Service Agreement, the Trustee shall vote any securities held by the Trust in accordance with the instructions of the Participant or the Beneficiary of a deceased Participant and shall not vote securities for which it has not received instructions.

- **20.14.** Compensation and Expenses of Trustee. The Trustee's fee for performing its duties hereunder shall be such reasonable amounts as specified in the Service Agreement or any other written agreement with the Employer. Such fee, any taxes of any kind which may be levied or assessed upon or with respect to the Trust Fund, and any and all expenses, including without limitation legal fees and expenses of administrative and judicial proceedings, reasonably incurred by the Trustee in connection with its duties and responsibilities hereunder shall, unless some or all have been paid by said Employer, be paid from the Trust in the method specified in the Service Agreement.
- **20.15.** Reliance by Trustee on Other Persons. The Trustee may rely upon and act upon any writing from any person, including the Investment Professional, authorized by the Employer or the Administrator pursuant to the Service Agreement or any other written direction to give instructions concerning the Plan and may conclusively rely upon and be protected in acting upon any written order from the Employer, the Investment Professional, or the Administrator or upon any other notice, request, consent, certificate, or other instructions or paper reasonably believed by it to have been executed by a duly authorized person, so long as it acts in good faith in taking or omitting to take any such action. The Trustee need not inquire as to the basis in fact of any statement in writing received from the Employer, the Investment Professional, or the Administrator.

The Trustee shall be entitled to rely on the latest certificate it has received from the Employer or the Administrator as to any person or persons authorized to act for the Employer or the Administrator hereunder and to sign on behalf of the Employer or the Administrator any directions or instructions, until it receives from the Employer or the Administrator written notice that such authority has been revoked.

Except with respect to instructions from a Participant as to the Participant's Account that are otherwise authorized under the Plan, the Trustee shall be under no duty to take any action with respect to any Participant's Account (other than as specified herein) unless and until the Employer, the Investment Professional, or the Administrator furnishes the Trustee with written instructions on a form acceptable to the Trustee, and the Trustee agrees thereto in writing. The Trustee shall not be liable for any action taken pursuant to the Employer's, the Investment Professional's, or the Administrator's written instructions (nor for the collection of contributions under the Plan, nor the purpose or propriety of any distribution made thereunder).

- **20.16.** <u>Indemnification by Employer.</u> The Employer shall indemnify and save harmless the Trustee, and all affiliates, employees, agents and sub-contractors of the Trustee, from and against any and all liability or expense (including reasonable attorneys' fees) to which the Trustee, or such other individuals or entities, may be subjected by reason of any act or conduct being taken in the performance of any Plan-related duties, including those described in this Trust Agreement and the Service Agreement, unless such liability or expense results from the Trustee's, or such other individuals' or entities', negligence or willful misconduct.
- **20.17.** Consultation by Trustee with Counsel. The Trustee may consult with legal counsel (who may be but need not be counsel for the Employer or the Administrator) concerning any question which may arise with respect to its rights and duties under the Plan and Trust, and the opinion of such counsel shall, to the extent permitted by law, be full and complete protection in respect of any action taken or omitted by the Trustee hereunder in good faith and in accordance with the opinion of such counsel.
- **20.18.** <u>Persons Dealing with the Trustee</u>. No person dealing with the Trustee shall be bound to see to the application of any money or property paid or delivered to the Trustee or to inquire into the validity or propriety of any transactions.
- **20.19. Resignation or Removal of Trustee.** The Trustee may resign at any time by written notice to the Employer, which resignation shall be effective 60 days after delivery to the Employer. The Trustee may be removed by the Employer by written notice to the Trustee, which removal shall be effective 60 days after delivery to the Trustee or such shorter period as may be mutually agreed upon by the Employer and the Trustee.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Except in the case of Plan termination, upon resignation or removal of the Trustee, the Employer shall appoint a successor trustee. Any such successor trustee shall, upon written acceptance of his appointment, become vested with the estate, rights, powers, discretion, duties and obligations of the Trustee hereunder as if he had been originally named as Trustee in this Agreement.

Upon resignation or removal of the Trustee, the Employer shall no longer participate in this volume submitter plan and shall be deemed to have adopted an individually designed plan. In such event, the Employer shall appoint a successor trustee within said 60-day period and the Trustee shall transfer the assets of the Trust to the successor trustee upon receipt of sufficient evidence (such as a determination letter or opinion letter from the Internal Revenue Service or an opinion of counsel satisfactory to the Trustee) that such trust shall be a qualified trust under the Code.

The appointment of a successor trustee shall be accomplished by delivery to the Trustee of written notice that the Employer has appointed such successor trustee, and written acceptance of such appointment by the successor trustee. The Trustee may, upon transfer and delivery of the Trust Fund to a successor trustee, reserve such reasonable amount as it shall deem necessary to provide for its fees, compensation, costs and expenses, or for the payment of any other liabilities chargeable against the Trust Fund for which it may be liable. The Trustee shall not be liable for the acts or omissions of any successor trustee.

- **20.20. Fiscal Year of the Trust.** The fiscal year of the Trust shall coincide with the Plan Year.
- **20.21.** <u>Amendment.</u> In accordance with provisions of the Plan, and subject to the limitations set forth therein, this Trust Agreement may only be amended by an instrument in writing signed by the Employer and the Trustee. No amendment to this Trust Agreement shall divert any part of the Trust Fund to any purpose other than as provided in Section 20.03.
- **20.22. Plan Termination.** Upon termination or partial termination of the Plan or complete discontinuance of contributions thereunder, the Trustee shall make distributions to the Participants or other persons entitled to distributions as the Employer or Administrator directs in accordance with the provisions of the Plan. In the absence of such instructions and unless the Plan otherwise provides, the Trustee shall notify the Employer or Administrator of such situation and the Trustee shall be under no duty to make any distributions under the Plan until it receives written instructions from the Employer or Administrator. Upon the completion of such distributions, the Trust shall terminate, the Trustee shall be relieved from all liability under the Trust, and no Participant or other person shall have any claims thereunder, except as required by applicable law.
- **20.23.** <u>Permitted Reversion of Funds to Employer.</u> If it is determined by the Internal Revenue Service that the Plan does not initially qualify under Code Section 401, all assets then held under the Plan shall be returned by the Trustee, as directed by the Administrator, to the Employer, but only if the application for determination is made by the time prescribed by law for filing the Employer's return for the taxable year in which the Plan was adopted or such later date as may be prescribed by regulations. Such distribution shall be made within one year after the date the initial qualification is denied. Upon such distribution the Plan shall be considered to be rescinded and to be of no force or effect.

Contributions under the Plan are conditioned upon their deductibility under Code Section 404. In the event the deduction of a contribution made by the Employer is disallowed under Code Section 404, such contribution (to the extent disallowed) must be returned to the Employer within one year of the disallowance of the deduction.

Any contribution made by the Employer because of a mistake of fact must be returned to the Employer within one year of the contribution.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

20.24. Governing Law. This Trust Agreement shall be construed, administered and enforced according to ERISA and, to the extent not preempted thereby, the laws of the State or Commonwealth in which the Trustee has its principal place of business.

20.25. <u>Assignment and Successors.</u> This Trust Agreement, and any of its rights and obligations hereunder, may not be assigned by any party without the prior written consent of the other party(ies), and such consent may be withheld in any party's sole discretion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustee may assign this Agreement in whole or in part, and any of its rights and obligations hereunder, to a subsidiary or affiliate of the Trustee without consent of the Employer. Any successor to the Trustee or successor trustee, either through sale or transfer of the business or trust department of the Trustee or successor trustee, or through reorganization, consolidation, or merger, or any similar transaction of either the Trustee or successor trustee, shall, upon consummation of the transaction, become the successor trustee under this Agreement. All provisions in this Trust Agreement shall extend to and be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

ADDENDUM

RE: Code Sections 401(k) and 415 2007 Final Regulations

Katrina Emergency Tax Relief Act of 2005 and

Gulf Opportunity Zone Act of 2005

Amendments for Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14

PREAMBLE

Adoption and Effective Date of Amendment. This amendment of the Plan is adopted to reflect the final regulations under Internal Revenue Code (Code) Sections 401(k) and 415 and to reflect amendments to the Code pursuant to the Katrina Emergency Tax Relief Act ("KETRA") and the Gulf Opportunity Zone Act of 2005 ("GOZA").. This amendment is intended as good faith compliance with the requirements of Code Sections 401(k) and 415, KETRA, and GOZA and is to be construed in accordance with guidance issued thereunder. This amendment shall be effective as described below.

<u>Supersession of Inconsistent Provisions</u>. This amendment shall supersede the provisions of the Plan to the extent those provisions are inconsistent with the provisions of this amendment.

- 1. Effective for Plan Years and Limitation Years beginning on and after July 1, 2007, the first paragraph of Section 2.01(k) is hereby amended in its entirety, to provide as follows:
 - (k) "Compensation" (subject to any adjustments thereto in Section 5.02, for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of contributions, or in Section 6.12(c), for purposes of applying the Code Section 415 limitations) means wages as defined in Code Section 3401 (a) (for purposes of income tax withholding at the source) plus amounts that would be included in wages but for an election under Code Section 125(a), 132(f)(4), 402(e)(3), 402(h)(1)(B), 402(k), or 457(b) and all other payments of compensation to an Eligible Employee by the Employer (in the course of the Employer's trade or business) for services to the Employer while employed as an Eligible Employee for which the Employer is required to furnish the Eligible Employee a written statement under Code Sections 604l(d), 605l(a)(3) and 6052. Compensation must be determined without regard to any rules under Code Section 3401(a) that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed (such as the exception for agricultural labor in Code Section 3401(a)(2)). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, however, severance amounts paid after severance from employment shall be excluded from Compensation.
 - (1) For purposes of this Section 2.01(k), "severance amounts" are any amounts paid after severance from employment, except a payment of regular compensation for services during the Eligible Employee's regular working hours, or compensation for services outside the Eligible Employee's regular working hours (such as overtime or shift differential), commissions, bonuses, or other similar payments provided such payment would have been made prior to a severance from employment if the Eligible Employee had continued in employment with the Employer, provided such amounts are paid by the later of (A) 2 ½ months after or (B) the end of the Limitation Year that includes the date of the Eligible Employee's severance from employment (as defined in Subsection 2.01(k)(2) below).

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) For purposes of this Section 2.01(k), an Eligible Employee has a "severance from employment" when (i) the employee ceases to be an employee of an employer (applying the aggregation rules in Code Section 414) maintaining a plan and (ii) in connection with a change of employment, the individual's new employer does not maintain such plan with respect to the individual. The determination of whether an Eligible Employee ceases to be an employee of an employer maintaining a plan is based on all of the relevant facts and circumstances.
- 2. Effective for Plan Years and Limitation Years beginning on and after July 1, 2007, the third paragraph of Section 2.01(k) is hereby amended, in its entirety to provide as follows:

Compensation shall generally be based on the amount actually paid to the Eligible Employee during the Plan Year or, for purposes of Article 5, if so elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.05(b) of the Adoption Agreement, during that portion of the Plan Year during which the Eligible Employee is an Active Participant. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, Compensation for purposes of Article 15 (Top-Heavy Provisions) shall be based on the amount actually paid or made available to the Participant during the Plan Year. Compensation is treated as paid on a date if it is actually paid on that date or it would have been paid on that date but for an election under Code Section 125,132(f)(4), 401(k), 403(b), 408(k), 408(p)(2)(A)(i), or 457(b).

- 3. Effective for Plan Years and Limitation Years beginning on and after July 1, 2007, Subsections (1), (2), and (3) of Section 2.01(k) are re-numbered as Subsections (3), (4), and (5).
- 4. Effective for Plan Years beginning on and after July 1, 2007, the first paragraph of Section 5.02 is hereby amended to provide as follows:
 - **5.02** Compensation Taken into Account in Determining Contributions. In determining the amount or allocation of any contribution that is based on Compensation, only Compensation paid to a Participant for services rendered to the Employer while employed as an Eligible Employee shall be taken into account. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Article 5, for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of contributions under this Article 5, Compensation shall not include any amounts elected by the Employer with respect to such contributions in Subsection 1.05(a) or (b), as applicable, of the Adoption Agreement.
- 5. Effective for Limitation Years beginning on and after July 1, 2007, Section 6.12 is hereby amended in its entirety to provide as follows:
 - 6.12. Code Section 415 Limitations. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, the following limitations shall apply:
 - (a) <u>Employer Maintains Single Plan</u>: If the "415 employer" does not maintain any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" in addition to the Plan, the provisions of this Subsection 6.12(a) shall apply.
 - (1) If a Participant does not participate in, and has never participated in any other qualified defined contribution plan, "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" maintained by the "415 employer", which provides an "annual addition", the amount of "annual additions" to the Participant's Account for a Limitation Year shall not exceed the lesser of the "maximum permissible amount" or any other limitation contained in the Plan. If a contribution that would otherwise be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account would cause the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year to exceed the "maximum permissible amount", the amount contributed or allocated shall be reduced so that the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year shall equal the "maximum permissible amount".

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (2) Prior to the determination of a Participant's actual Compensation for a Limitation Year, the "maximum permissible amount" may be determined on the basis of a reasonable estimation of the Participant's Compensation for such Limitation Year, uniformly determined for all Participants similarly situated. Any Employer contributions based on estimated annual Compensation shall be reduced by any "excess 415 amounts" carried over from prior Limitation Years.
- (3) As soon as is administratively feasible after the end of the Limitation Year, the "maximum permissible amount" for such Limitation Year shall be determined on the basis of the Participant's actual Compensation for such Limitation Year.
- (b) <u>Employer Maintains Multiple Defined Contribution Type Plans</u>: Unless the Employer specifies another method for limiting "annual additions" in the 415 Correction Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, if the "415 employer" maintains any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" in addition to the Plan, the provisions of this Subsection 6.12(b) shall apply.
 - (1) If a Participant is covered under any other qualified defined contribution plan or any "welfare benefit fund", "individual medical benefit account", or "simplified employee pension" maintained by the "415 employer", that provides an "annual addition", the amount of "annual additions" to the Participant's Account for a Limitation Year shall not exceed the lesser of
 - (A) the "maximum permissible amount", reduced by the sum of any "annual additions" to the Participant's accounts for the same Limitation Year under such other qualified defined contribution plans and "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions", or
 - (B) any other limitation contained in the Plan.

If the "annual additions" with respect to a Participant under other qualified defined contribution plans, "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions" maintained by the "415 employer" are less than the "maximum permissible amount" and a contribution that would otherwise be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account under the Plan would cause the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year to exceed the "maximum permissible amount", the amount to be contributed or allocated shall be reduced so that the "annual additions" for the Limitation Year shall equal the "maximum permissible amount". If the "annual additions" with respect to the Participant under such other qualified defined contribution plans, "welfare benefit funds", "individual medical benefit accounts", and "simplified employee pensions" in the aggregate are equal to or greater than the "maximum permissible amount", no amount shall be contributed or allocated to the Participant's Account under the Plan for the Limitation Year.

(2) Prior to the determination of a Participant's actual Compensation for the Limitation Year, the amounts referred to in Subsection 6.12(b) (1)(A) above may be determined on the basis of a reasonable estimation of the Participant's Compensation for such Limitation Year, uniformly determined for all Participants similarly situated. Any Employer contribution based on estimated annual Compensation shall be reduced by any "excess 415 amounts" carried over from prior Limitation Years.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (3) As soon as is administratively feasible after the end of the Limitation Year, the amounts referred to in Subsection 6.12(b)(1)(A) shall be determined on the basis of the Participant's actual Compensation for such Limitation Year.
- (c) Adjustments to Compensation: Compensation for purposes of this Section 6.12 shall be subject to the following:
 - (1) Compensation shall be based on compensation for all services to the "415 employer."
 - (2) Compensation shall be based on the amount actually paid or made available to the Participant (or, if earlier, includible in the gross income of the Participant) during the Limitation Year.
 - (3) An Eligible Employee's severance from employment, as defined in Section 2.01(k), shall be applied using the modification to the employer aggregation rules prescribed in Code Section 415(h).
 - (4) Compensation shall include amounts paid by the later of (A) 2 ½ months after or (B) the end of the Limitation Year that includes the date of the Participant's severance from employment (as defined in Section 2.01(k), modified as provided in subparagraph (c)(3) above) if such amounts are either payments for unused accrued bona fide sick, vacation, or other leave (but only if the Eligible Employee would have been able to use the leave if employment had continued), or received by a Participant pursuant to a nonqualified unfunded deferred compensation plan, but only if the payment would have been paid to the Participant at the same time if the Participant had not severed employment and only to the extent that the payment is includible in the Participant's gross income.
 - (5) Compensation shall include amounts that otherwise would be excluded as "severance amounts" if such amounts are paid to an individual who does not currently perform services for the employer because of qualified military service (as used in Code Section 414(u)(1)) to the extent those amounts do not exceed the amounts the individual would have received if the individual had continued to perform services for the employer rather than entering qualified military service or to a Participant who is permanently and totally disabled.
 - (6) Compensation shall include amounts earned, but not paid during the Limitation Year solely because of the timing of pay periods and pay dates, provided
 - (A) such amounts are paid during the first few weeks of the next Limitation Year;
 - (B) such amounts are included on a uniform and consistent basis with respect to all similarly situated Participants; and
 - (C) no such amounts are included in more than one Limitation Year.

In addition, for Limitation Years beginning on or after July 1, 2007, Compensation for purposes of this Section 6.12 shall not reflect compensation for a year greater than the limit under Code Section 401(a)(17) that applies to that year.

(d) <u>Corrections</u>: In correcting an "excess 415 amount" in a Limitation Year beginning on or after July 1, 2007, the Employer may use any appropriate correction under the Employee Plans Compliance Resolution System, or any successor thereto.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (e) Exclusion from Annual Additions: Restorative payments allocated to a Participant's Account, which include payments made to restore losses to the Plan resulting from actions (or a failure to act) by a fiduciary for which there is a reasonable risk of liability under Title I of ERISA or under other applicable federal or state law, where similarly situated Participants are similarly treated do not give rise to an "annual addition" for any Limitation Year.
- 6. Effective August 25, 2005, a new Section 10.08 is added at the end of Article 10 to provide as follows:
 - **10.08 Qualified Hurricane Distributions.** Qualified Individuals (as defined in subsection (b) below) may designate all or a portion of a qualifying distribution as a Qualified Hurricane Distribution (as defined in subsection (a) below).
 - (a) A "Qualified Hurricane Distribution" means any distribution made on or after the QHD Effective Date (as defined in subsection (c) below) and before the QHD Distribution Date (as defined in subsection (d) below) to a Qualified Individual, to the extent that such distribution, when aggregated with all other Qualified Hurricane Distributions to the Qualified Individual made under the Plan (and under any other plan maintained by the Employer or a Related Employer), does not exceed \$100,000. A Qualified Hurricane Distribution must be made in accordance with and pursuant to the distribution provisions of the Plan, except that:
 - (1) A Qualified Hurricane Distribution of amounts attributable to Nonelective Employer Contributions, Deferral Contributions and Qualified Nonelective Employer contributions shall be deemed to be made after the occurrence of any distributable events otherwise applicable under Code section 401(k)(2)(B)(i), such as termination of employment (and shall be deemed permissible under Section 12.01), and
 - (2) The requirements of Code sections 401(a)(31), 402(f) and 3405 and Section 13.04 shall not apply.
 - (b) A "Qualified Individual" means any individual whose principal place of abode on
 - (1) August 28, 2005, is located in the Hurricane Katrina disaster area (as defined in Code section 1400M(2)) and who has sustained an economic loss by reason of Hurricane Katrina;
 - (2) September 23, 2005, is located in the Hurricane Rita disaster area (as defined in Code section 1400M(4)) and who has sustained an economic loss by reason of Hurricane Rita; or
 - (3) October 23, 2005, is located in the Hurricane Wilma disaster area (as defined in Code section 1400M(6)) and who has sustained an economic loss by reason of Hurricane Wilma.
 - (c) The "QHD Effective Date" means
 - (1) August 25, 2005, with respect to a Qualified Individual described in subsection (b)(1) above;
 - (2) September 23, 2005, with respect to a Qualified Individual described in subsection (b)(2) above; and

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

- (3) October 23, 2005, with respect to a Qualified Individual described in subsection (b)(3) above.
- (d) The "QHD Distribution Date" means
 - (1) January 1, 2007, with respect to a Qualified Individual described in subsection (b)(1), (2), or (3) above.
- (e) If the Employer elected to provide for Rollover Contributions in Subsection 1.09(a) of the Adoption Agreement, an Eligible Employee who received a Qualified Hurricane Distribution, as defined herein, may repay to the Plan the Qualified Hurricane Distribution, provided the Qualified Hurricane Distribution is eligible for tax-free rollover treatment. Any such re-contribution will be treated as having been made in a direct rollover to the Plan, provided it is made during the three-year period beginning on the day after the date on which the Qualified Hurricane Distribution was received and does not exceed the amount of such distribution.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

ADDENDUM

RE: Compensation Taken into Account

Amendment for Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14

Effective December 11, 2008, the first paragraph of Section 5.02 is hereby amended to provide as follows:

5.02 Compensation Taken into Account in Determining Contributions. In determining the amount or allocation of any contribution that is based on Compensation, only Compensation paid to a Participant for services rendered to the Employer while employed as an Eligible Employee shall be taken into account. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Article 5, for purposes of determining the amount and allocation of contributions under this Article 5, Compensation shall not include reimbursements or other expense allowances, fringe benefits (cash and non-cash), moving expenses, deferred compensation, welfare benefits, and any amounts elected by the Employer with respect to such contributions in Subsection 1.05(a) or (b), as applicable, of the Adoption Agreement.

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

VOLUME SUBMITTER DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PLAN

(PROFIT SHARING/401(K) PLAN)

A FIDELITY VOLUME SUBMITTER PLAN

Adoption Agreement No. 001 For use With Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.01	PLAN INFORMATION	2				
1.02	EMPLOYER	3				
1.03	TRUSTEE	3				
1.04	COVERAGE	3				
1.05	COMPENSATION	8				
1.06	TESTING RULES	9				
1.07	DEFERRAL CONTRIBUTIONS	10				
1.08	EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS (AFTER-TAX CONTRIBUTIONS)	14				
1.09	ROLLOVER CONTRIBUTIONS	14				
1.10	QUALIFIED NONELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS	14				
1.11	MATCHING EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS	14				
1.12	NONELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS	18				
1.13	EXCEPTIONS TO CONTINUING ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS	21				
1.14	RETIREMENT	21				
1.15	DEFINITION OF DISABLED	21				
1.16	VESTING	22				
1.17	PREDECESSOR EMPLOYER SERVICE	23				
1.18	PARTICIPANT LOANS	23				
1.19	IN-SERVICE WITHDRAWALS	23				
1.20	FORM OF DISTRIBUTIONS	24				
1.21	TIMING OF DISTRIBUTIONS	26				
1.22	TOP-HEAVY STATUS	27				
1.23	CORRECTION TO MEET 415 REQUIREMENTS UNDER MULTIPLE DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PLANS	28				
1.24	INVESTMENT DIRECTION	28				
1.25	ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS	29				
1.26	SUPERSEDING PROVISIONS	29				
1.27	RELIANCE ON ADVISORY LETTER	29				
1.28	ELECTRONIC SIGNATURE AND RECORDS	29				
1.29	VOLUME SUBMITTER INFORMATION	29				
EXECUTION PAGE 30						
	EXECUTION PAGE 31					
	IN-SERVICE WITHDRAWALS ADDENDUM 32					
	TIONAL PROVISIONS ADDENDUM	33				
EFFEC	CTIVE DATES FOR INTERIM LEGAL COMPLIANCE SNAP OFF ADDENDUM	34				

19473-1250021244

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

ADOPTION AGREEMENT ARTICLE 1 PROFIT SHARING/401(K) PLAN

1.01 PLAN INFORMATION

(a)	Name of Plan:					
	This	is the <u>E</u>	Exelixis	s, Inc. 401	(k) Plan (the "Plan")	
(b)	Туре	of Plai	ı:			
	(1)		401((k) Only		
	(2)	Ø	401((k) and Pro	ofit Sharing	
	(3)		Prof	it Sharing	Only	
(c)	Adm	inistrat	or Nan	ne (if not	the Employer):	
	Exel	<u>ixis, Inc</u>	2.			
	Inve	stment l	Review	Committ	· 	
(d)	Plan	Year E	nd (mo	onth/day):	<u>12/31</u>	
(e)	Thre	e Digit	Plan N	Number: <u>0</u>	<u>)01</u>	
(f)	Limi	tation 1	Year (cl	neck one):		
	(1)		Cale	ndar Year	r	
	(2)	\square	Plan	Year		
	(3)		Othe	er: _		
(g)	Plan	Status	(check	appropria	ate box(es)):	
	(1)	Ado	ption A	Agreemen	t Effective Date: <u>10/01/2009</u>	
		Not	e: The	effective	date specified above must be after the last day of the 2001 Plan Year.	
	(2)	The	Adopt	ion Agree	ement Effective Date is:	
		(A)		A new I	Plan Effective Date	
		(B)		An ame	endment Effective Date (check one):	
			(i)		an amendment and restatement of this Basic Plan Document No. 14 and its Adoption Agreement previously executed by the Employer;	
			(ii)	Ø	a conversion from Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 12 and its Adoption Agreement to Basic Plan Document No. 14 and its Adoption Agreement; or	
			(iii)		a conversion to Basic Plan Document No. 14 and its Adoption Agreement.	
			The o	original ef	ffective date of the Plan: <u>2/1/1998</u>	
	(3)		_		tive Dates. Certain provisions of the Plan shall be effective as of a date other than the date specified in Subsection ove. Please complete the Special Effective Dates Addendum to the Adoption Agreement indicating the affected	

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

provisions and their effective dates.

19473-1250021244

		(4)		Plan Merger Effective Dates. Certain plan(s) were merged into the Plan on or after the date specified in Subsection 1.01(g)(l) above The merged plans are listed in the Plan Mergers Addendum. Please complete the appropriate subsection(s) of the Plan Mergers Addendum to the Adoption Agreement indicating the plan(s) that have merged into the Plan and the effective date(s) of such merger(s).
		(5)		Frozen Plan. The Plan is currently frozen. Unless the Plan is amended in the future to provide otherwise, no further contributions shall be made to the Plan. Plan assets will continue to be held on behalf of Participants and their Beneficiaries until distributed in accordance with the Plan terms. (<i>If this provision is selected, it will override any conflicting provision selected in the Adoption Agreement.</i>)
				te: While the Plan is frozen, no further contributions, including Deferral Contributions, Employee Contributions, and Rollover attributions, may be made to the Plan and no employee who is not already a Participant in the Plan may become a Participant.
1.02	<u>EMI</u>	PLOY	<u>ER</u>	
	(a)	Emp	oloyer N	Tame: Exelixis, Inc.
		(1)	Em	ployer's Tax Identification Number: <u>04-3257395</u>
		(2)	Em	ployer's fiscal year end: <u>12/31</u>
	(b)	The	term "l	Employer" includes the following participating employers (choose one):
		(1)	\square	No other employers participate in the Plan.
		(2)		Certain other employers participate in the Plan. Please complete the Participating Employers Addendum.
1.03	TRU	JSTEI	<u>E</u>	
	(a)	Trus	stee Nai	ne: Fidelity Management Trust Company
		Add	ress:	82 Devonshire Street
				Boston, MA 02109
1.04	COV	/ERA	<u>GE</u>	
	All I	Emplo	yees wh	o meet the conditions specified below shall be eligible to participate in the Plan:
	(a)	Age	Requir	ement (check one):
		(1)		no age requirement.
		(2)	\square	must have attained age: 21 (not to exceed 21).
	(b)			ervice Requirement(s) - There shall be no eligibility service requirements for contributions to the Plan unless selected below for the ontributions:
		(1)		For Deferral Contributions, Employee Contributions, and Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, Employees must meet the following service requirement (select one):
Fide		lvisor	401(k)	19473-125002124 Program
Volu	me Su	bmitte	er Defin	ed Contribution Plan

	(A)		(not to exceed 365) days of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(B)		(not to exceed 12) months of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(C)		one year of Eligibility Service requirement (at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service are required during the Eligibility Computation Period).						
(2)		For 1	Nonelective Employer Contributions, Employees must meet the following service requirement (select one):						
	(A)		(not to exceed 730) days of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(B)		(not to exceed 24) months of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(C)		one year of Eligibility Service requirement (at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service are required during the Eligibility Computation Period).						
	(D)		two years of Eligibility Service requirement (at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service are required during each Eligibility Computation Period).						
(3)		For 1	Matching Employer Contributions, Employees must meet the following service requirement (select one):						
	(A)		(not to exceed 730) days of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(B)		(not to exceed 24) months of Eligibility Service requirement (no minimum Hours of Service can be required).						
	(C)		one year of Eligibility Service requirement (at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service are required during the Eligibility Computation Period).						
	(D)		two years of Eligibility Service requirement (at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service are required during each Eligibility Computation Period).						

Note: If the Employer selects an Eligibility Service requirement of more than 365 days in Option 1.04(b)(2)(A) or 1.04(b)(3)(A) or 12 months in Option 1.04(b)(2)(B) or 1.04(b)(3)(B) or the two year Eligibility Service requirement in Option 1.04(b)(2)(D) or 1.04(b)(3)(D), then contributions subject to such Eligibility Service requirement must be 100% vested when made.

Note: If different eligibility requirements are selected for Deferral Contributions in Subsection 1.04(a)(1) or 1.04(b)(1) than for Employer Contributions and a more stringent eligibility requirement is elected in Subsection 1.04(a) or (b) either (1) with respect to Matching Employer Contributions and Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, is selected or (2) with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions and Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is selected, then the Plan may be disaggregated for testing purposes as described in Section 6.09 of the Basic Plan Document. If a more stringent eligibility requirement is elected in Subsection 1.04(a) or (b) for Nonelective Employer Contributions than for Matching Employer Contributions and Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is selected for Nonelective Employer Contributions, then Matching Employer Contributions may be similarly disaggregated.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

Note: If different eligibility requirements are selected for Deferral Contributions in Subsection 1.04(a)(1) or 1.04(b)(1) than for Employer Contributions and the Plan becomes a "top-heavy plan," the Employer may need to make a minimum Employer Contribution on behalf of non-key Employees who have satisfied the eligibility requirements for Deferral Contributions and are employed on the last day of the Plan Year, but have not satisfied the eligibility requirements for Employer Contributions.

- (c) Eligibility Computation Period The Eligibility Computation Period is the 12-consecutive-month period beginning on an Employee's Employment Commencement Date and each 12-consecutive-month period beginning on an anniversary of his Employment Commencement Date.
- (d) Eligible Class of Employees:

(1)

	(A)	Ø	all Em	all Employees of the Employer.				
	(14)	3	an Em	proyees of the Employer.				
	(B)		only E	mployees of the Employer who are covered by (choose one):				
		(i)		any collective bargaining agreement with the Employer, provided that the agreement requires the employees to be included under the Plan.				
		(ii)		the following collective bargaining agreement(s) with the Employer:				
(2)			ling the selection in Subsection $1.04(d)(1)$ above, certain Employees of the Employer are excluded from participation in ck the appropriate box(es)):					
	Note	· Cor	tain amal	every (e.g., residents of Puerto Dice) are evaluded automatically pursuant to Subsection 2.0.1(c) of the Pagic Plan				

Note: Certain employees (e.g., residents of Puerto Rico) are excluded automatically pursuant to Subsection 2.0 1(s) of the Basic Plan Document, regardless of the Employer's selection under this Subsection 1.04(d)(2).

- (A) \square employees covered by a collective bargaining agreement, unless the agreement requires the employees to be included under the Plan. (*Do not choose if Option 1.04(d)(1)(B) is selected above.*)
- **(B)** □ Highly Compensated Employees as defined in Subsection 2.01(cc) of the Basic Plan Document.
- **(C)** Leased Employees as defined in Subsection 2.01(gg) of the Basic Plan Document.

Generally, the Employees eligible to participate in the Plan are (choose one):

- (D) \square nonresident aliens who do not receive any earned income from the Employer which constitutes United States source income.
- **(E) ☑** other:

<u>Individuals who are classified as Interns or Project Employees by the Employer. "Interns" or "Project Employees" means individuals who are employed for a specific non-recurring assignment.</u>

Note: The eligible group defined above must be a definitely determinable group and cannot be subject to the discretion of the Employer. In addition, the design of the classifications cannot be such that the only Non-Highly Compensated Employees benefiting under the Plan are those with the lowest compensation and/or the shortest periods of service and who may represent the minimum number of such employees necessary to satisfy coverage under Code Section 410(b).

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

(i) Notwithstanding this exclusion, any Employee who is excluded from participation solely because he is in a group described below shall become an Eligible Employee eligible to participate in the Plan on the Entry Date coinciding with or immediately following the date on which he first satisfies the following requirements: (I) he attains age 21 and (II) he completes at least 1,000 Hours of Service during an Eligibility Computation Period. This Subsection 1.04(d)(2)(E)(i) applies to the following excluded Employees (Must choose if an exclusion in (E) above directly or indirectly imposes an age and/or service requirement for participation, for example by excluding part-time or temporary employees):

Note: The Employer should exercise caution when excluding employees from participation in the Plan. Exclusion of employees may adversely affect the Plan's satisfaction of the minimum coverage requirements, as provided in Code Section 410(b).

(e) *Entry Date(s)* - The Entry Dates shall be as indicated below with respect to the applicable type(s) of contribution. (Complete the table below by checking the appropriate boxes to indicate Entry Dates for the contributions listed.)

Individuals who are classified as Interns or Project Employees by the Employer.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

	(1) Deferral	(2) Nonelective	(3) Matching	
	Contributions,	Employer	Employer	
	Employee	Contributions	Contributions	
	Contributions,			
	Qualified			
	Nonelective			
	Employer			
	Contributions			
(A)				N/A - not applicable - type(s) of contribution not selected
(B)	X	X	X	Immediate upon meeting the eligibility requirements specified in
				Subsections 1.04(a) and 1.04(b)
(C)				the first day of each Plan Year and the first day of the seventh month of
				each Plan Year
(D)				the first day of each Plan Year and the first day of the fourth, seventh,
				and tenth months of each Plan Year
(E)				the first day of each month
(F)				the first day of each Plan Year (Do not select if there is an Eligibility
` ′				Service requirement of more than six months in Subsection 1.04(b)
				for the type(s) of contribution or if there is an age requirement of
				more than 20 1/2 in Subsection 1.04(a) for the type(s) of
				contribution.)

Note: If another plan is merged into the Plan, the Plan may provide on the Plan Mergers Addendum that the effective date of the merger is also an Entry Date with respect to certain Employees.

*Date of Initial Participation - An Employee shall become a Participant unless excluded by Subsection 1.04(d) above on the Entry Date coinciding

with or immediately following the date the Employee completes the service and age requirement(s) in Subsections 1.04(a) and (b), if any, except						
(cne	ck one):					
(1)	Ø	no exceptions.				
(2)		Employees employed on(insert date) shall become Participants on that date.				
(3)		Employees who meet the age and service requirement(s) of Subsections 1.04(a) and (b) on	(insert date) shall become			

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

(f)

19473-1250021244

1.05 COMPENSATION

(1)

No exclusions.

(a)

Compensation for purposes of determining contributions shall be as defined in Subsection 2.01(k) of the Basic Plan Document, modified as provided below.

Compensation Exclusions - Compensation shall exclude the item(s) selected below.

	(2)		Overtime pay.								
	(3)		Bonuses.								
	 (4) □ Commissions. (5) ☑ The value of restricted stock or of a qualified or a non-qualified stock option granted to an Employee by the Employer to the extent such value is includable in the Employee's taxable income. (6) □ Severance pay received prior to termination of employment. (Severance pay received following termination of employment is always excluded for purposes of contributions.) 										
Note: If the Employer selects an option, other than (1) above, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions, Compensation tested to show that it meets the requirements of Code Section 414(s) or the allocations must be tested to show that they meet the gunder regulations issued under Code Section 401(a)(4). These exclusions shall not apply for purposes of the "Top-Heavy" require Section 15.03, for allocating safe harbor Matching Employer Contributions if Subsection 1.1 1(a)(3) is selected, for allocating safe Nonelective Employer Contributions if Subsection 1.12(a)(3) is selected, or for allocating non-safe harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions if the Integrated Formula is elected in Subsection 1.12(b)(2).											
(b)		-	<i>n for the First Year of Participation</i> - Contributions for the Plan Year in which an Employee first becomes a Participant shall be assed on the Employee's Compensation as provided below. (Complete by checking the appropriate boxes.)								
	(1)		Compensation for the entire Plan Year. (Complete (A) below, if applicable, with regard to the initial Plan Year of the Plan.)								
		(A)	For purposes of determining the amount of Nonelective Employer Contributions, other than 401 (k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions, for all Employees who become Active Participants during the initial Plan Year, Compensation for the 12-month period ending on the last day of the initial Plan Year shall be used.								
	(2) Only Compensation for the portion of the Plan Year in which the Employee is eligible to participate in the Plan. (Complete (A) if applicable, with regard to the initial Plan Year of the Plan.)										
(A) For purposes of determining the amount of Nonelective Employer Contributions, other than 401 (k) Safe Harbo Employer Contributions, for those Employees who become Active Participants on the Effective Date of the Pla for the 12-month period ending on the last day of the initial Plan Year shall be used. For all other Employees, or Compensation for the period in which they are eligible shall be used.											

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

1.06 TESTING RULES

(a)		ADP/ACP Present Testing Method - The testing method for purposes of applying the "ADP" and "ACP" tests described in Sections 6.03 and 6.06 of the Basic Plan Document shall be the (check one):									
	(1)	☑	Current Year Testing Method - The "ADP" or "ACP" of Highly Compensated Employees for the Plan Year shall be compared to the "ADP" or "ACP" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the same Plan Year. (Must choose if Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions is checked.)								
	(2)		Prior Year Testing Method - The "ADP" or "ACP" of Highly Compensated Employees for the Plan Year shall be compared to the "ADP" or "ACP" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for the immediately preceding Plan Year. (<i>Do not choose if Option 1.10(a)</i> (1), alternative allocation formula for Qualified Nonelective Contributions.)								
	(3)		Not applicable. (Only if Option 1.01(b)(3), Profit Sharing Only, is checked and Option 1.08(a)(1), Future Employee Contributions, and Option 1.11(a), Matching Employer Contributions, are <u>not</u> checked or Option 1.04(d)(2)(B), excluding all Highly Compensated Employees from the eligible class of Employees, is checked.)								
	Note: Restrictions apply on elections to change testing methods.										
(b)	Emp for s	oloyee or such first	sting Method - If the first Plan Year that the Plan, other than a successor plan, permits Deferral Contributions or provides for either Matching Employer Contributions, occurs on or after the Effective Date specified in Subsection 1.01(g), the "ADP" and/or "ACP" test Plan Year shall be applied using the actual "ADP" and/or "ACP" of Non-Highly Compensated Employees for such first Plan Year, vise provided below.								
	(1)		The "ADP" and/or "ACP" test for the first Plan Year that the Plan permits Deferral Contributions or provides for either Employee or Matching Employer Contributions shall be applied assuming a 3% "ADP" and/or "ACP" for Non-Highly Compensated Employees. (Do not choose unless Plan uses prior year testing method described in Subsection 1.06(a)(2).)								

(c) *HCE Determinations:* Look Back Year - The look back year for purposes of determining which Employees are Highly Compensated Employees shall be the 12-consecutive-month period preceding the Plan Year unless otherwise provided below.

(1) Calendar Year Determination - The look back year shall be the calendar year beginning within the preceding Plan Year. (*Do not choose if the Plan Year is the calendar year.*)

(d) *HCE Determinations:* Top Paid Group Election - All Employees with Compensation exceeding the dollar amount specified in Code Section 414(q)(1)(B)(i) adjusted pursuant to Code Section 415(d) (e.g., \$95,000 for "determination years" beginning in 2005 and "look-back years" beginning in 2004) shall be considered Highly Compensated Employees, unless Top Paid Group Election below is checked.

(1) ☑ Top Paid Group Election - Employees with Compensation exceeding the dollar amount specified in Code Section 414(q)(1)(B)(i) adjusted pursuant to Code Section 415(d) (e.g., \$95,000 for "determination years" beginning in 2005 and "look-back years" beginning in 2004) shall be considered Highly Compensated Employees only if they are in the top paid group (the top 20% of Employees ranked by Compensation).

Note: Plan provisions for Sections 1.06(c) and 1.06(d) must apply consistently to all retirement plans of the Employer for determination years that begin with or within the same calendar year (except that Option 1.06(c)(1), Calendar Year Determination, shall not apply to calendar year plans).

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

1 07	DEEEDDAI	CONTRIBUTIONS

(a) 🗹

	the P Cont eligil perm	lan's de ribution ole to m itted to	eferral lin ns are sel nake Cato contribu	mit is ected ch-U ite in	401(k). Pursuant to Subsection 5.03(a) of the Basic Plan Document, if Catch-Up Contributions are selected below, s 75%, unless the Employer elects an alternative deferral limit in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(A) below. If Catch-Up d below, and the Employer has specified a percentage in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(A) that is less than 75%, a Participant p Contributions shall (subject to the statutory limits in Treasury Regulation Section 1.414-l(v)(l)(i)) in any event be excess of the specified deferral limit up to 100% of the Participant's "effectively available Compensation" (i.e., after other withholding), as required by Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(v)-l(e)(l)(ii)(B).
(1)	beha Such	lf of ea Deferr	ch Partic al Contri	ipan ibuti	The Employer shall make a Deferral Contribution in accordance with Section 5.03 of the Basic Plan Document on twho has an executed salary reduction agreement in effect with the Employer for the payroll period in question. on shall not exceed the deferral limit specified in Subsection 5.03(a) of the Basic Plan Document or in Subsection oplicable. Check and complete the appropriate box(es), if any.
	(A)	☑	limit is	spec	limit is 50 % (must be a whole number multiple of one percent) of Compensation. (Unless a different deferral ified, the deferral limit shall be 75%. If Option 1.07(a)(4), Catch-Up Contributions, is selected below, complete real limit is other than 75%.)
	(B)		be contr	ibut	becifying a percentage of Compensation, a Participant's salary reduction agreement may specify a dollar amount to ed each payroll period, provided such dollar amount does not exceed the maximum percentage of Compensation Subsection 5.03(a) of the Basic Plan Document or in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(A) above, as applicable.
	(C)		Contrib	utior	at may increase or decrease, on a prospective basis, his salary reduction agreement percentage or, if Roth 401(k) as are selected in Subsection 1.07(a)(5) below, the portion of his Deferral Contributions designated as Roth 401(k) as (check one):
			(i)	☑	as of the beginning of each payroll period.
			(ii)		as of the first day of each month.
			(iii)		as of each Entry Date. (Do not select if immediate entry is elected with respect to Deferral Contributions in Subsection 1.04(e).)
			(iv)		as of the first day of each calendar quarter.
			(v)		as of the first day of each Plan Year.
			(vi)		other. (Specify, but must be at least once per Plan Year).

Deferral Contributions - Participants may elect to have a portion of their Compensation contributed to the Plan on a before-tax basis

Note: Notwithstanding the Employer's election hereunder, if Option 1.11 (a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions is checked, the Plan provides that an Active Participant may change his salary reduction agreement percentage for the Plan Year within a reasonable period (not fewer than 30 days) of receiving the notice described in Section 6.09 of the Basic Plan Document.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

		Α	dministra	tor but in such case may not file a new salary reduction agreement until (check one):		
		(i	i) 🛮	the beginning of the next payroll period.		
		(i	ii) 🗆	the first day of the next month.		
		(i	iii) 🗆	Contributions in Subsection 1.04(e).)		
		(i	iv) 🗆	as of the first day of each calendar quarter.		
		(7	v) 🗆	as of the first day of each Plan Year.		
		()	vi)	other. (Specify, but must be at least once per Plan Year).		
(2)		salary re	eduction a	Cral Contributions - The Employer shall allow a Participant upon proper notice and approval to enter into a special agreement to make additional Deferral Contributions in an amount up to 100% of their effectively available or the payroll period(s) designated by the Employer.		
(3)	Ø	Bonus Contributions - The Employer shall allow a Participant upon proper notice and approval to enter into a special salary reduction agreement to make Deferral Contributions in an amount up to 100% of any Employer paid cash bonuses designated by the Employer on a uniform and nondiscriminatory basis that are made for such Participants during the Plan Year. The Compensation definition elected by the Employer in Subsection 1.05(a) must include bonuses if bonus contributions are permitted. Unless a Participant has entered into a special salary reduction agreement with respect to bonuses, the percentage deferred from any Employer paid cash bonus shall be (check (A) or (B) below):				
	(A)	\Box z	ero.			
	(B)		-	percentage elected by the Participant for his regular contributions in accordance with Subsection 1.07(a)(1) above or have been elected by the Participant in accordance with Option 1.07(a)(6) below.		
	by the En "ACP" te	nployer in st for the	Subsection	outions under Subsection 1.07(a)(2) and/or (3) may not cause the Participant to exceed the percentage limit specified on 1.07(a)(1)(A) for the full Plan Year. If the Administrator anticipates that the Plan will not satisfy the "ADP" and/or Administrator may reduce the rate of Deferral Contributions of Participants who are Highly Compensated Employees ermined by the Administrator to be necessary to satisfy the "ADP" and/or "ACP" test.		
(4)	☑		-	ibutions - The following Participants who have attained or are expected to attain age 50 before the close of the		

A Participant may revoke, on a prospective basis, a salary reduction agreement at any time upon proper notice to the

Document:

(A) 🗹 All such Participants.

(B) All such Participants except those covered by a collective-bargaining agreement under which retirement benefits were a subject of good faith bargaining unless the bargaining agreement specifically provides for Catch-Up Contributions to be made on behalf of such Participants.

Plan Number 19473 Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

(D)

19473-1250021244

any 401(k) plan or any SIMPLE IRA plan, SEP, plan or contract that meets the requirements of Code Section 403(b), or Code Section 457 eligible governmental plan that provides for elective deferrals. \checkmark Roth 401(k) Contributions. Participants shall be permitted to irrevocably designate pursuant to Subsection 5.03(b) of the Basic Plan (5) Document that a portion or all of the Deferral Contributions made under this Subsection 1.07(a) are Roth 401(k) Contributions that are includable in the Participant's gross income at the time deferred. Automatic Enrollment Contributions. Beginning on the effective date of this paragraph (6) (the "Automatic Enrollment Effective (6) Date") and subject to the remainder of this paragraph (6), unless an Eligible Employee affirmatively elects otherwise, his Compensation will be reduced by ____ __% (the "Automatic Enrollment Rate"), such percentage to be increased in accordance with Option 1.07(b) (if applicable), for each payroll period in which he is an Active Participant, beginning as indicated in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(A) below, and the Employer will make a pre-tax Deferral Contribution in such amount on the Participant's behalf in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 5.03(c) of the Basic Plan Document (an "Automatic Enrollment Contribution"). With respect to an affected Participant, Automatic Enrollment Contributions will begin as soon as administratively feasible on (A) or after (check one): The Participant's Entry Date. (i) (ii) _ (minimum of 30) days following the Participant's date of hire, but no sooner than the Participant's Entry Date. Within a reasonable period ending no later than the day prior to the date Compensation subject to the reduction would otherwise become available to the Participant, an Eligible Employee may make an affirmative election not to have Automatic Enrollment Contributions made on his behalf. If an Eligible Employee makes no such affirmative election, his Compensation shall be reduced and Automatic Enrollment Contributions will be made on his behalf in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph (6), and Option 1.07(b) if applicable, until such Active Participant elects to change or revoke such Deferral Contributions as provided in Subsection 1.07(a)(l)(C) or (D). Automatic Enrollment Contributions shall be made only on behalf of Active Participants who are first hired by the Employer on or after the Automatic Enrollment Effective Date and do not have a Reemployment Commencement Date, unless otherwise provided below. Additionally, unless such affected Participant affirmatively elects otherwise within the reasonable period established by the Plan Administrator, Automatic Enrollment Contributions will be made with respect to the Employees described below. (Check all that apply.) (i) 🗆 Inclusion of Previously Hired Employees. On the later of the date specified in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(A) with regard to such Eligible Employee or as soon as administratively feasible on or after the 30th day following the

Notification Date specified in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(I) below, Automatic Enrollment Contributions will begin for the following Eligible Employees who were hired before the Automatic Enrollment Effective Date and

Note: The Employer must *not* select Option 1.07(a)(4) above unless all "applicable plans" (except any plan that is qualified under Puerto Rican law or that covers only employees who are covered by a collective bargaining agreement under which retirement benefits were a subject of good faith bargaining) maintained by the Employer and by any other employer that is treated as a single employer with the Employer under Code Section 414(b), (c), (m), or (o) also permit Catch-Up Contributions in the same dollar amount. An "applicable plan" is

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved.

have not had a

			Reemployment Commencement Date. (Complete (I), check (II) or (III), and complete (IV), if applicable.)
		(I)	Notification Date: (Date must be on or after the Automatic Enrollment Effective Date.)
		(II)	Unless otherwise elected in Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(IV)$ below, all such Employees who have never had a Deferral Contribution election in place.
		(III)	Unless otherwise elected in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(IV) below, all such Employees who have never had a Deferral Contribution election in place and were hired by the Employer before the Automatic Enrollment Effective Date, but on or after the following date:
		(IV)	☐ In addition to the group of Employees elected in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(II) or (III) above, any Employee described in Subsection 1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(II) or (III) above, as applicable, even if he has had a Deferral Contribution election in place previously, provided he is not suspended from making Deferral Contributions pursuant to the Plan and has a deferral rate of zero on the Notification Date.
		(ii) □	Inclusion of Rehired Employees. Unless otherwise stated herein, each Eligible Employee having a Reemployment Commencement Date on the date indicated in Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(A)$ above. If Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(III)$ is selected, only such Employees with a Reemployment Commencement on or after the date specified in Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)(III)$ will be automatically enrolled. If Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(B)(i)$ is not selected, only such Employees with a Reemployment Commencement on or after the Automatic Enrollment Effective Date will be automatically enrolled. If Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(A)(ii)$ has been elected above, for purposes of Subsection $1.07(a)(6)(A)$ only, such Employee's Reemployment Commencement Date will be treated as his date of hire.
(b)		Eligible Employee affirma having Automatic Enrollm in Subsection 1.07(b)(1) b limited to only the percent	ase: (Choose only if Automatic Enrollment Contributions are selected in Option 1.07(a)(6) above) - Unless an tively elects otherwise after receiving appropriate notice, Deferral Contributions for each Active Participant ent Contributions made on his behalf shall be increased annually by the whole percentage of Compensation stated elow until the deferral percentage stated in Subsection $1.07(a)(1)$ is reached (except that the increase will be age needed to reach the limit stated in Subsection $1.07(a)(1)$, if applying the percentage in Subsection $1.07(b)(1)$ red in Subsection $1.07(a)(1)$), unless the Employer has elected a lower percentage limit in Subsection $1.07(b)(2)$
	(1)	Increase by% (not	$\textbf{to exceed 10\%)} \ \text{of Compensation. Such increased Deferral Contributions shall be pre-tax Deferral Contributions.} \\$
	(2)	☐ Limited to	% of Compensation (not to exceed the percentage indicated in Subsection 1.07(a)(1)).
	(3)		the automatic deferral increase shall not apply to a Participant within the first six months following the date upon ent Contributions begin for such Participant.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244

1.08	EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTIONS (AFTER-TAX CONTRIBUTIONS)					
	(a)		<i>Future Employee Contributions</i> - Participants may make voluntary, non-deductible, after-tax Employee Contributions pursuant to Section 5.04 of the Basic Plan Document. The Employee Contribution made on behalf of an Active Participant each payroll period shall not exceed the contribution limit specified in Subsection 1.08(a)(1) below.			
		(1)	The	contribution limit is% (must be a whole number multiple of one percent) of Compensation.		
		(2)		Instead of specifying a percentage of Compensation, a Participant may specify a dollar amount to be contributed each payroll period, provided such dollar amount does not exceed the maximum percentage of Compensation specified in Subsection 1.08(a)(1) above.		
	(b)			<i>en Employee Contributions</i> - Participants may not currently make after-tax Employee Contributions to the Plan, but the Employer does tain frozen Employee Contributions Accounts.		
1.09 ROLLOVERCONTRIBUTIONS				NTRIBUTIONS .		
	(a) Rollover Contributions - Employees may roll over eligible amounts from other qualified plans to the Plan subject to the requirements:		over Contributions - Employees may roll over eligible amounts from other qualified plans to the Plan subject to the additional following irements:			
		(1)		The Plan will not accept rollovers of after-tax employee contributions.		
		(2)		The Plan will not accept rollovers of designated Roth contributions. (Must be selected if Roth 401(k) Contributions are not elected in Subsection 1.07(a)(5).)		
1.10 QUALIF			EDNO	NELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS		
	(En Qı	nployee alified	Nonelective Employer Contributions – If any of the following Options is checked: 1.07(a), Deferral Contributions, 1.08(a)(1), Future Contributions, or 1.11(a), Matching Employer Contributions, the Employer may contribute an amount which it designates as a Nonelective Employer Contribution to be included in the "ADP" or "ACP" test. Unless otherwise provided below, Qualified we Employer Contributions shall be allocated to all Participants who were eligible to participate in the Plan at any time during the Plan		

Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution to be included in the "ADP" or "ACP" test. Unless otherwise provided below, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated to all Participants who were eligible to participate in the Plan at any time during the Plan Year and are Non-Highly Compensated Employees in the ratio which each such Participant's "testing compensation", as defined in Subsection 6.01(r) of the Basic Plan Document, for the Plan Year bears to the total of all such Participants' "testing compensation" for the Plan Year.

Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions shall be allocated only among those Participants who are Non-Highly Compensated Employees and are designated by the Employer as eligible to receive a Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution for the Plan Year. The amount of the Qualified Nonelective Employer Contribution allocated to each such Participant shall be as designated by the Employer, but not in excess of the "regulatory maximum." The "regulatory maximum" means 5% (10% for Qualified Nonelective Contributions made in connection with the Employer's obligation to pay prevailing wages under the Davis-Bacon Act) of the "testing compensation" for such Participant for the Plan Year. The "regulatory maximum" shall apply separately with respect to Qualified Nonelective Contributions to be included in the "ACP" test. (Cannot be selected if the Employer has elected prior year testing in Subsection 1.06(a)(2).)

1.11 MATCHINGEMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS

(a) Matching Employer Contributions - The Employer shall make Matching Employer Contributions on behalf of each of its "eligible" Participants as provided in this Section 1.11. For purposes of this

Plan Number <u>19473</u> 19473-1250021244
Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

	requir	ements	of Subsection 1.11(e) or Section 1.13. (Check one):
(1)	Ø	Discretionary Matching Employer Contributions - The Employer shall make a Matching Employer Contribution on behalf of "eligible" Participant in an amount equal to the following percentage of the eligible contributions made by the "eligible" cipant during the Contribution Period (complete all that apply):	
	(A)	√	Flat Percentage Match:
		(i)	<u>50</u> % to all "eligible" Participants.
	(B)		Tiered Match:% of the first% of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation contributed to the Plan,
			% of the next% of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation contributed to the Plan,
			% of the next% of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation contributed to the Plan.
			:: The group of "eligible" Participants benefiting under each match rate must satisfy the nondiscriminatory coverage requirement ode Section 410(b).
	(C)	\checkmark	Limit on Non-Discretionary Matching Employer Contributions (check the appropriate box(es)):
		(i)	☑ Contributions in excess of <u>4</u> % of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation for the Contribution Period shall not be considered for non-discretionary Matching Employer Contributions.
			Note: If the Employer elected a percentage limit in (i) above and requested the Trustee to account separately for matched and unmatched Deferral and/or Employee Contributions made to the Plan, the non-discretionary Matching Employer Contributions allocated to each "eligible" Participant must be computed, and the percentage limit applied, based upon each payroll period.
		(ii)	☐ Matching Employer Contributions for each "eligible" Participant for each Plan Year shall be limited to \$
(2) Discretionary Matching Employer Contributions - The Employer may make a discretionary Matching Employer of behalf of each "eligible" Participant in accordance with Section 5.08 of the Basic Plan Document in an amount equal of the eligible contributions made by each "eligible" Participant during the Contribution Period. Discretionary Match Contributions may be limited to match only contributions up to a specified percentage of Compensation or limit the amatch to a specified dollar amount.			
		cont	: If the Matching Employer Contribution made in accordance with this Subsection 1.11(a)(2) matches different percentages of ributions for different groups of "eligible" Participants, it may need to be tested to show that it meets the requirements of Code ion 401(a)(4), nondiscrimination in benefits, rights, and features.
	(A)		4% Limitation on Discretionary Matching Employer Contributions for Deemed Satisfaction of "ACP" Test - In no event may the dollar amount of the discretionary Matching Employer Contribution made on an "eligible" Participant's behalf for the Plan Year exceed 4% of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year. (Only if Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbon Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions is checked.)
	.=-		

Section 1.11, an "eligible" Participant means any Participant who is an Active Participant during the Contribution Period and who satisfies the

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244

	(3)		401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions - If the Employer elects one of the safe harbor formula Options provided in the 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement and provides written notice each Plan Year to all Active Participants of their rights and obligations under the Plan, the Plan shall be deemed to satisfy the "ADP" test and, under certain circumstances, the "ACP" test. (<i>Only if Option 1.07(a), Deferral Contributions is checked.</i>)
(b)		o d	Additional Matching Employer Contributions - The Employer may at Plan Year end make an additional Matching Employer Contribution on behalf of each "eligible" Participant in an amount equal to a percentage of the eligible contributions made by each "eligible" Participant turing the Plan Year. (Only if Option 1.11(a)(1) or (3) is checked.) The additional Matching Employer Contribution may be limited to match only contributions up to a specified percentage of Compensation or limit the amount of the match to a specified dollar amount.
		C	Note: If the additional Matching Employer Contribution made in accordance with this Subsection 1.11(b) matches different percentages of contributions for different groups of "eligible" Participants, it may need to be tested to show that it meets the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(4), nondiscrimination in benefits, rights, and features.
	(1)) 🗆	4% Limitation on additional Matching Employer Contributions for Deemed Satisfaction of "ACP" Test - In no event may the dollar amount of the additional Matching Employer Contribution made on an "eligible" Participant's behalf for the Plan Year exceed 4% of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation for the Plan Year. (Only if Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions is checked.)
	Note	e: If t	the Employer elected Option l.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, above and wants to be deemed to have

Note: If the Employer elected Option l.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, above and wants to be deemed to have satisfied the "ADP" test, the additional Matching Employer Contribution must meet the requirements of Section 6.09 of the Basic Plan Document. In addition to the foregoing requirements, if the Employer elected Option 1.11 (a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions, and wants to be deemed to have satisfied the "ACP" test with respect to Matching Employer Contributions for the Plan Year, the eligible contributions matched may not exceed the limitations in Section 6.10 of the Basic Plan Document.

- (c) Contributions Matched The Employer matches the following contributions (check appropriate box(es)):
 - (1) **Deferral Contributions** Deferral Contributions made to the Plan are matched at the rate specified in this Section 1.11. Catch-Up Contributions are not matched unless the Employer elects Option 1.11(c)(1)(A) below.
 - (A) \square Catch-Up Contributions made to the Plan pursuant to Subsection 1.07(a)(4) are matched at the rates specified in this Section 1.11.

Note: Notwithstanding the above, if the Employer elected Option l.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, Deferral Contributions shall be matched at the rate specified in the 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement without regard to whether they are Catch-Up Contributions.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

(d)		t ributio tributio	on Period for Matching Employer Contributions - The Contribution Period for purposes of calculating the amount of Matching Employer ins is:					
	(1)		each calendar month.					
	(2)		each Plan Year quarter.					
	(3)		each Plan Year.					
	(4)	Ø	each payroll period.					
	The	Contri	bution Period for additional Matching Employer Contributions described in Subsection 1.11(b) is the Plan Year.					
	the con	Note: If Matching Employer Contributions are made more frequently than for the Contribution Period selected above, the Employer must calculate the Matching Employer Contribution required with respect to the full Contribution Period, taking into account the "eligible" Participant's contributions and Compensation for the full Contribution Period, and contribute any additional Matching Employer Contributions necessary to "true up" the Matching Employer Contribution so that the full Matching Employer Contribution is made for the Contribution Period.						
(e)	duri the l not l Opti resp	ng the (Particip) be election 1.11 ect to N	<i>Eligibility Requirement(s)</i> - A Participant who is an Active Participant during a Contribution Period and makes eligible contributions Contribution Period shall only be entitled to receive Matching Employer Contributions under Section 1.11 for that Contribution Period if ant satisfies the following requirement(s) (Check the appropriate box(es). Options (3) and (4) may not be elected together; Option (5) may red with Option (2), (3), or (4); Options (2), (3), (4), (5), and (7) may not be elected with respect to Matching Employer Contributions if (a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, is checked or if Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with Ronelective Employer Contributions is checked and the Employer intends to satisfy the Code Section 401(m)(11) safe harbor with respect g Employer Contributions):					
	(1)		No requirements.					
	(2)	\square	Is employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the last day of the Contribution Period.					
	(3)		Earns at least 501 Hours of Service during the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)					
	(4)		Earns at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service during the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)					
	(5)		Either earns at least 501 Hours of Service during the Plan Year or is employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the last day of the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)					
	(6)		Is not a Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year.					
	(7)		Is not a partner or a member of the Employer, if the Employer is a partnership or an entity taxed as a partnership.					
	(8)		Special continuing eligibility requirement(s) for additional Matching Employer Contributions. (Only if Option 1.11(b), Additional Matching Employer Contributions, is checked.)					
		(A)	The continuing eligibility requirement(s) for additional Matching Employer Contributions is/are: (Fill in number of applicable eligibility requirement(s) from above. Options (2), (3), (4), (5), and (7) may not be elected with respect to additional Matching Employer Contributions if Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, is checked or if Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions is checked and the Employer intends to satisfy the Code Section 401(m)(11) safe harbor with respect to Matching Employer Contributions.)					
Plan Numl			19473-1250021244					
Fidelity A			Program ned Contribution Plan					
, Jiunic Di		L	ica Contituation I tun					

Note: If Option (2), (3), (4), or (5) is adopted during a Contribution Period, such Option shall not become effective until the first day of the next Contribution Period. Matching Employer Contributions attributable to the Contribution Period that are funded during the Contribution Period shall not be subject to the eligibility requirements of Option (2), (3), (4), or (5). If Option (2), (3), (4), (5), or (7) is elected with respect to any Matching Employer Contributions and if Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is also elected, the Plan will not be deemed to satisfy the "ACP" test in accordance with Section 6.10 of the Basic Plan Document and will have to pass the "ACP" test each year.

- (f) ☐ Qualified Matching Employer Contributions Prior to making any Matching Employer Contribution hereunder (other than a 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contribution), the Employer may designate all or a portion of such Matching Employer Contribution as a Qualified Matching Employer Contribution that may be used to satisfy the "ADP" test on Deferral Contributions and excluded in applying the "ACP" test on Employee and Matching Employer Contributions. Unless the additional eligibility requirement is selected below, Qualified Matching Employer Contributions shall be allocated to all Participants who were Active Participants during the Contribution Period and who meet the continuing eligibility requirement(s) described in Subsection 1.11 (e) above for the type of Matching Employer Contribution being characterized as a Qualified Matching Employer Contribution.
 - (1) \square To receive an allocation of Qualified Matching Employer Contributions a Participant must also be a Non-Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year.

Note: Qualified Matching Employer Contributions may not be excluded in applying the "ACP" test for a Plan Year if the Employer elected Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions, and the "ADP" test is deemed satisfied under Section 6.09 of the Basic Plan Document for such Plan Year.

1.12 NONELECTIVE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS

If (a) or (b) is elected below, the Employer may make Nonelective Employer Contributions on behalf of each of its "eligible" Participants in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.12. For purposes of this Section 1.12, an "eligible" Participant means a Participant who is an Active Participant during the Contribution Period and who satisfies the requirements of Subsection 1.12(d) or Section 1.13.

Note: An Employer may elect both a fixed formula and a discretionary formula. If both are selected, the discretionary formula shall be treated as an additional Nonelective Employer Contribution and allocated separately in accordance with the allocation formula selected by the Employer.

a)		FixedFor	emula (check one or more):
	(1)		Fixed Percentage Employer Contribution - For each Contribution Period, the Employer shall contribute for each "eligible" Participant a percentage of such "eligible" Participant's Compensation equal to:
		(A)	
			The allocation formula in Option $1.12(a)(1)(A)$ above generally satisfies a design-based safe harbor pursuant to the regulations und Section $401(a)(4)$.
	(2)		Fixed Flat Dollar Employer Contribution - The Employer shall contribute for each "eligible" Participant an amount equal to:
		(A)	\$ to all "eligible" Participants. (Complete (i) below).
			(i) The contribution amount is based on an "eligible" Participant's service for the following period (check one of the following)
			(I) Each paid hour.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244

			(II)		Each Plan Year.	
			(III)		Other: (must be a period within the Plan Ye does not exceed one week and is uniform with respect to all "eligible" Participants).	ar that
			te: The allocation de Section 401(a)		ula in Option 1.12(a)(2)(A) above generally satisfies a design-based safe harbor pursuant to the regulations	under
	(3)		Contributions A such that the "A	Addend ADP" te	Formula - The Nonelective Employer Contribution specified in the 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contribution requirements under Sections 401(k) and 401(m) of the est (and, under certain circumstances, the "ACP" test) is deemed satisfied. Please complete the 401(k) Safe or Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement. (Choose only if Option 1.07(a), Deferral Contributions	he Code e Harbor
(b)	Ø				Employer may decide each Contribution Period whether to make a discretionary Nonelective Employer gible" Participants in accordance with Section 5.10 of the Basic Plan Document.	
	(1)	Ø	_		cation Formula - In the ratio that each "eligible" Participant's Compensation bears to the total Compensation for the Contribution Period.	tion paid
	(2)		"eligible" Parti- the "integration	cipant's ı level"	n Formula - As (1) a percentage of each "eligible" Participant's Compensation plus (2) a percentage of each s Compensation in excess of the "integration level" as defined below. The percentage of Compensation in s' shall be equal to the lesser of the percentage of the "eligible" Participant's Compensation allocated under arity limit" as defined below.	excess of
					elected Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, may not take Nonelective Employer Contributions into account in applying the integrated allocation formula described above.	made to
		(A)	"Integration lev (ii) below.	el" me	eans the Social Security taxable wage base for the Plan Year, unless the Employer elects a lesser amount in	(i) or
			(i)9	6 (not t	to exceed 100%) of the Social Security taxable wage base for the Plan Year, or	
			(ii) \$	(not to	o exceed the Social Security taxable wage base).	
		<u>19473</u> sor 401(l	x) Program		19473-12	:5002124

Plan Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

"Permitted disparity limit" means the percentage provided by the following table:

allocated under an integrated formula selected under Option 1.12(b)(2) is the Plan Year.

The "Integration Level"	The "Permitted
is <u></u> % of the	Disparity
Taxable Wage Base	Limit" is
20% or less	5.7%
More than 20%, but not more than 80%	4.3%
More than 80%, but less than 100%	5.4%
100%	5.7%

Contribution Period for Nonelective Employer Contributions - The Contribution Period for purposes of calculating the amount of Nonelective Employer Contributions is the Plan Year, unless the Employer elects another Contribution Period below. Regardless of any selection made below, the Contribution Period for 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions under Option 1.12(a)(3) or Nonelective Employer Contributions

Note: An Employer who maintains any other plan that provides for Social Security Integration (permitted disparity) may not elect Option 1.12(b)(2).

	(1)		each calendar month.				
	(2)		each Plan Year quarter.				
	(3)		each payroll period.				
	Note: If Nonelective Employer Contributions are made more frequently than for the Contribution Period selected above, the Employer must calculate the Nonelective Employer Contribution required with respect to the full Contribution Period, taking into account the "eligible" Participan Compensation for the full Contribution Period, and contribute any additional Nonelective Employer Contributions necessary to "true up" the Nonelective Employer Contribution so that the full Nonelective Employer Contribution is made for the Contribution Period.						
(d)	Continuing Eligibility Requirement(s) - A Participant shall only be entitled to receive Nonelective Employer Contributions for a Plan Year under this Section 1.12 if the Participant is an Active Participant during the Plan Year and satisfies the following requirement(s) (Check the appropriate box(es) - Options (3) and (4) may not be elected together; Option (5) may not be elected with Option (2), (3), or (4); Options(2), (3), (4), (5), and (7) may not be elected with respect to Nonelective Employer Contributions under the fixed formula if Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is checked):						
	(1)		No requirements.				
	(2)	Ø	Is employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the last day of the Contribution Period.				
	(3)		Earns at least 501 Hours of Service during the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)				
	(4)		Earns at least (not to exceed 1,000) Hours of Service during the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)				
	(5)		Either earns at least 501 Hours of Service during the Plan Year or is employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the last day of the Plan Year. (Only if the Contribution Period is the Plan Year.)				

19473-1250021244

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

Plan Number <u>19473</u>

		(7)		Is not a partner or a member of the Employer, if the Employer is a partnership or an entity taxed as a partnership.	
		(8)		Special continuing eligibility requirement(s) for discretionary Nonelective Employer Contributions. (Only if both Options 1.12(a) and (b) are checked.)	d
				(A) The continuing eligibility requirement(s) for discretionary Nonelective Employer Contributions is/are:(Fill in number applicable eligibility requirement(s) from above.)	of
			next	: If Option (2) (3), (4), or (5) is adopted during a Contribution Period, such Option shall not become effective until the first day of the Contribution Period. Nonelective Employer Contributions attributable to the Contribution Period that are funded during the ribution Period shall not be subject to the eligibility requirements of Option (2), (3), (4), or (5).	
1.13	EXC	CEPT	IONS TO	CONTINUING ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS	
	7			ility, and Retirement Exceptions - All Participants who become disabled, as defined in Section 1.15, retire, as provided in Subsection r (c), or die are exempted from any last day or Hours of Service requirement.	n
1.14	RET	TIRE	<u>MENT</u>		
	(a)	The	Normal	Retirement Age under the Plan is (check one):	
		(1)	\checkmark	age 65.	
		(2)		age (specify between 55 and 64).	
		(3)		later of age (not to exceed 65) or the (not to exceed 5th) anniversary of the Participant's Employment Commencement Date.	
	(b)		The Serv	Early Retirement Age is the date the Participant attains age (specify 55 or greater) and completes years of Vesting ce.	
				Option is elected, Participants who are employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the date they reach Early Retirement Age 6 vested in their Accounts under the Plan.	!
	(c)	\checkmark	A Partio	ipant who becomes disabled, as defined in Section 1.15, is eligible for disability retirement.	
		100	% vested	Option is elected, Participants who are employed by the Employer or a Related Employer on the date they become disabled shall be in their Accounts under the Plan. Pursuant to Section 11.03 of the Basic Plan Document, a Participant is not considered to be disabled nates his employment with the Employer.	
1.15	DEF	INIT	ION OF	<u>DISABLED</u>	
	A Po	articip	ant is di	abled if he/she meets any of the requirements selected below (check the appropriate box(es)):	
	(a)		The Par	icipant satisfies the requirements for benefits under the Employer's long-term disability plan.	
	(b)	\square	The Par	icipant satisfies the requirements for Social Security disability benefits.	
	(c)	Ø	The Par	icipant is determined to be disabled by a physician approved by the Employer.	
Plan	Numb	oer <u>19</u>	<u>473</u>	19473-12500212-	44
			401(k) P	rogram Il Contribution Plan	
voiui	me Su	UIIIIII	er Derine		
				© 2008 FMR Corp.	

(6) □

Is not a Highly Compensated Employee for the Plan Year.

All rights reserved.

1.16 VESTING

A Participant's vested interest in Matching Employer Contributions and/or Nonelective Employer Contributions, other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer and/or 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions elected in Subsection 1.11(a)(3) or 1.12(a)(3), shall be based upon his years of Vesting Service and the schedule selected in Subsection 1.16(c) below, except as provided in Subsection 1.16(d) or (e) below and the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement or as provided in Subsection 1.22(c).

(a)	When years o	f Vestina	Service are	determined.	the elanse	ed time	method sh	all he	used
١	u	Wilch years o	vesung	ocivice are	ucter minicu,	uic ciups	cu umc	nicuiou sii	ull DC	uscu

(b) \square Years of Vesting Service shall exclude service prior to the Plan's original Effective Date as listed in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) or Subsection 1.01(g)(2), as applicable.

(c) Vesting Schedule(s)

(1)		ctive Employer outions(check one):	(2) Matching Employer Contributions (check one):					
	(A) □	N/A - No Nonelective Employer Contributions other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions	(A) 🗆	N/A - No Matching Employer Contributions other than 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions				
	(B) □	100% Vesting immediately	(B) 🗆	100% Vesting immediately				
	(C) □	3 year cliff (see C below)	(C) 🗆	3 year cliff (see C below)				
	(D) □	6 year graduated (see D below)	(D) 🗆	6 year graduated (see D below)				
	(E) ☑	Other vesting (complete E1 below)	(E) 🗵	Other vesting (complete E2 below)				

Years of Vesting

Service		Applicable Ves	ting Schedule(s)	
	С	D	El	E2
0	0%	0%	0.00%	0.00%
1	0%	0%	33.00%	33.00%
2	0%	20%	66.00%	66.00%
3	100%	40%	100.00%	100.00%
4	100%	60%	100.00%	100.00%
5	100%	80%	100.00%	100.00%
6 or more	100%	100%	100.00%	100%

Note: A schedule elected under E1 or E2 above must be at least as favorable as one of the schedules in C or D above.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

Note: If the vesting schedule is amended and a Participant's vested interest calculated using the amended vesting schedule is less in any year than the Participant's vested interest calculated under the Plan's vesting schedule in effect immediately before the amendment, the amended vesting schedule shall apply only to Employees hired on or after the effective date of the amendment. Please select paragraph (e) below and complete Section (b) of the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement describing the vesting schedule in effect for Employees hired before the effective date of the amendment.

Note: If the vesting schedule is amended, the amended vesting schedule shall apply only to Participants who are Active Participants on or after the effective date of the amendment not subject to the prior vesting schedule as provided in the preceding Note. Participants who are not Active Participants on or after that date shall be subject to the prior vesting schedule. Please select paragraph (e) below and complete Section (b) of the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement describing the prior vesting schedule.

(d)		m	ade	favorable vesting schedule than the vesting schedule selected in 1.16(c)(2) above applies to Matching Employer Contributions for Plan Years beginning before the EGTRRA effective date. Please complete Section (a) of the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the ion Agreement.
(e)				ing schedule or schedules different from the vesting schedule(s) selected above applies to certain Participants. Please complete n (b) of the Vesting Schedule Addendum to the Adoption Agreement.
(f) Application of Forfeitures - If a Participant forfeits any portion of his non-vested Account balance as provided in Section 6.02, 6.04, of the Basic Plan Document, any portion of such forfeitures not used to pay Plan administrative expenses in accordance with Section Basic Plan Document shall be applied to reduce Employer Contributions unless otherwise specified below:				
	(1)			Forfeitures attributable to the following contributions shall be allocated among the Accounts of eligible Participants otherwise eligibl to receive an allocation of Nonelective Employer Contributions pursuant to Section 1.12 in the manner described in Section 1.12(b)(l (regardless of whether the Employer has selected Option 1.12(b)(1)).
		(A	1)	☐ Matching Employer Contributions.
		(E	B)	□ Nonelective Employer Contributions.
PRE	EDECE	ESSO	R E	MPLOYER SERVICE
(a)	\square	F	or th	e following purposes, the following entities shall be treated as predecessor employers:
	(1)	[7]		Fligibility Service as described in Subsection 1 04(b), shall include service with the following predecessor employer(s):

1.17

Eligibility Service, as described in Subsection 1.04(b), shall include service with the following predecessor employer(s): X-Ceptor

(2) ablaVesting Service, as described in Subsection 1.16(a), shall include service with the following predecessor employer(s): X-Ceptor

1.18 PARTICIPANT LOANS

√ Participant loans are allowed in accordance with Article 9 and loan procedures outlined in the Service Agreement. (a)

Plan Number 19473 Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

1.19	IN-SERVICE WITHDRAWALS								
	Participants may make withdrawals prior to termination of employment under the following circumstances (check the appropriate box(es)):								
	(a)	Ø			-	Withdra mum am	<i>wals</i> - Hardship withdrawals shall be allowed in accordance with Section 10.05 of the Basic Plan Document, subject to a count.		
		(1)		Hard	ship v	withdraw	vals will be permitted from (check one):		
				(A)	\checkmark	A Par	ticipant's Deferral Contributions Account only.		
				(B)		The A	accounts specified in the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum. Please complete Section (c) of the In-Service Withdrawals andum.		
	(b)			_		e - Partici cone):	pants shall be entitled to receive a distribution of all or any portion of the following Accounts upon attainment of age 59		
		(1)			Def	erral Co	ntributions Account.		
		(2)			All	vested A	account balances.		
	(c)	With	ıdra	wal o	of Em	ployee (Contributions and Rollover Contributions		
		(1)		Unles		_	provided below, Employee Contributions may be withdrawn in accordance with Section 10.02 of the Basic Plan Document		
				(A)		Emplo	oyees may not make withdrawals of Employee Contributions more frequently than:		
		(2)		Rollo	ver (Contribut	tions may be withdrawn in accordance with Section 10.03 of the Basic Plan Document at any time.		
	(d)	Ø					<i>ce Withdrawal Provisions</i> - Check if the Plan was converted by plan amendment or received transfer contributions from ntribution plan, and benefits under the other defined contribution plan were payable as (check the appropriate box(es)):		
		(1)				n-service and/or (1	e withdrawal of vested amounts attributable to Employer Contributions maintained in a Participant's Account (check B)):		
				(A)		for at	least (24 or more) months.		
					(i)		Special restrictions applied to such in-service withdrawals under the prior plan that the Employer wishes to continue under the Plan as restated hereunder. Please complete the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement identifying the restrictions.		
				(B)		after t	he Participant has at least 60 months of participation.		
					(i)		Special restrictions applied to such in-service withdrawals under the prior plan that the Employer wishes to continue under the Plan as restated hereunder. Please complete the In-Service Withdrawals Addendum to the Adoption Agreement identifying the restrictions.		
		(2)	V				ervice withdrawal option that is a "protected benefit" under Code Section 411(d)(6). Please complete the In-Service s Addendum to the Adoption Agreement identifying the in-service withdrawal option(s).		
1.20	<u>FOF</u>	RM OI	F D]	ISTR	IBU	<u>ΓΙΟΝS</u>			
	Sub	ject to	Sec	tion 1	13.01	, 13.02 a	and Article 14 of the Basic Plan Document, distributions under the Plan shall be paid as provided below. (Check the		

1.20

appropriate box(es).)

(a) Lump Sum Payments - Lump sum payments are always available under the Plan.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

(b)		Insta	ıllmen	t Payments	s - Participants may elect distribution under a systematic withdrawal plan (installments).
(c)					- A Participant whose employment has terminated and whose Account is distributable in accordance with the provisions asic Plan Document may elect to withdraw any portion of his vested interest in his Account in cash at any time.
(d)		Ann	uities (Check if the	ne Plan is retaining any annuity form(s) of payment.)
	(1)	An a	nnuity	form of pa	ayment is available under the Plan for the following reason(s) (check (A) and/or (B), as applicable):
		(A)		to the Ad	alt of the Plan's receipt of a transfer of assets from another defined contribution plan or pursuant to the Plan terms prior doption Agreement Effective Date specified in Subsection 1.01(g)(1), benefits were previously payable in the form of ty that the Employer elects to continue to be offered as a form of payment under the Plan.
		(B)			received a transfer of assets from a plan that was subject to the minimum funding requirements of Code Section 412 efore an annuity form of payment is a protected benefit under the Plan in accordance with Code Section 411(d)(6).
	(2)	The	norma	l form of p	ayment under the Plan is (check (A) or (B)):
		(A)		A lump s	sum payment.
			(i)	-	annuity forms of payment (check (I) and/or (II), as applicable). (Must check and complete (I) if a life annuity is one tional annuity forms of payment under the Plan.)
				(I) □	A married Participant who elects an annuity form of payment shall receive a qualified joint and
					The qualified preretirement survivor annuity provided to the spouse of a married Participant who elects an annuity form of payment is purchased with% (at least 50%) of the Participant's Account.
				(II) 🗆	Other annuity form(s) of payment. Please complete Section (a) of the Forms of Payment Addendum describing the other annuity form(s) of payment available under the Plan.
		(B)		A life annu	nity (complete (i) and (ii) and check (iii) if applicable.)
			(i)		nal form for married Participants is a qualified joint and% (at least 50% but not more than 100%) survivor The normal form for unmarried Participants is a single life annuity.
			(ii)	-	ified preretirement survivor annuity provided to a Participant's spouse is purchased with
			(iii)		Other annuity form(s) of payment. Please complete Subsection (a) of the Forms of Payment Addendum describing the other annuity form(s) of payment available under the Plan.

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244

	(e)		longer being offered after either the A	Protected Under Code Section 411(d)(6). Check if benefits were payable in a form of payment that is not adoption Agreement Effective Date specified in Subsection 1.01(g)(1) or, if forms of payment are being the amendment effective date indicated on the Amendment Execution Page.				
			A life annuity option will continue to b ive date of its elimination.	e an available form of payment for any Participant who elected such life annuity payment before the				
	(f)	Cash	Outs and Implementation of Required	Rollover Rule				
		(1)	Section 13.02 of the Basic Plan	payable to an individual is less than or equal to the cash out limit utilized for such individual under a Document, such Account will be distributed in accordance with the provisions of Section 13.02 or nent. Unless otherwise elected below, the cash out limit is \$1,000.				
			as of January 1, 2005). A	ed for Participants is the maximum cash out limit permitted under Code Section 411(a)(11)(A) (\$5,000 Any distribution greater than \$1,000 that is made to a Participant without the Participant's consent befor Retirement Age (or age 62, if later) will be rolled over to an individual retirement plan designated by				
	(g)	\square	See Additional Provisions Addendum	n.				
1.21	TIMING OF DISTRIBUTIONS Except as provided in Subsection 1.21(a) (b) or (c) and the Postponed Distribution Addendum to the Adoption Agreement, distribution shall be made to an eligible Participant from his vested interest in his Account as soon as reasonably practicable following the Participant's request for distribution pursuant to Article 12 of the Basic Plan Document.							
	(a)	the P		ticipant from his vested interest in his Account as soon as reasonably practicable following the date is received by the Administrator, but in no event later than his Required Beginning Date, as defined				
	(b)		postponement of certain distributions the postponed distribution provisions	the Plan was converted by plan amendment from another defined contribution plan that provided for the from the Plan to eligible Participants and the Employer wants to continue to administer the Plan using . Please complete the Postponed Distribution Addendum to the Adoption Agreement indicating the to postponement and the period of postponement.				
			Year in which (1) the Participant attai	for postponement of distribution to a Participant beyond the 60th day following the close of the Plan ins Normal Retirement Age under the Plan, (2) the Participant's 10th anniversary of participation in the imployment terminates, whichever is latest.				
	(c)		Preservation of Same Desk Rule - C	heck if the Employer wants to continue application of the same desk rule described in Subsection				
	` ,		12.01(b) of the Basic Plan Document Qualified Matching Employer Contril	regarding distribution of Deferral Contributions, Qualified Nonelective Employer Contributions, butions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, and 401(k) Safe Harbor Nonelective he above-listed contribution types were previously distributable upon severance from employment,				

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244

1.22 <u>TOP</u>	-HEP	WY SIA	108
(a)	The	Plan sha	ll be subject to the Top-Heavy Plan requirements of Article 15 (check one):
	(1)		for each Plan Year, whether or not the Plan is a "top-heavy plan" as defined in Subsection 15.01(g) of the Basic Plan Document.
	(2)	\checkmark	for each Plan Year, if any, for which the Plan is a "top-heavy plan" as defined in Subsection 15.01(g) of the Basic Plan Document.
	(3)		Not applicable. (Choose only if (A) Plan covers only employees subject to a collective bargaining agreement, or (B) Option 1.11(a) (3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is selected, Option 1.16(f)(1) is not selected, and the Plan does not provide for Employee Contributions or any other type of Employer Contributions.)
(b)	or 5, prov)% of Cor rided in th	or is treated as a "top-heavy plan" for a Plan Year, each non-key Employee shall receive an Employer Contribution of at least <u>3.0 (</u> 3 mpensation for the Plan Year in accordance with Section 15.03 of the Basic Plan Document. The minimum Employer Contribution nis Subsection 1.22(b) shall be made under this Plan only if the Participant is not entitled to such contribution under another n of the Employer, unless the Employer elects otherwise below:
	(1)		The minimum Employer Contribution shall be paid under this Plan in any event.
	(2)		Another method of satisfying the requirements of Code Section 416. Please complete the 416 Contributions Addendum to the Adoption Agreement describing the way in which the minimum contribution requirements will be satisfied in the event the Plan is or is treated as a "top-heavy plan".
	(3)		Not applicable. (Choose only if (A) Plan covers only employees subject to a collective bargaining agreement, or (B) Option 1.11(a) (3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is selected, Option 1.16(f)(1) is not selected, and the Plan does not provide for Employee Contributions or any other type of Employer Contributions.)
			nimum Employer contribution may be less than the percentage indicated in Subsection 1.22(b) above to the extent provided in so the Basic Plan Document.
(c)	•		or is treated as a "top-heavy plan" for a Plan Year, the following vesting schedule shall apply instead of the schedule(s) elected in 16(c) for such Plan Year and each Plan Year thereafter (check one):
	(1)		Not applicable. (Choose only if one of the following applies: (A) Plan provides for Nonelective Employer Contributions and the schedule elected in Subsection 1.16(c)(1) is at least as favorable in all cases as the schedules available below, (B) Option 1.11(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, or Option 1.12(a)(3), 401(k) Safe Harbor Formula, is selected, Option 1.16(f)(1) is not selected, and the Plan does not provide for Employee Contributions or any other type of Employer Contributions, or (C) the Plan covers only employees subject to a collective bargaining agreement.)
	(2)		100% vested after (not in excess of 3) years of Vesting Service.
Plan Numb Fidelity Ad Volume Su	lvisor	401(k) Pr	19473-1250021244 rogram I Contribution Plan

(3)		Graded	vesting
(J	,	Oraucu	v Count

Years of Vesting Service	Vesting Percentage	Must be At Least
0	0.00%	0%
1	0.00%	0%
2	0.00%	20%
3	0.00%	40%
4	0.00%	60%
5	0.00%	80%
6 or more	0.00%	100%

Note: If the Plan provides for Nonelective Employer Contributions and the schedule elected in Subsection 1.16(c)(1) is more favorable in all cases than the schedule elected in Subsection 1.22(c) above, then the schedule in Subsection 1.16(c)(1) shall continue to apply even in Plan Years in which the Plan is a "top-heavy plan".

1.23 CORRECTION TO MEET 415 REQUIREMENTS UNDER MULTIPLE DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PLANS

Other Order for Limiting Annual Additions – If the Employer maintains other defined contribution plans, annual additions to a Participant's Account shall be limited as provided in Section 6.12 of the Basic Plan Document to meet the requirements of Code Section 415, unless the Employer elects this Option and completes the 415 Correction Addendum describing the order in which annual additions shall be limited among the plans.

1.24 INVESTMENT DIRECTION

Investment D	<i>Pirections</i> – Subject to Section 8.03 of the Basic Plan Document, Participant Accounts shall be invested (check one):
(a) 🗆	in accordance with the investment directions provided to the Trustee by the Employer for allocating all Participant Accounts among the

- (b) ☐ in accordance with the investment directions provided to the Trustee by each <u>Participant</u> for allocating his entire Account among the Options listed in the Service Agreement, except, in the event the Employer contributes shares of Employer Stock, as defined in Section 20.12 of the Basic Plan Document, the Participant's election shall be subject to the provisions of (b)(1) and/or (2), as elected (check one):
 - (1) Nonelective Employer Contributions shall remain invested in Employer Stock until the Participant who receives an allocation of such contribution elects to invest amounts attributable to such contribution in another available investment option.
 - (2) Matching Employer Contributions shall remain invested in Employer Stock until the Participant who receives an allocation of such contribution elects to invest amounts attributable to such contribution in another available investment option.
- in accordance with the investment directions provided to the Trustee by each Participant for all contribution sources in his Account, except that the following sources shall be invested in accordance with the investment directions provided by the Employer (check (1) and/or (2)):
 - (1) \square Nonelective Employer Contributions

Options listed in the Service Agreement.

(2)

Matching Employer Contributions

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

The Employer must direct the applicable sources among the investment options listed in the Service Agreement.

Note: If the Employer directs that a portion or all of the applicable sources be invested in Employer Stock, such investment must be discontinued with respect to any Participant who has completed three or more years of Vesting Service, and investment of the applicable sources must be diversified among the other investment options listed in the Service Agreement.

1.25 ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS

The Employer may elect Option (a) below and complete the Additional Provisions Addendum to describe provisions which cannot be shown by making the elections provided in this Adoption Agreement.

(a)
The Employer has completed Additional Provisions Addendum to show the provisions of the Plan which supplement and/or alter provisions of this Adoption Agreement.

1.26 SUPERSEDING PROVISIONS

The Employer may elect Option (a) below and complete the Superseding Provisions Addendum to describe overriding provisions which cannot be shown by making the elections provided in this Adoption Agreement.

(a)
The Employer has completed Superseding Provisions Addendum to show the provisions of the Plan which supersede provisions of this Adoption Agreement and/or the Basic Plan Document.

Note: If the Employer elects superseding provisions in Option (a) above, the Employer may not be permitted to rely on the Volume Submitter Sponsor's advisory letter for qualification of its Plan and may be required to apply for a determination letter as described in Section 1.27 below. In addition, such superseding provisions may in certain circumstances affect the Plan's status as a pre-approved volume submitter plan eligible for the 6-year remedial amendment cycle.

1.27 RELIANCE ON ADVISORY LETTER

An adopting Employer may rely on an advisory letter issued by the Internal Revenue Service as evidence that this Plan is qualified under Code Section 401 only to the extent provided in Section 19.02 of Revenue Procedure 2005-16. The Employer may not rely on the advisory letter in certain other circumstances or with respect to certain qualification requirements, which are specified in the advisory letter issued with respect to this Plan and in Section 19.03 of Revenue Procedure 2005-16. In order to have reliance in such circumstances or with respect to such qualification requirements, application for a determination letter must be made to Employee Plans Determinations of the Internal Revenue Service.

Failure to properly complete the Adoption Agreement and failure to operate the Plan in accordance with the terms of the Plan document may result in disqualification of the Plan.

This Adoption Agreement may be used only in conjunction with Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14. The Volume Submitter Sponsor shall inform the adopting Employer of any amendments made to the Plan or of the discontinuance or abandonment of the volume submitter plan document.

1.28 ELECTRONIC SIGNATURE AND RECORDS

This Adoption Agreement, and any amendment thereto, may be executed or affirmed by an electronic signature or electronic record permitted under applicable law or regulation, provided the type or method of electronic signature or electronic record is acceptable to the Trustee.

1.29 VOLUME SUBMITTER INFORMATION

Name of Volume Submitter Sponsor: Fidelity Management & Research Company

Address of Volume Submitter Sponsor: 82 Devonshire Street

Boston, MA 02109

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

EXECUTION PAGE

(Employer's Copy)

The Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14 and the accompanying Adoption Agreement together comprise the Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan. It is the responsibility of the adopting Employer to review this volume submitter plan document with its legal counsel to ensure that the volume submitter plan is suitable for the Employer and that Adoption Agreement has been properly completed prior to signing.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Employer has caused this Adoption Agreement to be executed this 9th day of September, 2009.

		Employer:	Exelixis, Inc.	
		By:	/s/ George Scangos	
		Title:	President and CEO	
Note: O	nly one authorized signature is	required to execut	e this Adoption Agreement unless the Employer's corporate policy	mandates two authorized signatures.
		Employer:	Exelixis, Inc.	
		By:		
		Title:		
Accepte	d by: Fidelity Management Tru	st Company, as Tr	ustee	
By:				Date:
Title:	Authorized Signatory			

rutionzed orginatory

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

EXECUTION PAGE

(Trustee's Copy)

The Fidelity Basic Plan Document No. 14 and the accompanying Adoption Agreement together comprise the Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan. It is the responsibility of the adopting Employer to review this volume submitter plan document with its legal counsel to ensure that the volume submitter plan is suitable for the Employer and that Adoption Agreement has been properly completed prior to signing.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Employer has caused this Adoption Agreement to be executed this 9th day of September, 2009.

		Employer:	Exelixis, Inc.	
		By:	/s/ George Scangos	_
		Title:	President and CEO	
Note: Onl	y one authorized signature	e is required to	execute this Adoption Agreement unless the Employer's corporate policy	mandates two authorized signatures.
		Employer:	Exelixis, Inc.	
		By:		_
		Title:		_
Accepted	by: Fidelity Management	Trust Company	, as Trustee	
By:				Date:
Title:	Authorized Signatory			

Plan Number <u>19473</u>

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program

Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved.

19473-1250021244

IN-SERVICE WITHDRAWALS ADDENDUM

Restrictions on In-Service Withdrawals of Amounts Held for Specified Period - The following restrictions apply to in-service withdrawals made in

for

Plan Name: Exelixis. Inc. 401(K) Plan

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

	ac	cord	lance	with Subsection 1.19(d)(1)(A) (cannot include any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction):	_
(b)				on In-Service Withdrawals Because of Participation in Plan for 60 or More Months - The following restrictions apply to in-service made in accordance with Subsection 1.19(d)(1)(B) (cannot include any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction):	
(c)				tes Available for In-Service Hardship Withdrawal - In-service hardship withdrawals are permitted from the sub-accounts specified below, ct to the conditions applicable to hardship withdrawals under Section 10.05 of the Basic Plan Document:	_
(d)	Ø		who s	* <i>In-Service Withdrawal Provisions</i> - In-service withdrawals from a Participant's Accounts specified below shall be available to Participants satisfy the requirements also specified below:	
		(1)		rvice withdrawal at age 59.5 from the deferral source. The following restrictions apply to a Participant's Account following an in-service withdrawal made pursuant to (d) above (cannot include any mandatory suspension of contributions restriction): \$500 minimum.	
Plar	Nui	nber	r <u>1947</u>		244

ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS ADDENDUM

for

Plan Name: Exelixis, Inc. 401(K) Plan

- (a) *Additional Provision(s)* The following provisions supplement and/or, to the degree described herein, supersede other provisions of this Adoption Agreement in the following manner:
 - (1) The following is added at the end of Subsection 1.20(g) as a new Subsection 1.20(h):
 - (h) Other Non-Annuity Form(s) of Payment. As a result of the Plan's receipt of a transfer of assets from another plan or pursuant to the Plan terms prior to the Adoption Agreement Effective Date specified in 1.01(g)(1), benefits were previously payable in the following form(s) of payment not described (a), (b) or (c) above and the Plan will continue to offer these form(s) of payment:

Other Non-Annuity: Partial Distribution

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan 19473-1250021244

EFFECTIVE DATES FOR INTERIM LEGAL COMPLIANCE SNAP OFF ADDENDUM

for

Plan Name: Exelixis, Inc. 401(K) Plan

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, to comply with changes required by the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 ("EGTRRA"), Treasury regulations under Code Section 401(a)(9) ("401(a)(9) Regulations"), final Treasury regulations under Code Section 401(k) ("final 401(k) Regulations"), and final Treasury regulations under Code Section 401(m) ("final 401(m) Regulations"), the following provisions shall apply effective as of the dates set forth below:

EGTRRA Compliance - Unless a later date is specified below, the following changes for compliance with EGTRRA were effective as of the first day of the

first	Plan Y	ear begi	nning on or after January 1, 2002:			
(1)			1 401(a)(17) Compensation Limit – The dollar limitation on compensation used to calculate contributions, apply the limitations in Code Section 415, apply the ADP and ACP tests, and apply the top-heavy rules was increased to \$200,000, as adjusted.			
(2)	\checkmark	Cato	h-Up Contributions – Unless a later date is specified below, the Plan was amended to provide for Catch-Up Contributions.			
	(A)		Later Effective Date. Catch-Up Contributions were permitted after the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1 2002:			
			Later effective date: (month/day/year)			
	(B)		Discontinuation of Catch-Up Contributions. Catch-Up Contributions were discontinued effective as of:(month/day/year)			
(3)	Rollovers of After-Tax Contributions to the Plan – Unless otherwise specified below, the Plan accepted direct rollovers of after-tax emplo contributions from plans qualified under Code Section 401(a).					
	(A)	Ø	Rollovers of After-Tax Contributions Never Permitted. The Plan has never accepted direct rollovers of after-tax employee contributions.			
	(B)		Later Effective Date. The Plan did not accept direct rollovers of after-tax employee contributions until a date later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:			
			Effective Date:(month/day/year)			
	(C)		Discontinuation of After-Tax Rollovers. The Plan ceased to accept direct rollovers of after-tax employee contributions effective as of:(month/day/year)			
(4)	quali Secti	fied und on 403(om Other Eligible Retirement Plans – Unless otherwise specified below, in addition to accepting Rollover Contributions from plans er Code Section 401(a) or 403(a), the Plan was amended to accept Rollover Contributions from annuity contracts described in Code by (excluding after-tax employee contributions), eligible plans under Code Section 457(b) maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, and individual retirement accounts or annuities described in			

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

(A) 🗆

Code Section 408(a) or 408(b).

19473-1250021244

(month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was

© 2008 FMR Corp. All rights reserved.

restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)

The Plan did not accept Rollover Contributions from annuity contracts described in Code Section 403(b) (excluding after-tax employee contributions) until a date later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:

	(B)		The Plan did not accept Rollover Contributions from a eligible plans under Code Section 457(b) maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state until a date later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:		
			Effective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)		
	(C)		The Plan did not accept Rollover Contributions from individual retirement accounts or annuities described in Code Section 408(a) or 408(b) until a date later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:		
			Effective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)		
(5)			• Test – To the extent applicable, the provisions of the Plan proscribing multiple use of the alternative limitations under Code Sections (ii)(II) and 401(m)(2)(A)(ii), as provided in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(m)-2, were deleted.		
(6)			ons – The Plan was amended to reflect the Code Section 415 limitations in effect under EGTRRA, as described in Section 6.12 of the ocument.		
(7)		sched after	ing of Matching Employer Contributions – Except as otherwise specified below, the Plan was amended to change the vesting dule applicable to Matching Employer Contributions to comply with EGTRRA for Participants who complete an Hour of Service on or the effective date. Unless otherwise elected below, the amended vesting schedule applies to all accrued benefits derived from Matching loyer Contributions.		
	(A)		Delayed Effective Date for Bargained Plan. The Plan was maintained pursuant to one or more collective bargaining agreements ratified by June 1, 2001 and the effective date of the revised vesting schedule was later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:		
			Effective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the earlier of (i) January 1, 2006 or (ii) the later of the date on which the last of the collective bargaining agreements described above terminates (without regard to any extension on or after June 1, 2001) or January 1, 2002)		
	(B)		Grandfathered Application of Prior Vesting Schedule. The vesting schedule in effect before the amendment continues to apply to the portion of a Participant's accrued benefit derived from Matching Employer Contributions made to the Plan for a Plan Year beginning before the effective date.		
(8)	to el	Loans by Owner-Employees and Shareholder-Employees – If the Plan provided for loans to Participants from Plan assets, the Plan was amended to eliminate the restriction on loans to owner-employees, as defined in Code Section 401(c)(3), and shareholder-employees, as defined in ERISA ection 408(d)(3).			
(9)	acco	rdance w	ithdrawals – Suspension of Contributions – Except as otherwise specified below, if the Plan provided for hardship withdrawals in rith the safe harbor in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(k)-1(d)(2)(iv)(B), the Plan was amended to change the suspension period elective contributions and employee contributions from 12 months to 6 months.		
	(A)		Delayed Effective Date. The change in the suspension period was effective later than the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:		
			Effective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)		
Jumb	ner 194	173	19473-125002124		

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-125002124

withdrawals in accordance with the safe has			ithdrawals – Elimination of Reduction in 402(g) Limit – Except as otherwise specified below, if the Plan provided for hardship in accordance with the safe harbor in Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(k)-l(d)(2)(iv)(B), the Plan was amended to eliminate the che Code Section 402(g) limit for calendar years beginning on and after January 1, 2002 with respect to Participants receiving a hardship in or after January 1, 2001.				
	(A)		Delayed Effective Date. The reduction in the 402(g) limit was eliminated for calendar years beginning on and after January 1, (cannot be later than the year following the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter) with respect to Participants receiving a hardship withdrawal on or after January 1st of the year prior to the year indicated in this Subsection (a)(l 0) (A).				
(11)	Distribution Upon Severance from Employment − The Plan was amended to permit distribution of Deferral Contributions, Q Nonelective Contributions, Qualified Matching Contributions, 401(k) Safe Harbor Matching Employer Contributions, and 401(l Harbor Nonelective Employer Contributions upon a Participant's severance from employment rather than requiring a separation service.						
	(A)		Delayed Effective Date. Distribution upon severance from employment was not permitted until after the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:				
			Effective Date: (month/day/year)				
	(B)		Limitation on Rule. Distribution upon severance from employment was effective only for severances occurring after:(month/day/year)				
(12)	Rollovers Out of the Plan – The Plan was amended to permit direct rollovers of "eligible rollover distributions" (as defined in Subsection 13.04 of the Basic Plan Document) from the Plan by the Participant, the Participant's surviving spouse, or the Participant's spouse or former spouse where the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order to any "eligible retirement plan" (as defined in Subsection 13.04(b) of the Basic Plan Document).						
(13)	Top-Heavy Modifications – The Plan was amended to comply the top-heavy provisions with EGTRRA by: (i) modifying the definition of "key employee" as provided in Subsection 15.01(d) of the Basic Plan Document, (ii) including for purposes of the top-heavy determination any distribution made to an employee on account of severance from employment, death, disability, or termination of a plan during the one-year period ending on the "determination date", as defined in Subsection 15.01 (a) of the Basic Plan Document, and any other distribution made during the five year period ending on the "determination date", (iii) excluding for purposes of the top-heavy determination the accrued benefits and accounts of an individual who has not performed services for the 1-year period ending on the "determination date", (iv) permitting matching contributions to be taken into account for purposes of satisfying the top-heavy minimum contribution requirement, and (v) providing that the top-heavy provisions are inapplicable for years in which a plan consists solely of a cash or deferred arrangement that meets the requirements of Code Section 401(k)(12) and if applicable, matching contributions with respect to which the requirements of Code Section 401(m)(11) are met.						
(14)			egard Rollovers in Applying Cashout Rules – The Plan was amended to exclude Rollover Contributions in determining whether a cipant's Account exceeded the cashout limit specified in the Plan.				
	(A)		Delayed Effective Date. Rollover Contributions were not excluded for cashout purposes until after the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2002:				
			Effective Date: (month/day/year)				
Plan Numb			19473-1250021244				
Fidelity Ad Volume Su		` '	rogram d Contribution Plan				

		(B)		over Contributions Included in Applying Cashout Rules. The Plan was further amended to include Rollover Contributions is mining whether a Participant's Account exceeded the cashout limit specified in the Plan as of the date specified below:	n			
				ctive Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a lity Prototype or Volume Submitter)				
(b)	401(a)(9) Re	gulatio	ons Compliance - The Plan was amended to comply with 401(a)(9) Regulations as follows:				
	(1)	Ø	Secti	upliance with Proposed Regulations. The Plan was amended to apply the minimum distribution requirements of Code on 401(a)(9) in accordance with the regulations under Code Section 401(a)(9) that were proposed in January 2001 with respectibutions made for the following calendar years:	í to			
		(A)		2001 calendar year.				
		(B)	7	2002 calendar year.				
	(2)	requ	iremen	te with Final Regulations. Except as otherwise specified below, the Plan was amended to apply the minimum distribution to the final regulations under Code Section 401(a)(9) that were published in Aprile 1.003 to distributions made for calendar years beginning on or after January 1, 2003.	1			
		(A)		Earlier Effective Date. Distributions were made in accordance with the final regulations for calendar years beginning on or after January 1, 2002.				
(c)	Automatic Rollover Compliance - Except as otherwise specified below, if the Plan provided for cash outs of small benefits, effective as of March 2005, the Plan was amended to comply with the automatic rollover rules of EGTRRA by reducing the cashout limit applicable to Participants to \$1,000:							
	(1)			ad of reducing the cashout limit, the Plan was amended to provide that mandatory distributions greater than \$1,000 would be d over directly to an individual retirement plan designated by the Administrator.				
		(A)		The Plan was subsequently amended, as of the date specified below, to reduce the cashout limit to \$1,000:				
				Effective Date: (month/day/year)				
(d)	<i>Final 401(k) and 401(m) Regulations Compliance</i> - Unless a different date is specified below, the following changes for compliance with the fin 401(k) and final 401(m) Regulations were effective as of the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2006:							
	(1)			ier Effective Date. The Plan was amended to comply with the final 401(k) and final 401(m) Regulations effective as of the first of the following Plan Year: (cannot be later than the 2006 Plan Year)	it			
				: If an earlier Plan Year is selected above, it must have ended after December 29, 2004 and the Plan must have been operated i pliance with the final 401(k) and final 401(m) Regulations for the full Plan Year and all subsequent Plan Years.	n			
	(2)	("QI Sect	NECs") ion 1.4	Nonelective Contributions. Unless a later date is specified below, if the Plan provided for Qualified Nonelective Contributions to be allocated pursuant to a "bottoms up" or other formula that could violate the requirements of Treasury Regulations 01(k)-2(a)(6)(iv) or 1.401(m)-2(a)(6)(v) (excluding disproportionate QNECs in applying the ADP and ACP tests), the QNEC ormula was amended to comply with such regulations.	,			
		(A)		Later Effective Date. The QNEC allocation formula was amended after the general effective date for compliance with the fit 401(k) and final 401(m) Regulations described above.	nal			
n Numb	er 194	73		19473-1250021	244			

Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program
Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

© 2008 FMR Corp.
All rights reserved.

			ective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or ume Submitter)				
	(3)	"excess def	Period Income. If not previously provided under the Plan, the Plan was amended to provide that for purposes of corrective distributions of excess deferrals", "excess contributions", and "excess aggregate contributions", income and loss on such amounts would be calculated for the gap riod between the end of the "determination year" and the date of distribution.				
	(4)	deemed imr	Hardship Withdrawal Events. Unless a later date is specified below, if the Plan provided for hardship withdrawals upon the occurrence of deemed immediate and heavy financial need, as described in Treasury Regulations, the Plan was amended to add the deemed needs described Freasury Regulations Section 1.401(k)-1(d)(3)(iii)(B)(5) and (6) (funeral and casualty expenses).				
		(A) 🗆	Later Effective Date. The additional deemed immediate and heavy financial needs were amended after the general effective date for compliance with the final 401(k) and final 401(m) Regulations described above.				
			Effective Date: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)				
(e)	Ø	Roth 401(k) Contributions - Prior to the Adoption Agreement effective date specified in Subsection 1.01(g)(l), the Plan was amended to pro Roth 401(k) Contributions.					
	(1)	Effective D	ate. Unless a later effective date is specified below, Roth 401(k) Contributions were permitted beginning January 1, 2006.				
		(A) Lat	er effective date: 10/01/2009 (month/day/year) (cannot be prior to January 1, 2006)				
	(2)		continuation of Roth 401(k) Contributions. Roth 401(k) Contributions were discontinued effective as of:onth/day/year)				
(f)	Ø		f Roth 401(k) Contributions - Prior to the Adoption Agreement effective date specified in Subsection 1.01(g)(1), the Plan was amended ollowers of Roth Contributions into the Plan.				
	(1)		rect Rollovers. Unless a later effective date is specified below, direct rollovers of Roth Contributions were permitted to be made to the n from an applicable retirement plan described in Code Section 402A(e)(1), subject to Code Section 402(c), beginning January 1, 2006.				
		(A) Lat	er effective date: 10/01/2009 (month/day/year) (cannot be prior to January 1, 2006)				
		(B) □	Discontinuation of Direct Rollovers . Direct rollovers of Roth Contributions were discontinued effective as of:(month/day/year)				
	(2)	Cor	rticipant Rollovers. Unless a later effective date is specified below, "participant rollovers" of the taxable portion of a distribution of Roth attributions were permitted to be made to the Plan from an applicable retirement plan described in Code Section 402A(e)(1). "Participant overs" are rollovers other than direct rollovers, as described in Code Section 401(a)(31).				
		(A) Lat	er effective date: 10/01/2009 (month/day/year) (cannot be prior to January 1, 2006)				
		(B) □	Discontinuation of Participant Rollovers. Direct rollovers of Roth Contributions were discontinued effective as of: (month/day/year) (cannot be later than the date the Plan was restated onto a Fidelity Prototype or Volume Submitter)				

Plan Number <u>19473</u> Fidelity Advisor 401(k) Program Volume Submitter Defined Contribution Plan

19473-1250021244